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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CH1LDRENCHILD
DEVELOPMENT RECOMMENDATIONS

MONDAY, APRIL 26, 1971

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CHILDREN AND YOUTH

OF T EIE CommITTEE ON LABCT :.ND PUBLi C WELFARE,
ashington, D.0 .

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. pursuant to call, in room 4232,
NSOB, Senator Walter F. Mondale chairman of the subcommittee)
presiding.

Present : Senators Mondale, Taft, and Javits.
Staff members present: A. Sidney Johnson III, professional staff

member ; John K. Sfnles, minority counsel.
Senator MONDALE. The committee will come to order.
We begin today _the first series of hea-rings of the Subcommittee on

Children and Youth.
These hearings start with a followup to the White_ House Cem onfer-

n on Children. They will explore ithe Conference findings n gen:
eral, and focus on the Conference i% commendations concerning child
development specifically, since developmental day care services for
children was chosen by the Conference, delegates as their top priority:

I doubt there is a more appropriate subject than child development
to initiate the subcommittee's investigation of the_ problems and po-
tentials of children and youth. For we are finally recognizing the
critical and lasting developmental effects _of tho first few years of
lifewhen the foundations are laid for a child's feelings of self-worth,
his sense of self-respect, his motivation, initiative, ability to learn and
achieve.

fun particularly pleased that these initial hearings involve the
White House Conference on Children. One of the major reasons for
the creation of this subcommittee was our desire to provide a follolrup
mechanism to the White House Conferences on Children and Youth.

These conferences have been held every decade in this century. But
their excellent and urgent recommendations have largely been ignored.
Many of us have felt for some time that action mechanisms designed
to implement the essential proposals of these, Conferences are needed
in both the Congress and the executive branch._

I Eope this new subcommittee can _help fill this voidand that
through our work _we can help assure children and youth the priority
they deservebut have never received.

Our subcommittee is fortunate to have a superb set of witnesses to
help us begin our investigations and fulfill our responsibilities. They

(1)
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include some of our most committed and most pioneering advocates
of children.

Today, we will receive testimony from Mr. Stephen Hess, National
Chairman of White House Conference on Children and Youth, and
Dr. (Trio Bronfenbreimer, Chairman of the White House Conference
Forum on "Children and Parents: Together in the World."

Tomorrow, Dr. Jerome Kagan, Chairman of the White House. Con-
fei-ence Forum. on "P"Velopmental Day Cal-e Services for Childmn,'"
and Mrs. Therese W. Lansburgh. Vice Chairman of that forum will
testify.

Althoup-h our first witness, Arr. Hess, served as Chairman of the
White House C'ontereic2es on Children and on Youth, and last week's
Conference on Youth is still fresh in our minds. I hope we can focus
our questior,s and ine,ohies on the work of the White House Confer-
ence on Children.

This initial hearMg is designed to deal primarily with the child
development work of the Children's Conference. I hope we can hold
followup hearings to the White House Conference on Youth at a later
time.

I have a statement, here which I am going to read from the chair-
man of the full committee, Senator Williams, because I think it shows
the seriousness with which he views the work of this subcommittee.

I quote him :
"This is a historic day for the Committee on Labor and Public

Welfare. In the past, the subcommittees of our committee have
been organized so as to represent and act upon the needs of mil-
lions of Americans.

"During the past 2 or 3 years we have learned that, one
major portion of our society has not been adeqtr:tely reprasented
in the councils of the Government, our Nation's youth.

"On several occasions in the past I have called for a creation
of a Senate unit to deal with this and when I had the opportunity
of becoming chairman of this committee, I found myself with
the unique opportunity to accomplish this important objective,

"My first act when the committee was organized was to an-
nounce the formation of a subcommittee specifically devoted to
the needs and concerns of our young people, the Subcommittee on
Children and Youth.

"At the same time, I found myself with the additional good
fortune to have Senator Mondale enthusiastically agree to serve
as chairman of this subcommittee. The jurisdiction is directed to
him of the important concerns about our youth, education, health,
and manpower and drug abuse, all directly affect the lives of
all young people.

"Yet, we must also find a way to talk directly with those most
intimately involved, young Americans themselves. The vital issues
within the concern of the committee are different in urban centers
from what they are in small towns and rural America. Therefore,
we must hear from all parts of America and we must do as we are
doing today, we must, hear from those who have professional and
personal concerns about the children and youth of America.

"This new subcommittee can play an important role in meeting
the challenges and opportunities which we will face in the coming
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years. This is a jab that must be done" which I know will be under-
taken with excellence and with the bright hopes which all of us
hold for our children's future."

I have read this because it is a fact that Senator Williams for some
years has sought the creation of the subcommittee which begins its
work this morning. It adds greatly, I think, to the optimism which
many of us share for the work of this subcommittee that has the en-
thusiastic endorsement and support of the chairman of the full
committee.

May I say in that regard that I am very grateful that the ranking
minority member of this committee, our new and able Senator from
Ohio Senator Robert Taft, is here. I think that this effort can only
workif it is bipartisan.

After all, the concerns and needs of children and vonth should not
be a partisan matter ; they deserve the enlio-htened and committed con-
cern of all Americans. I am truly grateful that you have agreed to
serve as the ranking minority member, and I look forward to working
with you on this subcommittee.

Senator TAFT. Thank yon very mmh, Mr. C bin man I certainly
appreciate your kind statement and I look forward with great inter-
est and pleasure to working with you in connection with the work of
this subcommittee.

I commend its establishment and I consider myself particularly
fortunate to have been selected as the ranking mMority member in this
very importunt and, I think, often too much overlooked area of our
national concern.

It is indeed a pleasure to have an opportunity to work with the
Senator from Minnesota whom I have known in other ways over the
years and I am sure we can have some very interesting hearings. I
certainly concur that partisanship in this area is something that is
pretty remote.

The best interests of children and youth in our Nation today, they
have so many problems that completely transcend any party or per-
haps philosophical barrier that might otherwise arise in political
questions.

I am hopeful that in the months ahead we will have the opportunity
to participate in a meaningful exchange of ideas coverinff the broad
range of issues concerning young. people. I believe very firmly that
the understanding of and communication with the_genuine concerns of
young people is essential to the progress and well-being of our Nation.

I want to welcome our distinguished witnesses today who were par-
ticipants in the White House Conferencethe National Chairman,
Stephen Hess, and Dr. Urie Bronfenbrenner. I look forward to work-
ing with each of you in the future and I look forward to hearing your
teitimony this morning.

Senator MONDALE. Thank you very much, Senator Taft.
Senator JAvrrs. Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to join with the

chairman as we commence these first hearings of the Subcommittee
on Children and Youth.

Its establishment is a significant milestone in the development of
children's rights, which have evolved from freeing them from the fac-
tories and mines of the early industrial revolution, to a pinning down
of our society's affirmative obligation to provide children with a basic



4

education and hopefully enactment this year of legislation establish-
ing a. basic level of supnort.

It is my hope that nrough these hearings and the consideration of
legislation proposals made by me.. Senator Mondale., and other mem-
bers of this subcommittee and the. Subcommittee on Employment,
Manpower and Poverty, that early child development will soon be es-
tablished as i universal right of the family which this Nation must
begin to honor.

There are 26,129,000 preschool children in the Nation. including
moue than 3,000,000 preschool children of low-inewne families. There
are. also more than 33.2 million children between the ages of 6 and 13
including 5.9 million children in low-income f.,milies:

We must begin to expand our knowledge: and our programs to servein the coming decade an ever-increasing number of these children, and
we must serve. them in suck a way as to contribute not only to their

-a devolopment, but to the 0.oals of integration and racial harmony.
We are very fortunate thatr-the administration both in terms of pro-

gram content and increased funding have given great attention to
Headstart and shnilar programs from which we. have learned so much.
As President Nixon himself has stated in his Febrim.ry 19, 1969, mes-
sage to the Congress :

So crucial is the matter of early growth that we mast make a national com-mitment to providing all American children an opportunity for healthful andstimulating development during the first five years of life.
T hope that this day will make the beginning of a creative bipartisan

partnership, reaching toward the goal of the White House Conference
on Children for the establishment of :

. . . effective procedures for implementation and adnilnistration of child de-
velopment programs by which all available or committed resources can be identi-fied. coordinating and harmonized into a Tistionai effort having as its goal theenininced development of the American child through the remaining years ofthe 20th century.

And of course that goal, of providing for children, even if attained
cannot be maintained unless we concern ourselves equally with the
very special and complex problems of youth, which have just been
highlighted by the White House Conference held just last week.

I welcome Mr. Stephen Hess, National Chairman of the Conference,
who has brought attention to these crucial matters and Dr. Urie Bron-
fenbrenner, who as one of the pioneers in this field and most recently
in connection with the Conference and his work at Cornell University,
has contributed so very much to our store of knowledge on the subject.

Senator MONDALE Our first witness this morning is Mr. Stephen
Hess, National Chairman, White House Conference on Children and
Youth, Washington, D.C. We are delighted to have you here with usthis morning.

STATEMENT OP STEPHEN HESS, CHAIRMAN, WHITE HOUSE
CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN AND YOUTH

Mr. HEss. Mr. Chairman, Senator Taft, I am Stephen Hess, Na-
tional Chairman of the White House Conference on Children and
Youth, and I consider it a singular honor to have been invited by
you to be the first witness at the first public hearing -f the Subcorn-
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mittee on Children and Youth if the F.S. Sol t Committee on Labor
and Public Welfare.

rfhis subcommittee, in Inv Opinion, c:u: become a major conduit
through which the needs and concerns of 55 million young Americans
can be heard in the Congress and the Nation.

Speaking for the White House Conference, Mr. (7hairman, we salute
your determination to see that a mechanism within the Senate should
exist to review the recommendations of these important decennial
meetings. With the creation of this subcommittee, under your leader-
ship, such a body is now operational and I pledge you the full cooper-
ation of the Conference staff.

It was the recommendation of last December's White House Con-
ference on Children "that Congress establish a .Toint Committee On
Childl'ell and Youth to oversee the entire range of Fetk.ral programs
and concerns relating to children and youth." Clearly, this subcom-
mittee is the first step in realizing this goal.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the White I-Iouse Conference on Chil-
dren and Youth is a veneiable institution in American life which has
been meeting once each decade since it was created by President Theo-
dore Roosevelt in 1909, and which has recommended to the Nation
most of_the major pieces of child-centered legislation in this century.

The Children's Conference 'vet last December 13-18 at which time
over 3,700 delegates debated a series of issues organized around
six cluster areas: Individuality ; Learning; Health; Parents and
Families; Communities and Environment; and Laws, Rights, and

At this time, I would like to present to you and Senator Taft, the
distinguished rankinp minority member, bound copies of the Con:
ference program and copies of our publication, "Profiles of Children."

Senator MONDALE, Thank you very much for those documents.
Exerpts from this volume and other relevant materials from the

White House Conference on Children will appear in the record as
an appendix to the hearings.

Mr. HESS. On the final, day of the Conference, the delegates voted
on a series of 16 issues of "overriding concern" and 25 specific recom-
mendations. I would like to place the results_of this balloting in the
record at this point and perhaps review the first five with you.

Senator MONDALE. That document attached to your testimony will
be included in the record at the conciu6on of your remarks.

Mr. HESS. Of particular interest to this subcommittee is that the
following recommendationsby weighted vetewas declared the
No. 1 priority among child-related issues for this decade:

We recommend that the Federal Government fund comprehensive child care
programs, which will be family centered, locally controlled, and universally
available, with the initial priority to those whose aaeeds are greatest.

These programs should provide tor active participation of family members
in the development and implementation of the program. These programs, includ-
ing health; early childhood education, and social services should have sufficient
variety to insure that families can select the options most appropriate to their
needs.

A major educational program should also be provided to inform the public
about the elements essential for quality in child care services, about the inade-
quaci ,f custodial care, and the nature of the importance of child care services
as a ,.plement, not a substitute, for the family as the primary agent for the
child's development as a human being.
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Federal funding must be available immediately for the ear for spaces
for 500,000 children, increasing 250,000 spaces per year until t reaches all fami-
lies who seek it and ali children who need it.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I would like to read 1 he conference
preamble, which, I am sure, you could also take as the preamble for
this subcommittee and the important work which you begin today.
This was drafted by the chairmen of the 25 foriuns

As we begin this significant national reassessment, let us remind ourselves of
our purpose. This should be a conference about love, about our need to love those
to whom we have given birth and those who are most helpless and in need, and
those who give us a reason for being, and those who are most precious for
themselves, far what they are and what they can become, our children.

Let us ask what we want for onr children, then let us ask not less for all
children. We want for our children a home et love and understanding and en-
couragement. We want for our children ;i full opportunity for learning in an
environment in which they can reach and grow and take uride in themselves.

We want for our children the right to be healthy, to be free of sickness. But
if sickness comes, to have the best care humanly possible. We want for our
children the right to have the respect. of others. We want them to have respect
and dignity as a right because they are, not because of who their parents are.

We want for our children to live under laws that are fair and just and that
are administered fairly and justly. We want for our children to love their coun-
try because their country has earned their love, because their country strives to
create peace and to create the conditions of a humane and healthy society for
all of its citizens and is dedicating the resources necessary to rezleem its com-
mitment to these ends.

This we want for our children. Therefore this we must want for all children.
There can be no exceptions. To those who have food, it is intolerable that there
is a child somewhere in our land who is ill-nourished.

To those who live beneath a sound roof, it is intolerable that there should be
a child who is ill-housed and without adequate clotheS.

That we are well, so then it is intolerable that a child is needlessly sick or
lives in an environment that poisons his body or mind. That we have the knowl-
edge, so then it is intolerable that there is some child Who does not have a full
opportunity to learn.

That we are a nation founded on equality, so must we not tolerate intolerance
in ourselves or our fellows. We must recognize that there is some child in special
need. And he especially must be our child.

At a time when it is art too easy to accuse, to blame, to fault, let us gather
in trust and faith to put before the nation that which is necessary and best. All
this we say with the greatest sense of urgency and conviction.

Our children and our families are in deep trouble. A society that neglects its
children and fears its youth cannot care about its future. Snrely this is the way
to national disaster. Our society has the capacity to care and the resources to
act. Act we must.

There is a need to change our patterns of living so that once again we will
bring adults hack into the lives of children and children back into the lives of
adults. The changes must come at all levels of society, in business, industry, mass
media, schools, government, communities, neighborhoods and above all, in our-
selves. The changes must come now.

We as delegates to the 1970 White I-louse Conference on Children do new
affirm our total commitment to help bring our nation into a new age of caring.
Now we begin.

Senator MoxnAta-,.. Thank you for an excellent statement. As you
indicated in your testimony, each decade in this century there has been
rt. White House Confeience on Children and Youth and each of them
have pi'oduced very impressive recommendations as has the last one.

Yet. I think it is fair to say that most of these recommendations have
been wanting for implementation. Would you care to speculate why
this has been how you think we rnight organine oumelves to see that it
not happen this time, and as a part of that what kinds of mechanism;
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have been implemented Or will be implemented to follow up the re-cently concluded White House Conference on Children ?Mr. lass. Of course, on the Federal legislative level, the creationof this committee is certainly by far the most encouraging and hopefulsign. On the executive side of the Federal Government I will proposecertain mechanisms as wall, to the President.
These will be in the report which should be out within 2 weeks and itwould certainly be my hope that the President would choose to makethe On:,2e of Child Development under the leadership of the very dis-tinguished Yale professor, Dr. Edward Zigler, as t!z, itical point forthis effort.
I think it does not make sense for an ad hoc body such as the White.House Conference staff to continue this role. There should be a placein Government where responsibility permanently lies and to whomlocal groups around the country know they can go. This, in my judg-ment, is OCD, especially when it has a man of Dr. Zigler's caliber asits Director.
Further, I will recommend that some of the funds which I wouldexpect Congress will appropriate in the 1972 budget should be usedto help the States in a sense put their own house in order as they re-late to the White House Conference recommendations.Many of the States have fine on-going Governors' committeesthat have done amazintt things. But some have jerry-built operationsthat were just put tociether in order to choose delegates to a once adecade meeting.
I would propose that the National Council of State Committees onChildren and Youth set up a subcommittee which would put togethermodel legislation so that each State could have a permanentcommittee.
I am very pleased for instance, to find that already since the WhiteHouse Conference the State of New Jersey has done this and I knowthere is a great feeling in other States that this should happen, too.So on the local level we would have an on-going agency.
I think it would fill a real need if each year, rather than each decade,we had what amounted to a mini-White House Conference, that isperhaps a hundred or so of these leaders coming in to confer withDr. Zigler on where we are in following up on these recommendations.That would give greater currency so that when we came up to 1980

iwe would have a continuing body n being and a whole history of
followup. The important thing to recall is that we are proposing forthe next decade. We cannot expect instant results, but if this group
would come to Washington perhaps at the time there is the annualmeeting of the National Council of State Committees and review the
recommendations at that date each year it would be extremely helpful.

Senator MONDALE. You referred to the Office of Child Development.Let me say that I share your admiration of Dr. Zigler. He is reallyone of the remarkable men in American government today. He has
the respect of the leaders in the field and he is trusted to speak up for
the sophisticated programs needed to deal with these needs of our
children.

One of the mat+ers that concerned the recent conference of the
Society for Research on Child Development in Minneapolis, the na-
tional conference, was the fear that the forthcoming proposed re-

10



organization of the Office of Child Deveiopmem, would be relegated
with much lower status than it now enjoys and that it would be
stripped of its bmad policy and innovative responsibilities.

It was the feeling of the conference that the Office of Child De-
velopment should be a central focus of the executive effort, that it
should be elevated, strengthened, and of course given substantially
increased resources.

Could you respond to that ?
Mr. ITEss. I certainly can't speak for Dr. Zigler but T am sure he

is going to he a witness here. and shares my belief that there should
be one focal point, that it should he high enough to have prestige and
visability.

I think his Office should have a national child advocacy center
Within it. This is certainly one of the high recommendations of the
White House Conference on Children. I think that would he the
logical place. to set up the unit, that would be charged with seeing
tlrat there is a Federal response throughout the agencies to the recom-
mendations of the White House Conference on Children. I think that
Dr. Zigler shares these views.

We have had meetings on it and I am very hopeful that in the near
future we will be able to create such a national child advocacy center-Senator.MONDALE. I believe the President said the Office of Child
Development would be given the level which would permit direct
access to the Secretary. It would be tragic if the same administration
would diminish this role particularly after its own White House Con-
ference proposed status for this office. It has become under Dr. Zig-
ler's leadership the central pivot, it seems to me, of enlightened con-
cern.

I am very hopeful that what you testify to this morning will be-
come policy and that office can not only be elevated but, expanded
under Dr. Zigler's leadership.

Senator Taft ?
Senator TAFT. Thank you, Mr- Chairman. Mr. Hess, I have a num-

ber of questions here you may want to expand upon later. You made
a specific recommendation with regard to funding this year and future
fundingfirst, the $500 million figure and then tlie $250 million addi-
tional per year. Could you relate that in any way to the pending
revenue sharing proposals ?

Mr. Hass. I don't feel competent to do so at this time. I should state
at the outset my role as I see it. I do not feel that I need support every
recommendation of the White House Conference on Children nor the
White House Conference on Youth. I do feel that I have a very strong
commitment in making sure that the Nation and its institutions take
these recommendations seriously and respond to them.

So I feel I am here, for example this morning, to put before you
those recommendations, not as an advocate for them necessarily, but
as a way of publicizing the work of a large body of very representa-
tive and often very important people.

There will be many other witnesses who also were intimately in-
volved in the Conference, such as Dr. Bronfenbrenner, Dr. Kagan,
Mrs. Lansburgh. Certainly they are advocates for a specific point of
view as well as being great experts in the field, which I am not. They,
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of course, will state, I am su1e their opinions of how realistic indeed
these recommendations may be.

Senator TAFT. Mr. Hess, the "Profiles of Children" document dis-
tributed by the Conference indicates that more than 7 million chil-
dren under the age of 14 of approxinnitely 50 million are being raised
in families in which the father is absent and that the proportion of
childr f Negro and other races living in such families is mote than
triple it of white children.

Isn't this in part an indication of the failure of the present welfare
system as now structured and isn't this why we need relief for the work-
ing poor as proposed under the Family Assistance Act so that male-
headed families will be able to remain intact and still receive benefits ?

Mr. HESS. Personally, 1 would have to agree with you, but I could
not speak for the Conference delecrates. No. 3 priority of the Confemuce
by weighted vote, that is giving 16 votes for first choice down to one
vote for 16th choice, was the reordering of national priorities begin-
ning with the guaranteed basic family income adequate for the needs
oi children.

When this was ranked by first votes alone this was the No. 1 priority
of the Conference so clearly welfare reform is very high up on the list
of needs as seen by the delegates in the White House Conference on
Children.

Senator TAFT. As I recall, there were also provisions for day care
implementation in that proposal. Did the Conference come out with
a specific recommendation in this?

Mr. HESS. The proposal on national priorities reads :
We call for a reordering of priorities at all levels of American society so that

children and families come first At the national level we recommend that the
proportion of our gross national product devoted to public expenditure for chil-
dren and youth he increased by at least '50 per cent during the next decade and
that the proportion f the Federal budget devoted to children be at least doubled
during that period.

We recommend that an annual income at the level necessary to meet the needs
of children be guaxanteed to every family in the nation. Support for families
should be provided to the family as a unit without prejudice to various family
structures and with recognition of differing cultural values and traditions.

This call for a reordering of priorities is addressed to all levels of our society :
government business, industry, mass media, commtmities, schools, churches,
neighborhoods and individual citizens.

(Information submitted for the record follows:
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Results of Balloting Followinr are thy results of the December 1S. 1970, ballotine by
liy the Ocicgate.-; the White liokoo (!onforonro on Children, us certnird by the
to the 1971) accounting firm of AloNander Grant & Company, Washington,
White House D.C.
Conference on
Children on Votes were cost by 1,912 doleates, or 52'. of those ellgible.
Overriding Concerns Several Forurn8 chose not to vote, feeling that nil of the recom-
and Specific mendations shouid be considered of mond importance.
Recommendations
Overriding Concerns

rtankvfl by No,
Woightid of 1st Place

Votf, ()ray

Comprehensive family-oriented child
development programs including health
services, day care and early childhood
education

The development of programs to eliminat
the racism which cripples all children

Reordering of national priorities
beginning With a guaranteed basic family
income adequate for the needs of children

Improve nation's system of child justice
so law responds in timely, positiv ways
to needs of children

A Federally financed national eh: id health
care program whieh a.AAtAres conriohensive care
for all children

1

A system of early identification of children
with special needs and which delivers prompt
and appropriate treatment 6 10

Establishment of a child advocacy agency
financed by the Federal government and other
sources with'full ethnic, cultural, racial
and sexual representation

Establish immediately a Cabinet post of
children and youth to meet needs of all children 8 4

Health, welfare, education and
bilingual-bicultural growth of all
children must be given top priority 9 7

Immediate, massive funding for development of
alternative optional forms of public education 10

A change in our national way of life to
bring people back into the lives of children 11

Elimination of racism demands many
meaningful Federal programs, particularly an
adequate familY income maintenance floor 12 12

*Under the weighted voting system, 1st place votes received
15 points, 2ncl place votes 15 point: . 3rd place 14 points and so on.

"
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Weighted
Retd:ed by No.
of Ist place
vele, rmie

A national land use policy must be developed
to guarantee the quality of leisure services,
social services nod mn, nation's natural resources
for all children 13 15

Universal developmental child care without
sex role stercotYpine will help-to eliminate
ini3titutionad individual i,exisni 14 15

All institutions and programs that affect
children must involve children as active
participants in the decisiommaking process

The Indian representatives of this Conference
will recommend that all levels embark on a
vigorous pract iclil epprdnc h to 7..nhance the
future of our children 16

13

* Under the weighted voting system, 1st place votes received 16
points, 2nd place votes 16 points. 3rd place 14 points and so on.

424 Each concerti's total points deternneti :Ls rank in the, listing.



Recommendutions
Specific Forum

12

qatanr No. or VOLCN

provido uppol III LitIs fur OVvi'y 061(1
to learn, grow, and live creatively by
reordering national priorities

Tioderian education to Ind-dove individualized,
humanized, child-eowered k.tt i We support
Proposed :National Instithto of i-,ilocat ion With
this goal 2

933

820

Estahlislunent or cit izon community action
grcuns to implorent the rmdtit LI do of excellent
redOmmellithl long Which have evolved out of this
White 'House Conference on children 3 771

kleform justice sys-, 9111 ; emphasize pi evention
and protection; reph. .arge institutions
with small, homelike facilities 4 735

nights of children, includinc basic needs and
education, require legal mid othk r
accountability of individuals and agencies
responsible for providing them 5 61.8

Establishment of a child advocacy agency
financed by the Federal government and other
sources with full ethnic, culture., racial
and sexual representation 6 602

A Federally financed national child health
care program which assures comprehensive
care for all children 7- 514

To enhance the self-worth of all children, and
to achieve early population stabilization, wo
recommend consumer-determMed, publicly
funded programs of (1) family life, sex and
population education, and (2) voluntary
family planning services and safe abortion
available to all 8 482

Resolved: The President immediately and
unequivocally express his commitment to
enforce existing legislation to end racism
and discrimination 9 481

The establishment of a Department of
Education with Cabinet status, backed by
a National Institute of Education 10 430

Establish immediately a high-level,
independent Office of Child Advocacy.
with a network of local advocacy 11 427

Department of Family and Children with
Cabinet status: state and local councils,
all adequately funded 12 406

Comprehensive developmental programs for
handicatmed or potent hilly handicapped

23 children from birth to six be :tut:Watery 382
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t

Ti: United States can and must cirest lea ily
reduce iniuriesperituttal, tra!lic, poisoning,
burns, ntalnutrition, vatsand provide health
hnd safety education

Quality developmental child care requires
thoroughly trained personnel and parent and
community control of programs

Federal support for independent research
and dissemination of information on existing
mid alternate forms of education

Establish a people-oriented, National Institute
for the Family for action, advocacy,
implementation,leeislation and research

A Federally financed national child health
care program which assures comprehensive
Care for all children

The right-to7read effort be established as a
top national priority supported by special
legislation and funding commensurate with
its critical import:.nce

Promote expressions of identity through
physical-emotional identity learning, parent
education, and an international eaildren's
year

It is essential for a national body -tie be
formed to assure the implementation of the
recommendations of the 1970 Children's
Conference

That these words be included in the Pledge
of Allegiance to the flag: ". stands; end
dedicate my self to ttto task of making, it
one nation, . ,"

That cross-cultural, participating experiences
must be provided for all children so they may
understand the concepts and goals of justice
in terms of human relations; and that
community decision-making processes and
educational experiences must provide for the
Participation and knowledge necessary for a
personal, t-ealistic commitment to the
democratic system

Egtablish 11 national task force to develop an
Office of Leisurellervices at Federal and
Stale levels

In an effort to broin process of improving
the Quality of life for children (some of
whom wo can each call by name) the426 members of Forum 20 (Child Development

57582 0 - 71 - 2

14 364

15 337

16 316

17 299

18 293

19 271

20 270

259

22 106

23 162

24 120
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nating

and Mass Media) arc making such
reetaurneudations as to affect and ;implement
many Cffi Icerns revarding }him:the human
development and the mass media. We are
unwilling ta suggest the relative
di;,pensibility or any one ef our recom-
mendations. They are all urgent and
affordable 25 85

17



J970 Whit u ITom,o
Conference Q11 Children

5--;f -.b-men1:1 of
Major
liecominendations

Ove Concerns

Comprehensive
. Family Oriontect Child
Development Programs
Including Health
Services, Day Care
and Early Childhood
Education

The Developmmt of
Program to El;minate
the Racism Which
Cripples All C,q1dren

Reordering of
National Priorities
Beginning with a
Guaranteed Basil
Family Income Adequate
for the Needs of
Children

428
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Thec aro bac -no s. un.r rc,:oromendation.4
submitted by the clusters, forums and independent caucuses, The

-tter,101:'...4 Tile prOsc1111.6 CrY0'1"Idhig- COrkerns
identified by forum clusters and independent caucuses, The second
part covers the top recommendation of each of the forums. The
order of the statements was randomly selected and corresponds to
the circler of recommendations on the official ballot.

We recommend that the Federal Government fond comprehensive
child care programs, which will be family centered, locally con-
trolled, and universally available, with initial priority to those
whose needs are greatest. These programs should provide for
active participation of family members in the development and
implementation of the program. These programsincluding
health, early childhood education, and social servicesshould have
sufficient variety to insure that families can select the options
most appropriate to their needs. A major educational program
should also be provided to inform the public about the elements
essential for quality in child care services, about the inadequacies
of custodial care, and the nature of the importance of child care
services as a supplement, not a substitute, for the family as the
primary agent for the child's developmerd as a human being.

Federal funding must be available immediately for the first yer r
for spaces for 500,000 ch.ldren, increasing 250,000 spaces per ear
until it reaches all familes who seek it and all children who need
it.

Much has been written and said about racism in our country.-yet
this crippling process permeates all elements of our society. Unlike
racial segregation which can be at leaSt partially dealt with by
direct government inter-ention, racism is far from being uprooted
from the hearts of the .1,merican people, It is a social disease that
most of us carry. The tragedy is that we are unaware of our
subconscious feelings of soperiority and inferiority.

To rid this nation of racism we must bring to the attention of our
people the gravity and scope of this disease, explaining how it is
manifested and how it is dangerously vitiating the strength of our
nation and dividing it against itself.

We must set up the mechanism of education to assist people to
become aware of their racism and to begin to rid themselves of it.

Conquering racism is America's most challenging issue. It re-
quires immediate attention bY all levels of government. It requires
serious self-examination by every American. If we continue to
ignore this problem, the nation itself is in jeopardy.

We call for a reordering of priorities at all levels of American
society so that children and families come first. At the national
level we recommend that the proportion of our gross national
product devoted to public expenditure for children and youth be
increased by at least 50 percent during the next decade, and that
the proportion of the Federal budget devoted to children be at
least doubted ditring that period. We recommend that an annual
income at the level necessary to meet the needs or children be
guaranteed to every family in the Nation. Support for families
sheuld be provided to the family as a unit without prejudice
against variant family structures and with recognition of dif-
fering cultural values and traditions, This call for a reordering of



Improve Nation's System
or Child Justice so
Law liesponds in Timely,
Positive Ways to
Needs of Children

A Federally Financed
National Mild Health
Care Progra i oh
Assures Comprehensive
Care for All Children

A System of Early
Identification of
hildren with Special
Needs and which Delivers
Prompt and Appropriate
Treatment

(129
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priorities is addressed to all levels of our society : government,
business, industry, masa media, communities, schools, churches,
neighborhoods and individual citizens

in a time of soaring child neglect, ;dime and delinquency, the
White House Conference believes that concerned citizens every-
where must reappraise the entire child justice system. Deficiencies
of 1 he system contribute to this alarming increase.

Not only do we need more and better trained Judges arid staff, but
community resources m -41 be available. We need a complete re-
structuring of child and juvenile laws ; laws which emphasize not
guilt or innocence, but winch seek out and treat with compassion
those who come to the law's attention.

Law must be restructured to aid and guide; to humanize, not
stigmatize; law must strengthen and improve the quality of family
life.

We need n 'missive plan for small community-based care facilities,
foster horm.s, group homes, and day care. When children must be
involuntarily confined let it be only after full due process al
legal safeguards and I n it be to home-like institutions staffed with
competent, concernee persons dedicated to care and not to storage
and punishment.

We believe that this tuuntry is moving toward a more formalized
national health prognim. It scorns feasible that implementajon be
in stages, and we urge that children be given first priority. We,
therefore, recommend that, as a first step, a federally financed
comprehensive chi:d h 'alth care prooram be established. This
program will require t stable, permanent, federal financing
mechanism, possible tl rough a combination of payroll taxes and
general tax revenues. Reimbursement procedures, including pre-
payment, must be designed to create incentives for more rational,
organized, and efficient systems Of health care delivery which
stress illness prevention and health promotion. We also believe
that this program and all federal programs providing health care
services to children should allocate a specific percentage of their
budgets to help finance new resources in areas of critical need.

Children cry out for help, but are seldom heard. Least able of all
are those with spec:al needs: the retarded; the physically and
mentally handicapped; those whose environment produces abuse,
neglect and directs the child to anti-social conduct. Even the in-
tellectually gifted child has special needs: he does not fit into the
conventional mold.

We call on the communities to find new ways to identify and reach
these children. We urge the schools, the health and welfare
agencies to better serve these childrenby parent and community
education, by improved case-finding methods,

We recognize that in many communities sources of case refer als
are painfully inadequate, We know even when programs are
available, ageneies are too often unresponsive.

We urge each cornrilub:iy to reexamine its social conscience, to ask
if it is doing all it can for these children. Let Ils not. for In elc
culicern, allow Srich clii.uren to become the social and physicel
misfits of tomorrow, Lel- each community, with generous aid :rcan
Slate am! Federal funds, make avail;,,,dc effective pare fer children
with bl.P.Jcial needs,

1



Eslal..1;slament of a
Child Advocacy Agency
Financed by the
Federal ( t over= ent and
Other Sources With
Full Ethnic, Cultural,
Raciel and Sexual
Representation

Establish Immediately
a Cabinet Poet of
Children aad Youth
To Meet Necds of All
Children

Health, Welfe re,
Education ane

Growth of A),L Children
Must be Gixt_ Top
Priority

Immediate, Massive
Funding for
Development of
Alternative Optional
Forms of
Public Education
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:this Agency will be cl arged )iith the fostering, the coordination,
and the imulement :it ion of all iwrgogua, reirded In iie decglelment
of childhood identity. To foster this develomnent the A genev Will
be especially concerned v. ith programs which strengthen family
life in any form it oceorg, These programs will involve 1) educa-
tion parenting, which erophasixes the recognition of the
uniqueness of every child, 2) the estahlishment of a National
Commission to strengthen and enhance cultural pluralism, and 3)
the development of community based comprehensive resource
center for families.

VITo strongly recommend that the President and Congress inune-
ity establish a Department of Children and Youth at cabinet

level, responsible directly to the President of the United States.
This department, with heavy youth involvement at policy level,
would encommiss all Federal agencies ono institutions dealing with
children and youth ; would present and protect the needs and
rights of children and youth ; and would set standards and Man-
itor all Federal, state, and local programs serving the needs of
children.

This department ia needed because children have net received the
attention due them in our society under the existing fragmented
organizational structure. We concur with the President that with
one-fourth of our population under the age of 14, it is only right
that this segment recei 0 proper recognition.

The Concerned Kids Caucus

The future of our chile-en and their families has grown bleOt and
full of despair. When the richest nation on earth has a goverument
that, with A clear conscience, can deafen its ears to the poverty-
filled cries of ten million poor children, then America has lox its
soul indeed.

We who represent the Spanish-speaking-Spanish-surnamed mi-
nority groups are adamantly united in that those injnstiees forced
on us will be exposed and rectified.

We will unite our resources to change an administration that can
light a Christmas tree on the White House lawn on the same day
that a manpower development bill (S.3837) is vetoed, thus putting
out the Christmas lights of hope for ten million poor children.

Merry Christmas While House in the Name of Our Children.

Spanish-Speaking, Spanish-Surname Caucus

Education has long been locked into a monolithic structure that
has frustrated most fundamental efforts for change. We need to
develop a wide range of new options and new programs within
and parallel to the present system of public education. We need
fun,' massive fundsto develop and implement a variety of
alternatives, but there are many alternatives that require little or
no additional funds. Legislative exemptions from regulation and
the imagination to free ourselves from the binding constraints Of
unexamined tradition can in themselves be combined to produce
significant changes.

We seek ,he right to be wrong, to make mistakes in our quest for
better education. Such experimental programs must be oPtional
not required. Experimental programs should be evaluated and

430 held to the same criteria of evaluation as existing programs-



A Change in Oh
National Way of Life
to Bring People
Back Into the Lives
of Children

Elimination of
Racism Dernands Many
Meaningfnl Federr I
Programs, Partieu.arly
an Adequate Family
Income Maintenan !a
Floor

A National Land Use
Policy Must Be
Developed To Guarantee
The Quality of Leisure
Services, Social Services
and Our Nation's
Natural Resources for
All
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Evidence should he applied equally in seeking change or seeking
not to change. Provision must be made to protect the interests of
everyone concerned and to guarantee that the development of al-
ternatives not h'e an unwitting support of bigotry or segregation.

We must change oar national way of life mo that children are no
lommr isolated from the rest nf society. We call upon all our
institutionspublic and privateto initiate and expand programs
that will bring adults back into the lives of children and children
back into the lives of adults. This means the reinvolvement of
children of all ages with parents and other adults in common
activities and responsibilities. it means parent-child centers as
opposed to child development centers. It means breaking down the
wall between school and community. It means new flexibility for
schools, business and industries so that children and adults can
spend time together and become acquainted with each other's
Worlds at work and at play. It moans family-directed communit,
planning, services and recreation programs. It means the rein-
volvement of children and adults in each other's lives.

Racism, individual, institutional, and collective, that permeates
American society has results I in psychological and physical
damage to its childrenBlat k, brown, red, yellow, and white.

This racism has created an environment which hinders the
learning capacity of all children, even those with special family
resources.

Similarly, this racism has made it impossible for children to ob-
tain the health services vital to their survival, growth, and de-
velopment.

Removal of external handicaps to the family and support of in-
ternal strengths through Federally sponsored and financed pro-
grams acceptable to and designed by these families iaof the
highest priority.

Programs that deal with discrimination in employment and lack of
access to financial reseurces should take priority over currently
popularized programs.

The greatest injustice to children can be found in the failure to
provide wholesome physical environments and services.

A positive vote for this resolution hy White House Conference on
Children delegates is vitel to all children.

Black Caucus

A national land use policy must eneoinpass Uhl-Social as
the pi, E.3ical environment of children. A national land use
policy must address itself to cities as well as to open spaces. A
national land use policy must asaure space set aside for recreation
and leisure activities, for adequate housing, for public transpor-
tation systems, for sidewalks and bicycle paths, for learning sta-
tions (such as museums, libraries), and must address itself to
r,l!.74.!c77 cf :-cf7 ;17 to
The quality of life for a child is affected by ti.s quality of the
physical and social environmcnt which must provide him or her
with a broad variety of educational and leisure experiences.
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We dcmnnd !

A commilment to it nawerk of cm-ill ty child care developmental
8ervices for all children whose families seek them ;

Complete separation of ell child welfare dcyc,opment servi .s froi
Public aesistanve programs;

condemnation of sexismthe belief that women and men must
play separate sex-linked roles with women i'i a subordinated dt)
sition:

censure of the White IL:M=3e Conference astir for demonstrating
sexism through the domination of decision-making processes by
men and execution Of details by WOMCII;

flexible and 'or shorter work week hours for women and men, to
provide wider opportunities outside the home for women and more
child care and home life for men;

For women, as for men, for girls as for boys, anatomy should be a
part not the whole of one's identity and destiny. We urge unani-
mous adoption of this resolution.

Women's Caucus

Children are powerless peo, Ie. Like other minority groups they
are denied the basic right to participate in the decisions that
govern their lives. Their digi ity is smothered, needs go unde-
tected, fresh ideas are lost, programs are mis-ffirected, and their
decision-making capacities eo undeveloped.

Perhaps there is no one que: :ty more import it for the developing
self than a feeling of involvement ill what is taking place. The lack
of consultation and involvement is the cause of the continuing war
between children and societ3 . When the child is a part of some-
thing, then he becomes responsible.

If, for example, children, not just youth, had been included in the
White House Conference as both delegates and planners, we might
have come into sharper focus on their needs and at the same time
have made an affirmative statement of their worth.

American Indians are a unique people within American society,
guaranteed by treaties, coegressional laws and individual actions
of United States Presidents. Violations of this relatitmship have
been numerous because neither Cong,ess nor the various United
States Presidents have been active ip carrying ont the provisions
of these guarantees. President Nixon has declared that certain
innovations conducive to self-determination will be implemented
bY his administration.

The American Indian Caucus of the White House Conference on
Children declares that the President should follow through with
his stated INDIAN policy of self-determination for American
Indians without termination of government responsibilities with
INDIAN tribes.

The American Indian takee pride in his Med and desires to protect
its phYsical and cultural environment from any outside exploita-
tion.

s4LtIvVi,11



Specific Forum
Recomnwndations

Provide Opportunities
for Every Child to
Learn, GroW, and Live
Creatively by Reordering
National Priorities

Redesign Edue: tion to
Achieve indivie.aalized,
Humanized,
Child-centered Learning,
We Support Proposed
National Institute of
Education with this Goal

Establishment of
Citizen Community
Action Groups to
Implement the Multitude
of Excellent
Recomroendatirms Which
Have 1;,volved Out of this
White House Fr oference

Chilt Iron
433

20

The creative child whom we wish to nurture is curious wonders
and questions; seeks new experiences; is open to the world; in-
dependent and froe from social and group pressures to conform at
the cost of individuality ; willing to risk error ; play with ideas and
experiment; willing to change and live with change.

Such a child is in the heart of every child but presently our schools
and communities are not providing the atmosphere anti resources
for the development of such creative persons.

-

La response, we must foster in each community the development of
total educational programs available to every child through a more
diverse and flexible educational system, more creative approaches
to learning, a stress on early childhood education, the expansion of
cultural and creative learning centers, and the integration of
aesthetic education in every school, institution and agency which
serves children.

Forum 6

A major redesign of education is urgent. Educational technology,
defined as a logical process of learning design, can help achieve
this goal.

An overriding goal of redesign should be development of an edu-
cational system respondito- to the needs of individual learners
through personalized evaluation, individualized learning, and the
thorough preparation of all persons involved in their education.

We specifically urge that legislation authorizing NIX. provide
for applied research and development efforts in educational
technology within the Institute and that educational technology lie
defined in this legislation as described in our report.

A process which:

A. Identifies needs of learners, individually and collectively

B. Determines what must be done to meet those needs and con-
siders alternative solutions and options

C. Involves individual learner in selecting the best way to meet his
needs

D. Designs and implements the selected strategies and tools

a Evaluates their effect Iveness

F. Revises when necessary

Forum 9

The White House Conference process is one of proposing and
influencing the missage of legislation that will enhance the phys-
ical and 600ifil environment of children. While acknowledging the
success of this process, it is our conclusion that no legislation,
however commendable, can be a valuable instrument of social
change unless a structure exists that e3ltends the legislative
process to a point that gr iratitees its provisions are impletne-1
at the lowest level of S,'Title. Existing processes are not accorn-
ptishmg th:s task. toletilts
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Therefore, it is urgent that pro cedinos be created whieh guarantee
1,,!..1nma a _p reality to aldldren and

that our words become effective processes.

Young Americans. striving to accept the responsil.:lities of citi-
zenship find few pmdtion of responsibility open TO thorn. It is 01 1r
sense and that of many delegatee at this conferenee, that a new

is inipcmtive. We submit illat the process described herein
is one workahlo am,iver to this need: a mobilizing force at the
gress roots level which is compesLal either of youth or of youth
and colverned :Molts tit, will 1 for the CHILDREN NOW!

Contemporary history indicates :hat the recent impact of youth
upon our society has been one of conscience and sober responsi-
bility.

Therefore, let tt he resolved that: (A) A riegd exists for the
cop struction of a power base that will serve as a booster to the
existing concerns of our present youth and how they relate to our
CHILDRENNOW; and for those currently in power at the
local, state, and federal levels to have an honest approach to
change.

(B) Delegates to this conference be made to feel the necessity to
continue the White House Conference process by committing
themselves to activities of organization, mobilization, and sensi-
tivity within their commtmities,

(G) That we cause to exist a body of people composed of two
members of each of the ft rums of this conference.

(D) At least one of these must be a youth.

(E) Geographic, economic, and ethnic factors must be taken it -o
tonsideration for selection.

(F) That this body be completely autonomous in nature. (G) That
neither sanction, endorsement, or funding for this body be
accepted if it in any way enclan.:ers its autonomy.

We suggest five options of initiating procedures a . the community
level:

(a) a working rapport with the White House Coimferemmee process

( utilization of existing youth organs.

(a) university-based urban studies coalition groups.

(d) National Community Programs, INC.

(e) Community Self Starters.

We strongly feel that best potential for the new thrust is offered
by the Self 'Starter method, but this requires a moral encourage-
ment from a non-managerial existing body, and a cogent liaison
with the delegates of this Confe:eence.

It is imperative that there be a Strong interaction with existing
community organizations, responsible and effective.

These ideas imply not only in implementation of ideas to better the
child's physical and social environment, but also in developing
suggestions made by other forums in this Conference.

Porom
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Children in trouble 4re crying for HELP! Prevention of abuse,
ntatlert, and delinquency should he the top priority of this nation,
and s'itoultibe stressed by all citizens, officials, agencies and in-
stitutions. We believe the Federal government must assist state
and local units of governments tinancialb; and in other ways in
improving the juvenile justice system. All children in trouble and
in need should be diverted from tha justice system unless court
proceedings arc necessary to protect the child. No child under the
age of 16 shonld be idcwrl in a jail or penal institution. No child
under 14 should be committed to a training seheol. Instead we
recommend that small. home-like treatment-oriented facilities
ouch as shelter homes. foster homes, youth homes, group homes,
and half-way houses be developed and financed by federal, state,
local and private funds, and be staffed with trained, co rned
personnel.

Forum 23

The following is an ecimlanation of the above. Every child is en-
titled to good health and care from conception, and to at least
minimnrn standards of food, shelter and clothing, and te effective
education, in an environment of economic security. Individuals,
agencies ..nd public bodies offering these services to children have
seldom been held legally ta-eountable for ensuring competent
performance. Therefore w e recommend that methods of redress be
established to hold accountable those who render services to
children to a standard of core commentairate with the skill their
profession requires, and to hold accountable those private and
public bodies which fail to render adequate services to cinldren.

For n 22

This Agency will be charged with the fostering, the coordination,
and the implementation of all programs relatsd to the deyelonment
of childhood identity. To foster this development the Agency will
be especially concerned With programs which strengthen family
life in any form it occurs. These programs will involve 1) Edu-
cation for parenting, which emphasiaes the uniqueness of every
child, 2) the establishment of a National Commission to
strengthen and enhance cultural pluralism, 3) the development of
community based comprehensive resource center for families.

Forum 2

We believe that this country is moving toward a more formalized
national health program. It seems feasible that implementation be
in stages, ant-1 we urge that children be given first priority. We.
program will remit-re a stable. pormanent, Federal financing
comprehensive child health care program he established. This
program will require a stable, permanent, federal:financing
mechanism, possible through a combination of payroll taxes and
general tax revenues. Reimbursement procedures, including pre-
payment, must be designed to create incentives for more rational,
organized, and efficient systems of health care delivery which
streas illness prevention and health promotion. We also believe
that this program and all Federal programs providing health care
services to children should aillocate a specific percentage of their

,r

"Forum 10



To Enhance th
Self-worth of All
Children, and to
Achieve Early
Population Stabilization,
We Recommend
Consumer-determined,
Publicly Funded
Programs of (1) Family
Life, Sex and Population
Education, and
(2) Voluntary n-,mily
Planning Services and
Safe Abortion
Available to Ali

Resolved:
The President
Immediately and
Unequivocally Expresses
His Commitment to
Enforce Existing
Legislation to End
Racism and
Discrimination
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Rgi
COMMeht,7fsh$0 Child Health Peoproot

A f,4-i-sily fl.. ,1114 170+! rare
Program which o,mmes erroprenenmive ran., for
children (17th tra on listby Forum 10) 7
identical re-gnomic edut (19th on listby
Yol um lij 293 18

Combined total
Net tot :11 Gr.: ostiinstoti overlapping- vote of
1711 of latter item or 50 votes 785 5 "

Corrostrd tots) as by Alexander Grunt & Co., bot erroneouply
reported on PrPss Itelon, of Der. 22, 1970. os 514.

It is the right of every child to know about his own sexuality and
identity without the legal restrictions now imposed upon distri-
bution of information and services to minors. Family life and sex
education should be a multi-faceted approach including community
involvement, information on methods of planning families, and
emphasis on the un!tweaes5 of each individual within his own
family.

Family planning serviees are defined as services to all family
member.i, ineludhm education, comprehensive medical and
social services necess,ary to permit individuals freely to determine
and achieve the number and spacing of their children, Family
planning services include c-mtraception, sterilization, and abor.
Con. The full range of services should be available to all, re-

-Mess of sex, age, mnrital status, economic group or ethnic
origin: and should be administered in a noncoercive and nondis-
criminatory manner.

We recommend a national program to educate all citizens in the
problems of population growth, and to develop programs to
achieve population stability. Population growth in the United
States occurs primarily among affluent and middle class whites,
and programs designed to achieve population stabilization should
be directed te reducing their natality.

Forum 16

The President should make the elimination of racism and all
discrimination agair.st minorities the No. 1 priority of this sd-
ministration. We insist he address his moral authority as Presi-
dent to this issue in his State of the Union Address.

There is flagrant disrespect of law and order in this country when
it comes to the rights of minority groups. Existing laws, treaties,
and court decisions are not enforced, e.g., various Indian-Ameri-
can Treaties, the 1843 Guadalupe-Hidalgo Treaty. We are also
concerned about the continuation of the concentration camp la
We insist the President use his authority to enforce this legisla-
tion and these decisions.

Incisive reports have been made laying bare the present de-
structive results of racism and the incipient dangers. We urge that
these reports _National Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders,
U.S. Civil Rights Commission. Committee on Minority Group
Children of the Joint Commission on the Mental Health of Chil-
drenbe given the widest possible dissemination. We urge that
their juditions rc, which might save our nation, be
immediately implemented.

Forum 18
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Establish Immediately
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and Children With
Cabinet Status: State
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to esto.filisfi national education policies iiul to promote constrne-
five change in present educational practices, with the over-riding
purpose of developing each indi vidual's potential to the fullest,
and improving onr society.

This requires substantial increases in Federal appropriations to
achieve the following:
salvaging the growing number of school district
of collapse.
providing massive implementation of what we know i5 good
quality education as well as further experimentation through a
wide variety of educational institutions, but insisting on public
accountability.
We make this recommendation in light of our conviction that
school is a concept, »et a place, and that schooling and education
are not synonymous,

on the verge

Forum 5

Forum 24 passed the following recommendations:

A. That the CO6t of the Child Advocacy program be paid from
Federal tax monies, with provision for use of other supplemental
funds, without the requi. Potent for matching funds.

B. States, local communities and neighborhoods can develop tl.3ir
own programs. States wi ich do not develop comprehensive plans
and hence do not develop rtate councils would not receive Flecleral
funds for state programs. The Federal law sould provide that
direct local or neighborhei d grants for local planning could be
made where no state couritil was developed or the National Chili.,
Advocacy office determine= the state plan insufficient. Such direct
local or Jelaborhood grar is will not be subject to veto by state

C. Local councils shall be so structured as tomaintain effective
citizen control while providing for active participation of coin-
munity agencies and organizations concerned with the child.

Acknowledging that the family is society's primary unit for de-
veloping human potential and transmitting cultural heritage, we
charge parents and children with enhancing their ability and re.
sponsibility to strengthen their own family life; furthermore

We recommend that a Department of the Family and Children
with the status of a cabinet post and councils and commissions on
state and local levels be establiahed, adequately funded, and
charged with the responsibility for :

coordinating services to families and children;

reconstructing old programs;

developing new programs; and performing other fuiicticas, such
las :

'convening a While House Conference on Families and Children at
least every five yeara with ongoing activities in states and local
communities with children participating at ail levels;

aopporting puileies which rnotide for part-time employment
without discrimination for narents who wish to spend inure time

437 with their children; and
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Developmental Progiarns
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assuring the right of -ill children to have legally respoisi
permnnent parents.

in the interim, we strongly urge increased support for the Office
of Child Development:

Foru

We affirm that complete comprehensive child health care should be
recognized as n top priority for all childrea in the Nation. The
child with handicapping conditions has often been denied his right
to health care because of the difficulties in meetirig his special
needs. This recommendation will allow handicapped children to
achieve the fulfillment of their potentials which is the right of all
children.

Recommenaation

Inchisive within compreinsive health needs, diagnostic, treat-
ment, and educational services be provided handicapped children
without arbitrary barriers.

There are many programs for which legislation and authorization
have been completed. We feel that full appropriation of all such
legislation is an important first step in improving and expand
the potential of handicapped children. An example of such legis-
lation is the recently enacted Developmental Disabilities -Aet
(Public Law 91-517). Cogni a.nt of the failure to appropriate
authorized funds, we recommend the full appropriation of au-
thorized funds for program: dealing with handicapping condi-
tions, especially in those prc grams which focus on manpower
'training, the provision of services, and research.

Forum 12

'The top priority for this Mitioo's development and utilization es
its resources must be its children because:

I. They form the essential cle!!-nt ef human, social, and economic
propagation ;

2. The majority of this country has a vested interest in the
well-being of its children;
3. Individually or collectively, they are unable to provide their own
supportive political forces and power ;

4. They are constantly changing but they continue to represent an
essential element of our nation's present and future; and

6. They become, or are already, a truly disadvantaged population
without appropriate support.

-With these tenents as a framework, the concept of children's in-
juries has been incorrectly defined, and consequently decisions
relating to children's injuries have reflected a restricted
.perspective. Childhood injury encompassoz interdependent phys-
ical, psychological, social and environmental factors.

Forum 13
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The t,e0 most imnorta et factors in insuring quality in develop-
mental child care are adeouate training of the personnel who wet*
with the children and the responsiveness of the programs through
parent, and community control.

A massive increase in training efforts is essential to meet the goal
of universal availaeility of developmental child care, Adequate
fundine to provide training for at least 50,000 additional child
care workers must be added annually over the next decade.
Training should be directed toward trainers, professional, pee-
professional, and volunteer staff who work directly with children,
administrative and ancillary staff of child care programs, parents,
and youth. A complete program should inclede trainieg for par-
enthood in the public schools, started before the Junior High
'School level, and with opportunities for direct experience in day
care centers. The training should include both male and female
students.

True responsiveness of' pro, ams to insure quality can only be
established by requiring control in individual programs by parents
of the enrolled children. Parente and local communities must also
control 1) local distribution of funds, 2) community planning and
Coordination, and 3) mcc titoring and licensing functions,

Forum 17

To encourage and. support independent research relating to the
development of those evaluative s'ySterns and processes desigtod to
measuee those aspects ot humau development which are not g
erally considered in the present system of public education.

To encourage and support independent investigations and critical
evaluations of educational programs, motives, goals, systems, and
practices currently in use, and/or seggestedlas experimental
models for future use. Such a commission would consider for
support studies and experiments designed to explore, for exit ,ple,
the extent and the validity ot he alleged myths mid misconeep-
Hone governing our educational culture.
A national "information-on-educational alternatives" body which,
using television, films, and other media, bring to parents, teachers,
students, and communities, a more extensive understanding of the
wealth of educational alternatives now available in the United
States and elsewhere. (The body will be not only a central source
of information, but art active dispenser or new information.)

Fort= 8

Recognizing that the family is the dominant socializing agent and
the primary interface between the individual and society, ita
central position must be considered by the White House Confer-
ence on Children in making recommendations for improving the
well being of our Nation's children.

It is vital that children living in all types of family structures, e.g.
single parent, traditional, dual work, commune, ete have equally
available options for self fulfillment.

Present human service systems tend to fragment and nndermine
Ali staii 44S=A.1.116 Sill/Mt-L.1)o rewreeLed to

provide services and supoort through and to the family as a /wit
430 with recognition of the different needs. strengths and wettkness-es



A Federally Fins iced
Natioaal Child Health
Care Program Which
Assures Comprehensive
Care for All Children

Tbe Right to Rend Effort
Be Established As a
Top National Priority
Supported hy Special
Legislation and Funding
Commensurate With Its
Critical Importance

440

27

of varying family forms. Therefore. we recommend that an In-
stitute for the Family be established by the Congress as a quasi-
public organization. The procesa for its operation should be
assured by establishing a trust fund through a per capita
assessment drawn from Federal taxes.

This Institute should have a broadly representative Board of
Directors and he adequately staffed for carrying mit its functions,
These functions are:

1) Serve as an advocate for fa Dies anti children;

2) Provide the mechanisms for assuring follow-up and imple,
mentation of the White Nouse (,onference recommendations at al
levels;

3) Develop and support demonstration, action. research and
evaluation programs which foci, on building new environments
for families and children; reorder existing services and programs
to fit around desires and aspirations of families, and Winvolve
families in their development and implementation ;

4) Examine existing legislation for its effects on variant familyforms;

5) Take action against legislation, regulations and practices which
arc punitive to children because of their discriminatory policies
against the integrity of families or variant forms of parenting;and

6) Technical assistance to rtate and local programs for familiesand children.

Forum 14

We believe that this country is reeving trrwerd a more formalized
nalionH hetilt h program. It seems feasible that implementation bein stages, and we urge that children be given first priority. We,
therefore, recommead that as a first step, a federally financed
comprehensive child health care program be established. This
program will require a stable, permanent, federal financing
mechanism, possible through a combination of payroll taxes andgeneral tax revenues. Reimbursement procedures, including pre-
payment, must be designed to create incentives for more rational,
organized, and efficient systems a health care delivery which
stress illness prevention and health promotion. We also believe
that this program and all Federal programs providing health care'
services to children should allocate a specific percentage of their
budgets to help finance new resources in areas of critical need.

Forum 11

The single overriding goal of this recommendation is national
literacy. For generations we have accepted as a fact that literacy
is imperative to the survival of a democracy. As an ideal, nothing
less than universal school attendance in the United States, we are
decidedly short of universal literacy. The 'Right to Read Effort
(launched in September of 1969) has made a beginning toward
improvement. However, obstacles still remain. The effort needs to
he strengthened, coordinated, and specifically funded on a scale
commensurate with the Job to be done, The goal requires national" trf tl;;;. ,oart dna w. research ;
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rapid improvement in teacher education ; development of effective
instructional materials; integration of school experiences with
home and community resources; and adoption of modern man-
agement procedures within the education sector.

Forum 7

Whereas in our pre-icilt society, complicated by cultures within
cultures, many children experience insecurity, Lear. and prejudice;
and

Whereas a positive self-concept and a satisfactory realismtion of
role are vital in a rapidly changing society;

We Propose to Federal ,. state, and local governmen

That programs be funded to encourage high priority for the
affective learnings (those 'dealing with feelings and imagination)
balancing the current emphasis on cognitive learnings (those
dealing with factual knowledge) ; provide resources such as a
cultural bank ; and provide necessary teathcr re-training.

That funding be provrded fot programs of Parent Education
which offer new options in ehda rearing, conflict-resolution, and
self-identity growth.

We propose to the United States Government and to the United
Nations that these and other recommendations or the White House
Conference ou Children he pr ,moted and celebrated through an
International Children's Yeas comparable to the international
Geophysical Year with a poss:ble target date of 1975.

It Is Essential for a National Body To Be Fcrmed to Assure the
Implemennfalion of the Recommendations of the 1970 Cnildren's
Conference.

Recommendation No, 21 does not have a back-up statement.

Forum 3

. stands; and dedicate myself to the task of making it eu
nation, . . .""

Our primary concern is that all Americans, concerned with the
future of our children, join in faith and work to make the values
expressed in our pledge of allegiance to the flag, a living fact in
American life.

Under the administration of President Dwight D. Eisenhower,
Congress revised the pledge to the flag to include the phrase
"under God." We recommend that it be further revised to read "I
pledge. Ile.r,innen to the flag of the United States of America and
to the Republic for which it stands; and dedicate myself to thc
task of making it one nation, under God, indivisible. with liberty
4,nd jostke for all."

This would provide Americans of all ages, races and cultures with
a realistic, affirmative pledge to &ones) our common onlyrenifronrt

Lraly irvo, truly and truly united society.

'Forum 1
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inn If T170,re,r,. wn rnron-nnu, tTht 'he American home, school, and
community are failing to pro...ide the examples, experiences, and
knowlcd"c thal will tvach e! cldldren about democratic values and
processes, FORUM 23 recommends:

That cross.coltural, participating experiences must be provided
for all children 80 they may understand the concepts and goals of
justice in terms of human relations;

Am? that community decision-making processes and educational
experiences mast provide for the participaticn and knowledge
necessary for a personal, realistic commitment to the democratic
system,

Establish a
National Task Force
to Develop an Office
of Leisure Services
at Federal and State
Levels

This office shall have as its objectives and responsibilities pro-
motion or administration of ;

a. Education in the knowledge, attitudes, and dkill for creatIve
participation in leisure activities.

b, Coordination of resources and services relevant to leisure at all
levels of organization, public and private.

c. The use of all educational media for the purpose of education in
leisure.

id. Ensuring that availabili4.7 of resources be &mai for an, having
in mind minority groups, sJcioeconomie level, and geographic lo-

e. Leisure resources end aervities should be used to strengthen
rather than fragment family life.

f. Involvement of children and youth at the cotnmunity level in
decision-making regarding use of leisure re,,ources.

g. Education in the importance of the total physical environment.

h. Standards for personnel, i-crvices, and facilities.

I. Long-term research and development relevant to leisure and its
role in survival and enrichment of human life.

j. Ensuring that leisure resources are included in all public-a d
private land and urban developments.

The President and the respective governors should immediatelyappoint task forces representative of children, minority groups,,
and the 'broad areas of leisure activities to develop plans for the.
implementation and operation of the offices and to serve as on-.going advisory groups.

Forum 21

In an effort to begin the process of improving the quality of life
for children (some of whom we can each call by name) the
members of Forum 20 (Child Development and Mass Media) aremaking such recommendations as to affect and implement many
concerns iwarding humane human development and I he massmedia. We are unwilling to suggest the relative dispensibility of
any one of our recomendations. They arc! all urgant and afford-able

442 (Forum 20)

6'7-582 0 - 71 - 3
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Senator TAFT. Thank you. As a member of the Select Committee
on Nutrition and Human Needs, I am also interested in the question
of early childhood nutrition. Were there any findings in that recrard
either with respect to the incidences of inadequate diets generalry or
especially among children in low-income families ?

Nil% HESS. It was the general feeling in the .planning sessions we
had with various groups, State commitrees, and individuals that there
had just been a White House Conference that went into the questions
of hunger, malnutrition, di?,t, and so forth in great detail, that there
was to be a followup meeting shortly aft r ours in February and that
we therefore should not have a specific forum on this but rather we
chose to put experts in this flL interspersed in all of the forums so
that it would be a theme that spread throughout the conference, as it
did.

But I would not say that specifically new material above and be-
yond that developed by the White House Conference on Food and
Health and Nutrition was developed.

Senator TAFT. Thank you. In a statement. in the "Profiles of Chil-
dren" report it is indicated that while all 50 States have child abus-
laws with reporting requirements and all public welfare agencies are
required by law to pyovide protective services for children, no sta-

tistics are available on the extent of service provided.
Is the administration contemplating any steps to increase the avail-

ability of such information, either through legislative authorization
or otherwise?

Mr. HESS. I have no knowledge on that. But I certainly shall cheek
it out and respond to the committee.

Senator TAFT. As you know, among each major age grouping of
children, the 26 million under 6 years old and 33 million 6 through 13
years of age there are a substantial number of low-income children,
estimated I think at 3 and 6 million respectively.

Does the administration in terms of funding and program emphasis
continue to regard these low-income children of the highest priority
as compared with other children ?

Mr. HESS. Certainly it was the sense of the White House Confer-
ence on Children that they should be. And to the degree to which the
agencies of the Federal Executive will now start a department-by-de-
partment review of these findings I am sure that they will have to
respond to that question specifically.

Senator TAFT. Can child development, programs be used as a method
of overcoming racial isolation that we witness at older ages and society
generally ?

Mr. HEss. Having listened for several months to my eloquent col-
league, ITHe Bronfenbrenner, whom I am sure will direct himself to
this question, I would say it is not just racial isolation but it is age
isolation as well and that many creative thoughts came out of this
Conference on the use of developmental day car, that involves the use
of older children with younger children, the involvement of parents
in the whole process, and, of course, equally important, the blend of all
racial groups.

Senator TAFr. Did thefonference focus to any extent on the special
problem of children who come from homes where a language other
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than English is spoken, for example, Puerto Rican children in Lorain
and New York, and Mexican-American children throughout the
Southvvest, and, if so, what recomn-iendations were made to deal with
these special problems ?

Mr. HESS. First, I might, say that of all of the caucuses that have
recommendations on the ballot, the one of the Spanish-surname, Span-
ish.-speaking caucus which recommended the increase in the bicultural
education rated highest on the ballot.

Furthermore, the forum on children without prejudice gave some
very specific recommendations as to bicultural and bilingual educa-
tion. I will have to find that one for you. But it related, I think, spe-
cifically to the use of teaching in two_ languages when, I believe, 10
percent of the population in that school spoke other than English as a
first language.

Senator MONDALE. Would you include that recommendation for the
record ?

Mr. HEss. Yes ; I shall. Forum 18 recommended "that wherever 10
percent of the children of a given school are finent in a language other
than English, as in certain Spanish-speaking communities, the school
curriculum in all grades should be offered in the minority language as
well_as in English. The minority langua ge should also be designated
an official language in such communities."

Senator TAFT. Mr. Hess, was any consideration given as to what
Federal agency or department really primarily ought to take on this
responsibility ? Are some of these recommendations ones that could be
better implemented by agencies other than HEW, 0E0, for instance,
or what particular breakd.own do you have in mind ?

Mr. HESS. I can only say that beyond the very strong support which
the Office of Child Development received not only at the White House
Conference on Children, but at the followup regional conferences,
there was a strong feeling to _establish a Cabinet post for Children
and Youth. This was the eighth in our weighted ballot and there also
was a recommendation to establish a Cabinet office for Education and
this was 10th among the specific forum recommendations.

Senator TAFT. So you don't know, really ?
Mr. HESS. I don't know. After all, we_all recognize that this White

House Conference, as all White House Conferences, is composed of a
group of people who are particularly concerned and who are indeed
special pleaders and we as special pleaders asked for the most immedi-
ate and highest identification of the problem with which we are con-
cerned.

Indeed, as we recommend a Cabinet post for Children and Youth. I
dare say that the White House Conference on Aging may do the
same.

Senator TAFT. Thank you very much. Those are all the questions
have at this time.

Senator MONDALE. Mr. Hess, you make reference in your testimon
to the No. 1 recommendation, based on the weighted votes, which is
developmental child care programs emphasizing comprehensiveness,
the family-centered nature of the effort and quality.

Would it be fair to say that the Conference very clearly preferred
this course to custodial day care kinds of treatment of preschool
children?
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Mr. HEss. There is no question about it. That was a strong theme
running throught the Conference. I think if we had to pick out key
words through the Conference one would be "comprehensive," whether
it is in the health field or the development dav-care

Senator MONDALE. In other words, there was a very decided and
strong recommendation against just sheer custodial care of children,
and a stmag emphasis on the family-centered nature of the pro-
oTamnot separation of children from their parents but a
s'-trengthening of the ties between family and child. Is that correct?

Mr. HESS. That is correct, sir.
Senator MONDALE. This is the central issue it seems to inc. running

through the whole farnily assistance plan. I am afraid at this point
day care is sort of an afterthought in FAP. The emphasis in that bill
seems to be on encouraging the mother to work, and what do you do
with the children while she is working is sort of an afterthought.

The conference clearly came down on the side of qualitative develop-
mental assistance which was family-centered, am T eorroot on that ?

Mr. HESS. That is correct, sir.
Senator TAFT. If the chairman will yield, in that regard did you

talk at all about the incentives and assistance in order to enable moth-
ers who might otherwise have to work to remain with their families.
talk about the impact on employment in this connection'?

Mr. HEss. Not having personally been in the week of discussion at
this particular forum, I hope you will address that question to Dr.
Kagan, the chairman, and Mrs. Lansberg, the vice chairman, because
they can truly give you a sense of the concerns of the people who were
assigned to the day-care section. I was just not there, sir.

Senator MONDALE. I was told that at the recently concluded White
House Conference on Youth there was quite a debate on the preamble,
is that correct ?

Mr. HESS. That is correct, sir.
Senator MONDALE. I was also struck that the same emphasis on non-

clinical terms was to be found there. It is interesting that when you
get the children and the youth and their specialists together, even
though many of them are clinicians, they finally end up strongly em-
phasizing just the concept of love in the treatment of our children and
youth, and I think many of our programs forget that.

We should start with that in the development of any program be-
cause the program that neglects that essential, difficult-to-find ingredi-
ent is bound to fail. Would you agree with that ?

Mr. HESS. Yes, sir.
Senator MONDALE. It is int3resting that the great specialists in this

field end up often speaking in essentially religious terms. Eric Erickson
talks of sin, and maybe it is an eloquent testimony of the gap that
exists between how we think we are dealing with our children and how,
in fact, we are damaging them, that specialists use such religiously
charged words.

Would you agree with that ?
Mr. IlEss. I think that Dr. Bronfenbrenner would bear out that in

the heated discussions that involved the drafting of the preamble to the
children's Conference, which I read in my testimony, we ultimately re-
jected this as a political document and looked upon it really as a moral
or almost religious document, yes.
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Senator MONDALE. I think that is encouraging. Thank you very
much.

Our lirst "pro" to testify before our new committee is Dr. Uric Broil-
fenbrenner. lie conies here today havi, set aside many more com-
pelling nnitters to perform this function. We arc very pleased to have
Dr. fironfenbrenner with_ us_and we are most grateful to him for his
continuing critical contributions to this terribly important issue. Dr.
Bronfenbrenner.

STATEMENT OF DR. URIE BRONFENBRENNER, PROFESSOR OF
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT AND FAMILY STUDIES, NEW YORK
STATE COLLEGE OF HUMAN ECOLOGY, CORNELL UNIVERSITY,
ITHACA, N.Y.

Dr. BRONFENBRENNM Mr. Chairman, I share the view of the chair-
man of the parent coimnittee that this is a historic day. It marks the
first session of the first congressional committee to be established for
the express purpose of considering the needs and welfare of the
Nation's children. The establishment of such a committee is long over-
due. I hope that it does not come too late.

The reason for my concern is perlizips best conveyed by the opening
paragraph of a report prepared for the White Fli LSC Conference on
Children by a committee under my chairmanship. The paragraph
reads :

America's families and their children are in trouble, tro ble so deep aml per-
vasive as to threaten the future of the nation. The source of the trouble is nothing
less than i tuitional neglect of children and those primarily engaged in their
eareAmerica's parents.

The members of this committee are alivady familiar with facts that
point to this conclusion, but for the record I shall mention some of
them. Let me begin, Mr. Chairman. by saying we now have the knowl-
edge and the know-how to increase sicrnificantly the ability and com-
petence of the next generation of childTen to be born in this country.

We know what is needed, we know how it can be done. All that re-
mains is to do the job. The job can be done. At least a dozen nations
are doing the job better than we do it now. By way of explanation, I
shall start with some facts well known to this committee.

America, the richest and most powerful country in the world, stands
13th among the nations in combating infant Mortality ; even
Last Geiniany does better. Moreover, our rimking has dropped steadily
in l'ecent decades. A similar situation obtains with respect to maternal
and child health, day care, children's allowances, and other basic serv-
ices to chilJren and families.

But the figures for the Nation as a whole, dismaying as they are,
iask even greater inequities. For example, infant mortaliV for non-

whites hi the United States is almost twice thatfor wlntes, and there
are a number of Southern States and northern metropolitan areas, in
which the ratios are considerably higher.

But the point I wish to emphasize, Mr. Chairman, is the following:
Ironically, of even greater cost to the society than infants who die are
the Many mOre Who sustain injury but survive with disability. Many
of these suffer impaired intellectual function and behavioral disturb-
toice including hyperactivity, distractabilit,,, and low attention span,
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all factors contributing to school retardation and problem behavior.
Again, the destructive impact is greatest on _the poorest segments

of.the population, especially nonwhites. It is all the more tragic that
this massive damage and its subsequent cost in reduced productivity.
lower income . unemplovability, welfare payments, and institution-
alization are avoidable if adequate nutrition, prenatal care and other
family and child services are provided, as they are in a number of
countries less prosperous than ours.

But it is not only children from disadvantaged families who show
signs of progressive neglect. For example, an analysis I carried out
a few years ago of data on child rearing practices in the United States
over a 25-year period reveals a decrease, especially in recent years, in
all spheres of interaction between parents and children.

A similar conclusion is indicated by results of cross-cultural studies
comparing American parents with those from Western and Eastern
Europe. Moreover. as parents and other adults move out of the lives
of children, the vacuum is filled by the age-segregated peer gioup.

Recently my colleagues and I completed a study showing that, at
every age and grade level, children today show a greater dependence
on their peers than they did a decade ago. Our evidence indicates that
susceptibility to group influence is higher among children from homes
in which one or both parents are frequently absent.

In addition, "peer-oriented" youngsters describe their parents as less
affectionate and less firm in discipline. Attachment to age-mates ap-
pears to be influenced more by a lack of attention and concern at home
than by any positive attraction of the peer group itself.

Tn fact, these children have a rather negative view of their friends.,
and of themselves as welL_They are pessimistic about the future, rate
lower in responsibility and leadership, and are more likely to engage
in such antisocial behavior as lying teasing other children, "playing
hooky" or "doing something illegal."

More recent evidence comes from a dissertation currently being
completed by Mr Michael Siman. a doctoral candidate nt Cornell
University's newly established College of Human Ecology. Tri keep-
ing with an ecological perspective, Siman did something which, so
far as I know, has never been done before. Working with a large
sample of teenagers. ages_12 to 17, most of them from middle- and
lower-middle-class homes in New York City, he went to a great deal
of trouble to identify and study the actual peer groups in which
these adolescents spend so much of their time.

There were 41 such peer groups in all. Siman was interested in de-
termining the relative influence of parents V ers us peers on the behavior
of the teenager. Three classes ofbehavior were studied :

1. Socially constructive activities such as taking part in sports, help-
ing someone who needs help telling the truth, doing useful work for
the neighborhood or community without pay et cetera.

2. Neutral activities such as listening to records, spending time with
the family, et cetera.

3. Antisocial activities such as playing hooky, doing something ille-
gal, hurting people, et cetera.

Siman also obtained information on the extent to which each teen-
ager perceived these actiAities t, be apprOVed or disapproved by his
parents and by the members of his peer group. The results are instrue-
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tive. In the case o: boys. for example, he finds that for all three classes
of behavior. peers ol.e substantially more infinential thrm parents.

In fact in most easos._once tlu attitudes of the peer group aro taken
into account the attitudes of tl parents make no difference whatso-
ever. The only exceptions aro in the area of constructive behavior,
where the parent does have sonie influence secondary to the peer group.

lint in the neutral, and especially tho antisocial sphere, the peer
group is all determining. When it comes to such behaviors as doing
somethinp. smoking, or aggression, once the Mtitude of the poor
group is taken into account, the parents' disapproval eari'les no weight.

What we are seeing here, of course. are the roots of alienation and its
milder consequences. The more serious manife,tations are reflected in
the rising rates of youthful drug abuse. delinquency. and violence
documented in charts ;old tables specially prepared for the White
House Conference on Children.

According to those data the proportion of youn(rsters between the
ages of 10 and 18 arrested for drng ribose doubled.between 1964 and
1968; since 1963. juvenile delinquency has been increasing at a fa-4er
rate than the juvenile population; over half of the crimes involve
vandalism. theft. or brooking and entry ; and if the present trends con-
tinuo. ono out of every nine youngsters will appear in juvenile court
before age 18. These figures index only detected and prosecuted of-
fenses. How high must they run before we acknowledge that they re-
flect deep and pervasive problems in the treatment of children and
youth in our society?

Who is responsible for the national neglect of our children? When
a child's problem becomes so serious that it can no longer be over-
looked, there are those who are all too ready to tix the blame on par-
ents. Parents don't care enough about their children, they charge. To
take this view, however, is to misjudge the pi.oblem and absolve from
responsibility those who actually bear it.

Although systematic evidence on the qiwstion is difficult to obtain
there are ga.ounds for believirl,!,' that parents today far from not Caring
about their children. are more worried about them than they have
ever been in the course of recent history.

Tlw crux of the problem, as indicated by Mr. Siman's data, is that
many pal.ents have become powerless as fot'ces in the lives of their
children. Aga in, the situation is most succinctly described in the afore-
mentioned report to the White. House Conference. I quoe:

In today's world, parents find themselves at the mercy of a society which im-
poses pressures and priorities that allow neither time nor place for meaningful
activities and relations between children and adults, which downgrade the role
of parents and the functions of parenthood, and which prevent the parent front
doing things he wants to do as a guide, friend, and companion to his children .

me frustrations are greatest for the family of poverty where the capacity for
human response is crippled by hunger, cold, filth, sickness, and despair. No parent
who spends his days in search of menial Work, and his nights in keeping rats
away from the crib can be expected to find the time, 1_,t alone the heart, to engage
in constructive activities with his children or serve as a stable source of love and
discipline.

The fact that some beleaguered parents manage to do so is a tribute to them
bat not to the society in which they live.

For families who can get along, the rats are gone, hut the rat race remaios.
The demands of a Job, or often two jobs, that claim mealtimes, evenings, and
week-ends as well as days ; the trips and moves necessary to get ahead or simply
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hold one's own ; the ever-increasing time spent in commuting, parties, el, eningsout, social and community obligationsall the things one has to do to meet so-called primary responsibilitiesproduce a situation in which a child oftent;pends more time with a passive babysitter than a participating parent.And even when the ptirent is at home, 0 compelling force cuts off communica-tMn and response among the family members. Although television could, if usedcreatively, enrich the activities of c:iildren and families, it now only under-mines them.
Like the sorcerer of ohl, the television set casts its magic spell, freezing speech

and action and turning the living into 8ilent statues so long as the enchantment
Lasts, The primary danger of the television screen lies not so notch hi the behaviorit produces as the behavior it preventsthe talks, the games, the family festivi-ties and arguments through Which much of the child's learning takes place tuulhis character is formed. Tnrning oii the television set can turn off the processthat transforms children into people.

In our modern way of life, children are deprived not only of parents but ofpeople in general. A host of factors conspire to isolate children fromthe rest of society. The fragmentation of the eXtended bunny, the separa-tion of residential and business areas, the disappearance of neighborhoods, zon-ing ordinances, occupational mobility, child labor laws, the abolishment of theapin entice system. consolidated schools. television, separate patterns of sociallife for different age groups, the working mother, the delegation of child care tospechtlistsall of these manifestations of progress operate to decrease oPpor-tunity and Incentive for meaningful contact between children and persons older.or younger, than themselves,
And here we confront a fundamental and disturbing fact : Children need peo-ple in order to become human. The fact is fundamental because it is firmlygrounded both in scientific research and in buman experience. It is distnrbingbecause the isolation of children from adults simultaneously threatens the growthof the individual and the survival of the society.
The young cannot pull themselves up by their own bootstraps. It is primarilythrough observing, playing, and working with others older and younger thnnhimself that ti child discovers both wlmt be can do and W h o he can becomethat he develops both his ability a t.d his identity.
It is primarily through exposure and niter-relation ss ith adults and children ofdifferent ages that a child acquires new interests and skills and learns the mean-ing of tolerance, cooperation and 7 ornpassion. Hence to relewile children to itworld of their own is to deprive them of their humanity and ourselves as well
Senator JAvITs. If I may interrupt here, first Iwould like to anolo-

gize to yon because you are a professor from Cornell and my own State,
and I have a hearincr !Joing on down the hall on the war powers bill
which is my bill and I simply have to be there.

Second, I would like to ask the Clmir's leave to insert in the record
an opening statement welcoming and praising both Mr. Hess and
yourself, him for his work at the White House Conference on Youth
and you for what I know will be most erudite and helpful testimony.

Senator MoNuALE. Without objection, so ordered. The Senator failed
to mention that we are also in the. process today of trying to pass a billwhich Senator Javits was instrumental in shaping, to establish a na-
tional policy of stable quality integrated education. Senator Javits is
essential in bringing that about.

Mr. BTIONFENBRENNEIL Thank you, sir. I am well aware of your ef-
forts on behalf of children and we would much rather have you on the
floor than here.

Senator MONDALE. Thank you, and you may proceed.
Mr. BRONFENBREN NEIL Yet, this is what is happening in America to-day. We are experiencing a breakdown in the process of making

Imman beings human. By isolating our children frato the rest of so-
ciety, we abandon them to a world devoid of adults and ruled by the
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destructive impulses and compelling pressures both of the age-segre-
gated peer group and the aggressive and exploitive television screen.

By setting our priorities elsewhere and put ting children and families
last, by claiming one set of_ values while pufsuing :mother, we, leave
our children bereft of standards and support and our own lives im-
poverished and corrupted.

TIUs reversal of priorities, which amounts to a betrayal of our chil-
dren, underlies the growing disillusionment and alienation among
young people in all segments of American society.

Those. who grew up in settings where children and families still
counted are able to react to their frustration in positive ways
t hrough const ructive protest, participation, and public service.

Those who come from cireumstanees in which the family could not
function, he it slum or suburb, ean only_strike out against an environ-
ment they have experienced as indifferent, callous, cruel and
unresponsive.

We do not condone _the destruction and violence manifested by our
young people in widely disparate sections of our society. -We merely
point to the roots of a process which, if not reversed, will continue to
spread.

The failure to reorder our priorities, the insistence on business as
usual, and the continued reliance on rhetoric, as a substitute for funda-
mental reforms can only have one result :

The far more rapid and pervasive growth of alienation, apathy,
drugs, delinquency and violence among the young and not so young,
in all segments of our national life.

We face the prospect of a society which resents its own children
and_fears its youth. Surely this is a road to national destruction.

This is not the road for America. Our society still has the capac
and the value commitment necessary to reverse the trend.

What is needed is a change in our patterns of living which will once
again bring people back into the lives of children and a change which
will bring children back into the lives of people.

The main body of our report to the 'White House Conference was
devoted to concrete steps that_might be_taken to bring about the re-
involvement of adults and children in each others lives.

Most of these recommendations were addressed not to the Federal
Government nor to the States but to local communities and their con-
stituent institutions.

For example, our first and longest set of recommendations was ad-
dressed to industry, business and government as employers. The re-
port took the position that :

More than any other institution in our country, it is American business and
industry that will determine the fate of the American family and the American
child. More than any institution, they have the power to reverse the present
trend and to place families and children at the center rather than the periphery
of our national life.

As an illustration of how this might be done, we cited examples
from other societies which broke down the barrier between children
and adults by bringing children into the world of work. To show how
this policy could be implemented in our own society, Dr. David Goslin
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of the Russell Sage Foundation persuaded one of America's great
newspapers, the Detroit Free Press, to participate in an unusual
experiment.

Twelve-year-old children from two Detroit schools, one from a slum
area, the other predominately middle class, spent 6 to 7 hours a day
for 3 days in virtually every department of that great newspaper, not
just observing, but twtively participating in the department's
activities.

There were boys and girls in the press room, the city room, the
composing room, the advertising department, and the dispatch depart-
ment. The employees at the Free Press entered into the experiment
with serious misgivings. "What are those kids going to do, just sit
around ?"

The outcome is perhaps best summarized by the remark of one staff
member recorded in the documentary film we made of this experiment.
Looking out from the 15th floor in the evening, after the children had
left, he says quietly, "Now when I look out at the city with all those
buildings, and all those lights, I see children in every one of the
houses."

As I have said, most of the recommendations of the report were ad-
dressed to the constituent institutions of the 3ociety rather than to the
Nation_ as a_ whole. We offered what we hoped were practical sugges-
tions for the _consideration of industry, business, neighborhoods,
schools, and individual families.

Nevertheless, in the concluding section we did address a series of
recommendations to the Federal Government, and I should like to
make some comments in that regard. In my view, the primary role of
the Federal Government, and of committees such as this one, is to ex-
ercise national leadership in rededicating our institutions and our
people to a concern for the children and youth of this Nation. There
are several points I would emphasize in .this regard :

_First, there can be no _doubt, that day care is coming to America.
The question is : What kind? Shall we follow the pattern of certain
other nations in which day care programs have served further to
separate the child from his family and reduce the family's and the
community's feeling of responsibility for their children? Or, shall
the American model of_ day care retain and rededicate our commit-
ment to the family as the primary and proper agent for the process
of making human beings human?

The answer to those questions depends , a the extent to hich day-
care programs are so located and so organized as to encourage rather
than to discourage the involvement_of parents in the development and
operation of the program both at the center and in the 7,0me

Like Project Headstart, day-care programs can have no lasting con-
structive impact on the development of the child unless they affect not
only the child himself but the people who constitute his enduring day-
to-aay environment in the family, neighborhood, and community.

This means not only that parents must play an active part in the
planning and administration of day-care programs, but that they
must actively participate in the activities of the program as volunteers
and aides.

It means that the program cannot be confined to the center, but
must reach out into the home and the community so that the whole
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neighborhood is caught up in activities in behalf of its children. From
this point of view, we need to experiment in the location of day-care
centers in places that are within reach of the significant people in the
child's life.

For some families, this means neighborhood centers; for others, cen-
ters at the place of work. A great deal of variation and innovation will
be required to find the appropriate solutions for different groups in
different settings.

In keeping with the foregoing point, I would emphasize that in
the first instance, children need people, not professionals. Nowhere
is the power of this principle illustrated more effectively than in Har-
old Skeels' remarkable followup study of two groups of mentally re-
tarded, institutionalized children, who constituted the experimental
and control groups in an experiment he had initiated 30 years earlier.

When the children were 3 years of age, 13 of them were placed in
the care of female inmates of a State institution for the mentally re-
tarded with each child being assigned to a different ward.

A control group was allowed to remain in the original, also institu-
tional, environmenta children's orphanage. During the formal exper-
imental period, which averaged a year and a half, the experimental
group showed a gain in IQ of 28 points, whereas the control group
dropped 26 points.

Upon completion of the experiment it became possible tc, e the
institutionally mothered children in legal adoption. Thirty years later
all 13 children in the experimental group were found to be self-sup-
porting, all but two had completed high school, with four having 1 or
more years of college.

In the control crroup, all were either dead or still institutionalized.
Skeels concludes his report with some dollar figures on the amount
of taxpayer's money expended to sustain the institutionalized group,
in contrast to the productive income brought in by those who had
been raised initially by mentally deficient women in a State institution.

What accounted for these dramatic gains ? The answer is to be found
in Skeels' careful observations of What happened in the wards of
that institution for female defectives. In each instance, one of the
inmates in effect adopted the infant and became its mother, but in
addition, the entire ward was caught up in activities in behalf of
"our baby."

New clothes and playthings appeared and the children were lavished
with attention. Indeed, the several wards began to compete with each
other in terms of whose baby was developing most rapidly.

The Skeels' experiment illustrates a fundamental principle : The
extent to which children receive the kind of care and attention which
is necessary for their development depends on the extent to which
those who have responsibility for their care are provided with a
place, a time, and the encouragement to engage in activities with young
children.

This does not mean that professionals are not important. Quite the
contrary, we need professionals, but their primary task should be not
to work with the children themselves but to help_ create the kind of
conditions and situations in which parents and others who carry the
responsibility for the day-to-day care of children can function effec-
tively as human beings.
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In this connection, I should like to quote a Soviet colleague's reply
to my question as to why the Russians are discontinuing, as they are,
their planned expansion of boarding institutions for the general care
and education of young children :

If you promise not to quote me by name, I will tell you the real reason, -on
oan't pay a womau to do what a mother will do for free.

Senator MoNDALE. I wonder if this _wouldn't he a good point to
include Dr. Menninger's description of the boarding. schools of the
Navaho, whidi is the strategy- that we have been undertaking for 30
or 40 or 50 years to get the children of the ages 5 to_ 14 away from
their parents and into a "healthy environment" to make "good white
men" out of them.

He said that he has never seen ; .iything more barbaric, he has never
seen anxiety levels higher than_ those recordedin those boarding schools,
They have been a colossal failure. The whole theor3r was "if we can
get the children away from their parents we can really begin to work
on them"----and we really have.

Mr. BRONFENBIZENNER. Mr. Chairman, it is no accident that in a
million years of_evolution we have emerged with a particular form for
the raising of children and it is the human family and we should be
very careful in fiddling with something that has managed to do well
for us long before we had Ph. D's, like myself, in child development.

My colleague's pithy statement points to still another consideration
profoundly affecting the welfare of children in our Yation. I refer to
the place and status of women in American society.

Setting aside the question of whether women are more gifted than
men for the care of young children, the fact remains that in our society
today, it is on the women, and especially on mothers, that the care of
our children depends.

Moreover, with the disappearance of the social supports for the
Ifamily, to which alluded earlier, the position of mothers has.become

increasingly isolated. With the breakdown of the community, the
neighborhood, and the extended family, .an increasingly greater bur-
den._for the care and upbringing of children has fallen on the young
mother.

Under these circumstances, it is not _surprising_ that many young
women in America are in the process of revolt. I for one understand
and share their sense of rage, but I fear the consequences of some of
the solutions they advocate, which will have the effect of isolating
children still further from the kind of care and attention they need.

There is, of course, a constructive course of action open to us, one
that in the long run will benefit children, women and the entire society,
including the Men.

Mr. Chairman, a major route to the rehabilitation of children and
youth in American society lies in the enhancement of the status and
power of women in all walks of lifeboth on the job and_in the home.

As read the research evidence, the ideal arrangement for the devel-
opment of the young child is one in which his mother is free to _work
part time, for only in this way can she be the full person that being
an effective parent requires.

What are the implications of these kinds of considerations for legis-
lation? I would make the following points:
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1. The national programs we establish must be programs for the
development, of children and families. Like Project, Headstart, they
must be designed to improve not just the environment of the child,
but the environment of those who can and will have the most hnpact
on his development.

2. In keeping with the foregoing principle, it is essential that pro-
grams be so designed as to enhance rather than destroy the integrity
of families. For example, admission requirements should not discrimi-
nate against single parent families, or families in which a parent works
only part-time.

3, Programs must be adapted to the language, culture, and values
of the families whose. children they serve.

4. Programs should be designed in such a way as to maximize the
involvement in activities with the children of parents, neighbors, older
children, and all those persons who make up the enduring social en-
vironment of the

5. Programs should be so designed as to enhance the integrity of the
neighborhood and community in which the families of the children
live or work.

6. Programs cannot be limiteu to the period of early childhood. The
most impressive progress during the first years of life can be undone
by a destructive environment in the school or in the peer group.

Senator MoNDALE. Won ld you yield there ? Don't you sense that
some preschool advocates are guilty of faddism in that sensethat
they promise too much for these programs, that there is a compelling
ove,rwheming need for quality comprehensive preschool help but pot
as the singre thing, and that emphasis OD it is required because,
strangely, with regard to this foundation building period the Ameri-
can society has stood neutral. What we want to do is get them involved.

Mr. BEONFENDRENNED. I wonld most certainly agree. While we stand
neutral in this early childhood period, and we did not stand neutral
in the later period, I think one can say as I shall in a moment, that
with respect to what happens with children after preschool we are
perhaps guilty not even of neutrality but of heinous harm to young
people.

7. Of crucial importance for the welfare and development of school
ao-e children is the reintegration of schools into the life of the commu-
nity. Above all, we must reverse the present trend toward the construc-
tion and administration of schools as isolated compounds divorced
from the rest of the community.

Many such schools are becoming Quasi-penal institutions in which
teachers are increasingly found to function as guards and detectives
and pupils are treated as suspects or prisoners for whom liberty is a
special privilege.

Senator MONDALE. Did you add that point ?
Mr. MIONFENDRENNER. I most certainly did,
Senator MONDALE. As an afterthought?
Mr. BRONFENDDENNETL No, sir ; it. was not an afterthoup-ht, what I

added were the things that I labored on in the night last night.
8. As a necessary step to the reintegration of schools and children

into the community, programs should be encouraged which involve
members of the community in the school program and children in the
activities of the community. Such involvement should take the form
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not merely of duti.s and chores but of genuine responsibilities involv-
ing consequential decisions for which the young person is held
account able

may say parenthetically, I view the present trend toward letting
everybOdy "do his thing" as a very dangerous one because it implies
"I don't care what you do, you don't care what I do." And this is
what many schools are now teaching to Gu r children.

i. Of special significance for dill:cher of all ages is the development
of programs which involve older childrk_tri in genuine responsibility
for the care of the young. For this reason it is desirable to locate day
care and preschool programs such as Headstart in or near schools and
to integrate such programs into the regular school curriculum as a
means of preparing young people for parenthood and awareness of
the needs of young children and their fn inilies.

10. Programs sliould provide for the active involvement of all the
institutions in the community. This include6 hot only those that have
direct and acknowledged impact on children and families, such as
school boards, ---elfare departments, recreation and police depart-
ments, but also other institution,. whose impact on family life is often
unrecognized but profound.

These include local businesses and industries, planning commis-
sions, architects, park commissions, all those institutions that deter-
mine the ecology of where children can or can not, spend their time.

11. Programs should provide for the training not only of profes-
sionals but a whole new class of paraprofessional workers in such
areas as nutrition, early child care, recreation work, et cetera. Wher-
ever possible such persons should come from the child's own com-
munity and cultural 'background.

12. as I hope the first part of my testimony demonstrates,
the supi, )rt of systematic research is an essential element of any na-
tional pr, !Tram. Such research must be conducted not only in the lab-
oratory but in the actual settings in which children live and grow.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you and your colleagues for this opportu-
nity. I trust the establishment of this committee will herald the begin-
ning of a new era of life for America's children and youth and thereby
a renewed humanity for all of our people.

Thank you, sir.
Senator MONDALE. Thank you for what I regard to be one of the

ablest and most moving statements that I have heard on the issue of
our children and ,-;ar society. 1 am most grateful to you for not only
being here but for the strength that you have given to this statement.

You indicated early in your statement that by international stand-
ards we don't compare too well. You indicated later on that there is
evidence he Russians may be cooling off on the idea of separating
children from their parents. Is there any society which, in your
opinion, could be looked to as having established a model parent-child
early childhood effort to which we might turn in our work?

Dr. BRONFENBRENNER. Before answering that qnestion, Mr Chair-
man, I should like to issue a caution. The solution for any society de-
pends, of course, on the realities in that particular society.

What fits well in one society may not fit well in another and what
fits in one community or what fits one ethnic crroup or a group of a
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particular tradition may not fit another. So I would be cautious aboutimporting ot her society's programs.
Nevertheless, there are prtnciples implicit in the programs thatother societies conduct front which I think we can learn. 1Vith respectto. the Soviet soriety, for example. I want to makc clear there are

many differnt forms of hell. Mr. Cita irman.
We happen to have one for our children. theirs is another, in asense. 'illey aro not guilty of neglect of their cldldren but they Wakesnre that the children become the kind of people they want. There isa problem in t hat.
At the same time ono must, I think, take cognizance of the wisdomof _the following kinds of institutions which one finds in Sovietsociety.
For example, in f-Very Soviet sehool each grade has the responsibil-ity for a younger grade. Tiwy ,,d1 it adoptien. This means that the

activities of the older grade, are judged by how well the younger kidsare doing.
The, sixth grade will adopt a third grade or a third grade will adopt

a ,sreschool group. They play with the children, escort them to their
hsroes, get. to know their parents, teach them games. help them with
the schoolwork. It. is a very e.,, rac.er bnilding experience for the
older group and profoundly important for the young because as many
of us will recall from our own childhood an older child is in many
ways a much more powerful model than an adult who could do all
those things but that is because he is a grownup, not like me,

But an olaer child who is nearer you in age is somebody whom voncan begin to try to be like.
Another example of a Russian procrram which merits attention isthe custom of havin, every place or business, factory, shops, insti-

tute, ministry, also aelopt some children's group, a hospital ward, a
nursery program. a class, as "our children."

They bring the kids to the place of work and show them what they
are doing and they go on outings with the kids and get to know their
parents. These are examples of principles.

TW-e another situation entirely. We have heard much in this coun-
try about the Israeli kibbutz. My colleagues and I at Cornell and the
University of Tel Aviv are currently entraged in a comparative study
of socialization or upbringing in four'-different settings, in Israel :

The kibbutzine, wldeh are settlements in Which the children are raised
cooperatively the moshavitn, which are also agricultural supplements,
whei-e tiu., children hve in or grow up at home in the parents' home;
then, children in ordinary villages that don't have a cooperative eco-
nomic arrancrement; and finally, groups from various parts of the
world livin, in Jerusalem in an urban en-ironment.

The kibb-utz situation. contrary to our impressions, is not one in
which children are raised without their parents. Quite the contrary,
our data indicate that for example. for 12-year-olds, the average 12-
vear-old reports one has to be careful because these data are in dill-
(.1ren standard time which has only a remote relationship to real
thnewe asked the kids how .much time they spend doing something
with a father, a mother, or both parents together and the average
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during the weekda for 12-year-old kibbutz children is approximately
41/, hours every day.

The reason 'for this. as our observations show. is that the kibbutz is
small community. the children's house is ill the middle. everybody

is workine- here and there. There is a definite tbne in the late afternoon
and evenbig that is set aside as the children's hour and everybody
stops working and the children come home.

You aro not readine- your paper while they pre watching television.
you are doing something together because that is the tradition. Take
one mm.e, example just to get contrast. We are doing studies also in
Switzerland and in Hungary. Both of these societies have interesting
frameworks around which the life of families and the life of children
is built.

In Switzerland it is the mountains that bring the grandparents and
the parents and the kids out in challene-in!-* activities. In Hungary,
curiously enough the pictures that you see in the Hungarian school-
room are those of the great Hungarian composers, Bartok and Kodaly.
Music, singing, and family music become a major context around which
the lives of children are related to the lives of others.

mention these diverse examples to indicate to you there is no
simple solution. One. must draw on one's own cultural radition, one's
own identities, for the institutions that will answer.

We in America are not bereft of such traditions and identities.
Neighborliness is an old concept in American life, as old as vrigged
individualism and I hope as strong. What we need is to once again
reestablish the situations in which people can be neighbors and can
be engaged in cooperative activities, again both in work and in play
and which once again break down th9se lines of age segregation which
keep children out of life.

Senator MoNDALE. In Israel, they have the open door policy by
which ,Tews of different cultures are permitted free entry. They have
accepted over the past many years so-called oriental Jews who come
from disadvantaged cultures, and they have sought to educate those
children, to bring them into tli mainstream of life in Israel and to
do awa3., with the invidious distinctions that could occur there.

I am often struck by the similarity between that effort in Israel
and our approach to what one student called the FOB list, that is
"fresh off the boat." When you think of our migrant, Puerto Rican.
Portugese, Filipino, Mexican-American populations, and really if you
take the reservation Indian for that matter, when they are intro-
duced into whatever we call 11- American society the cultural and edu-
cational and psychological clash is total.

Yet We have nothing that I can see in our SOeiety Which undertakes
a similar effort. Do you see a parallel or a model in Israel which might
be helpful to use in that retrard ?

Dr. BRONFENBRENNER. YeS and no. First I would say that I think
we have a tendency to idealize the Israeli situation and the position
of the oriental Jew is perhaps not quite as devoid of problems as we
like to think.

I think we both hae serios problems in this regardv u . But there is a
lesson to be learned because the thing about the Israeli society is that
it is much more adventuresome than ours in being willing to try new
approaches.
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However, in a curious way I would turn the t Miles on your state-
ment. It seems_to me. that the group that has to profit most from the
l'esolution of the,e problems in American society is perhaps not the
minority groups but our great miijority, becanse what we aue sufferingfrom in our Nation today and what the youth are calling to our atten-tion, Mr. Chairman. is the disai arance of compassion. Compas-
sion is learned essentially by beIng compasionate, and that ineansbeing aware _o f and responsive to the needs of tho suffering. That
means the old, the sick, the. dispossessed. the disenfranchised.

The great white majority in this country is the one who, as we men-tioned earlier, belongs.
_Senator MoNDALE. I am most grateful. In the administration's billMR. 1, the only reference to the very recommendations you are nick-ing is found ort pago 11'9, "Such project shall provide for varioustypes of child care needed in the light of the different circumstances

and needs of the children involved."
In my understanding that is the only reference to the child in the

whole day care section of the family assistance plan. Would you com-ment on that emphasis and what you think ought to be the proper
emphasis?

Dr. BRONFENBRENNER. My views on this matter_are re !orded in tes-
timony on that bill_before the House Ways and Means Committee. Inspeaking of that bill, I would say the only positive_ thing I could say
in its favor, whieb was1 :in important thing to say in tits favor, is that idoes represent an improvement over our present legislation, it is an im-provement over the horror that we now operate under.

But in terms of concern for children and families, that bill not onlyleaves much to be desired but contains elements that I think areharmful.
Senator_ MONDALE. Isn't it possible that a national program of cus-todial child care could be far more destructive than no program at

all I', u. the reasons you haye cited ?
Dr. BRONFENDRENNEIL Precisely, and that is the danger.
Senator MONDALE. And the answer that something is better than

nothing is most misleading when the something you are talking about
is separating the mother from her children?

r. BRONFENBRENNER. Exactly.
Senator MONDALE. In that ease, nothing is better than something.
Dr. BRONEENDRENNER. And that bill could very easily lead to thatkind of situation. What I urged in my testimony was the insertionin that bill of the kinds of positive statements about children andfamilies which are contained in most of the bills currently under con-sideration in the Senate and the House including notably your own,Senators Tavits and Congressman Brademas' bill.
All of these bills contain a clear recognition that children_come first,

whereas, as you correctly said earlier, that bill unfortunately is reallydesigned to take care of children so that we can get people back towork.
Senator MONDALE. I have been trying to evade a quorum call for 20

minutes and the Sergeant _at Arms has just ordered me personally
over there so I think I had better go before they come in and arrestme.

Thank you very, very much for this valuable statement.
67-582 0-71 4
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(Supplemental 1,iateria1 Subni tted by Dr, Bronfenbrenner subse-
quent to the, hearing follows 0

DEVELOPMENT RESEAncH AND PUBLIC POLICY
By lir, (irk Bronfenhromer

This paper examines toe implications of research on children for the design
of social policies and programs that can enhance the process of human develop-
ment. Three questions are explored :

1. Whitt eau be learned from availahle research regarding the conditions
that foster the development of the child?

2. Te what extent do these conditiffin4 obtain for ehildren in contemporary
American society Y.

3. What kinds of programs and policies wmild ensure more effective pro-
vision Of the conditions that foster hunnut development?

I. THE CONDITIONS WHICH FOSTER HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

It is obvious that the needs of children vary with age, Accordiugly, we start
our discussion with the factors affecting- human deVelopment in infancy.

We begin with what may appear as a preposterous assertion. Science already
possesses the knowledge and the know-how to increase significantly the ability and
competence of the next generation of children to he born in this country. The
key to this magic measure is implicit in an often quoted statistic. America, therichest and I 'St powerful country in the world, stands thirteenth among the
nations la combating infant mortality : even East Germany does hetter (Profiles
of ChildrelL p. 91). Moreover, onr 'linking has dropped steadily in recentdecades,' A similar sitnation obtains With respect to maternal and child health,
(lily cal e. dilldren's allowances. and other basic serv lees to ehildren and families,

But the figures for the nation as a Whole, dismaying as they tire, mask even
greater inequities. For example infitat mortality for non-Whites in the 'United
States is almost twice that for Whites, and there are a number of Sonthern states
awl Northern metropolitan areas iit which the 'lidos are considerably higher( Profiles of Chiklren, pp. 90-92).

The implications of these statistics are more significant than the facts them-
selves. Of even greater cost to the society than the infants who die are the niany
more who sustain injury hut survive with disability. Many of these suffer im-
paired intellectual function and behavioral disturbance inchuVing hyperactivity,
distractability, and low attention span--all factors contributing to school re-
tardation and problem behavior. Again, the destructive impact is greatest on the
poorest segments of the population, especially non-Whites. It is all the more
tragic that this massive damage, and its subsequent cost in reduced productivitY,
lower income, unemployability, welfare payments, and institutionalization are
avoldable if adequate nutrition, maternal eare, and other family and child serv-
ices are provided, as they are in a number of countries less prosperous than ours.

In addition to health care, what other conditions ensure and enhance the de-
velopment of the child in the early years of life? To answer this question, we
must acquaint ourselves with the basic processes through which the infar. ', be-
havior and grou th can be shaped by his external environment. In the first months
of life, the environment makes its impact primarily through the intervention of
other persons who are the child's caretakers. especially his mother. Embedded in
the mother's activities are at least two processes which research reveals are
especially pOWerful in molding the infant's hehaviors and skills.

The _first of these is familiar to everyone who has had an introductory course
in psychology : reinforcement. Defined succinctly, though perhaps not very in-
formatively, reinforcement is the process of altering the probability of a response
by a contingent response to that response. For example, researchers have demon-
strated that a young infant's vocalization can be Increased by following his
spontaneous utterance with a reaction involving "a broad smile, three 'tsk'
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sounds, and a light touch applied to the infant's abdomen with thumb and fingers
of the nand oppused" (I(heingold, tiewrith, & 'toss, 1959). If the language
describing this set of stimuli sounds a bit stilted, the stimuli themselves are
clearly not. Indeed, the actions of others revealed by research as the most power-
ful in shaping the young infant's behavior and development turn out to be pre-
cisely the sorts of things that mothers, fathers, aunts, uncles, grandparents, and
visitors in the home have done siuce time immemorial in the presence of young
babies. Moreover, if one is interested in having the infant retain the response he
has learned, the reinforcement should be given not every time, but only some of
the timewhien is of course exactly what all these friendly people do.

Powerful as it is, reinforcement has one major limitation. The infant mustexhibit the response before it can be reinforced. The problem therefore arises,
how can one elicit the response in the first plaue. This brings us to the second
major strategy for shaping the behavior and development of the young child.
Although rediscovered and given a new name in recent years, the process has
deep roots in human nistory and evolution, This is the phenomenon of imita-
tion "monkey see, monkey do," referred to in contemporary psychological re-
search and theory as modcling. As soon as his maturational development per-
mits, an infant is likely to copy behavior that lie sees exhibited by others, For
example, a recent stud7 reports that as early as six weeks of age, an infant imi-tates such behaviors as sticking out one's tongue, opening and closing the
mouth, and, to a lesser extent, hand and linger movements (Gardner & Gardner,1910). Thus modeling provides a mechanism for introducing new behaviors
into the infant's repertoire, which cau then be further perfected and acceleratedthrough reinforcement.

Is it possible to increase an infant's succeptibility to reinforcement and
medeling? An answer to this question is provided by an insightful observa-tional study concluetecl at the National Institutes of Health by Howard Moss
(1967'). Moss investigated interaction of mothers with cii infants at twodifferent age levelsthree weeks and three monthsand found striking differ-
eac--s in pattern. At three weeks, it was the infant who gave the process bothits impetus and direction. At the core of the interaction was the infant's cry.In Moss's words:

. . It is the infant's cry that is determining the maternal behavior. Mothersdescribe the cry as a signal that the infant needs attention and they often re-port their nurturant actions i response to the cry. Furthermore, the cry is a
noxious and often painful stimulus that probably has biological utility for theinfant, propelling the mother into action for her own comfort as well as mitof coneern for the infant . . Thus we are adopting the hypothesis that . . .the cry acts to instigate maternal intervention.

By three months, however, the initiative has passed to the mother, para-doxically as a function of the infant's own activity.
. . We propose that maternal behavlok initially tends to be under the con-trol of the stimulus and reinforcing conditions provided by the young infant.As the infant gets older, the mother, if she behaved contingently toward his

signals, gradually- acquires reinforcement value which in turn increases herefficacy in regulating infant behaviors. . Thus, at first the mother is shapedby the infant and this later facilitates her shaping the behavior of the infant.We wonld therefore say that the infant through his own temperament or signal
system contributes to establishing the stimulus and reinforcement value eventu-ally associated with the mother. According to this reasoning, the more irritableinfants (who can be soothed) whose mothers respond in a contingent manner to
their signals should become most amenable to the effects of social reinforcementand manifest a higher degree of attachment behavior.

In sort, for mother-infant interaction to be maximally effective in fostering
the_child's development it must be a two-way process. (Bell, 1968; 1theingold,1969) This principle applies not only to reinforcement, but also to modeling. Asdocumented in the work of a number of investigators, not only does the childimitate the mother, but the mother ail,o imitates the child and this in turn facili-
tates Ids psychologiml development (Moss, 1966; Kagan. 1968; Tulkin andKagan, 1970 ; Tuthill and Colder, in press).

Finally where the pattern of reciprocal reinforcement and modeling takesplace within the context of an enduring relationship with another person, itleads to the development of a mutual dependency relatimuthip which In turn in-
creases susceptibility to both reinforcement and modeling on the part of both
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part !.3 in the relationship (Bronfenbrenner, 196S; Caldwell, Hersher, Lip-
ton, Richmond, Stern, Eddy, Bachman, S.; Rothman, 1063).

What arc _the implicEttions of the foregoing principles for the development of
programs'? The answer is provided by Ongoing research on the effects of inter-
vention with Et sample of 180 two-year-old boys living in Harlem. T h e experimen-
tal groups were exposed to two treatment conditions Labeled Concept Training
iui Diseovery.

Under both conditions, the child interacted with the instructor on a one-to-one
basis, meeting with him for two on-hour sessions a week over an eight nionth
period. Tbe children assigned to the Concept Training group were systematically
taught concepts selected to increase their ability to make discriminations along
dimensions of size, texture, position, form, quantity, etc...

'Elie purpose of the other experimentEd condition, the Disefwery group, was to
allow us to distinguish between effects due to interacting with adults on a one-
to-one basis and playing with ma terhils not normally available, and effects due to
the teaching of specilic coneelit Thus, no attempt wits mitde to teach concepts to
the children in the Discovcry group. The same materials and toys used with the
('oncept group were used with these ehildren, but they were in a free play setting.
'File instructor was told to speEik only if the child asked a qnestion and to play
with him as though they were in a typical nursery schoel.

In both conditions the child was 'provided with the opportunity for uninter-
upied, mutual interaction with an adult in a situation providing increasingly

complex stimuli requiring increasingly complex responses. (Palmer and Rees,
1069)

After eight months of training, both experimental groups outdid their controls.
Moreover, children from lower socioeconomic background in the experimental
group outperformed the middle class children the control group, and the gains
were retained when the groups were retested year later. Finally, contrary to
investigators' expectations, at the time of retesting the Discovery group emerged
as superior to the Concept '1.'raining group. Palmer and rtees offer the following
interpretation of this result :

It appears that what is taught is not as important as the condition under
.:Ich it. is taught ; specifically, the adult-child, one-to-one relationship. . .

Any well conceived instructor training program may have equally beneficial
effects provided training is introduced early enough in the chil s life and there
is a systemetic, uninterrupted relationship between Instructor and child over an
extended period of time.

In this writer's view, however, this conclusio- beclouds the critical differenCe
between the two groups. According to the inves.igators' own statements. ehildren
in both groups experienced an uninterrupted one-to-one relationship. The crucial
difference between them had to do with the fact that in the Concept Training
group, the initiative lay overwhelmingly with the instructor, whereas in the
Discovery gr.mp the instructor could be responsive to the child. In other words,
the discovery treatment permitted and encouraged a two-way process in whieh
the adult and the child could reinforce each other, imitate each ether, and de-
velop a mutual attachment which in turn enhanced thei-r influence on each other's
behavior.

We are now in a position to summarize our conclusions in the form of a single
integrating principle: In the early years of life, the psychological development
of Me Child is enhanced- through his in volventent in progressively more complex,
enduring patterns of reciprocal contingent interaction- with, persontt with whom
he ha-8 established a mutual and enduring emotional attachment.

Bo.fere proceeding to a second major principle, it is important to make explicit
onc of the implications of the foregoing proposition at a more down-to-earth
level. The proposition, it will be observed, makes rEither exacting demands on the
adult participants. Anyone who proposes to provide the child with the specified
conditions better realize what he is getting into. In this connection, the author
is reminded of a reply made by a Soviet colleague to the question of why the
RussianE) were discontinuing, as they are, their planned expansion of .boarding
institutions for the care and education of children. His nnswer : "You can't pay
a woman to do what a mother will do for free."

To make the same point more explicitly, the only person who will be willing
to do all the things that need to be done in order to foster the development of
a young child i8 likely to be someone who has an irrational attachment to that
child. There are of course other less pejorative terms for "irrationnl nttacli-
meat", the most common one being loye.



49

But in a scientific paper. one should eschew subjective terms. Accordingly, we
shall remain operational and splatk net of hive, but of its functional manifesta-
tion in it d u 1 t-inf a ut interaction ; namely, the presence of a reciprocal system in-
volving reinforcement, modeling, and mutual attachment. Under what kinds of
conditions is such a system most likely to develop? There are two investigations
that shed .,enne light on this issue. The first is a comparative study of maternal
hehavior and infant development in two types of family structures, referred to as
,floaouiatriC and poiymatric (Caldwell, Hersher, Lipton, Richmond, Stern, Eddy,
Draelunan, & Rouiman, 1963). In the former, the baby was cared for by only
one person--his mother ; in the latter, there was more than one mother figure
available to the child, such as a maternal grandmother, aunt, older sister, etc.
'The sample was drawn from mothers attending a prenatal clinic operated by n
city health department. The investigators used a variety of methods to study
mother-infant interaction, including observations :uid developmental scales. By
the time the infants were six months of age, there were marked differences in
the behavior of the mothers in the two types of family structure, and some differ-
enees in their offspring as well, but, by the end of the first year, the differencce-
were greater for the infants than for their mothers. The results of the study are
summarized by the authors as follows; "The infant whose early social experi-
ences are monitored principally by one female caretaker finds it somewhat easier
to learn to relate to other people, is slightly more comfortable and active in
strange and possibly frightening surroundings, and exhibits more positive affect
iii interaetive sequences with Lis mother" (Fage 656). Through an analysis of
interview data obtained from mothers before their babies were born, the investi-
gators estaleished differences in the personality characteristics of mothers who
were later to provide polymatric versus monomatrie environments for their chil-
dren, with mothers in the former group being rated as more hostile, dominant,
nnd dependent in their interpersonal relationships. The authors also report that
most of the women came from economically deprived circumstances; approxi-
mately half had been on welfare at some time, one-third were Negro, and several
were unwed or separated from their husbands. It seems likely that differences ir
udjustment prior to and after childbirth are not unrelated to such differences in
social background, lint, unfortunately, the authors did not carry out an analysis
of this kind.

'Fite impact of situational factors on maternal care is even more explicitly dem-
onstrated in Skeels (1966) remarkable follow up study of two groups of men-
tally retarded, institutionalized children, who constituted the experimental and
control groups in an experiment he had initiated thirty yeare earlier (Skeels,
Cpdegraff, Wellman, and Williams, 1938; Skeels and Dye, 1939). When the chil-
dren were three years of age, thirteen of them were placed in the care of female
inmates of a state institution for the mentally retarded with each child being
assigned to a different ward. The control group was allowed to remain in the
originalalso institutionalenvironment, a children's orphanage. During the
formal experimental period, which averaged a year and a half, the experimental
group showed a gain in IQ of 28 points, whereas the control group dropped 26
points. Upon completion of the experiment, it became possible to place the insti-
tutionally-mothered childred in legal adoption. Thirty years later, all thirteen
children in the experimeutal group were found to be self supporting, all but two
had completed high school, with four having one or more years of college. In the
control group, all were either dead or still institutionalized, Skeels concludes his
report with some dollar figures on the amount of taxpayers' money expended to
eustain the institutionalized group in contrast to the productive income brought
in by those who had been raised initially by mentally deficient women in a state
institution.

What accounted for these dramatic gains? The answer is to be found in Skeels'
careful observations of what happened on the wardS of that institution for
female defectives. In each instance, one of the inmates in effect adopted the
infant and became its mother ; in addition, the entire ward was caught up in
activities in behalf of "our baby". New Clothes and playthings appeared, and
the children were lavished with attention. Indeed, the several wards began
to compete with each other in terms of whose :.iaby was developing most rapidly.

More systematic and detailed data on the effects of ecological settings on
infant care and development come from a comparative observational study of
child rearing in three different environments in Israel : boarding institution .
kibbutz, and family (Ger.eirtz & Gewirtz, 1969). All of the babies were 24 weeks
old. The infants liVing ha their own homes were from middle class families in
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Jerusalem, and included children raised in two different social positions within
the family : only rhild, and youngest child with older children already present
in the family. Iii selecting classes of behavior for observation on time sampling
basis, the investigators took an unusual approach the same types of behavior
were observed in both the Infanta and their caretakers ; namely, vocahzation
and smiling As might be expected, caretakers spoke and smiled least often in
the institut,onal setting, and most often in the family. But the greatest con-
trast in caretaker behavior occurred between only and youngest children within
the family. For example, the former were exposed to twice as much conversation
as the latter, and substantially more smiling as well, The figures for the kibbutz
environment were roughly comparable with those for the youngest child in the
family, with the qualification that kibbutz children were smiled at more often,
and spoken to somewhat less.

Even more instructive are the data on the behavior of the infants themselves.Although the differences are not large, th^y exactly parallel the -iund for the
caretakers. In other words, the children who vocalized and smiled least oftenwere those brought up in thr boarding institution firs borns showed markedly
higher rates than youngest children, with kibbutz children comparing favorablywith the latter in vocalLation, but surpassing theta in frequency of smiling.
In each instance, the behavior of the children was related not merely to thenature and amount of the stimulation to which they were exposed, but, morepartienlarly, to the extent to which this stimulation was part of an interactivesequence, in which the adult's word or smile was related to a sound or smile
emitted by the baby, and vice versa. In other words, once again we have evidence
supporting the importance for psychological development of the child's involve-
ment in a reciprocal relationsbip with other people. But now two additional
features are added. First, we observe that the behavior of the caretaker is itselfa function of the social setting in which both child and adult are living. Second,
the Impact of such differences in social arrangement are reflected in the behavior
and development of the child himself as early as six months of age. In short,already within the first year of life, development is a function of ecological
setting ; specifically, the child's behavior -)ecomes isomorphic with the patterns
of interaction that are possible in his particular social environment.

We are now in a position to state a second major principle regarding the
conditions Which foster human development in the early years. We have already
noted the critical role played by the child's involvement in a reciprocal system
of interaction and attachment. We can now affirm that the extent to which such
a reciprocal system can, be developed and »maintained depends nu the degree to
which other encompassing and accompanying social structures provide the place,
time, example, and reinforcement to the system and its participants.

This second principle carries powerful implications for the development of
programs and public policy affecting the welfare of young children. But before
vonsidering these implications, we do well to examine how the conditions neces-
sary for the child's development change as he becomes older. So far, all the
evidence we have examined underscores the importance of the mother-child rela-
tionship. What about fathers? Is there any evidence that two parents are betterthan one?

Indirect evidence bearing on this issue comes from an analysis my students
and I have been carrying out on data from a seemingly irrelevant source : ex-
periment3 carried out with pre-school children II) the laboratory, and not involv-
ing parents at all. In examining this large body of data, we were concerned not
with the problem pursued ny the original investigator, hut a seemingly inci-
dental matter ; namely, who were the experimenters in the study, and what dif-
ference did this make to the performance of the children/ Although the analysis
is not yet complete, several trends are beginning to emerge

I. Whatever the purpose of the experiment (learning, discrimination, reten-
tion, persistence, etc.), children tend to perform better when there are two ex-
perimenters present than when there is one.

2. Performance is enhanced if one of these two persons functions as a model
(that is, he provides -in example of the behavior to be engaged in by the child).
and the second acts as a reinforcer (that is, he in some way rewards the child
for desired performance ; such reward may be nothing more than a nod, smile,
"uh-huh", etc.).

3. The chad'a performance is likely to be somewhat better when the model is
of the same sex of the child, and the reinforcer is of the opposite sex.
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4. The resnIts are more effective when the reinforcer rehito t only thechild. Mit the model who is exhibiting the desired behavior.
The implicatimi is clear. Where does the child tind himself in a situation inwhieh he is exposed to tin tidult model of the same sex, alai an adult reinforceror the opposite sex, who reinforces not only the child but the same sex model'?
Additiontd evidence collies from direct studies of the family Itself. For example,a growing Ibirly of research on the effects of father-absence, both comooloole nuidtemporary. PON'eal8 tieleterions effects on the psychologleal developnio thechild. Absence is especiany critical during the pre-school years, affects I/1i.. 11101ethan girls. and operates not only directly (on the child, but indirectly by influenc-ing the behtivior of the mother. Children from hither-absent homes, at leastinitially, nre more submissive, dependent, effeminate, and susceptible to groupinfluence, with the later etairse of development being determined by the charticter(.1' the group in which the child finds himself. Thns in lower cinss families. where

&other-absence is particularly common. the Mitially passive and dependent boyreadily transfers his itttitchnient to the gang where. to earn and keep his place,
must demonstrate Ids toughness and aggressiveness.'

Similar but not so extreme effects are likely to occur in homes in which thenother iS present lout plays a subordinate role. In a study of the relation between
parental role straehire and child's behavior (Pironfenbrenner, 1961a, 196111), itmos found tluit matriarchal families, in which pritnarily the mother held thepower of decision tended to produce children who "do not take initiative" and"look to others for direction in decision". Similar results were obtained forpatriar(ohal families. In contrast, responsibility and leadership tended to be
maximized in a differentiated family structure in which both parents took naivehut somewhat differing roles in relation to the child. Specifically, children tendedto 110 more responsible in families in which the father was the pr:.alpal com-
panion and disciplinaritin for the bo% . and the mother for the girl.

In short, a three-person model inelnding two adults of opposite sex appears tobe more effeo7tive for socialization than a two-person mother-child model, Al-though tnere is a need for tuklitional eviderus?, it appears likely that, in thebeginning, the father functions primarily as a 8( puree of support and stand-in for
the mother who provides the primary dependency relationship so essential forthe child's further development. But already in the pre-school years, the father
exerts an important direct influence on the development of the young child, espe-cially when he is a boy.

Tbe fact that the structure most conducive to a child's development Innis outto be the family is hardly surprising. The family is, after all the product Of a
million years of evolution and should therefore have some survival value for thespecies.

II. THE PLACE OF CHILDREN AND FAmILIES IN CONTEMPORARY AMERICAN SOCIETy

We have seen that the faintly as a structure is uniquely suited for providingthe conditions necessary for the child's development, Hence the question of thestatus and welfare of children in a given society must be answered, iu the 11.st
instance, by an inquiry into the status, welfare, andabove allthe functioningof the family as a child rearing system in that society, Evidence bearing directly
on this question is not easy to come by. We may begin by looking at the data on
the number of children growing up in families in which one or both parents is
missing (PtViles of Children, p, 141). Again the figure for the nation as a whole(15% in 1970), masks a gross disproportion between non-Whites (40%) and
W.tites (11%). Although no comparable figures are available for earlier years,
some indication is provided by the data on divorce cases involving children : the
num-tier of children affected in 1965 is roughly double that for 1953 (op cif, n142,4

In incomplete families it is overwhelmingly the father who is the 1111081dgparent, but there are indications that mothers are increasingly absent as well.

3 For aocuineritation, see referene.s in Bronfenbrenner. U. 1907.It is regrettable that. 'to this writer's knowledge, no systematic studies have beenconducted on the affect of divorce on children, purl ularly when 7:te divorce leads to aremarriage in which the child receiree a neW parent on& often, new siblings as well. Thephenomenon, which is now becoming widespread not only represents an important humanoroblem posed to thousands of children . but has also considerable theoretical interest
in terms of the light It could shed on processes of identificatirn and development of sexrole.
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For example, over the past two ti cades, rates of maternal employment haye risen
markedly so thilt, by 10fill, more than half the mothers of children aged 6 to 17
were in the labor force. An even greater change, however, has oceurred :intone
mothers of children below school age, with the rate of employment rising from
13cli in 1:_:48 to 30c7 ', in 1069. Again, there is a differential by color ; the lithor
force participation rate fur mothers of children under 6 is ' for Whites, and
44,1/4 for non-Whites. Finally, only a relatively small propor n t(, r/o in 1065) of
the young children of working motlwrs are enrolled in day care centers : the
overWhehning majority are eared for either in their own 07 someone else's home
by a relative or someone else (Profiles of (hilarea.p. 92).

One could :irgne that the foregoing figures on parental absence are misleading,
tin e what eounts is not the thuount of time the parent spends with the child,

but rather the quality of the intera.ction. Some light on this general issue is shed
by an analysis carried out by this Writer some years ago of data on child rearing
practwes in the United States over a twenty-five year period (13ronfenbrenner.
1058). At the time, I interpreted these it is indieating a trend toward increas-
ing permissiveness in all segments of the soelety. II xas only relatively recently
that I renlized that the same facts could be interpreted more accurately anti
parsimoniously in another way, for they reflected a decrease not only in discipline
hat in all spheres of intertiction between parents and eldldren. In other words,
over recent decades children have been receiving progressively less attention.

A similar conclusion is indicated by the results of cross-cultural studies
(Devereux, Bronfenbrenner, & Suci, 1968 ; Devereux. Bronfenbrenner. ik Rodgers,
1069 ; Bronfenbrenner, 1970). Moreover as parents, and other adults, have moved
out of the lives of children, the vacuum has been filled by the age-segregated peer
group. Recently, two of my colleagues (Condry & Siman, in press) have corn-
Dieted a study showing that, at every age and grade level, children today show
a greater dependent.* on their peers than they did a decade ago. A parallel_study
( Condry and Siman, in press) indicates that such susceptibility to group influence
is higher among children from horws in which one or both parents are frequently
absent. In addition, "peer oriented" youngsters describe their parents as less
affectionate and less firm in discipline. Attachment to age -mates appears to lie
influenced more by a lack of attention and concern at home than by any positive
attraction of the peer group itself. In fact, these children have a rather negative
view of their friends and of themselves as well. They are pessimistic about the
future rate lower in resoonsiifility and leadership, and are more likely to engage
in such anti-social behavior as lying. teasing other children. ''playing hooky", or"doing something illegal".

More recent evidenee comes from a dissertation currently being completed by
Mr. Michael Siman. Stumm did something which, so far as I know, has never
been done before. Working with a large sample of teenagers (ages 12 to 17), most
of them from middle and lower middle-class homes in New York City, he went
to a great deal of trouble to identify and study the actual peer groups in which
these adolescents spend 80 much of their time. There were 41 such pe- groups
in all. Siman was interested in determining the relative influence (ft parents
versus peers on the behavior of the teenager.

Three classes of behavior were fttudied :
1. Socially consiructive r7-!'ivifies such as taking part in sports helping

someone who needs help, 1-1ling the truth doing useful Work for the
neighborhood or conmmnity without pay, etc.

2. Neutral activities such as listening to records spending time with the
family, etc.

3. Ault-social activities such as -playing hooky", "doing something illegal".
hurting people, etc.

Simon also obtained information on the extent to which each teenager per-
ceived these aetivities to he approved or disapproved by his parents and by themembers of his neer gronn. The results are instructive. In the ease of boys, for
example he finds that for all three classes of behavior. peers are substantially
oore influential than parents. In fact, in most cases, once the attitudes of the
-eer group are taken, into account, the attitudes of the parents make no
difference whatsoever. The only exceptions are in the area of constructive

where =te parent does have some secondary influence in tuldition to
the peer group. emt in tne neutral, and. especitilly. the anti-social sphere the
peer group is all determining. When it comes to such behaviors as doing some-
thing illegal smol ing. or aggression once the attitude of the peer group is taken
into account. the parents' disapproval carries no weight.
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What we are seeing here, of course, are the roots of alienatioii and it8 milder
conscsmences. The more :-(erions manifestations are reflected in the rising rates
of youthful drug abuse. delinquency, tind violenoe documented in charts andtables speeially opainil fo ihe White House Conference on Children (Profiles
e)f Chil(1ren, pp. 78, 79, 108, MP, 180). According to these data the proportion of
youngsters between the ages of 10 and 18 cirrested for drug abuse doubled
hetween 1904 and 1908; since 1963, juvenile delinquency has been increasing at
a faster rate than the juvenile population = over half the crinie4 involve vandalism.
theft, or breaking and entry ; and, if the present trench; continue one out of
every nine youngSterS will appear hi juvenile court before ago 18. These figures
index only defected and prosecuted offenses. Hew high n list they run liefore we
aHinownalg,e that they reflect deep and pervasive problems in the treatment of
hildren and youth in our society ?
What accounts for the growing alienation of ehildren and youth in American

sodety? Why is it that the parents have so :;ftle influence, There are those who
are quick to put the blame on the parents themselves, charging them with willful
neglect and inadequate discipline. But (I., take this view is to disregard the social
context in whieh live, and thereby to do injustice to parents as human
beings, .Although there is no systematic evidence on the question, there are
gronnds for believing that parents tochiy, far front not caring about their chil-
dren, are more worried about them than they have ever been in the course of
recent history. The crux of the problem, as indicated by Siman's data, is that
many parents have become powerless as forces in the lives of their children.
The nature of the problem has been spelled ont in a report prepared for the White
House Conference on Children by a committee under the chairmanship of theAuthor (Report of Forum 15, 1970). The following excerpts convey the thrust
of the argument :

In today's world parents find themselves at tbe mercy of it societ3 which im-
poses pressures and priorities that allow neither time nor place for meaningful
aetivities and relations between childrei end adults, which downgrade the role
of pare. 's and the functions or parenthood. and which prevent the parent from
doing things he wants to do asaguide, friend, and companion to his children.

The frustrations are greatest for the family of poverty where the capacity for
human response is crippled by hunger, cold, filth, sick.cess, and despair. No parent
who spends his days in search of menial Work, and his nights in keeping the rats
away from the crib can be expected to find the timelet alone the heartto
engage in constructive activities with his children or serve as a stable source of
love and discipline. The fact that some beleaguered parents manage to do so is a
tribute to them, but not to the society in which they live.

For families who din get along, the rats are gone, but the rat race remains.The demands of a job, or often two jobs, that Maim mealtimes, evenings, and
weekends as well as days; the trips and moves necessary to get ahead or simply
hold one's own; the ever increashig time spent in commuting, parties, evenings
out, social and community obligationsall the things one has to do to meetso-called primary responsibilities produce a situation in which a child often

lends more time with a passive babysitter than a participating parent.
And even when the parent iS at home, a compelling force cuts off communica-

tion and responSe among the family members, Although television could, if used
creatively, enrich the activities of children and families, it now only undermines
them. Idlte the sorcerer of old, the television set casts its magic spell, freezing
speech and action and turLing the living into silent statues so long as the en-
chantment lasts. The primary danger of the television screen lies not so muchin the behavior it producs as the behavior it preventsthe talks, the games,
the family festivities and arguments through which much of the child's learning
takes place and his character is formed. Turning on the teLwision set can turn
off the process that transforms children into people.

In our modern way of life, children are deprived not only of parents but of
people in general. A host of factors conspire to isolate children from the rest of
society. The fragnientation of the extended family, the separation of _residen-
tial and business areas, the disappearance of neighborhoods, zoning ordinances.
occupational mobility, child labor laws, the abolishment of the apprentice sys-
tem, consolidated schools, television, separate patterns of social life for different
age groups the working mother, the delegation of child care to specialistsall
these manifestations of progress operate to decrease opportunity and incentive
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for meaningful contact between children and persons older, or younger, than
themselves.

And here we confront a fundamental and disturbing fact : Children need peo-
ple in order to become hum(m Tile fact iS fiindrtinentn 1 because it is firmly
grounded both in scientific research and iu human experience. It is disturbing
because the isolatbm of children from adnits simultaneously threatens the growth
of the indivblnal tmal the snrvival of the SOciety. The young cainnot pull them-
,4elves up by their own bootstritps. It is primarily through obseri ing. playing,
and working with others Older and younger than himself that a child discovers
both what he can do and who he can beconte--that lie develops both his ability
and his identity. It is primarily through exposure and interaction with adults
and children of different ages that a cldld acquires new interests and skills and
learns the meaning of tolerance, cooperation, and compassion. Hence to relegate
children to a word of their own is to deprive them of their humanity, and our-
selves as well.

Yet, this is what is happening in America today. We are experiencing a break-
(Mien, tO t he process of making human bel?:gs human. By isolating our children
from the rest of society, we abandon them to a worI devoid of adults and ruled
by the destructive impulses and eompelling pressures both of the age-segregated
peer group and the aggresFive and exploitive television screen. By setting our
priorities elsewhere :Ind putting children and families last, by claiming one set
of values while pursuiag another, we leave our children bereft of standards and
support and our own lives impoverished and corrupted.

This reversal of priorities, which amounts to a betrayal of our children, under-
lies the growing disillusionment and alienation among young people in all seg-
ments of American society. Those who grew up in settings where children and
families still counted are able to react to their frustration in positive ways
threugh eimstructive protest, participation. and imblie service% Those Who conic
from circumsninces in which the family could not function, be it in slum or sub-
urb, can only strike out against an environment they have experienced as indif-
ferent, callous, cruel, and unresponsive. We do not condone the destruction and
violence manifested lw young people in widely disparate sections of our society 7
we merely point to the roots of a process which, if not reversed, . . can have
only one result : the far more rapid and pervasive growth of alienation, apathy,
drugs, delinquency, and violence among the young, and not so young, in all seg-
ments of our national life. We face the prospect of a society which resents its own
children and fears its youth.

... What is needed is a change in our patterns of living which will once again
bring people back into the lives of children and children back into the lives of
people.

Stripped of its rhetoric, the foregoing passage can be seen as spelling out the
consequence of a hreakdown in social process at two levels : first a failure in the
primary system of reciprocal interaction provided by the family; second. a
"withering away" of the support systems in the larger society that in fact enable
the family to function. Since the latter are really antecedent to the former, the
development of programs and policies must focus, in the first instance, on strate-
gies that will rebuild and revitalize the social context which families require for
their effective function. It is to this problem that we turn in the final section of
the paper.

III. POLICIES AND PROGRAMS

In the light of the foregoing analysis. we must seek to develop policies and
progrmns which are in accord with the following principles:

I. To be maximally effective, programs must be designed to further the develop-
ment of children and families. Like Project Head Start, they must seek to im-
prove not just the environment of the child but the environment of those Who
can and will have the most impact en his development.

2. In keeping with the foregoing principle, it is essential that programs be so
designed as to enhance rather than destroy the integrity of families. For example .
admission requirements shonld not discriminate against single-parent families, or
families in which the parent .A.orks only part-thne.

3. Programs should be designed jn such a way as to maximize the involvement
in activities with children of parents, neighbors, older children, and all those
persons who make up the enduring social environment of the child.

4. Programs must he so designed as to enhance the integrity of neighborhood
and community in which the families of the children live and work.



55

5. Progl-ms canna be limcec1 J the period of early childhood. The most im-
Pressive progress during the film. years of life can be undone by destructive en-vironment in the school or in the pea: group.

6. Consistent with the thregoing principle, of crucial importance for the welfareand development of school age children is the re-integration of schools into thelife of the community. Above all, we must reverse the present trend toward the
construction and administration of schools as isolated compounds divorced fromthe rest of the community. Many such schools are becoming quasi-penal institu-
tions in which teachers are increasingly forced to function as detectives andguards with pupils being treated as suspects cr prisoners for whom liberty is aspecial privilege.

7. As a necessary step to the re-integration of schools and children Into thecommunity, programs should be encouraged which involves members of thecomnamity in the school program, and children in the activities of the cominun-nity. Such involvement should take the form not merely of di ties and chores,but of genuine responsibilities involving consequenqal decisions for which theyoung person is held accountable.
8. Important for children of all ages is the development of programs which

involve older children in genuine responsibility foi the care of the young. Forthis reason, it is desirable to locate day care and pre-school programs such asHead Start Centers, in or near schools and to integrate such programs into the
regular school curriculum as a means of preparing young people for parenthood
and for awareness of the needs of young children and their families,

9. Programs should provide for the active involvement of all the institutions
in the community. This includes not only those that have direct and acknowledged
impact on children and familiessuch as school boards, welfare departments,
recreation and police departments, etc.but also other institutions whose im-
pact on family life is often unrecognized but profound. This includes local busi-
nesses and industries, local and regional planning commissions, park commis-
sions, architects, etc.

There are several areas of special significance in which these principles mustbe arolied
Dab Care. Day care is coming to America. The question is : what kind? Shallwe, in response to external pressures to "put people to work", or for personal

considerations of convenience, allow a pattern to develop in which the careof young children is delegated to specialists, thus further separating the childfrom his family and reducing the family's and the community's feeling of re-sponsibility for their children? Or, shall our modern day care be so designed asto reinvolve and strengthen the family as the primary and proper agent for the
process of making human beings human?

The answers to these questions depend on the extent to which day care pro-grams are so located and so organized as to encourage rather than to discourage
the involvement of parents and other non-professionals in the development andoperation of the program both at the center and in the home. Like Project HeadStart, day care programs can have no lasting constructive impact on the de-velopment of the child unless they affect not only the child himself but the peoplewho constitute his enduring day-to-day environment in the family, neighborhood,
and community. This means not only that parents must play an active part inthe planning and administration of day care programs, but that they must also ac-tively particiapte in the activities of the program as volunteers and aides. It meansthat the program cannot be confined to the center, but must reach out into the homeand the community so that the whole neighborhood is caught up in activities in
behalf of its children, From this point of view, we need to experiment in locationof day care centers in places that are within reach of the significant peoplein the child's life. For some tunnies this means neighborhood centers ; for others,centers at the place of work. A great deal of variation and innovation will berequired to find the appropriate solutions for different groups in differentsettings.

Availability of part-time employment. Clearly, a key factor in the success of aneffective day care program is the availability of the mother for involvement in
the program both at the center and in the home. More generally, the research
evidence we have reviewed strongly suggests that the ideal arrangement for the
development of the young child is one in which his mother is free to work part-
time. As we have seen, the establishment of an effective reciprocal relationship
does require a substantial amount of time, probably more than can easily be com-bined with full time work outside the home. But, in order to be able to function
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effectively as a parent, the mother must also have the opportunity of being a
total person. Moreover, as we have noted, the young child does not require care
by the same person all the time, and indeed profits from the intercession of
others, notably his father. It was in the light of these considerations that the
aforementioned Report to the White House Conference urged business, industry,
and government as employer to increase the number and status of part-time posi-
tions, including home-based part-time employment opportunities. In addition the
Report recommended that state legislatures enact a "Fair Part-Time Employ-
ment Practices Act", which would prohibit discrimination in job opportunity,
rate of pay, fringe benefits, and status for parents who sought or engaged in
part-time employment.

Hodificati.on of work schedules and .obligations. Along the same line, the Report
also urged employers to re-examine and modify present policies and practices of
the organization as they affected family life, especially in the following areas :
opt of town, weekend and overnight obligations ; frequency and timing of geo-
graphical moves ; flexibility of work schedule ; leave and rest privileges for
maternal a,A child care ; and job related social obligations.

Reacquainting children with adults as participants in the world of work. Ope
of the most significant effects of age-segregation in our society has been the
isolation of children from the world of work. Whereas in the past children not
only saw what their parents did for a living but even shared substantially in the
task, many Children nowadays have only a vague notion of the nature of the
parent's job, and have had little or no opportunity to observe the parent, or for
that matter any other adult, when he is fully engaged in his work. Although
there is no systematic research evidence on this subject, it appears likely that
the absence of such exposure contributes significantly to the growing alienation
among the children and youth that we have aLeady described. Yet, as experience
in other modern urban societies indicates, such isolation of children from adults
in the world of work is not inevitable, since it may be countered by creative so-
cial innovations. Perhaps the most imaginative and pervasive of these is the pat-
tern universally employed in the Soviet Union (Bronfenbrenner, 1970), in which
a place of worksuch as a shop in a factory, an office, institute, or business
enterpriseadopts a group of children as their "wards." The children's group is
typically a school classroom, but also includes nurseries, hospital wards, or any
other setting in which children are dealt with collectively. The workers not only
visit the children's group wherever it may be, but also invite the youngsters to
the place of work in order to familiarize them with the nature of their activities
and with themselves as people. The aim is not vocational education, but rather
acquaintance rith adults as participants in the work of the society.

There seems to be nothing in such an approach that would be incompatible
with the values and aims of our own society, and this writer has urged its
adaptation to the American scene. Acting on this suggestion, Dr. David Goslin
of the Russell Sage Foundation persuaded one of America's great newspapers,
the Detroit Free Press, to participate in au unusual experiment as a prelude
to the White House Conference on Children. When it was over, two groups of
twelve-year-old chlidren, one from a slum area, the other predominantly mid-
dle class, had spent six to seven hours a (lay for three (lays in virtually every
department of the newspaper, not just observing, but actively participating in
the department's activities. There were boys and girls in the press room, the
city room, the composing room, the advertising department, and the dispatch
department. The employees of the Free Press entered into the experiment with
serious misgivings. "This is a busy place ; we have a newspaper to get out
every day. What are those kids gohig to do, just sit around?" What actually
happened is recorded in a documentary film that was made of the experhnene
The children were not bored ; nor were the adults. And the paper did get out
every day. Here are some of the spontaneous comments recorded in the film.

"Adults should talk more with children and pay more attention to them
instead of leaving them in the darkbecause you can't really get to know:much
about each other unless you talk."Gian, age 11

"It's sad to see her leaving. In three days she became part of the group up
there."Tony, age 53

"This is a place to meet, a way to understand people."Morgan, age 11
"It's been fun, it really has . . . I talked to him about having him out to

our house to meet my sons and visit w!th us.".Toe, age 35

5 "A Place to Meet, a Way to Understand". New York: Russell Sage Foundation. 1970.
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"If every idd in Detroit and all around the United States got to do this-1
don't think there would be so many problems in the world."Collette, age 11

Of course, the adults at work whom the children got to know at the Detroit
Free Press were not their own parents. Remarking on this fact, a group of leading
businessmen and industrialists at a conference convened by the Johnson Founda-
tion in follow-up of the White House recommendations came up with a modifica-
tion which they proposed to try in their own companies ; namely, having the
employees invite their own children to spend an extended period at the parent s
place of work. At first, the notion was that the parents would take time off, so
that they could be free to be with their children, but one of the participants cor-
rectly pointed out that this would defeat the entire purpose a the undertaking,
which was to enable children to see their parents engaged in responsible and
demanding tasks.

It should be clear that if these kinds of innovations are to accomplish their
objective, they cannot be confined to a single experience, even of three days,.but
must be continued, a t intermittent intervals, over an extended period of time.
Nor is it yet established what the effect of such innovations will be on the be-
havior and development of children. Indeed we do not even know whether Ameri-
can society will flnd such innovations acceptable and feasible. But there is some
hope that experiments of this kind will be tired. As this is being written the
Detroit Free Press film has just become available for distribution to the public,
and already the word has come back that a variety of innovations are being
initiated. In one community, for example, the city government has decided to
"adopt" groups of children in order to acquaint them with the people and activities
involved in that enterprise. In another area, advertisements have been placed iu
the local newspaper asking persons engaged in a wide variety of occupations
(e.g. carpenter, insurance salesman, garage mechanic, social worker, etc.) whether
they would be willing to have one child accompany them as they go through the
day's work. As such innovations are introduced, they should be evaluated not
only in terms of their impact on the child, but also on the adult who, perhaps for
the first time, is being asked to relate to a young child in the context of his life's
occupation.

The involvement of children in genuine responsibilities. If tbe child is to be-
come a responsible person, he must not only be exposed to adults engaged in
demanding tasks, but himself, from early on, begin to participate in such activi-
ties. In the perspective of cross-cultural research, one of the characteristics that
emerges most saliently for our nation is what Nicholas Hobbs has called "the
inutility of childhood" in American society. To quote again from the White
House Report :

Our children are not entrusted with any real responsibilities in their family,
neighborhood, or community. Little that they do really matters. When they do
participate, it is in some inconsequential undertaking. They are given duties
rather than responsibilities ; that is, the ends and means have been determined
by someone else, and their job is to fulfill an assignment involving little judg-
ment, decision making, or Tisk. The latter remain within the purv,*, of super-
vising adults. Although this policy is deemed to serve the interest of the children
themselves by protecting them from burdens beyond their years, there is reason
to believe that it has been carried too far in contemporary American society and
has contributed to the alienation and alleged incapacity of young people to deal
constructively with personal and social problems. The evidence indicates that
children acquire the capacity to cope with difficult situations when they have
been given opportunity to take on consequential responsibilities in relation to
others, and are heW accountable for them

While training for responsibility by giving responsibility clearly begins in the
family, the institution which is probably done the most to keep children insulated
from challenging social tasks is the American school system. For historical rea-
sons rooted in the separation of church and state, this system has been isolated
from responsible social concern botn substantively and spatially. In terms of con-
tent, education in America, when viewed from a cross-cultural perspective, seems
peculiarly one-sided ; it emphasizes subject matter to the exclusion of another
molar aspect of the child's development. The neglect of this second area is re-
flected by the absence of any generally accepted term for it in our educational
voeabulary. What tne Germans call Erzichung, the Russians Desuitanie, and the
French education. has no common counterpart in English. Perhaps the best equi-
valents are "upbringing" or "character education"terms which, to the extent
that they have any meaning to us at all, sound pattern within the school itself.
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Here it is groups of children who do the "adopting." Thus each class takes on
responsibility for the care of a group of children at a lower grade level. For
example, a third grade class "adopts" a first grade class in the same school, or
a kindergarten in the immediate neighborhood. The older children escort the
younger ones to the school or center, play with them on the playground, teach
them new games, read to them, help them learn. Moreover, the manlier in which
they fulfill this civic responsibility enters into the evaluation of their school
performance as a regular part of the curriculum.

Again, there is nothing in this pattern which would be incompatibk: with the
values and objectives of our own society. Indeed, some of its elements are already
present in tbe cross-age tutoring programs which have begun to spring up around
the country (Cloward, 1967; National Commission on Resources for Youth, Inc.,
1969 ; Parke, 1969), But here again the focus tends to be on the development of
skills and subject matter rather than concern for the total child as an individual
and a member of his own and the larger community.

One way of translating this broader concept in concrete terms would be to
establish in the school, beginning even at the elementary level, what might be
called functional courses in human development. These would be distinguished
in a number of important ways from courses or units on "family life", as they
are now taught in the junior high school, chiefly for girls who do not plan to go
on to college. The material is typically presented in vicarious form ; that is,
through reading, discussion, or at most, through role playing, rather than actual
role taking. In contrast, the approach being proposed here would have as its
core responsible and active concern for the lives of young children and their
families. Such an experience could, be facilitated by locating day care centers
and Head Start Programs in or near schools, so that they could be utilized
as an integral part of the curriculum. The older children would be working with
the younger ones on a regular basis. In addition they 7- ald escort the little ones
to and from school or center, and, perhaps, spend some time with them out of
school. In this way, they would have an opportunity to become acquainted with
the younger children's families, FInd the circumstances in which they liye. This
in turn would provide a vitalizing context for the study of services and facilities
available to c7 ildren and families In the community, such as health care, social
services, recreation facilities, and of course, the schools themselves. Obviously,
the scope of responsibility would increase with the age of the child, but through-
out there would have to be adequate supervision and clear delineation of the
limits of responsibility carried by older children in relation to the young.

The same pattern of responsible Involvement could also be applied in relation
to other groups such as the aged, the sick, the disadvantaged, and those living
alone.

Finally, within a broader perspective, the children should be given an active
part in defining what the problems are in their school and their ccimmunity,
and what their responsibility is or should become in contributing to a solution to
these problems. Within the school, this implies greater involvement of children
in the formulation and enforcement of codes of behavior and in the planning
and development of activities of the classroom, so that the burden of maintain-
ing discipline does not fall solely or even primarily on the shoulders of the
teacher, who would then be left free to perform the primary function of expand-
ing the children's horizon and range of competence. Outside the school, the
pupils should be encouraged to take on projects, both as individuals and groups,
dealing with concrete problems, which they themseelves have helped to identify
for example, "cleaning up the environment", service projects, etc. In each in-
stance young people should work in cooperation with appropriate persons and
agents in the community not as subordinates but active collaborators who can
contribute ideas as well as service.

Neighborhoods and cornmvaities as support systems. It has been the central
thesis of this paper that the power of parents, and other adults to function as
constructive forces in the lives of children depends in substantial measure
on the degree to which the surrounding community provides the place, time, ex-
ample, and encouragement for persons to engage in activities with the young.
This, in turn, implies the existence, and, where need be, the establishment in the
community of institutions which address themselves primarily to these concerns.
It is significant that, at the present time, few such institutions do in fact exist.
As matters now stand, the needs of children are parceled out among a hopeless
confusion of agencies with diverse objectives, conflicting jurisdictions, and im-
perfect channels of communication. The school, the health department, churches,
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welfare services, youth organizations, the medical profession, libraries, the police,
recreation programsall of these see the children and parents of the community
at one time or another, but not one of them is concerned wih the total pattern
of life for children and families in the community. If such child and family
oriented institutions and activities were to be established, what might they be
like? We conclude this paper with an attempt to envision some of the structures
and operations with which we might experiment in order to arrive at viable
solutions :

1. Commission for Children and Families. Such a Commission, established at
the community or neighborhood level, would have as its initial charge finding
out what the comn,unity is doing, or Lot doing, for its children and their families.
The Commission would examine the adequacy of existing programs such as
maternal and child health services, day care facilities, and recreational oppor-
tunities. It would also investigate what places and people are available to chil-
dren when they are not in school, what opportunities they have for play, chal-
lenging activities, or useful work, and to whom they call turn for guidance or
assistance. The Commission would also assess the existing and needed resources
in the community that provide families with opportunities for learning, living,
and leisure that involve common activity across levels of age, ability, knowledge,
and skill.

In order to accomplish its task, the Commission would need to include repre-
sentatives of the nmjor institutions concerned with children and families, as
well as other segments of community life such as business, industry, and labor.
Especially important is inclusion on the Commission of teenagers and older
children who can speak directly from their own experiences, The Commission
would be expected to report its findings and recommendations to appropriate
executive bodies and to the public at large through mass media. After complethig
the initial assessment phase, the Commission would assume continued
responsibility for developing and monitoring programs to implement its
recommendations.

2. Neighborhood Family Centers. Families are strengthened through associa-
tion with each other in common activities and responsibilities. For this to occur,
there must be places where families can meet in order to work and play together.
The Neighborhood Family Center is such a place. Located in the school, church,
or other community building, it provides a focal point for leisure and learning
and community problem solving to all family members. The Center offers facili-
ties for games and creative activities that could be engaged in by persons of all
ages with space for those who prefer merely to "watch the fun." To eliminate
fragmentation of services, the Center can also serve as the local "one door"
entry point for obtaining family services in the areas of health, child care, legal
aid, welfare, etc. The Center differs from the traditional community center in
emphasizing eross-age rather than age-segregated activities.

3. Community and Neighborhood Projects. Community organizations should be
encouraged to provide a variety of activities which enable different generations
to have contact and become a significance part of each other's lives. Through
community sponsored projects, individuals of all ages can grow in their apprecia-
tion of each other as they learn to give to one another through a sharing of
their talents and skills. The growing interest in ecologycleaning up the environ-.
mentprovides an excellent focus for such common endeavors, since it requires
a variety of knowledges, skills, and services. Concern for the aged, the sick, and
the lonely provide similar challenges. In addition to service opportunities, there
is the need for recreational facilities and programs in which cross-age activities
can take place (for example, family camps, fairs, games, picnics, etc.).

4. Participation of Youth in Local Policy Bodie3. In keeping with the principle
that young people become responsible by being given and held accountable for
responsibilities that really matter, every community organization having juris-
diction over activities affecting children and youth should include some teen-
'fers and older children as voting members, This would include such organiza-

its as school boards, welfare commissions, recreation commissions, and hospital
boards.

5. Contmunity and Neighborhood Planning. Much of what happens to children
and families in a community is determined by the ecology of the neighborhood
in which the family lives. The implication of this principle for our own times is
illustrated in a recent research report on the effect of the so-called "new towns"
on the lives of children. It is perhaps characteristic that the question was raised
not within our own society but in West Germany. The study compared the actions
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of children living in 18 new "model communities" with those from youngsters
living is older German cities. The research was conducted by the Urban and
Planning Institute in Nuremberg in collaboration with the Institute of Psy-
chology at the University of Erlangen-Nuremberg. As of this writing, copies
of the technical report are not yet available in this country ; the following are
excerpts from a special bulletin to the New Y ork Times (May 9, 1971) :

In the new towns of West Germany, amid soaring rectangular shapes of apart-
ment houses with shaded walks, big lawns and fenced-in play areas, the children
for whom much of this has been designed apparently feel isolated, regimented
and bored . . .

'11, 1- Ends that the children gauge their freedom not by the extent of
()pen areas around them, but by the liberty they have to be among people and
things that excite them and fire their imaginations . . .

Children in the oldr:r cities seemed enthusiastic about their surroundings,
painting a great amount of detail into a variety of things they found existing
around them, according to those who interpreted their art

The children in the model conmmnities often painted what were considered
despairing pictures of the world the adults had fashioned for them, depicting
an uninviting, concrete fortress of cleanliness and order and boredom.

The implications of the research are self evident. In the planning and design
of new communities, housing projects, and urban renewal, the planners, both
public and private, need to give explicit consideration to the kind of world that
is being created for the children who will be growing up in these settings.
Particular attention should be given to the opportunities which the environmeAt
presents or precludes for involvement of children with persons both older and
ymmger than themselves. Among the specific factors to be considered are the
location of shops and businesses where children could have contact with adults
at work, recreational and day care facilities readily accessible to parents as well
as children, provision for a Family Neighborhood Center and family oriented
facilities and services, availability of public transportation, and, perhaps most
important of all, places to walk, sit, and talk in connnon company.

The foregoing proposals are not comprehensive or complete. They are simply
intended to point the way to a better world for children and those responsible
for their care.
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Senator MONDALE. We stand in recess until tomorrow morning at
10 a.m.

(Whereupon, at 11 :45 a.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Tuesday, April 27, 1971) .
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN-CHILD
DEVELOPMENT RECOMMENDATIONS

TUESDAY, APRIL 27, 1971

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CHILDREN AND YOUTH

OF THE COMMMEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
ashington, D.0 .

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room
4232, New Senate Office Building, Senator Walter F. Mondale (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Senators Mondale and Taft.
Staff members present : A. Sidney Johnson III, professional staff

member; and John K. Scales, minority counsel.
Senator MONDALE. We are very pleased to have a most impressive

panel of witnesses this morning ; Dr. Jerome Kagan is our first wit-
ness. He is the Chairman of the White House Conference Forum on
Developmental Day-Care Services. I would like Dr. Kagan to come
to the witness table.

There is one thing I should have mentioned yesterday. Senator
Taft's family numbers 10 childrea and he is a built-in expert on this
question. We plan to call on him frequently.

At this time I will submit for the record a letter from Senator
Kennedy.

(The letter referred to follows)
U.S. SENATE,

Washington, D.C., April 26, 1971.
HON. WALTER MONDALE,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Children and Youth,
Committee on Labor and Public Welfare.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN : Although I regret that I am unable to be with you
this morning I am pleased with this opportunity to express my concern about
the needs of our nation's children.

My long-standing interest in the problems and welfare of young children has
stemmed from a firm belief in working vigorously to produce community efforts
that properly nurture our most important national resourcesour children.

It is fitting, therefore, that the Senate through the Subcommittee on Children
and Youth is devoting its full attention and interest toward the concerns of our
youth. I am gratified to see you, Mr. Chairman, assume the responsibility for
guiding the Senate through this vitally important review of children's needs
and interests.

I am also happy to have this opportunity to welcome Dr: Jerome Kagan to
the opening series in these hearings. As a foremost authority in childhood devel-
opment and a Harvard professor of Child Psychology, Dr. Kagan is expertly
qualified to present this committee with valuable information aiiout the require-
ments for adequate childhood development.

Last year during the White House Conference on Children, I was impressed
with the pleas made by members of the Massachusetts delegation to that confer-
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ence. Their principal attehtion was aimed at establishing the right of children

to obtain a full share in the resources planned for improving our national wel-

fare. They made me know, in terms that I have heard repeated many times, that

our society's dependence on children for hope in the future has never been more

tenuous. Despite our claim for full interest in the affairs of our young too often,

as parents, our own selfish interest consumes such an enormous part of our

energies that our Children are ignored or neglected.

And so, it is vitally significant that under your very able direction, Mr. Chair-

man, we in the Senate have begun to fulfill our commitment to the hnprovement

of guarantees for proper child welfare.
We know that in America, today, proper chi'lhood development is not the

highest priority concern in our national policies and programs. Across this nation

the neglect of our children engenders r-elings of dismay and disinterest because

parents do not carry the vigil for child care the way we pursue our sruggle for

material success.
We are excited and agitated more by the failures of our autos than by the

fragmentation of our families. We spend more money on packaged foods for our

pets than on sclwol lunches for our children. And our sales of alcoholic beverages

are more Than 4 times the amount we spend on milk.

For the family living in poverty the pressures of deprivation add up to a stag-

gering toll of frustration and loss of initiative. But, even in the families that can

buy health and clothing, food and education, too often there is no warmth or

guidance, strength or discipline.
Life in America moves too fast and in too many directionswith tJ result

that children are denied the compassionate attachment that come', from just

being with people. With television as a sitter our children are pr.cified into in-

difference and unconcern. The pressures in our modern society every parent

are shifting. But the demands on our children are also mounting.

I am convinced that we need to take a long hard look at the provisions made

by our national institutions for childcare. You are making .a proper start in that

direction with these hearings.
Mr. Chairman, I believe the goal for us on this committee is all too clear. We

must seek to establish a national commitment that recognizes the welfare of our

children as a primary objective for all our institutions.

With sincere regards. EDWARD M. KENNEDY.

Senator MONDALE. Dr. Kagan, we are most pleased to have you with

us this morning. We are most impressed by your work and the work of

your committee at the White House Conference and for the tremen-

dous contribution you continue to make in this field.

If you will proceed ?

STATEMENT OF DR. SEROME KAGAN, CHAIRMAN, WHITE HOUSE

CONFERENCE FORUM ON "DEVELOPMENTAL
DAY-CARE SERV-

ICES FOR CHILDREN"

Dr. KAGAN. Mr. Chairman, Senator Taft, I appreciate the oppor-

tunity to speak before this committee.
I want to accomplish two things in my comments this morning. I

want to talk about the psychological needs of children in a general

way, and ',len consider the implications of these earlier comments for

day care in particular.
Two basic assumptions must always be kept in mind when one is

trying to implement programs for children. The first one is this: Ex-

chiding the physical requirements of a child, all children need proteins

and vitamhis, the best treatment for a child by his parents, by his

peers, or by a day-care center is always dependent on the cultural de-

mands that will be made upon him.

§6



65

There is no fixed way to treat a child so that he will always turn out
to have the best set of personality characteristics. Let me give you
some examples.

Among the Eskimos of Hudson Bay, for example, no child is physi-
cally punished for being aggressive and aggression is always treated
with shame." By the time children are 7 years of age one rarely sees
anger or aggressive behavior. These children are well souialized.

They don't show migraine headaches, psychosomatic symptoms, or
any of the problems that would occur if anger and aggression were so
seriously frowned upon in Allieri,A. However, if they were brought to
the United States they might begin to show these symptoms because
they would see ae.6gression aoth children.

If we took anAmerican child to au Utku igloo he would be poorly
adapted and if we brought an Utku child to Washington he would be
maladjusted. In other words, the Eskimo mother does for ha child
what is best for him in that cultural context.

Let me give you one move example. -I consult with an important
project on malnutrition and mental development in Guatemala. In
these Indian villages it is rare for a parent to punish a child ; yet chil-
dren are as well socialized as any middle-class American child.

The reason is that there is no diversity. As long as all people in the
community have the same set of values and one is not exposed to a dif-
ferent set, aduks do not have to punish the child.

One cannot do this in the United. States because the child is exposed
to so many different sets of values and behaviors one must adopt a
different set of socialization practices.

If one accepts this argument, one asks first, what kind of adolescents
Americans want ; and then stipulates the kind of treatment they should
have in the first 10 years of life.

Incidentally, this is one reason why we cannot look at another cul-
ture, Russia or Israel, and adopt practices they use and assume they
will have the same effect in the United States that they do in their
own culture.

Let me be a prophet for a moment and suggest that Americans will
continue to value the following traits, even though all cultures do not
value these attributes. We will probably continue to value individu-
alism; we probably will continue to value the ability of a young man
or young woman to take a leadership role and to take responsibility for
others.

We willprobably continue to value the feeling that one is in control
of the environment and not a pawn at the hands of forkes over which
one has no control.

Finally, we will continue to value self,.esteem, the feeling that one is
a valuable person, valued by others.

If these four psychOogical traits continue to be valued by our cul-
ture, then we can make recommendations about p: ocedures that will
optimize these goals.

Unfortunately man loves to rank order, people, and objects into
categories of good, better, and best. It is impossible to find communi-
ties, no matter how small, where some people don't regard themselves
as less adequate, less cOmpetent, and less 'good" than others.

In the United States there is always, a positive relationship between
social class ; by that I mean income and education, and how well or-
does on intellectual tests.
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That is probably the most reliable fact psychology has. The fright-
ening thing is that in communities with a restricted range of social
class, and I am thinking here of Indian communities in Guatemala
where to be middle class means that one has two machetes rather than
one, or a separate place to cook, the children of so-caned advantaged
families do better on tests of memory and tests of language.

This is not only a function of nutrition, and disease, it is also a
function of what happens to children in families who believe they
have more of the resources of the community. We 'should never for-
get this fact because the implication is that whatever we do at a Fed-
eral, State, or local level, one must always take into account the total
sociological context in which that child lives.

If for this hour we can agree on the dimensions that Americans will
value then there az e some experiences that all children should prob-
ably have. I want to address my comments to the period of infancy
and the period of preschool. The infant from birth to 2 years has
special requirements that are not relevent for a child of three.

First, every human infant shall have continuity of care by a limited
number of people. The caretaker does not have to be the biological
mother, but the child will not develop optira ily, if he is cared for by
eight, nine, or 10 different people over the course of a week or a month.
Hence day-care centers should have firm rules restricting the number
of people who can care for a child in the first 2 years of life.

Second, the child needs prr-' '1;' Predictability is more im-
portant than the amount, of ufant recei-,; es.

Let me tell you of an i: A psychologist at 'Boston
University spent 2 years in a totally middle-class
community. Ir this small uut . diatricians tell mothers that they
are to put the child during the first 10 months of life in a room, not to
stimulate him, talk to him, or show him mobiles, and feed him every

hours.
These arc the kinds of conditimus some psychologists would assume

would produce a very disturbed child. Tt turns out that at age 5 one
cannot tell him from a Washington, C abridge, or New York 5-year-
old. He seems perfectiy fine. Although the first 10 months appears to
be a deprived situation it is predictable. That child knows what is
going to happen, he knows when he will be fed, he knows he will be
cleaned. If he was left in that room for 3 years he might be disturbed,
but parents have a certain wisdom and know that once the child be-
a&,
ms to stand and talk it is time to brino him into the adult environ-

ment.
Since our culture values verbal ability, spontaneity, and social re-

sponsiveness, it is important that during the first 2 years of life the
child begins to acquire these traits. For reasons we don't quite under-
stand, poor parentscolor is not a factor heredo not enter into long
periods of vocal interchange and long periods of reciprocal play with
their infants as often and as frequently as middle-class parents. As a
result, when the child reaches the first or second birthday, he tends to
be less vocal and less socially responsive.

In and of itself that is not a negative trait, Bnt our culture values a
vocal, verbal, socially responsive child. Therefore, if these children
are put in group-care situations it is important that the curricula
arrange the environment to promote these attributes.
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Now, let me speak about the preschool situation. First, the preschool
child must believe that he is valued by some adult.

Normally, in a family situation, even a family situation with six
children, it is impossible for the child not to know that his parents
are aware of him, and, therefore, that need is always met in a family
context.

But in a day-care situation with 40 or 50 3-year-olds, it is not impos-
sible for a 3-year-old child to come to the conclusion that no one knows
he is there ; no one knows he exists. Everything we know about per-
sonality development suggests this situation is inimical to good psy-
chological growth.

Second, every child has to believe that if he begins a task or a prob-
lem he will achieve some success. It is important, therefore, that
parents, family day-care parents, natural parents, or caretakers in a
day-care center, be acutely sensitive to the importance of encouraging
the child, and persuading him that he can succeed in a task.

Finally, every child preschool and school age, needs to be free of the
tyranny of the peer group. I was given Professor Bronfenbrenner's
comments of yesterday and I could not agree more with their theme.
Professor Bionfenbrenner correctly emphasized the importance of
the damage that can occur to a child who becomes frightened of dis-
agreeing with the values of the peer group.

Normally, in a family situation, one does not have children in one's
age bracket, and therefore the child orients toward adults and adopts
their values.

In a situation where there are 30 children of the same age and only
two adults, it is easy for the child to assume that the power for giving
resources, praise, and pm hment comes from the peers, rather than
from adults, and this can make a child anxious, frightened, and inhib-
ited over disagreeing with the peer group.

Let me relate these general facts about psychological development
to day care. Let me say, first, that I view day care neither as a devilish
instrument that would subvert a child nor a panacea for all ills. It
clearly can help some children and, therefore, deserves national
attention.

liet me talk about the advantages of day care and then the dis-
advantages. There are three potential advantages of day care for
American children. First, more American mothers, whether they be
poor or 'middle class, wish to work and that need has to be honored.

iThese mothers have no place for their children and t is an advan-
tage to have them in either an approved family day-care arrangement
or licensed day care.

This issue is the primary case for Federal support of day care.
A second reason is that there are some parents, and they cut across

all races and economic conditions, who are indifferent toward their
children. Perhaps they don't want that. fifth child or did not want the
first child. A. nurturant, warm, concerned center can be beneficial to
this child. Finally, if a day-care or family center is well run it can
expose the child to experiences and begin to teach him number, letter,
ar word skills which will be beneficial when he enters school.

These are three obvious advantages of group care, provided there
is proper training of personnel.



68

There are, of course, disadvantages. The first is the fact that, once
group care becomes popular, many parents who had not thought of
using day care will assume it is the proper thing for their child.

My personal feeling is that the estimates about the number of par-
ents that will use day care have to be wrong, because once a critical
mass in the community use day care many others will change their at-
titude and I think we will have long, long waiting lines.

The pressure will be to pack maximum numbers of children into
group-care centers. This will create the problem of 60 or 70 3-year-olds
in a room with two or three adults and create problems of anxiety over
disagmeing with peers and the loss of individuality. These are the only
two things that I am ,vorried about as far as group care is concerned.

A moment earlier suggested that we think more seriously about
family day care. I huve had an opportunity during the last month to
visit several family Clay-care projects ; one, in Pasadena, Calif., which
i mp re ssed me.

I would like to iirp:e this committee to facilitate nle legislative word-
ing for use of Federal funds so that parents at the local level have an
option between family day care and group care.

By family day care, I in,-,an a ,voman who has been approved by
a local councillicensed, in a senseto take care of no more than five
children in her home.

In Pasadena there was a publicly supported day-care center which
could have more children than it did, because many families preferred
family day care. These parents preferred to send their children to
family day care even though the cost was more than it would have been
had they chosen the group-care center.

I realize, that it is easier to write legislation for group care than for
family day care, but this should seriously be considered.

I would like to speak briefly to the ratios in these centers. Where
there are infants involved I would not like to see a ratio of more than
:four infants to any one adult, where by infant I mean the first 2 years .
of life. When we get to the preschool period, ages 3 to 6 years, I would
not like to see a ratio of more than 12 children to any one adult.

I view the paraprofessional aid as an adult. Trained high school and
college students are perfectly adequate for day-care work, assuming a
trained supervisor.

In the family day-care context no more than two infants to one adult
and no more than four preschool children for one adult. A final point
is one T am sure Professor Bronfenbrenner emphasized.

Parents must view the group-care center as an extension of the fam-
ily, not a separate. institution that has taken responsibility for their
child. When I visited Czechoslovakia two summers ago and was taken
to day-care centers in Prague I asked the supervisors what was their
main problem. The salient complaint was that parents began to assume
that the center was responsible for their children. They stopped pick-
ing them up at 5 and began to assume that the responsibilities for
character traming, education, and health, belonged to the state-
controlled center.

It is important that parents feel the center is an extension of the
family. I know of no procedure that can aid this more than parental
involvement in the centers at a local level.



69

I will terminate my comments now. I am most willing to answer anyquestions you may have.
Senator MONDALE. Dr. Kagan, we are most grateful to you. First ofall we will include your prepared statement at the end of your testi-mony.
Have you had a chance to look at the comprehensive child develop-ment bill which I have introduced ?Dr. KAGAN. Yes, I have.
Senator MONDALE. Are you in a position to comment on that at thistime ?
Dr. KAGAN. Yes. I feel very positive about this bill. After compar-Mg it with bills written earlier, I believe it is an excellent bill.I like the idea of a local council, and funds for training.t the moment, for all practical purposes, there isn't a trained cadreof people for day care. It is mandatory, once any legislction of thiskind is passed, to have funds for training of those who will 17ork inthe day-care center.
Senator MONDALE. We did something unique in this proposai Ti navenever seen before. The program begins a year after the bill is 2assedand we used the first year for training so that we don't pour a lot ofmoney into a program for which professionals and others ,.re notready. Hopefully the supply and demand will be met in some rationalway.
Dr. KAGAN. I feel positive about this bill and hope that tl or asimilar bill is the one passed.
Senator MONDALE. I asked Dr. Bronfenbrenner yesterday if h Juldpoint to a country or countries which he would recommend this com-mittee view from the standpoint of quality preschool efforts. Areyouin a position to comment on that?
Dr. KAGAN. Yes ; it is important that France and Scandinavia bevisited for obvious reasons. The structures of their societies are sirthiarto ours. The personality traits that are valued are similar and my briefvisits and conversations with people who have spent much time inthese countries indicate that they are close to model strictures. I urgemembers ot the committee to visit both those areas.Senator MONDALE. We hear a good deal about the Israeli preschoolefforts.
Dr. KAGAN. I think Israel should be visited as a comparison case.But the social structure and the strains within that nation are uniqueand it is difficult to use it as a model for the United States.Senator MONDALE. You placed an emphasis on social and economicdiversity, trying to get middle-class kids into these programs. Do youthink that is of value and, if so, why ?Dr. KAGAN. Very much so. In my opinion, and that of many othersocial scientists, the more mix of poor and economically advantagedchildren the more quickly we will be able to overcome some of the deeptensions and frictions that exist in our society.Senator MONDALE. In the Select Committee on Equal EducationalOpportunities we are trying to grapple with this tragic situation inour country in which so many hundreds of thousands of children neverseem to have a chance, just don't seem to make it. It shows up in man,many ways.

rit



70

For example, in Berkeley, Calif., they are trying a good-faith inte-
gration proaram. But some of the children have hid kindergarten
through grfide 7 in disadvantaged schools. Then they sit alongside
kids with whom they are supposed to be integrated but their basic
comprehension and skill levels are 3 or 4 years behind.

I can't help wonderina, how a young person can sit through that
without being damaged. sDo you see that quality comprehensive pre-
school programs as providing part of the answer to .this tragedy of
inequality of education in our country ?

Dr. KAGAN. I do. I think beginning around 31/2 or 4 :rears of age we
could begin to spot the 20 or 25 percent of children in the center
who are likely to ha- -e difficulty when they enter the public school.

Let me add that I hope in 5 years we will have a natonal program
where every high school in every local community senis adolescents
to the preschool and primary grades every week. A one-to-one tutorial
situation is the one in which children learn best. I personally have no
doubt that if each child had one high school student, partprofessional,
or neighborhood wife working on number and letter :skills with a
child alone, we would have much of this problem solved.

Fortunately we are generatina a. group of high school students who
want to do this. My own daughter, a sophomore in high s(hool, spends
a day a week in a Brookline, Mass., public school working with young
children. She is enormously gratified and the children are sad that
June is coming soon.

Senator MONDALE. We give our own kids great nutrition, great
hoing, great education, great upward mobility, great self-esteem.
We give them everything except meaning and they are smart enough
to know that. At aaes 14 and 15 they are ready to go and they want to
go ; they want to Onow who they are and they want to be part of a bet-
ter society, and they say, "What can I do ?" The answer is "Nothing ;
shut up and maybe someday you will be an adult."

Why not have a national program of matching the talents and thE,
affections that these young people have for American society with the
tremendous needs of children who need the love and affection and the
help which these children can give.

The only problem I have with that is I think many times middle-
class white children deliver a certain white paternalism which can be
very damaging. I have seen VISTA workers work on Indian reserva-
tions. They cannot understand why they are not loved. But some of
them want to make white people out of the Indians and that is why
they are not loved.

How do we deal with these sensitivity issues?
Dr. KAGAN. I think that paternalism is a problem, but suppose the

child had a selection of who he wanted to work with. T might add.
Senator, I am always pleasantly surprised by the receptivi6y of Ameri-
cans to this idea.

Senator MONDALE. What is the magnitude ')f the missed opportunity
in early childhood in this country ? How would you describe it ?

Dr. KAGAN. In inches, seconds, or dollars ?
Senator MONDALE. In other words, as we grapple with this inequality

of education will a preschool effort help some, will it help a (Treat deal,
will it be a revolutionary cataclysmic success ? I mean I am a'7frtthd that
we can oversell as well as undersell a program.

172,
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In what context would you put the potential of this program if it
were done right ?

Dr. KAGAN. That is a perfect way to phrase the question. One of the
serious problems in our society is that we have too large a range of
competence on the skills, the society values, and much disagreement,
too, on fundamental values. Here we are experiencing much tension.
The reason why I think a comprehensive preschool bill like this one
can help is that it will narrow the enormous gap of ability, and second,
it may begin to weave a more homogenous set of val nes.

Senator MONDALE. Senator Taft ?
Senator TAFT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Doctor, it is a pleasure to have you here this morning and to have

your very helpful testimony. There is one area in partic-ilar that we
have not discussed. I realize that certainly it isn't perhaps so basic as
some other areas in approaching the problem of all children, but
nevertheless it is a very difficult problem in this country.

I am referring to the problem of racism and the question of how we
should handle this insofar as day-care training is concerned. As you
know from the floor debate yesterday, we are concerned with this prob-
lem insofar as our schools are concerned, trying to implement and aid
programs to bring about meaningful integration.

Have you given c,orne thought to this question so far as the day-care
program is concerned and what would your approaches be in this
regard ?

Dr. KAGAN. Yes ; what worries me most about our minority groups
in this 'country is that many of them believe, deeply and profoundly,
that they are being manipulated and that they do not have adequate
control of their environment.

This belief is leading to mutual suspicion and feeding the ugly flame
of racism. I think the most important issue in the creation of day-care
centers is the degree of control parents in the local community feel
they have over the education of their children. A feeling of control
may begin to erode the belief that they cannot control the values
adopted .by their children. Second, we all know thit you begin to love
and care for those enterprises in which you invest some effort.

Hence, we should maximize parental control at the neighborhood
and community level. I think this would have an enormous social
benefit.

Senator TAFT. To be a little more specific about this particular prob-
lem, are you advocating in the development of a day-care program
that we ati,empt to integrate to the same extent as in the public schools,
to a greater extent or to a lesser extent ?

Dr. KAGAN. I like the notion of the council througli which applica-
tions are made. I would like to see these councils integrated. But I
wouid let the council decide, since it is an integrated unit, on the com-
position of a particular center rather than have it dictated from the
top.

My prediction will be that the council, if integrated, will promote
integrated centers. I would like to leave that decision to the council
at the local level.

Senator TArr. To what extent then do you believe that there ought
to be national standards involved in the day-care program?

Dr. KAGAN. Senator, unfortunately, the only thing one can stand-
ardize are diversions like age of teacher, education of caretaker,
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amount of space in the day-care center and, in my opinion, these are
second iary ssues. The most important ingredient in a group-care cen-
ter is the humanity of the people who work with the children.

We are not able to standardize humanity, and I think we will be
in trouble if we become nervous and decide., prematurely, that we had
better standardize something.

We will begin to make up rules, but the only things you can make
up rules for are things you can count and we may put an impediment
in tlie proper running of these centers.

I am unhappy that we do not have a test for humanity. If we did,
I would be for licensing. But as long as we don't, I want administra-
tors to be maximally free to hire the best teachers they can.

Senator TAFT. Would you say that it is inevitable that if you set up
a broad nationwide day-care, program that problems are going to
develop so that certain groups within the professional and paraprofes-
sional area will start setting up standards ? In day-care situations,
with which I have been familiar, one of the problems is that we have
had the problem of trying to establish some standards to begin with
and then it becomes a question of how professional you get or where
you draw the line.

Are you going to leave this entirely up to the councils or are you
going to leave it up to the States, or up to the local communities, or are
you going to leave it np to HEW or some other department ?

Dr. KAGAN. Let me be practical. Your questions are profound and
serious. These are not easy issues to resolve. We do not have a large
trained cadre and it would take 10 years to train a sufficient number
of people to man these centers. It is not very practical t, wr'' .icens-
ing laws because one 7,111 be col,- .ating theill in ordc to
man the centers.

In my own experience, when there is careful selection by responsible
people, day care is fine. I have been involved in a day-care center in
tile Boston area and we had a staff of five people, none of whom had
graduateil from high school. Everyone had had children and these
women \ "re among the most sensitive, humane, wise people I have
met. Their behavior with the children was beautiful.

Senat, r TAFT.. Did you have to comply with certain Mass. 3husetts
requiren.. nts?

Dr. K.:,o.N. Yes, we did : we had to comply with Massachusetts re-
quirement_ for the building. But there are no educational require-
ments in Massachusetts for people who work with children.

Senator MONDALE. Would you yield ? I talked to a superintendent
in the bay area of California who is using Spanish-speaking mothers
to tea, *1 bilingual eoducation. He says it is the most fantastically
successful progmm he. hti ever seen. These are not licensed teachers,
they are mothers who speak L English and Spanish. He says ne
has never (Late anything fhat he thought had a more dramatic yield
than the e1=Z,Jrts of those mothers.

Dr. KAG_ N. TEis also hAds for the school situation. I was asked
last week ;) advise the Houston district on their title. I program.
I spent a day in Houston visiting four schools. I saw licensed mid-
dle-class wIlite teachers IL blac: classrooms with a black aide. The
white teach,rs told me it :ook 3 months for this teacher to under-
stand what the children were saying. The black aide understood
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from the beo'-inning but, because she didr_ 1, have a degree, she had
loto sit in the ack while the teacher was in charge.

Clearly, we want both women in charge. Here is a situation in which
the law in Houston was not helping the children.

It is the humanity of the woman or man that is critical, not his
knowledge of subject matter, for the preschool child.

Senator TAFT. How much and what. type of control do you feel
that parents ought to have over the operation of the individual aroup
day-care centers ? Obviously you have been rumiing one funded by

and I rather suspect by the amount of your knowledge and the
force of your personality that you have been running it.

Dr. &-AGAN. That question can't be answered easily. The parents
and the people responsible for the center should create a board. The
board is responsible and the parents, therefore, must comply with
the decisions of the board.

If one or two parents complain, they can withdraw their children
from the school. It seems to me we have to protect both the. teacher
and the parents from constant friction. A board made up of some
parents, experts, and center stair should be the responsible body.

In other words, I am not for complete parental control. That could
be dangerous.

Senator TAFT. Let's go back to a less interesting but still very diffi-

cult area, the one of financing of these centers. First f all, I would
;lro on th. 1.sis of your estimates the app:.oximate cost per child

for service a developmental day-care center. Would you then relate
the financial handling of this situation to having local councils control
it and having the funds come from some source in the Government
or even supplemented by private funds as well ?

You may well cret into some private fundincr situations where there
are certain control under United Givers Fund, for instance, that are
involved.

Dr. KAGAN. As you might suspect, private centers run more effi-
ciently than public centers. My impression is that, if you are working
with preschool children 21A to 5 years of age, $45 a week will run a
pretty good private center. A public center which has more bureauc-
racy will probably be given $55 or $60 a week. You have to add 10-20
percent for infants. It is more expensive to have a center for the first
2 years of life.

Custodial care would be less and the figures Dr. Ziegler presented
are generally correct.

Senator TAFT. What size national program ?
Dr. KAGAN. It depends how many children. A reasonable prediction

is that if this becomes a popular and approved way of raising Ameri-
can children one could have half the population of children aged 0 to 6
requesting clay care. You could spend all the money you want.

Senator TAFT. Which would be about 13 million children, or some-
thing like that ?

Dr. KAGAN. Yes; 13 million children at $60 a week which is $3,000
a child a year. If you pause to multiply those figures you have an
enormous amount. of money$89 billion.

Senator TAFT. Would you comment on the relationship of something
you just touched on there and that is the extent to which you think this
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program or this recommendation fits in with the whole question of
welfare depene,ency and income? Obviously you have already indi-
cated that you certainly should not have an economic stratification, if
you like, within the program itself. But to what extent is this related
to welfare dependency and how do you know the potential of the
Family Assistance plan approach insofar as this problem is
concerned ?

Dr. KAGAN. I tend to agree with the commentators who say that one
of the major justifications for Federal funding of care is to help the
economic stability of the poor family. I accept that premise.

Senator TArr. How about the family day-care situation ? Are you
thinking there of financing families, in effect, to take care of their
own children and a few others ?

Dr. KAGAN. I would like to see the legislation provide an option so
that tie mother who chooses te pay a mother for taking care of her
children is paid out of funds that might have been used for group
day care. I would be very pleased if that option were in the final

Senator TAFT. Would you comment generafly on the women's rights
aspects of this problem and the question as to whether we should be
talking or thinking about taking actions to try to encourage mothers
to stay in their own hoine rather than go out and work or under what
circumstances this ought to be done ?

Dr. KAGAN. That is a hard question because I tend to be an old-
fashioned man on this isSue. We have educated many intelligent young
women and wa should not be surprised that, following their educa-
tion, they want to use it. They want to be mothers but also wish to
have a career that is gratifying.

Having educated these women, we must agree that, if they wish to
use their skills for personal gratification, that is a reasonable request.

Senator TAFT. Would you comment on the experience under the
4(c) program ? Are you familiar with that ?

Dr. KAGAN. I am afraid I am not.
Senator TAFT. There is a pilot community-ccordinated child-care

program designed by a panel to coordinate existing programs on the
local-level.

Dr. KAGAN. I have heard about it at meetings but I am afraid I
have inadequate knowledge to say anything intelligent.

Senator TAFT. Thank you very much.
Senator MONDALE. Would you recommend a, proposal which would

o Ffer incentives to public schools to operate programs like the tutoring
program you have suggested?

Dr. KAGAN. Very much so, yes ; I would be in favor of it.
Senator MoNDALE. Would you submit for the record some early

childhood locations that you think ought to be looked at and viewed
by this committee overseas as well as in this country that represent
some of the promising different ideas, maybe some of the failures, too ?

Dr, KAGAN. I don't know the addresses. Mrs. Lansburgh, who will
testify after me, does.

A good private center I visited is called Living and Learning
Centers and it is in the Boston-Cambridge area.

Mrs, LANSBURGH. This is a book about a number of programs that
do work and there is a listing of them.
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Senator MONDALE. Could we have that ? We can get a copy. Thank
you.

Dr. KAGAN. I think your staff should visit sonic of the parent-child
centers that are funded by both 0E0 and HEW. I have seen the one in
Birmingham. Ala., which is good. There are others that are not as
good.

Your staff should see the range of quality .and programing.
Senator MONDALE. Thank you very muci, Dr. Kagan, for a most

useful contribution to our committee and we are most grateful to you
for being with us this morning.

(The prepared statement of Dr. Kagan follows :)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Dn. JEROME KAGAN, CHAIRMAN, WRITE HOUSE CONFER-
ENCE FORUM ON "DEVELOPMENTAL DAY-CARE SERVICES FOR CHILD:9,EN"

The need for child care services outside the family is now in the forefront of
America's consciousness. We used to ask whether preschool educational services
were good or necessary, but now we ask how the services should be implemented
and who should pay for them.

In 1969 over thirty million working women had over eleven million children
under sixteen years of age, a figure that is eight times the comparabk totals in
1940.

Close to five million of these children were under six years of age. Since only
twelve percent of this group can be cared for in licensed day care centers the
v rt majority of preschool children who do not have grandmothers, aunts, or

sisters to care for them while their mother is working either have a baby
come to the home or are taken to another woman's home for the day.
service is viewed by both the mother and the substitute caretaker a',3

custodial, not as growth enhancing. There are several issues surrounding accept-
ance of Federal aid in the crisis for the need for day care centers.

Who should get priority of enrollment in the centers?
Who hould determine the content of the programs?
And what should the content of these programs be?
Each of these issues is very complex and not easily answered.
In most cultures over the world it is usually the case that mothers do not

have primary responsibility for their children and they always get help from
aunts, grandmothers, cousins, and older children in the family.

In fact, it has probably been the exception throughout human history rather
than the rule that the biological mother was the only caretaker during the open-
ing years of the child's life.

However, it is not easy to transfer responsibility to other family members In
today's modern American community. There are too many young parents who
live too far from their families, and older children in the family go to school
when the7- ,.re six years of age. They are not around to help the mother with the
infant. Thus the procedures that man relied on for centuries are not appropriate
for this generation of Americans.

New social institutions are being invested and the concept of day care is be-
coming an increasingly popular solution

It is the opinion of the writer that day care is a very broad term that can
include the paying of a next door neighbor, the participation of parents in a
block, or a spacious brick building where strangers take care of a child from
early infancy until kindergarten.

I believe that the differences among day care should not emphasize the physi-
cal facility, but rather the psychological atmosphere. How is the child handled,
what values is he taught, what kind of educational program is he exposed to,
what kind of attitudes does he acquireespecially toward people.

The child can be happy or sad, frightened or secure, trusting or angry, in a
neighbor's apartment, a commune, or a newly built day care center.

Although there is no ideal set of goals or perfect set of experiences that every
young child should be exposed to independent of the community in which he
lives, we must come to some decision as to what kind of care should be promoted.

Since America applauds the ethnic pluralism in our country it is not reason-
able to assume that one kind of program is best for all children. Since parents
must have a stake in the values and skills taught to their children parents
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should lie involved in the implementation and strategies of care in day care
centers.

Since there is no perfect set of traits for a child to possess the task of deciding
the ideal psychological goals for a child is an ethical rather than a scientific
issue. However, there is some information psychologists can provide.

Infant Care:
One of the basic needs of the infant is to develop an attachment to, and trust

in, adults. And this requires a close and consistent relationship with adults
who care for him.

Consistency is most important. Therefore in day care centers one should struc-
ture the situation so that there is maximal continuity of care of an infant by
one particular person. It is also important that ratios be no greater than four
infants to one aduit. Also, it shoukl be kept in mind that phieement in day
care seems to be most threatening to children from six to eighteen months of
age. Thus if infants are going to be placed in day care, they should be placed
before this age or after this age.

There should be training of all day care workers in the kinds of psychological
procedures that are most appropriate for young infants.

The Preschool Child :
The child from two to six years needs to establish an expectancy of success

when he initiates a task, freedom from excessive restriction, and controlled
variety. One of the dangers in large day care centers for preschool children is
that administrative efficiency inay become a guiding principle.

Too much noise, dirt, or disarray may lead the operators of the center to fear
gossipy reports on mismanagement.

The best way to keep order is to control the psychological atmosphere, but
this control may establish an atmosphere that is inimical to growth. The pre-
school child is attempted to conclude that what he sees ought to be.

Thus the behavior displayed by the day care workers becomes an important
source of belief for him. The child also neefis one to one periods of interaction
with a particular adult.

Psychologists have shown that informal dialogues between one adult and
one child are as important as any specMc ,:11rricula iu promoting cognitive
growth. A one to one natural 7:elation between adult an4 child is very beneficial
to psychological growth.

One of the possible characteristics of large day care centers that is a potential
cause of concern is that in a setting with many children and few adults the
typical three or four year old may develop apprehension over being different
from or rejected by other children.

In a center with many children the balance of rewards and punishments can
shift from an adult, which normally happens in the family, to other children.

Unfortunately, the peer group is less rational and less consisi:ent than adults.
Therefore the child is vulnerable to becoming afraid of social rejection or social
isolationof being different from the majority opinon of the peer group.

This can make a child overconforming and in many day care centers in West-
ern Europe this bas been the unfortunate result. Administrators of these cen-
ters have shown concern about implications for future personality.

The peer group unfortunately communicates :Us evaluation of the child
whether it be positive or negative by giving or withholding group acceptance
depending on the child's assets and liabilities as the peer group judges it.

Finally the preschool child should believe that at least one member of the
staff knows hun, is aware of him and acknowledges his strengths and weaknesses,
Many of us believe that the day care center should maximize the likelihood that
one or two adults are highly involved with each child in the center, responding to
his fears, successes, and failures and encouraging new found talents. The rela-
tionship between people in the center and the child is critical and many psy-
chologists emphasize the extreme importance of adequate training of staff and
recommend that training courses and training centers be established.

This is the most urgent need at the present time and the funding of these
training programs shouhl occur with the shortest possible delay.

There is some possibility that mass day care can subly and insidiously per-
suade parents that day care personnel are the responsible agents for the child.

One of the oldest maxims of social life states that one should never separate
the twin functions of responsibility and power.
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Since the family ,-hould and probably will have the power to decide what itschild believes, how it will behave and whether or not it will attend the day carecenter, the family must have the primary responsibility for the thild.It is dangerous to give that responsibility to any person or agency that does nothave total contrc of the child.
Despite journalistic rhetoric implying that family is growing obsolete, many,many educators and psychologists continue to believe that the family will re-main the central unit in Western society.It is -not an accident that the human family has survived for thousands ofgenerations and is still the most frequently used arrangement for raising children.One might regard this phenomenon as an evolutionary test of the efficiency andvalidity of the family structure.
There are positives that can come from day care. Wisely administred, day carecan provide experiences that children do not often receive in the home.They can teach the child how to establish a cooperative relationship with otherchildren rather than oue 11,-t. is excessively competitive, rivalrous, or fearful.There are children who isolated from peers their own age and do nothave tli! opportunity to develop interactions with others. Day care can remedythat lack.
Day -.:!are. providing materials that might not be present at home and guid-ance that might be absent can allow children to perfect special talents whetherit h! in arts, singing, arithmetic, reading or physical coordination.Day care can, therefore, open vistas to children who have talents that mightnot be discovered in the home environment. There are children to whom day carecan be therapeutic because it frees them from the overprotective, overwhelminganxiety that collies from hovering, nervous parents who accelerate their childrenin an unnatural way.
Finally, there are children who are lonely because of indifferent and, at times,rejecting parents. A imrtuvant day care center can fill this void and give thechild a sense of his value.
However, we cannot place twenty children or ten infants in a clean room withnew toys told expect these dividends to occur. A day care center should be re-garded as an extension of the family, not something apart from it.Summary :
In sum, day care is not to he viewed as a panacea for ills nor as an evil institu-tion that will destroy the development of the American child.It is important to acknowledge that the quality of the child's relationship withadults and the predictability of his environment are. two of the most importantrequirements.
It is nrged that training programs for day care workers be initiated at onceand that funds be provided for training throughout: the nation.It is also urged that alternatives to group can.: he promoted. The writer be-lieves that family day care is a very important adjunct and often can be moreuseful and helpful to children than group day care. It is urged that any legisla-tion consider funds that might help support family day care, and, of course, fundsfor the education of mothers who care for children in their own homes.
Senator MONDALE. Our final witness this morning is Mrs. ThereseLansburgh.

STATEMENT OF MRS. THERESE W. LANSBURGH, VICE CHAIRMAN,
WHITE HOUSE CONFERF'OE FORUM ON "DEVELOPMENTAL DAY-
CARE SERVICES FOR CHILDREN"; ACCOMPANIED BY THEODORE
T. TAYLOR, EXECTJTIVE DIRECTOR, DAY-CARE AND CHILD DE-
VELOPMENT COU'ICIL OF AMERICA

Mrs. LANSBURGH. I have with me Mr. Theodore T. Taylor, the ex-ecutive director of the Day-Care Council.
Senator MONDALE. You may proceed.
Mrs. LANSBUTIGH. Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of thecommittee, it is a pleasure to be with you this morning and I have
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been enjoying hearing the very interesting and thoughtful questions
you have been asking Dr. Kagan.

I am pleased to have this opportunity to share with you the find-
ings of the Developmental Child-Care Services Forum of the 1970
White House Conference on Children. I speak from the perspective
of having served as vice chairman of the Developmental Child-Care
Services Forum.

Mr. Chairma: 1, it is with high hopes and deep concern that I speak
with you today. The establishment of this subcommittee is long over-
due. This natien has been neglecting its children. There have been
congressional committees which relate to labor and submerged lands,
to agriculture and to Federal charters, holidays and celebrations. But
it is only when this commonwealth is approaching its 200th birthday
that a subcommittee on children is established.

Americans like to think of themselves as a child-oriented society,
when in reality we are a child-neglecting, at times a child damaging
society. Indeed, the unreal concept of ourselves as a child-oriented
society is one which is extremely damaging to this Nation, to the fu-
ture of our young, and to those of us who will live in the world they
will lead when they are grown.

It is ironic that our consumer-oriented society will swiftly adapt
its means of production to build a better mousetrap, but finds a hun-
dred excuses not to adjust its institutions to create a better quality of
human life. We are willing to invest in cybernetics and in space, but
not our own children.

The suggestion that we are a child-neglecting society comes as a
shock to many. But examine the evidence. We pay more for almost
everything that we are willing to invest in our children.

Dr. Bronfenbrenner detailed yesterday, and eloquently, how chil-
dren are no longer primarily foci of the personal lives of far too
many of our citizens. On a national level, as at State and local levels,
children rank extremely low in priority. According to Robert Finch
during his term as Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare, we
were spending $9 for every aging adult for every $1 we spend on
children.

Senator TArr. Might I interrupt? Is that figure a Federal dollar
figure ?

Mrs. LANSBURGH. That is Federal dollar.
I am LA advocating that we reduce the amount spent on our older

citizens, but I do urge that we allocate more for our children, a long-
term investment. We must as a nation recognize that we have an
obligation and an opportunity, in providing for the nurture of our
children. For the cumulative cost of not addressing ourselves to this
overriding concern is far greater than the preventive expenditure
necessary in education, health, day-care, nutritional, and mental health
services.

Each decade the White House Conference on Children meets to pro-
pose a national direction for the decade ahead. In 1970, delegates to
the White House Conference voted that their most urgent overriding
concern was to provide for America "comprehensive family-oriented
child development programs including health services, day care and
early childhood education." Developmental child care was a clear
mandate for the seventies.

80



79

Two important factors are forcing a new national look at, and cry-
ing for a dedication and commitment to, the needs of cluldren. One is
the explosion of knowledge about child growth and development, an
emphasis on the importance of early experiences.

The other is the changing patterns of living, the urbanization, mo-
bility, the disappearance or unavailability of the extended family
which used to be available when families with young children needed
help.

Today, the nuclear family is alone and isolated. Where families are
not available in time of crisis or over the long haul, society needs to
step in and assist in the process of socialization, in the development of
its future citizens. We must respond to this need and opportunity.

Since the 1960 White House Conference, we have learned enough to
assert child care's right to national priority. We have a decade of re-
search emphasizing that the parameters for individual development
are formed in earliest childhood.

We know of critical states which, if neglected or mishandled, may
result in inhibiting behavior at best, in irreversible damage at worst.
We have learned that development is a cumulaeve process, and that
opportunityor lack of itdirectly influences potential.

Nature and nurture interact at every stage of development. Heredity
may influence a child's physical growth, but enough food and de-
velopmental opportunities affect his physical, intellectual, and psy-
chological progress. Day care does not substitute for, but supplements,
a mother's love.

I would like to underline what Dr. Kagan said about the importance
of parental control, because the fact of keeping the parent involved
with this child in contrast to what has been happening in Czecho-
slovakia where parents are no longer feeling the responsibility of their
children is tremendously keen and a part of what we want to deter-
mine as we set about establishing a new system of social services.

Senator MONDALE. One of the problems we have in American life is
we think the poor are inferior and somehow a black mother on welfare
loves her children and understands them less than we think sho ought
to.

Because they are inferior in our opinion then we develop all kinds
of strategies for taking over and running it in our paternalistic way.
Of course, just when we do that the process becomes totally destructive,
it seems to me, because by the whole manner in which the job is done
there is an implication that there is something wrong with the mother,
something wrong with the culture, and then the child who doesn't sense
affection and esteem is going to be badly crippled no matter how well
he can read or write.

That is why I want to see this thing under the control of the par-
ents, because so long as people don't understand that I don't think we
are to be trusted with these kids.

Mrs. LANSEURGH. I think there is a paternalistic inclination to do
for, and as a social worker I recognize this particularly, to do for
others instead of helping others to help themselves. In essence, if that
is what we really believe in, then we will allow parents to have control
over what happens to their children.

This is their 'responsibility and we would be usurping it if we try
to take it over from them. I do think it is extremely important to allow
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the parent to determine what he wants for his child. Then he feels he
has some power. The interesting thing is what happens to parents, too,
as a result of this exercise.

I think of an instance in which a family day-care mother was iden-
tified as someone who was going to be eligible to 'lave children placed
in her home and to operate as a family day-care iilother and before she

ever got a child into her home she was being' )1. Ital of her neigh-
bors because already her self esteem had stel L up notch.

People do develop the xonderful capacit f tni iking more 1light:7
of themselves, of feeling they are in control oY own destiny and
not controlled hT. ,lements outside of their cc-ltr. They do develop
this wonderful h capacity to grow.

I think particularly of a mother in a center who was on AFDC and
who has worked with her child, and she became n aide in the class-
room. Now she is a social casework aide, she is oil' of welfare, she is
supporting her five children and at the same time she is bemg a mar-
velous mother because when she comes home she sits down with those
children for an hour.

She says, "We don't cook or clean, we just sit down and visit and tell
each other what we have done all day long." I think she is being a
marvelous success as a human being and parent and a wage earner.
She is the only wage earner in her family.

I think a lot I have to say here is material which has been covered
by Dr. Kagan. Quality day care can compensate for those grim eco-
nomic deterMinants that all but condemn some children to a life of
limited horizons.

The neglect of young children in America forms a background of
individual tragedy and potential national calamity against which all
current efforts must be gauged. But balanced against this dark back-
ground there is great hope.

With recent years we have learned through research of the excit-
ing potential of growth and development. It is a change which to me
offers a potential as dramatic and as far reaching in the history of man
sets the limits beyond which we cannot go.

I call it the human revolution. We have within sight, if we will but
determine to take advantage of this opportunity, the possibility of
preventing the cultural retardation which affects much of the third
of our Nation existing in economically deprived circumstances, of
offering all American youngsters the opportunity to develop the fullest
use of their abilities. The choice is real and the choice is ours.

What we have been learning during the past decade is that the
environment has far more to do with the development of an individ-
ual's capacity to cope with life than we previously suspected. Heredity
sets the limits beyond which we can not go.

Some children are born with serious retardation, but this is only a
fraction of the group now called retarded. Many children have normal
potential but beconie culturally retarded ; that is, their development
has been stunted by a lack of opportunities for intellectual growth.

The President's Commission on Mental Retardation estimated that
only 25 percent of those designated af retarded are genetically re-
tarded ; 75 percent appeared to be retarded as the result of socio-
cultural factors, which could have been prc-,-ented.
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I repeat : the choice is real and the choice is ours.
Today we know that the ability to learn and to solve problems is

developed during the years before a child starts to school. Sixty per-
rent of the ability to communicate develops by the time a child is 3
.,ears old and deeply affects his ability to read, write, talk, listen, to
function in this verbal world of ours.

A recent experiment by Dr. Herbert J. Sprigle in Jacksonville,
Fla., shows that the intelligence of children can be substantially
affected by intervention at this early stage. Sprigle divided 72 dis-
advantaged 5-year-olds into three oToups of 24. One was involved in
a carefully designed "learning to 'learn" program ; another became
part of a traditional kindergarten. The third group stayed home,
unexposed to any preschool trainina.

The results were dramatic. At tee end of a school year, tests showed
the learning-to-learn group scored 21 IQ points over the "no training"
groupwhich actually decreased during the yearwhile the tradi-
tional kindergfixten's group score remained constant. Also, the experi-
mental groups are still doing markedly better in regular school than
their counterparts.

Contrary to popular opinion, by and large, our public schools do
not succeed in changinff the IQ of children. They do help the child
to maintain his level of performance in ratio to his chronological age
but rarely does a child's IQ increase during his school years.

As a matter of fact, the IQ of a child who starts behind usually
falls another seven to nine points during,. his school years. The time
to intervene in a child's life is the time when we can successfully give
him the tools with which to use his intellectual capacities; that is, dur-
ing preschool years.

This does not mean, if he has quality day care during preschool
years that we can then rest on our laurels. Of course, results will "wash
out" if schooling is inadequate or overcrowded or not geared to the
child's needs, interests, and abilities.

It is like giving a child a meal one day and complaining tbe next
week when he says he is hungry. He needs food for his mind just as
he needs food for his body, steadily. As the forum report stated, "Every
moment of a child's life is learningwhat he can and cannot do,
what adults expect and think of him, what people need and like and
hate, what his role in society will be. His best chances for a satisfying
and constructive adulthood grow from a satisfying and constructive
childhood and infancy. Sound development cannot be promoted too
early."

I will skip a good deal of this.
Senator MONDALE. We will include the full statement as though read

and you may emphasize those points which you wish.
Mrs. LANSBURGH. Delegates to the 1970 White House Conference

came with a new understanding of child development, much of which
simply could not have been known a decade earlier. We know, for ex-
ample, that the developmental tasks of infancy and early childhood
can be encouraged or retarded by experimental opportunity, and like
the growth of teeth, this must happen at the appropriate period.

Early stimulation is mandatory for develorment of the capacity
to learn, for later success in school and in life, for the possibility
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of breaking what becomes a cycle of poverty, dependency, and
hopelessness.

Emotional and social growth is also seriously affected. What hap-
pens to boys and girls who are left alone, or who come home day after
day to an empty house ? Loneliness, fear, a feeling of being unwanted,
is more devastating at vulnerable young ages.

Add to this physical. danger and anger, anger at those who are so
completely I Inconcerned about his welfare. Feelings of anger and agres-
sion need to be channeled, to be controlled at an early age, for the
possibility of changing life patterns decreases as a child grows older.
The early years determine whether a child grows up to be a capable,
responsible, contributing member of society, a worker, a consumer, a
taxpayer ; or whether he becomes dependent, poor, and perhaps need-
ing to act out his anger and feelings of rejection and frustration.

The new knowledge, combining with rapidly changing patterns
of living, has forced a crisis for children and their parents, a crisis
which day care helps to answer. This is the reason that in the 1970
conference it was almost inevitable that early childhood develop-
ment and day care should have been called for in almost every re-
port, and selected by the delegates through balloting, as the first
priority meriting national attention, commitment, and funds.

Day care is a new concept and an old one. Middle- and upper-class
families have been sending their children to nursery school and kinder-
ourtens which are a form of day care, for a long time. But full day's
carethat was for the poor and deviant, and only babysitting was
necessary. These attitudes, in view of new societal changes, and of
new knowledge, must be discarded. Day care must now be a develop-
mental opportunity : social, emotional, intellectual, and physical.

Thus, day care refers to the wide variety of organized-arrangements
for children living in their own homes, which parents select on a con-
tinuing basis for a part of the day. Day care is provided in child
development centers, Headstart programs, nursery schools day nurser-
ies, kindergartens, family day-care homes, before, after-school and
vacation programs, as well as full day's care.

The quality of the program should be the same regardless of the
number of hours, the auspice of funding source, the name of the serv-
ice, or the child's age. A program should be judged by how well it pro-
motes the maturatioual, motivational, affectional, cognitive, social, and
physical growth of the child relative to the child's needs, capacities,
and state of development.

A quality service provides (1) a strong educational program geared
to the age, ability, interests, and temperamental organization of each
child ; (2) adequate nutrition; (3) opportunity for physical activity
including large and small muscle use ; (4) a. health program includ-
ing physical examinations and health services where needed ; (5)
opportunity for social and emotional growth including a balance be-
tween individual attention, affectional support, control and the
joy of meeting new challenges; group experiences and, as appro-
priate, time for solitude and internalization of ideas and experiences;
(6) opportunities for parent education, participation, involvement
and control ; and (7) social services as needed by the child and his
family.
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The report of forum 17 was explicit in identifying a number of
classroom program components as especiLlly significant :

"1. A good program must focus on the development of warm,
trusting, and mutually respectful social relationships with adults and
other children. Such relationships form the basis not only for the
social and personal development of the child, but also for his future
ability to learn from others.

"2. The prorgam must help develop self-identity so that each child
views himself and his background as worthy of respect and dignity.
A child's image of himself as a member of a racial, cultural, linguistic,
religious, or economic group is basic to a strong self-concept. 'Cul-
tural relevance,' therefore, is not a separate political issue but an inte-
gral part of human development.

"Supplementary child care must not alienate a child from his family
and his peers. Those in charge of programs must be knowledgeable
of and sensitive to the values and pafterns of life in the children's
homes. To help correct past inadequacies and injustices and move
toward a truly human heritage for future generations, children must
be permitted to learn about our diverse cultures and their contribu-
tions to modern America.

"4.. Attention must be given to the full development of each child,
taking into account his or her individual ability, personality, imagina-
tion, and independence, and resisting the degradation caused by racist,
sexist, economic, cultural, and other stereotypes.

"5. A good program should see' the knowledge and resources of
those trained in, and familiar with, child development for sekction
and use of equipment, space, and methods to achieve the desired goals."

The need for day-care services is immense and urgent. In 1965
there were 12 million children under the age of 14 whose mothers
were working. That number has increased greatly in the last years,
as tb3 number of working mothers, and especially of working mothers
of preschool children, increases.

At this point, I want to emphasize that I do not believe all women
shoukl work. I feel that democracy should allow each woman the
freedom of choice to work if she wants or deems it necessary for
her family, without penalizing her children. That choice does not
exist with any regularity today.

Over 1 million children of working mothers, according to the Census
Bureau survey of 1965, were being left alone, with no one to care for
or to supervise them. Another million and a half were being left
in inadequate and often damaging carea neighbor down the street
to look in, a sibling often too young for responsibilitykept home
from school to take charge of younger members of the family ; left in
unlicensed centers, or even, in many States, in centers licensed only
for physical facilities with no concern for the quality of care.

Another million were taken by their mothers to their pla:,es of
work. A total of 3,500,000 children of working mothers are in need
of day care services. The number has increased yearly. These figures
do not include those children with handicaps or families with ha-ridi-
caps, where day-care services are also urgently needed. The 640,000
spaces in licensed day-care services although up ,from 182,000 since
1962, barely touches this iceberg of need. The gap is enormous. It has
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been estimated that in no community is mote than 20 percent of the
need being met.

In our discussion the numbers of working women seems to assume
priority, because this is the area in which the visible increase has
grown astronomically in recent years. But we must not forget chil-
dren with handicaps, and families with handicaps.

The availabiilty of day-care services can often avoid the more ex-
pensive, emotionally and financially, cost of foster care and institution-
alization. Take the one area of mental health The Joint Commission
on the Mental Health of Children estimates that nearly 10 million
children need help in some form, 2 million needing intensive help.
Yet only 500,000 are receiving h.elp in any form.

The basis to mental health and emotional stability are laid during
the early years. A quality program can be a therapeutic milieu in itself,
supportive of tbe child's growth and development, and can offer pre-
ventive mental health.

We must support the ability of parents to parent ; and must sup-
plement and assume that responsibility through the provision of day
care, as grandmothers, uncles, aunts, and friends of a less mobile
society did in other generations.

I do not want to oversell day care, as Headstart was oversold in the
beginning. Ifeadstart was a part-day, part-year program with limited
goals, and its planners did not expect that, it would be ale to overcome
the developmental deficits which had accumulated over several years.
No program, no matter bow good, can do that in a, few months. But
children who are ln a good program over an extended period of time,
can be markedly helped.

The message is that a quality program with continuity and emphasis
on meeting the needs of each child and his family, can make a differ-
ence in the potential of many children, giving them the opportunity
which has been the promise of Am3rica, to develop to the fullest.

Now let me turn from the "why" to the "how" of day care.
The primary recommendation which came out of forum 17 called

for "consolidated Federal efforts through legislation and funding . . .

to establish a diverse national network of comprehensive developmental
child care services." Forum participants felt that the ultimate goal of
such a network should be high quality care available to all children
who need it and all families who seek it. There was a strong consensus
that the need for such legislation was immediate.

The forum arrived, at a consensus on what many of the elements of
such legislation should be. I feel a number of them are particularly
important to consider. When we call for a diverse national network
of comprehensive developmental child-care services we are warning
against a monolithic institution for children. No one type of program
is right for all children. Programs should be designed for the varymg
needs of different children rather than children being molded to fit
available programs.

Allowance should therefore be made for the establishment of a wide
variety of programs including, where appropriate, group day care,
family care, and home care ; evening care, and emergency care; and
covering all age groups from infants through school age.

All of these varying types of programs inust, however, provide com-
prehensive seevices, inchiding educational, nutritional, health and so-
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cial services to assure each child the opportunity to grow and develop
to his full potential.

Any comprehensive child-care legislation must provide for the inte-
grated development, of all aspects of the program. Thus, not only are
funds needed for operating programs, but also for planning, training,
and teclmical assistance ; facility construction and renovation; research
and development ; and evaluation and monitoring..

Most basic is the need for adequate funding of child-care programs.
To date, no proposal has been introduced which would provide ade-
quate resources to meet, but a tiny fraction of the need. The most am-
bitious proposals call for $2 billion and $4 billion a year.

Contrasted with the present $400-$500 million which the Federal
Government is investing in child-care programs, this would constitute
a substantial jump and- is therefore an acceptabk point of departure.

But, we must not lose sight. of the vast numbers of children in need
of services when we talk about future years. Appropri;:tions must con-
tinue to be increased until all children who need services are served.

Let, us look for a moment at what we can realistically hope to accom-
plish with $2 billion. Assuming a conservative annual cost of $2,000
per preschool child per year, we could service 1 million children across
the country, with $4 billion, an additional 1 million.

There are, however, an estimated 3-4 million children under 5 years
of age living in poverty. There are an estimated 5 million children
under 5 years of age whose mothers work. There are additional millions
of school age children whose mothers work. The 2.7 million working
female heads of families alone have 3.8 million children.

While an accurate tstimate of necessary resources will not be avail-
abk until we know exactly how many children need what kind of care
and better cost figures are available, a better guess at necessary appro-
priations levels is around $30 billion.

Any system which is devised for providing child-care services must
insure parents a decisive role in the planning, operation, and evahia-
tion of programs in which their children participate. The parents and
the community should decide which programs they want for their
children, what the ooals of these programs shall be and what the cur-
riculum shall be. In too many programs we have been told what is
best for us, what we shall have.

I would submit that parents and the community are in the best
position to assess their own needs and make decisions based on that
assessment. Further, parent control of programs is probably the best
mechanism through which to insure that programs will be of high
quality and will enhance and support family life, suppkmenting the
famil-y rather than substituting for the family.

While we are building a universally available system, some deci-
sions will have to be, made as to who shall be served first while serv-
ices and 'L'acilities remain limited. At the same time, a system which
builds a program integrated racially, economically, and culturally must
be provided.

I believe that both of these ends can be achieved in whatever sys-
tem we build in this country. First, child-care piograms must be sep-
arated from the welfare system. The White House Forum felt so
strongly about this that a. separate resolution was passed on the floor
emphasizing this report pointthey must not be developed in order
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to lessen Tub lic assistance roles but rather as a basic rightall
children who need child care should be able to avail themselves of the
same services, regardless of their family's economic status.

The level of funding will in large part determine the ability of this
country to mount developmental programs, as opposed to custodial
programs. A decision must be made that the policy carried out in day
care programs is one of individual attention to children's needs
through a developmental approach, enhancing a child's social, emo-
tional and cogmtive development in program content. The key to our
determination to provide children with developmental care will be
the level of funding, and key to that is the quality of personnel to
whom we entrust the care of our Nation's most precious resource.

Personnel is what makes for a good program, as a teacher who is
warm, knowledgeable, emotionally healthy herself can then relate to
the child and establish the program which offers the child challenge
and security.

The respect in which a teacher is held by the society is largely dem-
onstrated by our willingness to pay an adequate salary. All legisla-
tion gives hpservice to development care, but it is not possible to buy
it, for example, especially with the rising costs which will be asso-
ciated with program expansion, for what the FAP estimate would

The level proposed in Senator Mondale's bill would allow us to be-
gin to establish quality care for a large number of children. I cannot
support that strongly enough as a good beginning.

Second, when determining eligibility for publicly supported serv-
ices, first priority must go to children and families in greatest need,
44 whether the need be economic, physical, emotional or social."

I believe that, for the purposes of day care at least, economic need
should be redefined. It is difficult to imagine that any family of four
with an income of $3,700 could begin to have flexible money in its
budget to pay for the costs of child care.

A more realistic income level at which parents could begin paying
for services on a sliding scale would be above the level of income de-
fined by the Bureau of Labor Statistics as the lower living standard
budget. Priority for services should go to those children of single-
parent families and children of working mothers who, clearly, are in
great need of services. Special consideration in the program must also
be given to migrant and Indian children to assure that they, too, will
be served.

It is difficult to visualize what all these provisos and conditions
mean in terms of the individual child, especially where we have been
talking not of hundreds of thousands but of millions of boys and girls.

Let me draw a couple of verbal pictures for you of what is happen-
ing to some of our youngsters. Of the 20,000 or so under age 6 IN-AD
are left with no one at all to look after them, some mothers, working
because of economic necessity, pin tags to their clothes, hoping that,
if they stray away, some kind person will guide them home before
the end of the day.

In another State, Korth Carolina, an elderly woman and a mentally
retarded child are in charge of 15 babies a year old. Not able to keep
their diapers changeLl, much less to cope with their developmental
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needs, these custodians keep the blinds pulled down. In this, one of
the most important growing periods of life and learning, the babies
vegetate. It is what we call "zoo care."

In my own State of Maryland, a child whose mother works is left
in the care of her grandmother. Children cared for by relatives are
generally considered to be in good handsbut this grandmother is an
alcoholic. At times, dear and loving ; at other times, a tyrant.

Mary was turning into a shadow of her former self, afraid to say
or do anything for fear of arousing her grandmother's temper. Fortu-
nately, a day-care center was found, and after a number of months,
she began to come out of her shell, to explore, to relate to people, to
develop the security each child needs.

In some inner cities, it is generally accepted that "the sick, the
elderly, and the winos are the ones who care for the children." These
are just a few examples of some of the injustices which this country
allows to happen to our youngsters, injustices which taint their devel-
opment and their lives.

What I and many other concerned Americans are talking about
when we mention child care is an end to certain traditionally accepted
but in the final analysis primitive modes of dealing with our progeny.

These are the hard questions.
Do we want our children to have all the benefits of what the be-

havioral scientists have discovered to be best for them or do we
remain in a season of our past, our covered wagon pioneer days ?

Do we really want to continue to think of child care as a gum-
chewing teen-age baby sitter who watches our children without thought
or concern or expert knowledge ?

Do we want to still consider child care as children in basement rooms
staring at television for most of a day that, under expert guidance,
could have been a day of the joy of growth and learning ?

Do we want to keep vital, energetic women who happen also to be
mothers focused in the constant care of their children with no relief
for either child or mother and no supplemental asistance to help them
to do what all parents want for their children : to help them become
as complete, as splendid and as total a human being as their potential
would allow.

Do we want to invest in our young as we have invested in going to
the moon ? We have said we could get there in 10 years, and we did.
We can do the same for our children if we apply the American
energy, resources, commitment, and funds to the goal of nurturing
our children and helping their families.

I do want to emphasize the number of children needing day care.
The 1961 Census Bureau survey which was done at the request of the
Women's Bureau and the Children's Bureau found that, at that time
the number has increased g:reatly since thenthere were 12 million
children under 14 whose mothers were working.

Incidentally, I would like to menton here there is a serious need
for study money to get the statistics together. From that study, for
example, we didn't have information about the wage of the mother
and how many children she had and what age correlated.

We had it separately but unless it is all correlated it is difficult to
relate it to a community and to cln your planning on the basis of
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that. It means that many communities have to start with the basic
thing of going and surveying their communtiy whereas we should be
able to get that information as a result of this census recently taken.
It does require some money to pull the figures together.

Of the 12 million children, 8 percent or nearly 1 million were being
left with no one at all to look after them, including 20,000 under 6
years of age being left totally by themselves. Another nearly 1 million
were being left in inadequate care with a neighbor down the street, a
sibling school age or sometimes below school age being kept at home to
take care of younger children, and sometimes being left in unlicensed
centers or even in centers which in some States are licensed solely
for physical qualifications of the facility and do not have anything
that pertains to program quality.

Another million and a half mothers take their children to work
with them so this 31/2 million children who in 1965 were in desperate
need of day-care services as of that moment, the children who are
being actually .damaged by this lack, apart from so many of the other
needs the 4 million children who exist in economically deprived cir-
cumstances under the age of 5.

There are a lot of statistics that you can throw in here but I just
want to emphasize that we feel that in no community is more than 20
percent of the need being met and in most communities it is between
5 and 10 percent, so we have an enormous gap waiting immediately.

The fact is that our statistics emphasize only the working women
and don't examine the other children who need care such as the child
with handicaps or the family with handicaps, and there are a number
of these situations in which having the child in a program could be ex-
tremely helpful.

It would avoid institutionalization or foster care which is much
more expensive emotionally as well as financially for this family and
for society and for the child.

The Joint Commission on Mental Health for Children estimates
that nearly 10 million children, they were talking in terms of children
under the age of 4 because there are 95 million of those, but nearly
10 million under those ages need help in some form, yet only 500,000
of these are receiving care or help of any kind. Day care which is in
itself a therapeutic when it is properly done can help to prevent some
of the emotional and social problems that develop in young children.

Senator MONDALE. We recently had a national conference on child
development efforts and I am surprised by the number of professionals
who express the concern on the point you just made, that namely if we
develop such a program we should develop it step by step on a quality
basis and not spread the funds se, thirdy that little is accomplished.

We should have high standards, we should have good funding and
not just spread the funds to say we are serving more because we may
be providing a disservice to those children. There should be some pro-
tection, some guarantee, that these programs be at an acceptable level.

Mrs. LANSBURGI-1 I do think it is extremely important that we
do have standards and maintain standards.

Senator MONDALE. My point is we have some conceptions of what it
will cost, and I can visualize appropriating say, enough money for
90,000 kids and someone will say, "Oh, my goodness. Let's spread it
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and just help all of them a little, let's spread it so a little money goesto a lot of children."
But the kind of care they receive will be so inadequate as to be al-most usPless. In fact, it may separate children from the parents andin fact 7 .irt the family and destroy the credibility of the program.Mrs. IJANSBURGH. That is a very good point. I think that there issome disagreement among the professionals. What is the point atwhich it is better to have no program at all than to have a programwhich is inadequately funded ? There is some level on that continuumand that has not been finally determined.
Senator MONDALE. In the first year of title I, the school district re-ceiving help received about $250 a childthat was in 1965. Today Ithink the average is something like $85 because it has spread so widely.When you figure the infia'ion from 1965 to now actually it does noteven approach the deflated value of the dollar. And then people comeup and say title I does not work. Then you can't get public support.Mrs. LANSBURGH. I do think that we can now lower our standardsto the point where it is going to damage children and I think this isone of the things that was concerning a great number of us about theproposal in the Federal Child Care Corporation which was that therewould be a national standard proposed which were really quiteminimum.

Senator MONDALE.. Do you think there is some skill that is neededin selling chicken that makes you automatically gifted in the preschoolsituation ?
Mrs. LANSBURGH. Many children who are in some of those 640,000spaces are being damaged today, even though they are licensed. A

istudy was done n Europe that 90 percent of the programs that werelicensed in New York City were not really good programs in the waythey should be. So that we have that problem in addition to creatingnew programs.
I think that we need licensing combined with monitoring in a senseof trying to help the people who are running the center to upgradetheir standards where they are, for example, what we call the "Momand Poppa" centers, who are trying very hard because of their interestand concern for children. They are taking really a lesser income thanthe income they could get if they were, for example, working for aschool, in Order to remain in the day-care center and they really wantto have children but have not been able to because they don't have theskill or the funds.
These people are caught in, the squeeze between the rising price andthe fact that parents won't and largely are not able to pay any more.So they are in a very difficult bind there, too.I think this is one of the reasons that we strongly advocated as aforum the sliding scale of support payments from the Governmentto help the parents who are above the level of assistance and who getfull care for their children paid for but who are still hot able to swingit themselves in paying for a full-day's care.I do strongly support your proposal of raising the level so that wearen't considering the poverty level at the point at which full pay isoffered for the care that is given to children.
Senator MONDALE, In our bill we set a new level of $6,900 on thegrounds that such families do need this. Also we try to do everything
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we can to take away the welfare image. We hear so many complaints
about Headstart, from mothers whose children need it but who are
reluctant to put their children in because it is "welfare" and they
don't want "welfare"--they want an education.

Mrs. LANSBURGH. Of course, this has been one of the real stumbling
blocks that day care has encountered, the fact that it was considered
a program for deviate and disturbed and economically disadvantaged
children.

The concept is the same as what the middle class has been usincr in
the kindergarten and nursery school. So we should try to createl'the
kind of public climate where there is a recognition that day care is
the same kind of developmental program as other programs which
have been traditionally used.

The forum felt extremely strongly about the fact that we should
not have day care tied in to welfare legislation partly because of this
point and also because of the fact that it would promote racial and
economic segregation in a way that we feel would be detrimental to
children.

We even felt so strongly about this that a special resolution on this
point was passed from the floor in addition to being included in the
entire overall recommendations.

I would like to mention training because I think that oualitv as
we have been discussing it is intimately tied in with the quality of the
personality work of children. The forum recommended 50.000 spaces
per year be added as a result of Federal support to institutions of
learning and to service training programs. This is really, I think, a
drop in the bucket.

I have since read an estimate that there are currently 300,000 spaces
for teachers which are available and.for which teachers are not properly
trained. As Dr. Kagan was mentioning we don't feel that all people
need to have a college degree but we do feel that there has to be some
kind of teacher training that will qualify them so that they know
about child growth and development, what to expect; of a child at a
certain age, what is a child saying by his behavior that holds up a red
flag and says that this child maybe needs special attention, or I should
refer this child to the social worker psychologist.

What is there in the resources of the community which can be
called in to supplement the program that we have so the child can
benefit and how do we react with the child so that training becomes
extremely important. The money for operating programs is crucial.

I think that one of the most important things is continuity so that
programs are not feeling like next week or next month the money for
this program is going to be cut off. It is very difficult to work under
those circumstances. I think it is detrimental to the teachers and detri-
mental to the quality of the program.

This is in addition, of course, to maintaining a level and to recog-
nizing that in this sphere as in any other you are going to have the
problem of annual increments for teachers and teacher self-respect,
I think, has a great deal to do with how the teacher is able to relate
to and work with the children.

I would like to close with a few specific examples because we have
been talldng in such astronomical numbers of children that it is hard
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to bring it down to thinking in terms of the individual child who is
being damaged and hurt by the lack of developmental child care.

I think particularly of a place in North Carolina where the chil-
dren were a year old and incidentally there is a tremendous increase
in the number of preschool children whose mothers are working. This
seems to really have accelerated during the last 5 years.

As my niece said today, you go to work whether you have graduated
from college and get married or not ; and in my day when you gradu-
ated from college and got married most women didn't go to work.
Today they do and they keep on working when their children are
small.

In North Carolina there were these 15 babies being cared for by an
elderly woman and a mentally retarded child. In order to keep up
with the children, keep them from being too much of a bother, these
two women could not even keep the diapers changed so they kept the
blinds pulled down and these children just stay there and vegetated
during one of the most important periods of life. We call that "zoo
care."

In the inner cities it is generally accepted that the sick, the elderly,
and the winos are usually the people who care for children. I think
what we are doing is creating a real injustice to our children. In fact,
this country allows this kind of neglect to happen and turns its face
the other way. We have to overcome the sociological lag that exists
and decide whether we want to invest in our young as we invested in
going to the moon. We said we would be there in 10 years and every-
one thought it was an impossibility, but we did it.

We can do the same for American children if we apply the commit-
ment and the resources and the energy and funds to the goal of nurtur-
ing our children to the development of their full potential.

I would be glad to answer any questions.
Senator MONDALE. Thank you for your most helpful statement and

particularly for your work with the White House Conference and the
work of your organization.

Senator Taft ?
Senator TAFT. I wonder if you would address yourself somewhat to

the first question that I asked Dr. Kagan this morning, particularly
with regard to how you suggest that we handle the racial problem in
this connection.

Were you thinking about the same approach as in our public schools,
or are you thinking differently, or did. you really get down to facing
up to this one?

Mrs. LANSBURGH. I feel very strongly that integration where it is at
all possible, and there are some areas where it is extremely difficult to
manage, is preferable.. I am talking about economic integration as well
as the racial integration.

I think one of the fears that a lot of middle-ciass families have is
that if this program is going to be so good for the child who has not
had the same developmental opportunities as their own children; as
the Coleman report pointed out, and emphasized that children Iom
deprived backgrounds did much better in a school setting when they
were integrated with children who had higher IQ and had a goal in
life which many of these children did not have.
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They have been afraid that their children might fall back as a result
of being in with these other children but the diversity is really an
asset as Caldwell has shown in one of her studies.

Senator TAFT. I think that is true, but the practical problems in
some ways are worse. For instance, there is the question of transporta-
tion. Did you talk about the transportation problems at all ?

Mr. TAYLOR. Yes, Senator. I think you may want to take a look at
what really is. The question of geographical location that ethnic
groups appeal in the United States may very well testify to ihe fact
that in the areas of black control, which are beginning to develop in

iNewark and Cleveland, that the demand of parents n black orga-
nizations representing that constituency ought to be very sharply
adhered to if we are talking about a democracy and the control of
institutions by people who get the service.

I think that better organizations principally stand behind that prin-
ciple, that the question of integration, as it affects those who want to
be integrated ought to be adhered to, that should not be a blanket im-
position on units of ethnic concentration who by the very nature of the
geography want to be related to that general culture and that general
historical evolvement which is so much a part of American history.

Senator TAFT. The next question then is, do the Supreme Court
cases relating to schools apply to day care and if not, why isn't title
VI involved if you are talking about Federal money ?

Mr. TAYLOR, I think so I think you have two questions here. I think
you have the question of the attempts on the part of several States in
the United States to use the question of color to circumvent quality
and equality. That, I think, is the 'question.

I think there is another question that certainly relates to the in-
dependence of various ethnic groups who reside in other parts of the
United States that must be taken into account also. I don't think they
are mutually exclusive. I think it merely depends upon what area you
are talking about and what ends you wish to achieve.

Mrs. LANSBURGIL Does the local community have its own right of
self-determination and what do they want, I think that is really the
answer to the question. In my mind, because it is what the parents
working in the form of the board and working together to determine
what is the policy of the program who will determine the specific
answer to that question, if you really give control to the local group.

Senator TAFT. In your statement you talk about need for parental
and community control. You also stated on page 12 that first priority
should be given to children in the greatest need. In view of this, do
you feel that national guidelines for eligibility will be necessary or
beneficial ?

Mrs. LANSBURGIT. It is going to be a tremendous problem because,
as the forum delineated, we didn't say just economic need, we meant
need as determined by the economic, social, emotional, and psycholog-
ical needs of children, and physical needs of children. All of these
things are part of the determination of need.

You have a child who is seriously handicapped and his family may
be just as needy as a child who comes from an economicallydeprived

jhome. So we felt that all of these areas would require the udgment
of a Solomon in determining how you are going to allocate the first
dollars.
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But, I think again if the community as has been delineated in Sena-
tor Mondale's bill; if the community is a part of a larger community
and then makes that determination themselves, and if the parents are
adequately re7resented in that council, that determination should be
made following these lines but without allocating a segment for thisand a segment for that.

Senator TA TT. I .have just one other question. Have you in your
studies and di3cussions gotten into the possible uses of teaching ma-chines and computer uses and training, either of the children them-
selves with special TV programs or in the teaching and training of
the people who are going to be in charge ?

Mrs..LANSBURGII. We haven't seriously considered it as a possibility
for training the teachers and I think training the trainers is of firstpriority. As far as the children themselves are concerw>d, I really do
not see the value of machines for children except with tile possible ex-
ception of the typewriter which allows children to teach themsel--,Tes.

Senator TAFT. What ages are you talking about ? Are you talking
about children below 6 years old, now ?

Mrs. LANSBUEGH. I think the crucial thing with very young children
is the human relationship and I think it is extremely important to have
a low staff-child ratio and I don't feel the use of the mad ne is im-
portant. It is the ability of the individual teacher to relate to that
child, to understand what his particular needs and capabilities and
stage of development are and what his interests are and then to relate
that to his chronological age and where he should be going and what
he needs to do and gradually developing the program which answers
his need and gives him the joy of learning.

A machine can't do that. I think that the television that has been
developed by Sesame Street has been an exciting program but it is not
needed as an adjunct to a good quality day-care program.

It is very good .for the children who are not in such a program but
within such a program hopefully they will be able to adjust the prO-
gram to the individual needs of each child, if this is what you are re-
ferring to. But I don't see machines with very young children.

I have some difficulty with children in the elementary school, to),
but that is a personal feeling about them. I think they can be used but
we have to be sure there is that human element. Children learn from
people and from doing and not from hearing somebody say do as I say,
but from doing it themselves and from exploring and developing the
wheel themselves, in a sense.

Senator TAFT. Thank you very much.
Senator MONDALE. We are most grateful to you for your excellent

testimony. We hope as the work of this committee progresses both you
and your organization will continue to be of assistance to us and send
us information and suggestions.

Mrs. LANSBURGII. Senator Mondale, did you ask a question about the
4 (c) program. If you would like me to speak to that, I will. I feel
strongly having worked with this in my own home community where
there is the problem of all the various agencies that are concerned with
children, who have been going off and doing things in a splinter. fash-
ion. There is the possibility always of two centers being built side by
side because the Department of Education and the Department of Wel-
fare may be planning to meet the need in that particular community.

67-582 0-71---7



94

I saw great need for the 1(c) program when it was first developed

and our agency was initially the contracting agent for that. program.

We are not any longer- We feel that this is a tremendously important

step in the right direction. It is a terribly difficult process to mount be-

cause of the fact that there are all of the territorial imperatives that

obtain for hump :I beings as well as for animals, that we all want to

protect our own turf, so there is difficulty in this.
There is also the problem of funding, because in order to obtain a

really functioning organization as the 4(c) organization for local and

State and recrional levels, there must be funds, there must be staff.

1. doesn't rlappen without somebody there making it happen. This

has been anothe: dir "ulty of the 4(c) program. I think that in some

communities in large: cities it is almost impossible to get a 4 (c) group

going and actually cc vering the entire city.
Perhaps we will need to divide that into small groups. But I do see

tremendously impor:ant need for the coordination and cooperation.

I have had an instance of this just this past week in my own community

where I had son 313ody from one agency and somebody from another

have lunch with me and in the process of the discussion we found out

about a building that one of us had heard about from a fourth person

who was not even there.
The Model Cities Agency was looking for a site to put a day-care

center in that particular area and didn't know this building was avail-

able. This is the kind of thing that coordination can help us do and

also it is extremely important in the process of planning where the

center is going to go and who is going to have the responsibility for

the opportunities to develop that program.
Senator MONDALE. Thank you very much.
We stand in recess until call of/the Chair. Thank you very, very

much.
( Whereupon, at 11 :55 a.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene

subject to call of the Chair.)
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Selected Excerpts from. the White House
Conference on Children

WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

PREAMBLE

Preamble As we begin this significant nation . reassessment, let us reminc
ourselves of our purpose.

!This should be a Conference abou-. . . . about our need to love
those to whom we have given birth . and those who are most
helpless and in need . . . and tho "Ito give us a reason for being
... and those who are most prec, en for themselvesfor what
they are and what they can becor ... Our children.
Let us ask what we want for our children. Then let us ask not less
for all children.
We want for our children a home of love and understanding and
encouragement.
We want for our children a full opportunity for learning in an
environment in which they can reach and grow and take pride in
themselves.
We want for our children the right to be healthy, to be free of
sickness. But if sickness comes, to have the best care humanly
possible.
We want for our children the right to have the respect of others.
We want them to have respect and dignity as a right because they
are, not because of who their parents are.
We want for our children to live under laws that are fair and just
and that are administered fairly and justly.
We want for our children to love their country because their
country has earned their love, because their country strives to
create peace and to create the conditions of a humane and healthy
society for all of its citizens and is dedicating the resources
necessary to redeem its commitment to these ends.
This we want for our children. Therefore this we must want for
al/ children. There can be no exceptions.
To those who have food, it is intolerable that there is a child
somewhere in our land who is ill-nourished.
To those who live beneath a sound roof, it is intolerable that there
should be a child who is ill-housed and without adequate clothes.
That we are well, so then is it intolerable that a child is needlessly
sick or lives in an environment that poisons his body or mind.
That we have the knowledge, so then is it intolerable that there is
some child who does not have a full opportunity to learn.
That we are a Nation founded on equality, so must we not tolerate
intolerance In ourselves or our fellows.
We must recognize that there is some child in special need. And he

especially must be our child.
At a time when it is all too easy to accuse, to blame, to fault, let us
gather in trust and faith to put before the Nation that which is
necessary and best.
All this we say with the greatest sense of urgency and conviction.
Our children and our families are in deep trouble. A society that
neglects its children and fears its youth cannot care about its
future. Surely this is the way to national disaster.
Our society has the capacity to care and the resources to act, Act

we must.
There is a need to change our patterns of living so that once again
we will bring adults back into the lives of children and children
back into the lives of adults.
The changes must come at all levels of societyin business,
industry, mass media, schools, government, communities, neigh-
borhoods, and, above all, in ourselves. The changes must come
now.
We as Delegates to the 1970 White House Conference on Children
do now affirm our total commitment to help bring our Nation into a
new age of caring. Now we begin.
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Letter of Transmittal
from Stephen Hess

The President
The White House
Washington, D. C. 20500

Dear Mr. President :

On December 5, 1969, when you appointed me as National
Chairman of the White House Conference on Children and Youth,
you stated :

Never has this White House Conference come at a time of greater
national questioning. Long held attitudes on such subjects as
family planning, pornogra y, health services, school curricula,
sex education, family structure, drug abuse, moral standards,
governance of higher education, responsiveness of government
all are now openly challenged and debated.

The White House Conference can and will define problems, seek
new knowledge, evaluate past success and failure, and outline
alternative courses of action.

I believe that this report, which I am pleased to transmit to you,
demonstrates how well the Children's Conference met this chal-
lenge. But the accomplishments and the lessons of the Children's
Conference are not all reflected in this report. Therefore, in ad-
dition to stating what I believe to be important themes of this
document, I would like to take this opportunity to relate a number
of other unique aspects of the Conference.

First, the design. One of our earliest decisions was to separate the
children and the youth phases of the Conference. Our purpose was
tc give both children and youth the time and attention they so
much need. While all young people are affected by certain common
factors, there are numerous areas where age is a critical element.
This has long been reflected in our social institutions and our laws,
which usually distingaish between the child and the adolescent.
But today the differences have become even more pronounced,
with youth becoming more and more concerned with what was
once considered the adult domain of public affairs, while children
still live in their own special world. We were determined not to let
this important children's world become secondary because of the
greater attention currently being paid to youth.

Hence, we decided to hold a Children's Conference (ages 0-13) in
December 1970 and a Youth Conference (ages 14-24) in April
1971. It is my firm belief that it will no longer be realistic for
future planners to hold a single Conference for both groups.

Next, our approach to the Children's Conference. From your
mandate, several things became evident. For one, a significant
amount of pre-Conference study was needed if we truly were to
"define problems, seek pew knowledge" and "evaluate past suc-
cess and failure." Certainly such a considerable task could not
adequately be accomplished by 4,000 people suddenly brought
together for a brief week in Washington.

Second, the Conference had to be multi-disciplinary bringing to-
gether social scientists and clergymen, educators and businessmen,
health practitioners and lawyers, parents, media representatives,
children and many others to work together toward solving the
many related and overlapping Problems affecting children. It had

Page 5
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to break down organizational and pre-:essional barriers that have
prevented open discussion and cooperation in the past.

Finally, the delegates could not merely be passive observers at
massive sessions where experti, read their papers. If they were to
carry home new insig.!t- nto c:nilaren's lives, new motivations,
new desires for coopera o rmng disciplines, the delegates bad
to be active participants in ne .Thnference. Thus we had to
develop new Conference tee. Agnesvisits to institutions dealing
with children: the use of stue media as films to capture children in
their own surroundings: the crnation of smaller, inter-disciplinary
discussion groups: the invol- er .dilt of delegates in situations
similar to those encouni :7- children. The Conference had to
become a learning proces.,, it the child as the central focus.

With all of these factors in mind, we began our extensive pre-
Conference work. In early January of 1970, we started to collect
ideas from around the country on what specific issues the Chil-
dren's Conference should exploredefining the problems. Regional
meetings with state leaders were held in Atlanta, Chicago and San
Francisco as well as in Washington. There were one- to three-day
conferences with e....perts in sucb 'Is as health, law, education
and nutrition. In the course of se eral months, more than 1,500
individual suggestions were received.

With these in hand, the task of synthesizingof setting priorities,
of placing the suggestions into a workable contextwas given to
five staff members: an educator, a lawyer, a dentist, a sociologist,
and a psychologist specializing in early child development. In
many ways, the experiences of this group were a model for the
Conference plan. Here were professionals, who, because of dif-
ferences in training and experience, held different ideas as to what.
should be included in the Conference. Clearly, if they were unable
to resolve their differences, to go beyond their own disciplines, the
prospects for a multi-disciplinary Conference were poor. Needless
to say, they did have disagreements. But through some process,
which even they cannot explain, they began to work together as a
team. Pet theories and professional jargon were kept to a mini-
mum. Emphasis was placed not on the needs and desires of the
various professionals, but on the needs of the child.

On Wednesday, April 1, 1970, we brought together an outstaading
group from all disciplines to review our tentative plans. They
were asked to identify omissions and to point out where too much
emphasis was being placed. Although they were enthusiastic about
the overall concept and content, they did have some reservations.
We went back to the drawing boards and made additional revisions.

So, after more than three months of listening, thinking, arguing
and revising, a plan for an exciting White House Conference on
Children emerged. The Conference was divided into the following
seven areas and 26 forums:

1. "I'm Me." (A film made by children.)
2. Emergence of Identity: The First Years,
3. Expressions of Identity: The School-Age Child.
4. Crisis in Values.

5. The Future of Learning: Into the Twenty-first Century.
6. Creativity and the Learning Process.
7. The Right to Read.
B. Confronting Myths of Education.
9. Educational Technology: Constructive or Destructive ?
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Health: 10. a: :ildren Healthy : Health Protection and Disease

11.
12.
13.

Ildren Healthy: Delivery of Health Care Services.
o Are Handicapped.

Are Injured.

Parents and Families: 14. amilies in a Changing Society.
15. d Parents: Together in the World.
16. 7 :.:nming and Family Economics.
17. Child Care Services.

Communities and 18. L ithout Prejudice.
Environments : 19. Where You Live:" Children and Their Physical and

E wironments.
20. CI__ velopment and the Mass Media.
21. Thl Thiid and Leisure Time.

Laws, Rights and
Responsi' ilities :

Child Service
Institutions:

7

22. The Righ:s of Children.
23. Children in Trouble: Alternatives to Delinquency, Abuse and

Neglect.
24. The Child Advocate.
25. About the law: Communicating the Law's Message to

26. Child Institutions: Meeting the Needs of the

The next step was to select members for the 24 pre-Conference
forums which we created. Alp in, the goal was to bring together
people representing a variety of skills, experiences, philosophies
and constituencies. The 16 members of each forum had a number
of critical tasks. It was they, who, with the Conference staff aid,
had to seek -'_."new knowledge. It was they who had to evaluate
past succesaid failure. It was they who had to distill this
information.:n preliminary working papers prepared for the Con-
ference And it was they who had the difficult job of
developing presentations to give delegates added insight
into their arraas of concern.

I wouldlike to say that, despite serious time and financial con-
strain=-. prior non-Conference commitments, and, on the part of
some, znorehension about the value of such undertakings, the
neart---400 forum members performed their tasks extraordinarily
well. 77 ,earched for new information in a variety of settings,
from . alll to commune. To better understand how children
feel, =in of them met with children themselves. Still othera
experkaninted with new programs to test innovative approaches to
their-wor-.L. They were encouraged to share their observations and
ideas vr iany citizens as they went about developing their
papers_

They also created striking presentations that produced excellent 1

conference by-productsfilms, records, booklets. For example, the
Future of Learning forum developed a multi-media presentation
on "Learning in the 21st Century," using laser beams, nine
screens, and a live actor. The forum on Confronting Myths of
Education produced a recording of various national leaders
speaking on education. The forum on Children and the Mass
Media held televised hearings on the effect of the media on chil-
dren. The Children in Trouble forum made several films showing
conditions in juvenile institutions and including interviews with
doctors, judges, lawyers and custodians.
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While the forums were conducting their work, many other inno-
vative activities were being undertaken as part of the Conferenceprocess:

The Library of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfareprepared An Annotated Bibliography on Children, which wascoded by Conference subject areas and distributed to interestedgroups.

The Office of Education developed for the use of Conference
participants 34 brochures describing model programs in childhoodeducation.

Largely through the efforts of the representatives of 32 Federal
agencies, we were able to publish Profiles of Children, a compre.hensive and widely praised reference work.

After a systematic analysis of hundreds of films, the Conference
organized several programs of films by, for, and about children,
and published World of Children, an annotated listing of out-standing children's films and of where they can be obtained.

In cooperation with the Music Educators National Conference, weproluced "The Sounds of Children," an exe.Mg production ofmusic and dance by youngsters from all over the Nation, which
was filmed for, network television viewing.

A series of six background papers by experts on such subjects asnutrition, the status of minority group children and day care was
commissioned and distributed to Conference delegates working inthe appropriate areas.

A unique souvenir program was designed to give a "child's-eyeview" of the Conference subject areas through original artwork,
essays and poetry by children themselves.

The close working relationship between the State Committees andthe Conference staff resulted in the publication of a Directory of
State Committees, Councils, and Commissions on Children andYouth. Many state committees also held conferences involving
thousands of people (44,000 in Missouri and 24,000 in Pennsyl-
vania, for example), and their reports were often of considerablehelp to those writing forum papers.

A Technical Assistance Committee, consisting of representatives
from national organizations, and a Business-Industry Council eachmet several times to assist the staff in planning the Conference.

The National Chairman held informal weekly meetings with
Washington-area school children, and transcripts of these sessionswere made available to forum chairmen.

A one-hour television briefing was produced by Washington's
WETA ti rough a grant from the Corporation for Public Broad-
casting and aired at least once by all Public Television stations
during the week prior to the Conference.

An imaginative Exhibition Hall was arranged for the Conference,
featuring materials, equipment and programs dealing with child
care, education, recreation and health.

8 At the same time, the Conference staff was directing the complex
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task of delegate selection, taking pains to insure that the 4,oeo
persons invited would be representative of virtually all gr Alps in
the Nation. The delegates would have to come from all sections of
the country. Twenty percent would have to be youth. At least
twenty percent would have to be from minority groups. Instruc-
tions regarding adequate representation of an groups were sent to
the Nation's governors and to voluntary national organizations,
which together did the actual selecting of the majority of dele-
gates. Each state was allowed to choose a basic 11 delegates, plus
two more for each seat it holds in the United States House of
Representatives. Thus Wyoming, with one Congressional seat, had
13 delegates, while California, with 38 seats, had 87 delegates.

The delegates were asked to state their preferences for forum
assignments. Their preferences were then matched with the
d unograr hic balance desired for each forum, in line with the in-
ter-discipAnary approach to the Conference; efforts were made to
avoid putting all medical professionals on the health forums or all
educators on the learning forums. In a majority of cases, it was
possible to assign delegates to the forums which had been their
first choices.

Meantime, the pre-Conference groups completed their working
papers. These were printed and mailed to the delegates so that,
upon arriving in Washington, they would be more familiar with
the subjects they would be dealing with at the Conference. The
proposals in the working papers were by no means meant to be the
final recommendations of the Conference. Rather, they served as
an essential starting point for the deliberations of the delegates,
who would fashion the ultimate recommendations.

At the Conference, the methods chosen by the forums to involve
delegates as participants were often highly innovative and
sometimes even startling. For example, Forum *3 (Expressions
of Identity: The School-Age Child) built an "environment" out of
cardboard, dowels, pulleys and other materials in which the del-
egates held their meetings. This was part of its efforts to have the
delegates shed their real identitiesincluding their names, their
professional credentials and other characteristicsand simulate
as nearly as possible the manner in which a child's identity is
formed.

Similarly, at a meeting of Forum #I8 (Children Without Prej-
udice), an Iowa elementary school teacher segregated the forum
members by eye color, providing "the blue-eyed people" with hu-
miliating experiences and "the brown-eyed people" with prefer-
ential treatment, thereby surfacing the less admirable aspects of
human nature.

Other forums visited facilities related to their work. One group
went to Washington's Junior Village and filmed conditions there.
Some visited local schools. Others went to the hospitals to observe
tha treatment of children. These techniques, I believe, helped give
delegates a sense of deep involvement in the work of the Confer-
ence, and in the lives of children.

During the Conference, it became apparent that some delegates
were concerned with issues that went beyond the scope of any
individual forum. These participants felt it was necessary to give
visibility to problems of a more national dimension and also to
focus upon the unique needs of children in specific groups. In
short, some felt, rightly or wrongly, that the Conference was not
dealing with "the real issues."
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I concluded that it was proper and correct for the Conference to
give official recognition to those groups that could show by P
simple petition mechanism that they represented a portion of the
delegate body, and to give these "official caucuses" the same rights
as the Conference forums: meeting rooms, logistical support, a
place on the Conference ballot, an opportunity to state their care
in a film made at the Conference and shown at the concluding
sessions, and representation on the platform at these final ses-
sions.

That minority groups might choose to organize caucuses is not in
itself unique. But to my mind what is worth noting is that here we
had a coalition of minority groups seeking to work within the
framework of the Conference if given the opportunity. When that
opportunity was provided, their efforts contributed to the success
of the Conference. Perhaps this experience can serve as a model of
how people holding different views and representing different
constituencies can come together in pursuit of resolving re:oulems.

From the forums and caucuses came 16 statements of "overriding
concern," which were placed on a ballot. Every delegate was given
the opportunity to rank these propositions in order of importance.
(It should be noted that in a number of instances, caucus recom-
mendations were similar to those proposed by the forums.) Each
of the 25 forums also was able to put one "specific recommenda-
tion" on the ballot, with those voting asked to select the six con-
sidered of highest priority. In this way, the full sanction of the
White House Conference was given to a limited number of rec-
ommendations judged of most immediate importance to the Na-
tion. (A complete list of these recommendations is included as a
separate section of this report.)

It would be impossible to summarize in a brief passage the content
and tenor of the many recommendations of the 1970 White House
Conference on Children. Delegates were concerned with virtually
every facet of life which affects our children. Still, it is of value, I
believe, to attempt to identify the more salient themes which
seems, at least to me, to be common to most uf the Conference
reports,

These reports, taken together, constitute a broad commentary on
Americaand a deeply disturbing one. They indict the Nation for
vast neglect of its children. They challenge the proposition that
ours is a child-centered society. Instead they say that the childas
far as our institutions and laws are concernedis too often a
forgotten American. As stated in one report:

. . Our national rhetoric notwithstanding, the actual patterns of
life in America today are such that children and families come
last.

The reports strongly urge deep reforms at all levels of societyin
the home, the school, the health system, the mass media, and local,
state, and Federal government.

Generally the recommendations speak to the need for compre-
hensive programs. There is the feeling that for too long institu-
tional provincialism has encouraged fragmentation and separa-
tism among those who deal with children. As a result, there is
unnecessary duplication of services, increased costs, competition
for scarce reir.irces and a lack of accountability. Along with the
call for a comprehensive approach is a desire for locally-admin-
istered, comm nity-contrelled programs. But while local control is
felt to be critlral, the reports also stress the need for a child
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advocacy agency in the Federal government. No matter what the
content area, there is virtual consensus that we must establish
some form of child advocate system, a recommendation previously
made by the Joint Commission on Mental Health of Children. In
the words of one forum :

In view of the past history of the neglect of children, it is the
belief of this forum that such an agency is necessary IN1fore other
recommendations can be effectively implemented.

One essential ingredient of the proposed child advocate system and
of the call for comprehensive programs is the emphasis on the
need to bring families together as the primary focus of the child's
life. One report remarks :

We call for a reordering of priorities at all levels of American
society so that children and families come first.

Other similar sthtements stress both the importance of the family
and the need to recognize that there is more than one type of
American family.

The delegates felt that the basic foundation for a comprehensive
family-centered program is an adequate family assistance pro-
gram. The following statement by one forum is indicatv e of thissentiment :

Since family stability is essential to observance and demonstration
of a healthy value system, we recommend . comprehensive
family assistance program based upon a lamily income standard
that will assure reasonable economic security.

Ear17 child development is yet another prevalent theme. Most
experts agree that a large share of r child's mental growth takes
place long before he enthrs school, and that society should heip to
enrich these early years. The forum studying educational tech-
nology, for example, prol:.oaes a commission to study the possi-
bility of starting public education at age three or four. Another
proposalby the forum concerned with developmental child care
servicesasks the Federal government to commit $6 billion to
$10 birion a year by 1980 to develop a nationwide network of
supplementary child care services which, in effect, would guar-
antee quality child services for all.

The consensus was that changes must take place in virtually all of
our social institutions if we are to meet the needs of our children.
The forums expressed particular dissatisfaction with the insti-
tution of public education. Here it is highly significant that, unlike
previous White House Conference reports, the emphasis now is on
qualitative rather than quantitative aspects 0 ..0.-,,cation. As one
of the learning forums noted:

Education has long been locked into a monolithic structure that
has frustrated most fondamental efforts for change. We need to
develop a wide range of new optiona and new programs within
and parallel to the present system of public education. We need
fundsmassive funds---to develop and implement a variety of
alternatives, but there are many alternatives that require little or
no additional funds. Legislative exemptions from regulation and
the imagination to free ourselves from the binding constraints of
unexamined tradition can in themselves be combined to produce
significant changes.
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Another theme which rune throughout the reports is the call foran end to racial discrimination and recognition of the importance
of cultural diversity. The call is for a reemphasis on cultural
pluralism. Every social institution is asked to recognize both the
importance of the individual and the uniqueness of his or her
cultural heritage. Religious institutions, for example, are asked to
"cultivate in their members a respeet for the dignity of other
persons, especially those whose race, religion, or economic statusdiffer from their own." Another forum remarks:

Many children, effectively isolated from their cultural heritage by
poverty, home environment, racial discrimination, and geography,do not develop pride in their heritages, and their feelings of
identity remain vague ana confused. Th Le children need help in
finding out who they are and where they come from.

These, then, arn few of the main thrusts of the conference
recommendatioi Accompanying them, as expressed in the forumChairmen's preamble, is a strong sense of urgencya feeling thatwe must act now if our society is to flourish. There is a consensus
that our Nation does possess the resources and knowledge neces-sary to attain the goals proposed by the participants to this 1970
White House Conference on Children.

I have discussed to this point the concept, organization, and somethemes of the 1970 White House Conference on Children. What
must be added now is the mood of the participants. Obviously it iseasier to list recommendations than to assess what people felt,
their doubts and their aspirations, for themselves and the Con-ference. Yet we know these illusive factors are of considerable
importance. In many ways the Conference may be a microscopic
reflection of what is occurring in the larger society.

Many of the participants brought to Weshington a deep unease.From the Conference deliberations one .'ould sense that too manyparticipants had encountered too many frustrations in their owndaily activities, Since many of these people are constantly involved
in social problems it is nat surprising that at times they feel
overwhelmed by the tasks they face. The problems are many andpotential solutions often complex. There is the feeling that there ismuch to be done and too little in the way of time, resources and
energy. I believe it is in part out of this personal sense of frus-tration and confusion that people look to the Federal Government:
on the one hand, they look for guidance and for money ; on theother, they look for a source to hold responsible for many localproblems and frustrations.

Although there was general agreement at the Conference that ourchild- and family-serving institutions and agencies must work
together more effectively, there was little agreement about how to
accomplish this, To some degree this indecisiveness atems from anunwillingness on the part of professionals to consider abandoning
or modifying their own particular approaches or institutions.
Clearly, we have become A credential- and specialist-oriented so-ciety. While specialization does enhance knowledge in specific
areas, it also tends to separate people who shouk: be working
closely with one another. There has been a proliferation of pro-
fessional organizations. These organizations serve a valuable
function in establishing standards, advocating beneficial policies
and distributing information to their constituencies. At the sametime this proliferation of specialities and agencies has led to ju-,
risdictional disputes. The unfortunate outcome, in too many in-

405,
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stances, is that these groups jockey for position and power and the

needs of children continue to go unfilled.

While I believe we did achieve a notabledegree of cooperation and
understanding among the diverse participants, the Conference
made clear that there is a great need to bring professionals into
closer contact with citizens; a great need to bridge the gap be-
tween local and State agencies; a great need for more systematic
planning and cooperation between State and Federal agencies.
Finally, there is a critical need for all of these groups to move

beyond their relatively parochial concerns to deal with the many
child-centered problems which persist in our society.

In this, the concluding portion of my letter, I would like to relate
what I see as some of the implications of the 1970 White House
Conference on Children for future White House Conferences.

First, I believe that the concept of the Big National Conference as
we have come to know it may require reformulation if it is to

serve as a truly effective device for communication and policy
formulation. The first White House Conference on Children,

convened by President Th.,..odore Roosevelt in 1909, had 200 del-

egates; by the 1950 Conference the participants had grown to over
',600. The 1970 Children's Conferenc ;? was pared down to ap-
proximately 3,700 delegates, but this was ;in part made possible by

holding a subsequent 1,500-delegate Youth Conference.

As these Conferences hav'. :rrown, the logistics required are such
that an inordinate amount of time, energy and funds have to be
allucated to functions that contribute little to the quality or
substance of the final product. (For example, a staff of 100 worked
for 0%,-7 a flA fes,: to make the arrangements for the 1970 Con-
fereme, and ,hr :60 Conference was in preparation for two
years.) By coi,Ir:urt, the Nation has invested relatively moC7st

resource!: the years in the development of commissions or

other instimtions at the State level upon whom we could rely for

much of the implementation of Conference recommendations and
for preparation of recommendations for subsequent national

conferences.

I would, therefore, recommend that the Federal government en-
courage and support the efforts of State groups involved in the
White House Conference process. The 1970 Conference generated

many recommendations that can be implemented at the local level.

And the White House Conference regional meetingsFehruary
21March 3, 1971, in five citieshave been geared to plarming
strategies for implementation at the State and local levels.

Primarily as a result of the 1950 and 1960 White House Confer-
ences, every State now has a permanent or temporary organiza-
tion concerned with the needs of children. These committees,
councils or commissions often performed yeoman service, in-
volving many thousands of people, in preparation for the 1970
national meeting, and many have shown a willingness and en-
thusiasm for following up on the recommendations made in

Washington.

Wbile it is hard to generalize on what factors make one State
lommittes more successful than another--and often the difference
between action and inaction cen be traced largely to the involve-

ment of a handful of dedicated volunteers or professionals--I
would speculate that the greatest factors in success are: 1) a
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statutory mandate; 2) strong backing from the governor's office;
3) P broad-based committee consisting of high-level representa-
tives of the concerned State agencies, lay and professional or-
ganizations; 4) enlightened citizen involvement, including sub-
stantial participation by young people and minority group mem-
bers; and 5) some full-time paid staff. The similarly structured
committees in Illinois and Kentucky provide one useful model for
other States to consider emulating. (The Directory of State
Committees, Councils, and Commissions on Children and Youth
provides a wealth of information on how these bodies are organ-
:zed.)

In addition to such State committees, 10 States have Community
Coordinated Child Care (4-C) committees recognized by gover-
nors. The Office of Child Development has supported the creation
of 4-C groups, which are composed of parents, public and private
zervice providers and professionals in the field of child care and
development. Their activities typically have included surveying
the needs of children and marshalling public and private resources
to meet those needs. Many other 4-C committees are in tbe process
of gaining State and local recognition, and such groups might also
be considered the appropriate vehicle for conducting Confer-
ence-related activities at the State level.

It strikes me that one of the most immediately useful follow-up
activities to the 1970 White House Conference would be for the
National Council of State Committees for Children and Youth and
9-C committees to set up a subcommittee to review the organi-
zation of existing State bodies and to formulate model legislation
that would be used to encourage every State to establish an
effective and permanent "assessment of the status of childrer"
commission, whose major functions would be: 1) to develop an
accountability mechanism which would enable local communities
to measure their needs and progress; 2) to seek to get imple-
mented those programs and policies which would enhance the
status of all children.

These commissions should be jointly funded from Federal, State
and local resources. I would strongly recommend that considera-
tion be given to providing funds to the States from the appro-
priation requested for the White House Confercnce on Children
and Youth in the Fiscal Year 1972 Federal budget. This sugges-
tion, in my opinion, is fully in accord with your philosophy of
government, most recently enunciated in your 1971 State of the
Union Message.

We know that States and communities vary in problems and re-
sources. Strategies need not be similar in all cases. Through the
State commissions, each locality could plan programs taking into
consideration the uniqueness of its situation. Such ea approach
would also further cooperation among professional, volunteer, and
local governmental organizations. Through the encouragement of
such continuous efforts, citizens of every background could have
more opportunity to make contributions and to see the fruits of
their labors.

Our national capacity to serve children would be enhanced, in my
view, if the state committees could be brought together on a
workshop basis once a year. These annual White House Confer-
ences on Childrensmaller and more frequent than the decennial
meetingswould provide an efficient and effective basis for
communication; a current assessment of needs and resources, and
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a useful evaluation of existing programs. The once-a-decade
Conference might then be expanded in number, be given the
special responsibility of sssessing the progress made since the last
national Conference, and be required to state clearly the priorities
for the next decade.

The decennial White House Conference on Children is a venerable
social institution in its own right and, with appropriate modifi-
cations, can continue to play a significant role in the development
of national policy. To this end, the Director of the Office of Child
Development and I are presently preparing a questionnaire to seek
from those who attended the 1970 Conference their views on how
to design a national conference format that could maximize op-
portunities for the production of useful recommendations and
minimize the tendency on the part of some participants toward
pubHc posturing rather than dialogue with their co-workers.

At the same time, there is an urgent need for a national center for
child advocacy within the Federal establishment. The Office of
Child Development, which you created in 1969, is the ideal place to
lecate such a unit.

An advocacy center within OCD could serve a variety of functions,
including 1) to act as a central source for the collection and
dissemination of information ; 2) to act as a technical assistance
referral and resource center; 3) to assist in the development of
national policies and programs ; 4) to act as the national coordi-
nating mechanism to convene the annual White House Conference
on Children.

The rest of this document consists of the individual reports ap-
proved by the 25 Forums at the 1970 White House Conference on
Children. It is my judgment that many of these recommendations
are creative, innovative, and worthy of implementation. The most
logical body to initiate a prompt government-wide review of these
proposals and to call them to the attention of your Cabinet would
be the Office of Child Development. Therefore, I would further
propose that part of the White House Conference's Fiscal Year
1972 appropriations be used by OCD to create for cne year within
the proposed national center for child advocacy a group whose
task would be to devise plans by which the highest priority rec-
ommendations of the 1970 White House Conference on Children
may be implemented, and to ensure that responsibility for acting
on such plans is clearly assigned to appropriate agencies of the
Federal government, including the Office of Child Development.

In conclusion, Mr. President, I would like to thank you for this
opportunity to try to serve our country in cooperation with
thousands of dedicated Americans. I am indeed proud of the spirit
and manner in which the 1970 White House Conference on Chil-
dren has sought to fulfill your mandate.

Respectfully submitted,

Stephen Hess
National Chairman

15
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT OTO THE rRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 2
Emergency of Identity: The First Years

Intellectual Development Early care exerts very powerful influences on a child Existing
studies indicate that, when deprived of early care, a child's de-
velopment is almost always retardedphysically, intellectually,and socially.

The first years of life were investigated by Skeels in his "Iowa
Studies" of the 1930's. Almost by chance Skeels discovered that twoorphaned infants who had been personally cared for by mentally
retarded adolescent girls showed unexpected sputts in develop.
ment. Skeels and Dye then arranged a study in which retarded
adolescent girls cared for 13 infants who were failing to thrive in
an orphanage environment. At the time oftransfer, the babies
were about 19 months old and had a mean IQ of 64. A comparison
group of 12 infants was found, averaging 16.6 months of age andhaving a mean IQ of 86.7. After an experimental period of 19
months, the children receiving personal attention from retarded
adolescent girls showed an average IQgain of 28.5 points, while
the comparison group in the orphanage, after r.n average interval
of 30.7 months, lost 26.2 IQ points. Skeels' work has been rein-
forced by Benjamin Bloom who also stressed the importance ofthe first years of life for intellectual development.

Our society, with its emphasis on power and wealth, has neglected
its most valuable resource, children. Strangely, however, we havefailed to count the cost of this neglect. In the Skeels study de-
scribed above, the institutionalized children having primarily
custodial care continued to cost society throughout their lives,
while the similar children who experienced human affection dur-
ing their early years lived outside institutions and became con-
tributing members of eociety. In terms of 1963 money values,
Skeels estimated that one case placed in the institution had cost
the state $100,000. If we multiply this figure by the current
number of delinquent, mentally ill, and unemployable children, thecost of neglect to society becomes staggering.

Page 26
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Children, who are powerless and need a strong voice to represent
them as a minority group, are now without political clout in this
counzy. Therefore, we recommend that top priority be given to
quickly establishing a child advocacy agency financed by M.;
Federal Government and other sources with full ethnic, cultural.
racial, and sexual representation. This agency would be highly
autonomous and be charged with fostering, coordinating, and
implementing all programs related to the emergence and devel-
opment of healthy identity among childran. The agency would be
especially concerned with programs to strengthen family life in all
its forms, including: educatior for parenting, which emphasizes
and values the uniqueness of every child ; establishing a national
commission to strengthen and enhance cultural pluralism, devel-
oping community-based comprehensive resource centers for
families; and establishing child orWnted environmental commis-
sions at national, state, and local levels,

In view of our past neglect of children, Forum 2 believes that
such an agency is necessary before other recommendations can be
effectively implemente.!

The followingsuidelines are suggested for implementing this
recommendation;

The system shall include a Child Advocate who is a member of the
29 Cabinet of the President of the United States; an interdepart-

mental office directly under the Pre ,ident's office, hesded by the
Child Advocate which coordinates all Federal agr ncies in matters
related to children; a Child Advocate at the state level in every
state who reports directly to the governor ; a Child Advocate on
every governing body of cities, towns, and villages.

Funding at the natir,nal level shall be similar to that of the
American Red Crns which receives funds not only from the
Federal Government but from other sources, public and private. A
high level of autonomy in system operation and utilization of
funds must be assured at all levels.

The national Child Advocate's office would be under the control of
a natiomd policy board which would establish operating policies
and pri wities. A similar structure would operate at the state and
local lev els.

The national policy committee would include representatives from
the parent and youth categories, as well as representatives of
cultural, ethnic, racial, and sex categories.

The method of selecting the national policy committee must ensure
that most members will not be political appointments of the na-
tional administration but will primarily include members selrwted
in a democratic process so that members represent divergent i -

terests and positions.
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We recommend a new organizational form such as a neighborhood
resource and service center to coordinate all community programs
that can help families meet the needs of their children. Resources
and services should be designed to eliminate those conditions that
limit the nurture of a healthy sense of identity and the develop-
ment of positive self-concepts. Such a center would have liaison
with the local welfare department and make available public
health, recreation, Veterans Administration, and other services
such as those provided by churches and private social agencies.

Neighborhood centers would be community controlled and locally
autonomous. Services would be easily accessible and available to
all on demand, on a 24-hour a-day basis. The center would pro-
vide :

Information and referral to all social services through a
nationwide computer input system.

Escort, transportation, and supportive relationships to enable
ii,dividuals to use specialized services and resources not available
within the center.

One staff person as a citizen advocate with various bureaucratic
systems.

Training to develop indigenous resource personnel.

Comprehensive resources and services such as medi :al, dental,
nutrition, psychological, public welfare, education, parent edu-
cation, and training are essential for the feeling of well-being that
generates and sustains one's sense of self-direction, dignity, and
self-respect. These feelings and attitudes can be encouraged
through programs that seriously consider social-emotional de-
velopment curriculum, talent development activities, the
development of family communication skills, and support for

cultural diversity ana identity. Deliberate efforts will be made to
eliminate stereotypic racial, ethnic, and sexual roles in mass media,
toys, and other program facilities.

The center's structure should be determined by the neetla of the
community served. A competent staff should be recruited and
provisions made for career development of the indigenous mem-
bers interested in this area of work. Thew Lrsonnel would rep-
resent all age levels, sexes, ethnic, and racad backgrounds.

Models from which these centers can be developed include:

Parent and child centers

Comprehensive health centers

Comprehensive mental health centers

New careers

Neighborhood information centers

Social services in Head Stsrt

Lincoln Hospital, New York

Institute for Personal Effectiveness in Children, San Diego,
California

Tom Gordon's Parent Effectiveness Training

Community Controlled Health Center, Cincinnati, Ohio

Institute for Training in Program Development, Los Angeles,
California
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Education for Parenting We recommend that a multifaceted approach be used to convey
inf ormation on human development and family relations to par-
ents and parents-to-be and. to others who interact with in fonts and
young children.

Approaches should provide "how to" information and techniques
for day-to-day child rearing, and shc....d provide the parents un-
derstanding of how a child's healthy and functional identity
emerges. The rights and responsibilities of pare Ithood must also
be conveyed.

Providing, at different ievels, courses in child development
and family relations should be a primary goal. These educational
courses should help individuals appreciate the development
processes of children in ways which will aid more creatively both
the child in his struggle for identity and those who assume par-
ental roles, either full-time or part-time, in their key responsibility
for strengthening a child's sense of identity.

Two key avenues to follow in implementing parenting education
are schools and the mass media.
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 5
The Future of Learning: Into the TwentyFirst Century

Early Childhood
Learning

Esrs,cially needed are well-developed models of early learning. We
know now that the first five years of life largely determine the
characteristics of the young adult. And yet, we fail these years
shamefully either through neglect ; or through narrow, thoughtless
shaping; or through erratic shifts from too little to too much
concern. Although health is the special province of several other
Forums of this Conference, we believe that it is impossible to
provide th f:. kind of learning environment we envisage in the ab-
sence of coherent, well-planned, and integrated health services to
children from birth on. We believe also that early childhocid en-
ters are appropriate places for mothers-to-be to receive prenatal
medical care and education and we urge their widespread estab-
lishment. There is ample evidence that commercial interests ex-
ploit the undiscriminating drive of many Americans to see to it
that their children are well prepared for school. There also is
abundant evidence that millions of parents fail to provide their
children with the guidance, support, and social and intellectual
skills they need for productive independence.

Two successive governments have promised and failed to deliver
on a vast effort for expansion and improvement in the education
of young children. A National Laboratory in Early Childhood
Education suffered a crippled birth under one administration and
is now starving to death under another. We need research on the
developmental processes of the young: educational programs
based on what we now know; thousands of adequately prepared
teachers to staff nursery and play schools; and exemplary modelg
of programs stressing cognitive, aesthetic, motor, and aff ective
development.

I fi
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aHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REpORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Fortxm 7
The Rlght to Read

Recommendations
The Right to
Read Effort

This Forum's primary recommendation 213 that high national
priority be gl.den so expanding and strengthening the Right to
Read effort, both within eclucatnal systems and outside them,
and to making it a powerful coordinated instrument of national
purpose. The following are in support of this recommendation.

The White House Conference should strongly endorse the Right
Read eff ort as a top educational priority, and the Conference
should Support the nzobilization and coordination of national,
state, and local resources to further the eff ort.

Since the existing administrative and fiscal arrangements within
the 'United statf:s Office of Education are aa yet still inadequate to
rcount and implement a total national Right to Read effort, we
urge that ;

E'nabling legislation be introduced in the United Etates Congress
to establish a national priority for the Right to Read effort

An appropriate level of funding be authorized to suPPort the
Right to Read effort

An administrative organization be established to coordinate and
direct all programs, existing and contemplated, related to the
Right to Read eff ort

The National Reading Council must continue to nse all available
means t 0 marshal support for tlle Right to Read eff ort in both the
public and private sector, and state governments must play their
full Part in coordinating and financing reading programs.

Five key areas which must receive priority attention in all en-
deavors to strengthen the Right to Read effort are :

Basic and applied research into the teaching and learning of
reading

Teacher education programs, particularly in the teaching of
rrading

The availability and accessibility of approp riate materials and
experiences to meet the child's needs and interests

The importance of preschool and out-of-school activities with
parents and others iv the community to cognitive and affective
development basic to learning to read

Application of modern management principles and methods at all
lends in education to assnre the best use of resources toward rapid
progress.
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Teaching programs must be devised to make the most constructive
use of all resources, including parents, volunteers, neighborhoods,
and public libraries. The community must make a positive con-
tribution to the learning environment. Educational and cultural
centers must be open to everyone all year and around the clock.
Specifically, we recommend that :

All school systems should make available programs for parents to
improve their effectiveness as auxiliary sources of help to children
in reading. These programs should 7 provide supervised work with
young children; help parents and others to understand and use the
resources they possess and those of the community ; and be re-
searched and evaluated to test the validity of their assumptions
and to prove their effectiveness.

Prcs,..inrol programs should include deep involvement of parents in
planning and supporting the teaching process. Parent' should
have ample preparation for this role through educatron, observa-
tion, and participation.

Professionally staffed day care centers should be provided for
youngsters of working parents. These centers should use all
known information about stimulating children's total develop-
ment; they should not be merely custodial in natur e. The cost of
such programs is small in comparison to the social and personal
costs of illiteracy.

Teachers should spend a portion of the school year working in the
community; and, conversely, members of the community should
participate in the school.program. Teachers should become more
knowledgeable and understanding about the social and cultural
backgrounds of their students and the adjustment necessary to
meet the needs of such diversity.

Libraries should be required by state library agencies to initiMe
community surveys to determine the kinds and quantities of ma-
terials and services available and to identify gaps in such mate-
rials and services.

Cooperative plans should be formulated for filling the gaps found,
including the recruitment and training of volunteers and para-
professionals, and in-service education for teachers.

Public and school libraries should coordinate planning tn optimize
the use of facilities and trained personnel and to pull the com-
munity and the school even closer together.

The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare should supply
leadership and funds for pilot project demonstrations, surveys,
and plans in communities of varying sizes and differing population

112 makeup.
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WHITE ROUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 8
Confronting Myths of Education

Supplementary
Recommendations the Forum and are presented below in random order.

The following recommendations were not preferentially ranked by

We recommend the development and funding of programs for
early childhood and parental learning which fully utilize each
,,mmunity's human and physical resources. These programs

ullti be integrated with existing elementary school programs
/or alternative forms of public education.

Pressure should be placed on mass media to develop quality
learning programs for all children, as well as for parents and
other adults.

To encourage respect for the dignity of all work, the government
at every level (local, state, and national) should support the de-
velopment of occupational orientation programs for children.

The whole community must be involved in determining goals for
the education of their children, that is, schools must be controlled
by the people they are intended to serve. For all segments of the
community to participate fully, it may be necessary to provide
remuneration to some individuals.

Recognizing the importance of each child's individuality, we be-
lieve our society should provide a variety of educational oppor-
tunities responsive to differences among children. We recommend
that the community's definition of its educational system include
sufficiently diverse programa to enable children to understand the
world in which they live.

We stress that any school-age child, regardless of race, creed,
color, national origin, or socioeconomic background, mu, ; be al-
l-,wed to attend any public school in his school district.

We recommend that the total findings of the White House Con-
ference on Children be brought to the attention of the entire
nation.

A documentary on the findings of the Conference should be pro-
duced and presented during prime time on nationwide television,
and the film should be made available to Conference participanta,
PTA members, and other interested groups.

Thought-provoking ten-second spot announcements on the
Conference findings should follow up the documentary.
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Early Childhood We believe that:

Learning begins in earliest childhood, and further that the child'sintellectual and emotional development cannot be separated fromhis physical development.

The child's caretaker, whether the parents or other adults, has apotentially crucial role in the facilitation of this development.
We therefore propose support at all levels of education of parentsand prospective parents in the principles of early childhood edu-cation. We further propose that such a program include full136
medical care, beginning with pregnancy. (II)

We endorse the concept of a full program of preschool educationto supplement that obtained through the family. (H)
We recommend that a greater emphasis be given to effectivepreschool programs and facilities for those who wish to utilizethem. Such programs should be articulated with the elementaryschool programs. (E)

We recomMend immediate action for the development and fundingof programs for early childhood-parent learning experiences in-volving full utilization of community human and physical re-sources. (B)

To develop respect for the dignity of all work and to provideoccupational awareness, we urge the Federal government supportthe development of meaningful programs of occupational orien-tation for preschool and elementary children. (E)
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Report of Forum 9
Educational Technology: Constructive or Destructive?

Our concern for the first step in the process of educational tech-
nologythe assessment of needsled us to a conclusion shared by
other Forums : that very young children should be provided with
learning environments that will maximize opportunities for de-
velopment. It is consistent with our basic premise that educational
technology is a process devoted to the goal of improved individual
learning. A critical element in this process is the consideration of
the perceptual, intellectual, physical, and emotional development
of each child. Despite nearly universal recognition that the in-
fluences of the earliest years from birth are critically important,
we have taken only the most tentative rteps to ensure that chil-
dren in these formative years can develop theit intellectual,
physical, and emotional capacV:tes as they should. The children of
the poor are especially handicar p,id because their early lives are
notably deprived of the suitaK environmental stimulation that is
Often found in the homes of the f..1;

The members of this Forum ;refore, that free public
education should be available b. :in Aildren at an early age. We do
not believe, however, that the existing elementary schools should
simply add earlier grades to their existing structures. Early
learning must be considered a special and separate area of edu-
cation; di ffere»t and more flexible kinds of programs should be
created for these younger children according to their develop-
mental needs ; considerable attention should be directed to training
teachers and especially parents in the education of very young
children; and means should be found to help parents provide ap-
propriate early childhood education in the home.

We see little hope of improved learning without a substantial
infusion of new funds. While mulch might undoubtedly be done
within existing school budgets, it is naive to suggest that a sig-
nificant effort to design new educational programs for American
children can be made without additional funds. Good educational
research and development cast money, and in virtually every area
of modern life such investments have proven to be unusually
worthwhile. It is trhgic that the current investment in educational
research and development is far smaller than in almost any other
area of society.
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We recommend that free, Federally supported public education in
the United States be made available for children at age three.
Education should also be provided for parenl., .,:s.oialren under
three in order to constitute a total program.

Specifically, we recommend :

That education for the child under six not be limited to formal
classrooms ; that education take place in preschools, parent cen-
ters, pre-parent classes, child care centers, prenatal clinics, home
visitation programs, and nursery schools, but not iimited to these

That parent involvement become an integral part of each program
funded by any governmental agency

That courses in child growth and development become an integral
part of the secondly school curriculum, as well as part of teacher
training programs

That standards defined in Federal Interagency Standards for
Daytime Programs be considered the minimum standards

That the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare be in-
structed to prepare by December 31, 1971 a comprehensive plan
for implement ing the above, with the assistance of a representa-
tive citizens' advisory committee in which minority groups are
properly represented. This plan should be distributed to all dele-
gates to the 1970 White House Conference on Children and to
appropriate state and local agencies not later than July 1, 1972.
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Report of Forum 10
Keeping Children Healthy: Health Protection and Disease
Prevention.

Introduction

Special Problems of
Vulnerable Groups

5

The "United States has long offered Americans the opportunity to
confront and master new frontiers. But, although we have
accomplished much in some areas, constructive health services and
disease prevention still offer unlimited challenges. Such services,
which reduce the prevalence of illness and enhance the quality of
life, are especially effective in infants and children. They must
now be implemented on an universal basis in this country.

This Forum considers preventive health care to include not only
good physical and dental care but also adequate housing, quality
education, sufficient clothing, good nutrition, good sanitation, as
well as opportunities to experience love, achieve self-respect,
participate in play, and become meaningfully involved with others.

Several population groups in this country, currently subject to
unusual health hazards, offer special opportunities for construc-
tive health care. Children f.vom low income families, for example,
experience more preventable deaths and permanently handicap-
ping conditions than any other group. Indeed, poverty is the most
important cause of poor health in children and youth in this
country, espeCially among young infants ',andicapped and emo-
tionally disturbed children, and children migrant workers.
Another highly vulnerable group includes expectant mothers.

Social pathology is also a major cause of death rmd disability
among our young children. Narcotic addiction, prejudice, under-
stimulation, violence, and indifference to human needs are major
problems which threaten our very society.

If we accept the principle that health is the right rather than the
privilege of every person, we must give the development of the
needed services a high priority. This report examines the current
scenethe problems, accomplishmen LE, and goalsand suggests
programs for both immediate and long-term action.

Poverty is the most important cause of poor health in children and
youth in this country. Twenty percent of the population lives in
poverty, and millions of low income families are needlessly sub-
jected to ill health and destined to unfulfilled development. These
children receive less health care than those in better economic
circumstances and experience more preventable deaths and per-
manently handicapping conditions. Such a child is two or three
times more likely to be born with a low birth weight than a white
middle-class child, and he is twice as likely to die hefore his first
birthday. Approximately one out of three Indian babies in the
United States dies between t ie ages of one month and one year,
largely from preventable diseases, and those that stirvive only
have a life expectancy of 43 years,

In remote rural areas, such as Appalachia, there are critical
shortages of health personnel, preventive health services, school
lunch programs, and public transportation. Maternal and infant
mortality rates are at least one-third higher than the national
mean.

Poverty ia associated with poor and crowded housing, unem-
ployment, lin. , ed education, malnutrition, bad sanitation, and a
sense of being left m ; it is also allied with an increase in pre-
maturity, infant mortality, tuberculosis, venereal disease, hepa-
titis, nutritional anemia, and rat bites. It is tragic that in oul
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affluent and technically-advanced country, Indian children suffer
from typhoid, dysentery, tuberculosis, hepatitis, diphtheria, and
trachoma.

While the White House Conference on Children must address it-
self to all children in the country, several population groups are
subject to unusual health hazards and offer special opportunities
for constructive health services.

Prenatal, delivery, and postpartum services are not available to
approximately 600,000 women in the very low economic groupa. In
large cities, between one-fourth and one-half of women it: kw
income families deliver with little or no prenatal care, and in some
inner city and rural areas, the proportion is even higher. These
women face excessive complications affecting not only their own
health but their infants' as well.

Partly because of inadequate maternal and infant care, including
family planning services, the rates for infant mortality and pre-
maturity are twice as high among the poor as among the middle
class. The low-birth-weight babies, who are much more likely to
experience permanent neurologic disorders such as cerebral palsy
or mental retardation, are born to the poor in disproportionately
large numbers. Inadequate maternal care also leads to high rates
of illness among infants and children born to such mothers.

The nature of the maternal complications, the brief period
available to the obstetrician to modify their unfavorable influence
on the outcome of pregnancy, and the resulting large proportion
of low-birth-weight infants underlines the necessity to provide
interconceptional care so that the next pregnancy may have a
more favorable outcome. Such preventive services would include
management of maternal anemia, diabetes, chronic nephrit;
malnutrition, pyelonephritis, and toxemia; early detection oi
maternal-infant blood group incompatabilities and maternal sy-
philis ; and provision of educational, nutritional and mental health
services,

Prevention of prematurity is an urgent goal. More than any other
factor, a decrease in premature births would markedly lower in-
f ant mortality and the neurologic sequences of prematurity. The
prevention of prematurity involves not only purely medical con-
siderations but, even more importantly, attention to social and
economic causes. The rate of prematurity, for example, is two
times greater in out-of-wedlock imegnancies.

Family planning may be helpful in the optima/ spacing of children
for biological as well as psychological and social growth and de-
velopment. While there is a proven relationship between the
length of the interval between pregnancies and neonatal mortality,
the significance for child rearing practices of children born in
quick succession is not yet well understood.

In infant mortality, the United States ranks thirteenth interna-
tionally. This unacceptable situation reflects many problems be-
sides the health of the baby, chiefly inadequacies in human
services. While it is encouraging that infant mortality is de-
creasing in this country, the birth of low-birth-weight infants is
not.

With approximately 60 per,-,nt of infant deaths occurring within
156 the first two days, 15 percent in the remaining 25 days, and 25
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percent during the rest of e.le first year, more adequate health
care services are urgently needed during the first year of life,
especially in the perinatal and neonatal periods.

The ability of many mothers to pro% ide adequate maternal care is
seriously hampered either by past life experiences or by contem-
porary stresses. Mothers at high-risk for social and psychologic
reasons may have infants who do not thrive physically, socially,
emotionally, or cognitively. Pathogenic life experiences may in-
clude history of a poor relationship with her own mother, a .

prey- -; or on-going emotional illness, unresolved grief, marital
disc.rd, medical illness, several children in quick succession, an
out-of-wedlock pregnancy, illness in the family or muleple moves
during the prcgnancy. Contemporary events that may undermine
the mother's ability to provide adequately for her baby include the
birth of a premature infant, the presence of a congenital defect in
the infant, an early critical illness h the infant, maternal de-
pression, a difficult delivery, psychological or physical absence of
the husband, social isolation, financial insecurity, or multiple
births. Needless separation of an infant or young child from his
mother (for hospitalization or other reasons) may also produce a
special risk factor for the child.

Still another important problem ar en. ia that although immunizing
agents are available against certain infectious diseases a signifi-
cant percentage of the nation's children are not adequately im-
munized.

About 12 million children need special care for eye conditions,
over 3 million for speech impediments, and over 2 million for
orthopedic handicaps. These and other health needs are not being
met because of inadequate preventive, diagnostic, and treatment
services in low income areas, particularly in major cities.

Children from these areas often enter school without previous
medical or dental care. At this time in many large outpatient
departments, children are waiting five to seven hours to be seen
hurriedly by a physician. When health problems are discovered
through school examinations and screening programs, community
agencies often lack the resources to provide reatment and fol-
low-up care. Opportunities for the children to be enrolled in sys-
tems of continuing health supervision are markedly absent.

Oral diseases are the moit prevalent chronic diseases in thl United
States today, affecting everyone during his lifetime. Theii :inset
may begin early in childhood, and, subsequent neglect may explain
the conspicuous deterioration .3f oral health found in the adult
population. However, only about 15 percent of the country's nearly
1600 local health units have dental health programs st Iffed bY
dentists or dental hygienists.

The special needs of low income chlidren arc illustrated by the
finding that 75 percent of children In families ,vith an annual
income of less than 32,000 and 56 percent in the families earning
less than S.4,500 have never seen a dentist.

It is paradoxical that this problem should be permitted to continue
when the recuirements for prevention And amelioration have been
determined, and a positive, clearcut course of action is available.
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, ...a a first step, taward more f ormalized »ational health pro-
gram. this 1,arytn ,-ectan mends that a Federally financed com-
preht7nsb, cicild health care program be established with a stable,
p('rmaywnt Federal fihancing mechanism. The program should
adopt reimbursement procedures, including prepayment, designed
to create incentives for more rational, organized, and efficient
systems of health care delivery which stress illness prevention and
health proniotion. Such services should also have periodic peer and
consumer review for quality and appropriateness.

In the present health ciisis, however, everything that needs to be
done cannot realistically lte accomplished overnight. While as-
piring to provide coo-,pre) ensive health services for all, special
attention must now be given to those with the greatest needs. This
Forum believes that the national health care program and all
Federal programs providing health care services to children
should allocate a specific percentage of their budgets to help
(mance new resources in critical areas. Children from low income
families, handicapped children, children in remote areas, and
expectant mothers should not be asked to wait for a national
health program. They deserve access to decent care now. Pending
the development of a universal comprehensive health care pro-
gram, presently existing programs for high 'isk population groups
should be extended and strengthened and the knowledge derived
from these programs utilized in developing a comprehensive na-
tional health care program for children.

Although programs for children and families may have multiple
funding sources, some mechanism should be defined to combine
these financial supports, eliminating the fragmentation caused by
categorical health programs and the separation of wellness and
illness care. In education, for example, several well-conceived.
Federally-sponsored educational programs, with significant health
inputs, span the totality of infancy through childhood. The pro-
grams are: Parent and Child Care Centers (0 to 3 years); Head
Start (3 to 6 years); Follow Through (kindergarten to third

grade) ; Title I Program (elementary to junior high school par-
ticularly) ; and rapidly proliferating day care programs under a
variety of auspices. If all these programs existed in the same
community. as they logically should, the child could move in an
uninterrupted sequence through each program ta derive maximum
benefits.

The fact is that each program is individually administered, lo-
cated, and evaluated with little regard to the local situation
Similar fragmentation and lack of communication at the . tional
level are also reflected at the regional, state, and local levels. Al-
though all programs have well-developed health components, their
basic objectives and methodokgy of achieving these objectives are
not the same. To complicate the health picture further, multiple
health programs are also concerned with this same population.
Integration of such programs as maternal and infant care pro-
jects, children and youth programs ad neighborhood health
centers must be pursued further.
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In recent years the national maternal and child health programs
have endeavored to reduce infant mortality especially among the
economically disadvantaged, and to increase accessibility of health
services for those in low income areas and other areas lacking
adequate services. The following high risk groups should receive
special emphasis in a comprehensive health care program:

Comprehensive This Forum recommends that funds be used from both existing
Maternity and Title V programs and new legislation for a broadened attack on
Infant Care these problems of high infant mortality rates and poor health of

nzothers in deprived areas.

If 20 percent of the total population are in the low income group,
about 750,000 children are born formally to women in poverty.
The maternity and infant care projects, now numbering 53, pro-
vide comprehensive maternity care annually for 125,000 women
and their infants in this economic group. These projects, now in
their fifth year, are providing high quality care, are well-received
and are effectively reducing infant mortality among this income
group. These progr,:..., ould be expanded to make such services
available to all pregnant women from low income groups.

In addition, family planning services should be extended to the
approximately five million women ,f child-bearing age who live in
low income areas throughout the country and who would use
family planning services if they wexe available.

Preschool and A major emphe 'if, in funding health services programs should be
School Age placed on comI . lensive care for preschool and school age chil-
Children dren in low-income areas, particularly. In the next five years, .t

should be possible to support projects serving areas in which a
total of 3.5 million children live.

A special program is needed to permit a broad public health attack
on the widespread problem of poor dental health. This Forum
endorses the American Dental Association's proposal for a na-
tional dental program for children ..ind the implementation of
community dental programs for children. It is also recommended
that a system of remedial mobile dental units be initiated in areas
without permanent dental installations.

Preventive programs including fluoridation of public water sup-
plies and substitutes for sucrose in the diet should be expanded.
Where the population is only partially served by municipal or
sanitary district water supplies, as in largely rural state ^hool
fluoridators or supei vised self-applied topical fluoride appocations
can be used.
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Since this nation cannot meet the health needs of the entire pop-
ulation in the next several years and since priorities must be set.
this Forum asks that a high priority for immediately available
health services be assigned to children and youth. Children have
special vulnerabilities because they are developing and growing
rapidly. What happens to their early development determines to a
large extent their social, vocational, physical, and emotional
competence as adults. Children also represent the best investment
for preventive health services, the most economical type of care in
terms of effectiveness.

This section discusses preventive health services for the devel-
opmental needs of children at different stages of their life process.
Establishing a relationship between the provider and the con-
:miner of health services is equally important in achievement of
long-term health as it is in long-term illness. Truly constructive
health services require a continuity Lnd a growing relationship
that permits the consumer to utilize comfortably and fully his

171 opportunities for health.

Prenatal

Preventive health services based on the child's developmental level
aPPly to both normal and handicapped children. Too often there
has been reluctance to perceive what is common between handl-
cam n!ci and normal children, and separate services have been de-
veloped for categorical illnesses with emphasis chiefly on a specific
defect rather than on total child development or family adjust-
ment. Since this often happens even though the multidisciplinary
team aspires to comprehensive care, it may be necessary to com-
plement the traditional multidisciplinary categorical disease
clinics with settings in which children are seen according to their
developmental stage rather than their disease state. Such an ap-
proach would promote management attuned to the development of
the child, and include attention to the family as well as the child,
without reducing the effectiveness of special services for cate-
gorical illnesses.

Because of the special hazards to health and the changing op-
portunities for health enhancement at various stages of hionan
development, this Forum believes that organization of preventive
health services can profitably be approached on the basis of de-
velopmeNtal stages.

The goals for adequate prenatal services have been stressed above.
Fuller use should be made of educational opportunities to help
mothers and fathers during the prenatal and perinatal periods,
especially new parents. Mothers who are at high risk because of
either organic or psychologic reasons should receive special at-
tention ; they and their babies represent a specially vulnerable
group.

More adequate support services are needed for mothers during the
prenatal period, with special attention to maternity benefits. Most
advanced countries, except the United States, give special recog-
nition to pregnant women and provide appropriate adjustments in
their working life. Sun), nefits could include a maternity leave of
absence, time off to visit their physician for prenatal examina-
tions, and other considerations necessary to protect the health of
the mother and developing infant.
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P.1:11:itai National standards shnuld be developed for perinatal care in-
cluding standards for newborn intensive care units. Hospitals
unable to meet such standards should be required to close their
obstetrical and neonatal services. They should be provided in-
centives to remodel this space for other tises.

Regional perinatal centers sl.mld be established, equipped and
supported by Federal funds, iind means should be deve'oped to
transport bMdes with special needs from outlying hospitals to
these regional centers.

Because the birth of a premature infant, and the :lubsequent
physical separation of the mother from that lsiddnt, may interfere
with the development of a close relationship v.,ecween mother and
infant, consideration should be given to changing current policies
which restrict the mother's access to the infant.

The lying-in period provides an opportunity to identify problems,
for example, whether ademmte arrangements have been made for
the mother's and infant's return home, to discuss :ifatit care, and
to nrovide information about family planning. The mother who
wishes to breast feed her baby should be given assistance and

172 encouragement. Health services for mothers or infants, particu-

Infancy

larly supportive services, should be augmented during the early
weeks after birth with home visits hy professional staff or health
aides.

Greate-r attention should be given to educatkn of women in
mothercraft. Communities shnuld have well-organized arrange-
ments for answering parents' questions.

"Failure to thrive" is a syndrome involving many thousands of
infants in this country. In most instances, it is due to a mothering
.lisability, and constitutes one more reason why the serving pro-
fessions need to bnlster and fortify mothers with early interven-
tion mid the best possible preventive services. Understimulation or
inapprnpriate stimulation also present developmental threats to
thousands of infants, and warrant attention in well child care.

Many children are inadequately immunized or have had no im-
munization whatsoever. A national effort should be made to im-
munize every child in this nation.

This Forum supports the establishment of day care centers for
infants and preschool children throughout the nation. Such centers
have the potential for fostering physical, social, cognitive, and
emotional development. They should provide a setting whim is
physically safe and sanitary, good nutrition, warm caretakers to
mother the children, zictivities which aro stimulating and enjoy-
able, opportunities for play and for the uis of the young child's
sensory and motor functions. and a chance to be happy. A guide to
standards for clay care of chihiren under three years of age has
been prepared by the American Academy of Pediatrics Committee
on Infant and Preschool Child.

Day care centers are not, however, a nanacea. They cannot com-
pensate for inadequate mothering or institute for continuing
slimulat inn within "rograms, in which child develop-
ment aides visit 1' .ne, work with the mother, and help
her provide a mo a-promoting environment for the infant,
need f urther explorabi,:S.

In addition to day care centers, the community should have
drop-in child care centers where infants or young children can be
left safely when mothers have sudden emergencies or medical or
e)ther appointments.
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This Forum warmly endorses the Head Shim'. program and ?w-
ont M ds that it be extended lo nil rhildren in this ?mann on a
year-roond basis.

The Forum is also greatly concerned about the prevention of
accidents to children and urges operational research for the pre-
vcnti on of such accidents.

This Forum believes that hospitalization of children should be
prevented whenever possible through the development of addi-
tional .imbulatory care facilities, day care, and home care pro-
grams, parent-care-motel-like units in children's hospitals, and
arrangements for mothers to live in with i:he child patients. In-
creased preparation of children for hospitalization or surgery
needs emphasis. Greater attention should be given to the needs of
children as children in hospitals, and the development of hospital

173 child-life workers to faliill such needs should be further explored.
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Day care nursery schools need to be further developed for young
handicappea children as well as for non-handicapped children.
Frequently, the handicapped child can be included in nursery
schools for non-handicapped children.

School Educational opportunities, inaclequat in many areas for children
with normal intellectual ekvelopment, are often tragically un-
derdeveloped for children with specific learning disabilities,
mental retardation, emotional disturbance, or other handicapping
conditions. Educational opportunities for the nation's gifted
children are also underdeveloped. All personnel serving children
are important as "models." Teachers, health workers, and all
adults can be important figures with whom the children can
identify, thus promoting the children', motivation to learn, and
creating or reinforcing their expectations of personal success.

Adolescence

67-582 0 - 71. - 9

School health programs should contribute to the development of
life-long patterns of physical activity and fitness. Health in-
struction, including family life education, sex education, and
mental health, should help the child learn more about himself and
his family and should instill in the child a sense of responsibility
for his own health.

in some cases, the school may have to function as v parent-sur-
rogate for health services for children of school age.

Teachers should have easy access to early consultation with psy-
chologists, social workers, pediatricians, and child psychiatrists
for some of the developmental problems confronting them in the
classroom.

This Forum recommends that a variety of new opportunities be
created for adolescents to work with. Young children. Young peop'7:
today are much more aware of, concerned about, and responsive to
their fellow n a greater number of them want to serve others.

A national program t. prevent school drop-outs among adolescents
should be established. This would include providing adequate
clothing for school and using existing knowledge to prevent un-
wanted pregnancies in unwed adolescent girls.

Health education programs should help prevent the use of ciga-
rettes, alcohol, and drugs. Adequate driver education and pro-
motion of highway safety are other important componenrs of a
broad educational approach to the adolescent
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Infor.oation relevant to the prevention of disease in adult life

should be implemented.

This Forun. endorses efforts to broaden the knowledge of all child

care personne/ oncerning child growth and development and to
increase their sensitivity to children's needs. Not only will these
skills improve their services to children but they will also promote
early detection of aberrations in normal development and permit

early assessment at.i intervention.

This Forum recommends that the National Conference of Com-
missioners on Unif orm State Laws draft a uniform child abuse

act. State-wide central registries should be maintained of infor-
mation reported on child abuse, for example, age and sex of the

child, type of abuse, identity of child aliuser relationship to child

if any, and other characteristics.

Pa6e 17/4
This Forum recommends the development of a child advocacy
system at national, 3 tate, community, and neighborhood levels to
delineate the needs of e'dldren and families, to promote solutions,
to authorize studies, to hold hearings, and to promote the goal of
healthy children and healthy families.

This Forum believes that children's needs must be made highly
visible ; otherwise, as experience has shown, children and youth do
not receive appropriate attention or support. Children need a
lobby.

This Forum also recognizes that an advocacy system must be
coupled with a detailed, realistic program for child health with a
variety of options and an indication of priorities. Advocacy
without a rian or a real chance to do aomething about identified

175 needs and oblems leads only to frustration.

Page 175



127

WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDRENREPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 11
Making Children Healthy: Delivery of Health (re Services

Preamble

The Need

Infant Mortality

183

Prior White House Conferences
on Children; attempting to fulfillcharges similar to the one we have accepted, devoted themselvesprimarily to information gathering. As a result, we now know agreat deal more about health maintenance, prevention of illnessand disability, and treatment of disease in childhood than we didwhen the first White House Conference was called. We know moreabout the normal developmental phases of childhood and youth,

physically, intellecbally, and emotionahy. We are infinitely moreaware of the relationship between
a child's health end his total

environmentfamily income, parental educetion, quality of nu-
trition, housing, and stability of family :ciationships.

During this Conference, however, we have become aware of the
significunt gap between what we know and what we have done.
We have reviewed the appalling deficits of our current health
system with all its implications for the future well-being and evensurvival of many of the nation's childrer.

The extraordinary evidence of need has brought us to the con-clusion that a Federally financed comprehensive child health careprogram must be established promptlyand implemented aggres-sively 58 a first step in the development of a national health pro-gram for the entire population.

Fifty-five million children in this country are under fourteen yearsof age and four million new births are predicted for each year ofthe 1970's. In this decade, then, we can expect 100 million chil-
dren, at different stages of their development, will :seed healthservices.

These children are the nation's most treasured rei:ources. Wecannot afford to let them enter a health care system as woefully
inadequate as the present one. Safeguarding the health of all the
nation's children is not only humane, prudent, and compassionate;
it is mandatory for the nation's best interests.

Our total health services system has been under critical scrutinyin recent years. Study after study has reiterated that services aretoo often fragmented, discontinuous, far from ideal in terms of
availability and accessibility, hobbled by health manpower prob-
lems, and frequently delivered with little concern for the con-samers' preferences, his understanding, his convenience, or evenMs personal dignity. This cumulative recitation of deficits hasprovoked widespread responsefrom the consumer, from health
professionals, and from government leadership. Some improve-
ments have been made and other more far-reaching changes areon the way.

The shortcomings of our current health care system have grave
implications for the entire population. For children, whose futurewell-being and even survival are at stake, the implications arecatastrophic.

This country's infant mortality rate (21.8 per 1,000 live births in
1968) is higher than that of twelve other developed nations in the
world. Variations within the country are even more significant,
ranging from 16.9 in North Dakota to 55.5 in Mississippi. That
rate is almost twice as high for non-whites (many of whom live in
environmental deprivation) as for whites. Within a single large
city, infant mortality varies from 27 per 1,000 among the lowest
socioeconomic groups to 16 per 1,000 among the higher grouPs.
Factors contributing to infant mortality include: pregnancies
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among girls under seventeen, short interval conceptions, absence
of prenatal care, prematurity, lack of adequate diet during
pregnancy and throughout life up until pregnancy, smoking
during pregnancy, excessive restriction of weight gain during
pregnancy, especially among underweight women and pregnant
adolescents. These factors are all, to some degree, preventable.

We are far short of our goal of immunizing children against
diseases for which protection has been developed. Almost half the
under-nineteen population has not been adequately immunized
against diphtheria-pertussis-tetanus. Fewer than 75 percent of
persons in the same age group have been immunized against ru-
beola. The percentage of children ages one through four who are
fully immunized against poliomyelitis has fallen from a high of
87.6 percent in 1964 to 67.7 percent in 1969.

Half the children in the country under age fifteen and 90 percent
of those under age five have never been to a dentist, although
virtually all children need dental care.

Evidence shows that less than half the children needing mental
health services are receiving them.

Malnutrition threatens many children from the moment of con-
ception, and if that malnutrition persists during the first five
years of life, the child is doomed to foreshortened physical and
mental development, increased susceptibility to infection, and
impaired response to his environment.

Approximately one million children are born each year to mothers
who lack medical care during pregnancy and receive inadequate
obstetrical services during delivery ; these children are particu-
larly vulnerable to problems in the perinatal period.

Handicapping Conditions An estimated ten to twenty percent of all children in this country
suffer from chronic handicapping conditions. There is reason to
believe that at least one-third of these conditions could be pre-
vented or corrected by appropriate care in the preschool years,
and continuing comprehensive care up to age eighteen would
prevent or correct as many as sixty percent of these conditions.

Health Care Programa
Currently Available to
Children and Youth

Many of these appalling deficits have long existed, and have been
cited again and again. We do not believe that this reiteration need
necessarily generate despair; we have made significsnt progress in
several areas. But our population growth and our rising level of
expectations with respect to health care have outrun our accom-
plishments. Now is the time for action.

Many excellent health care programs are now available, offering
some services to some children. Federal programs which have
enormous potential for children include State Maternal and Child
Health and Crippled Children's Services, Medicaid, she Maternity
and Infant Care and Children and Youth projects, Neighborhood
Health Center programs and health services developed in support
of Head Start programs.

These public programs are divided among a number of govern-
mental jurisdictions, and compete for both funds and manpower.
To a significant degree, they suffer from dismemberment of
agencies within the Department of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare which are concerned with child health services. The Chil-

184 dren's Bureau, a significant accomplishment of the first White
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House Conference, has been divested of its power and no longer
speaks authoritatively and ell'ectively on behalf of child health.
Furthermore, child health programs are divided in such a mannerin the Federal establishment that little liaison occurs between
research activities and service programs, and no coordinated
working relationship exists among the service components.

Despite the disadvantages under which the Federal child health
establishment currently operates, several existing programs have
yielded constructive experiences in the delivery of services whichcould be applied to a wider base. In addition, some state and local
voluntary health agencies serve children and their families, al-
though admittedly in ways that far from match the needs.

But none of the existing programs delivers all of what is needed toall children who need it. Some of the gaps are immediately ap-parent. For example, there is now no systematic way of keeping
track of the health needs of a child from the time he leaves the
hospital a few days after birth until he enters the school system.
Many children arrive at school without having ever received
medical and dental supervision, and often with unrecognized,
correctable defects. These are casualties of our hit-and-miss sys-tem. A second group of candidates for sustained neglect arechildren of the ''near poor"families who do not qualify for manyof the publicly funded programs and yet whose own financial
resources can buy care only for crisis situations. And even fami-lies whose budgets can accommodate continuing health care for
their children are plagued by fragmentation of that care, unpre-
dictable availability of health manpower, and the prospect of in-
supportable catastrophic illness.

Our need, then, is to provide all health services to all children, andto make sure that each child vses what is available and needed.
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Current Trends
and Problems
Advances in
Knowledge

Encouraging gaina have been made in our knowledge about, and
ability to prevent or treat, all types of handicapping conditions
physical, mental, social, and developmental disabilities.

Newer medicines can now control mnst epileptic seizures. Recent
research has made it possible to prevent erythroblastosis, a dis-
order arising from Rh factor incompatibility which formerly
killed 5,000 infants a year, and left many survivors with devel-
opmental disabilities. Advances in prenatal and obstetrical care
can, if used, prevent mental retardation caused by malnutrition
during pregnancy, by birth injuries, and by infections in the
mother. Vaccinating tod, 's children against German measles
(rubella) will prevent thousands of serious birth defects in the
future. And, if conditions such a 5 phenylketonuria and other
inborn metabolism errors are recognized early, special diets can
prevent or reduce resulting retardation.

Dramatic advances have also been made in rehabilitation. The
child without a leg, an arm, hearing, or sight, or with other dis-
abilities can now be helpeA to a normal or near normal fife using
present knowledge and techniques to train his body and mind.
Current experiments in organ transplants are opening a whole
new field of future rehabilitation techniques.

Research has also made considerable strides in the !tree of genetic
handicaps. A chilTs chances of inheriting a handicapping condi-
tion or a predisposition to it can now frequently be determined ; in
some instances, defects can actually be diagnosed in a fetus, and
some may be correctable in the future.

In addition, research indicates that many forms of mental retar-
dation are not biological probkms, but arise from adverse envi-
ronmental and cultural situations. For instance, many children
unable to compete in school or in society lacked the e...mly childhood
developmental experiences necessary to prevent functional re-
tardation. This prevalent type of mental retardation, which affects
about eighty percent of all retarded, can be prevented by reaching
the child early enough with the growth and learning experiences

197 essenfial to mental development.

Environmental and cultural factors can also produce physical and
social disabilities. The destructive outlook manifested by many
juvenile delinquents, for example, can be caused by environmental
disadvantages and faulty parental behavior at any socioeconomic
level. Inadequate nutAtion, poor education, or overcrowded
housing can hinder a child's physical and mentai development,
preventing achievement of his full potential. Racism, too, creates
an atmosphere antagonistic to sound mental and emotional
growth. And environmental pollution can poison the body and
brain and even inflict genetic damage. The discovery and under-
standing of how these factors affect growth and development can
be viewed as a first step toward preventing environmental'y
produced handicaps.

Methods for treating mental illness in children, whatever the
cause, have also continued to improve. These methods can also
prevent or lessen emotional difficulties in the physically disabled or
mentally retarded child. Without help, these emotional problems
may produce chronic handicapping. As part of treatment of
emotional problems, members of many disciplines, including
trained nonprofessionals, social t.torkers, and family counselor s,
can frequently help restore a chile to health by improving a family
situation unfavorable to his emotional development.

Page 197



131

WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 12
Children Who Are Handicapped

Legislative Programs
ior I '

Children through
Age Three

We recommend legWlation that win make the development of high
.gramo mandatory for handicapped children through

age three.

Every child must have the early life experiences necessary for
healthy emotional and intellectual development; programs are
needed to help the handicapped child develop the capacities to
function adequately on a social and personal level. Included will be
experiences that will eliminate, or compensate for, conditions
leading to poor self-image, racism, prejudice, and functional
mental retardation. Parent-child centers and day care centers are
two facilities through which quality child development programs
for the preschool handicapped child can be provided. We believe
that such programs should be universally available to all children
and their families within each community.

To prevent mental and emotional disabilities, we recommend de-
veloping universal preschool education and child care programs as
well as finding ways to help parents to use them. Such programs
are not only especially valuable to children from poverty areas
who are moat vulnerable to handicapping conditions, but they are
essential when mothers must, o- wish to, work.

Although preschool and child development programs may appeal
to young people particularly, some may find that they can better
fill their own and their children's needs through other types of
programs. In an increasingly complex world, our approaches to
problems of child care must be more flexible.

Similarly, we recognize that the values of the family remain basic,
that a stable and happy family can best provide positive early life
experiences for the child. Since caring for a child with one. or
more handicapping conditions can become an intolerable burden to
the family, helping the family to cope is another way of providing
the young child with quality care. The needs of the child and the
family are inseparable, and the public must be responsible for
meeting the needs of both,

Family needs can be met through supportive services which in..
dude parent education and counseling, and recreational and vo-
cational programs for the child. Services should also help the
family solve transportation and home-keeping problems and make
quality day care facilities and other community services accessible
to the handicapped as well as the "normal" child. Such programs
will not only further the development of the child, but also provide
relief for the families of handicapped children needing long-term
as well as shori-term care.

Since health information, family planning, and diagnostic services
can play an important role either in preventing or alleviating
handicapping conditions, they can be awed as part of the system

202 of quality care for the young handicapped child. Parents and
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parents-to-be should be the primary target for all efforts to impart
information on health-preserving practices and on those attitudes
and experiences within tilt family which are most likely to pro-
mote normal intellectual and emotional development.

All family and child health services must also include information
and assistance in family planning and genetic counseling. Un-
wanted children often have a greater-than-average chance of
having defects at birth or handicapping _onditions later on. We
helieve that no woman should have to bear an unwanted child. If
abortions are required to prevent such births, they should be
readily available.

The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare's Maternity
and Infant Care projects represent a promising start toward
greater availability of preventive services during a child's first
three years. They provide diagnostic, preventive, and treatment
sei. vices, and child care information to ensure the mother and
child's good health throughout pregnancy and the infant's early
life. These services can prevent many conditions that may lead to
physical or mental defects and can detect others early enough fcr
effective treatment. The current Child and Youth projects extend
similar services through the formative years. We therefore rec-
ommend that both these programs, or their equivalents, be made
available in every community to all families, not just the poor, and
that they be integrated with appropriate medical facilities as well
as related to the larger community's total health care system.
Parent-child centers, a new program of the Office of Child De-
velopment (HEW), offer a concept of educational opportunity for
children under the age of three.

To aid identification of handicapping conditions, we recommend
periodic screening wit h particular attention to infants identified
as high risk for developing disabilities. Children should be
screened periodically during their first three years, as well as
prior to entering kindergarten and if they experience any diffi-
culty later in school. However, it is essential to examine children
for their strengths, not just their weaknesses. It is particularly
important to emphasize the handicapped child's abilities rather
than his disabilities. Most handicaps are not completely correct-
able and these children should be encounged to concentrate on
their areas of greatest potential.

In addition, a health record, beginning at birth and including such
information as birth weight and length, head circumference, blood
types, and examination results, should be compiled for each child.
It should be the property of his family. Such a record will help in
the prevention, identification, and 'zreatment of any handicapping
condition the child may develop.

The mandatory provision of all such programs early in a child's
life will be extremely beneficial to the handicapped child. All these
services should be part of the comprehensive health care and other
systems proposed in our rirst recommendation. A system must not
only screen and evaluate bt -tlso provide treatment and, if pos-
sible, help o_rrect handicapping conditions. When families cannot
or do not talce Roth..., the cmomunity's child support system must
provide wheever help is necessary. This type of action is spelled
out in the recommendations for advocacy,
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Support of the Concept
of Child Advocacy

Conference delegates and Forum 12 members generally support
the concept of a child advocacy system. We feel such a system has
considerrble merit and could be applied advantageously to help
develop, a:-.pand, and ensure coordinated services for the handi-
capped child.

In health and related systems using the child advocacy concept,
representatives at every level of government would not only serve
as advisors and champions for all children's needs, but initiate
programs to ensure that handicapped children receive needed
services and have the opportunity to develop to their fullest po-
tential. A true advocacy system would:

Mandate close working relationships among all agencies providing
services, thereby reducing the fragmentation of existing services

Mandate arrangemente that would assure that each child's needs
are known and met

Help ensure the implementation of enacted legislation

Act as a catalyst to improve, expand, or develop health services
for children

Enable families to make better use of services which do exist

Encourage consumer participation in the development and deliv-
ery of services.

The concept of an advocacy system could also incorporate a na-
tional council on childhooa disabilities. Membership would include
adrits and youth from public, private, and voluntary agencies
concerned with the handicapped child. The council could play an
important role in implementing our first major recommendation
by constantly working to improve programs for the handicapped,
setting standards for services, and coordinating the activities of
all groups fostering the welfare of handicapped children. At the
state and local levels, councils on childhood disabilities might be
established to draw together and expand existing resources, de-
velop new ones, and serve the community's children as a friend at
court in all health matters.

It was also recommended that a system based on the advocacy
concept be funded on a pilot basis to test various models. If a state
government chooses not to participate in a Federal advocacy
system, the Federal government should have the right to make
other arrangements to test a system.
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Preamble

The Problem

If America's parents are given the olace, power, and prestige to
c.nable them to function as guifles, companions, and sources of love
and discipline for thei: children, and to have a decisive role in
determinirg the e: ronments and programs in which their
children live and grow, th, great majority of them will be able to
take full advantage of the opportunity to enhance the quality of
life both for their children and themseh,es. Only one caution must
be borne in mind. The crucial factor is not how much time is spent
with the child but how the time is spent. A child learns, he be-
comes human, primarily through participation in a challenging
activity with those he loves and admires. It is the example, chal-
lenge, and reinforcement provided by people who care that enable
a child to develop both his ability and his identity. An everyday
example of the operation of this principle is the mother who daily
talks with her young child andunally without thinking minoa
about itreaponds more warmly when he uses new words and
expressions and gradually introduces new and more complex
forms which the &id in tarn adopts. It is in work and play veth
children, in games, it projects, in sha:ed responsibilities with
parents, adults, and older children that the child develops th .
skills, motives, and qualities of character that enable him to Rya a
life that is gratifying both to himself and those around him. But
this can only happen in a society that lets and makes it happen,
one in which the needs of families and children become a primary
concern not merely of special organizations end interest groups
but of all major social institutionsgovernment, industry, busi-
ness, mass media, communities, neighborhoods, and individual
citizens. It is the priorities they sst that will determine our chil-
dren's present and America's future.

In today's world, parents too often find themselves at the mercy of
a society which imposes pressures and priorities that allow neither
time nor place for meaningful activities involving children and
adults, which downgrade the role of parent and the functions of
parenthood, and which prevent the parent from doing the things
he wants to do as a guide, friend, and companion to his children.

Our National Priorities We like to think of America as a child-centered society, but our
actions belie our words. A hard look at our institutions and way of
life reveals that our national priorities lie elsewhere. The pursuit
of affluence, the worship of material things, the hard sell and the
soft, the willingness to accept technologY as a substitute for
human relationships, the imposition of responsibility without
support, and the readiness to biame the victims of evil for the . il
itself have brought us to the point where a broken television set or
a broken computer rain provoke more indignation and more
action than a broke family or a broken child.

Our national rhetoric not withstanding, the actual patterns of life
in America today are such that children and families all too often
conic last. Our society expects its citizens first of all to meet the
demands of their jobs and then to fulfill civic and social obliga-
tions. Responsibilities to children are to be met, of course, but this
is something one is expected to do in one's spare time. But when,
where, and how?

The frustrations are greatest for the family of poverty where the
capacity for human response is crippled by hunger, cold, filth,
siclraess, and despair. No parent who spends his days in search of

241 menial work, and his nights in keeping rats away from the crib
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can be e:.pected to find the timelet alone the heartto engage inconstructive actvities with his children or serve as a stable sourceof love and discipline.

For families who can get along, the rats si-e gone but the rat raceremains. The demands of a job DI often two jobs, claiming meal-times, evenings, and weekends as well as days; the trips andmoves one must make to ge'i ahead or simply hold one's own; theever increaring time spent in commuting; the parties; eveningsoit; and seciai a,.d community obligationsall the things one hasto do if one is to meet one's primary responsibilityproduce asituation in which c. child oftet. spends more time with a passivebabysitter than a participating parent.

And here we confront
a fundamental and disturbing fact : childrenneed people ordc o become lumen. The fact is fundamentalbecan::::. C. is firmly

grounded both in scientific research and inhuman er:perience. It is disturbing because the isolation of chil-dren from adults
simultaneously threatens the growth of the in-dividual and the survival of the society. The young cannot pullthemselves up by their

own Sootstraps. It is primarily throughobserving, playing, and working with others older and youngerthan himself that a child discevers both what he can do and whohe can become, that he develops both his ability and his identity.And it is primarily through exposure and interaction with adultsand children of different ages that a chila acquires nsw interestsand skills, and learns the meaning of tolerance, cooperation, andcompassion. To relegate caildren to a world of their own is todeprive them of their humanity, and ourselves as well.

Yet, this is what is happening in America today. We a. e experi-encing a breakdown in the process of making human beingshuman. By isolating out children from the rest of society, weabandon them to a world devoid of adults and ruled by the de-structive impulses andcompelling pressures both of the age-seg-regated peer group and the aggressive and exploitive televisionscreen. By setting our priorities elsewhere, by claiming one set ofvalues while pursuing another, we leave our children bereft ofstandards and support, and our own lives impoverished andcorrupted.

This reversal of priorities,
which amounts to a betrayal of ourchildren, underlies the growrIg disillusionment and alienationamong young people in all segments of American society. Thosewho grew up in settings where children and families still countedare able to react to their frustration in positive waystliroughconstructive protest, participation, and public service. nose whocome from circumstances

in which the family e,,uld not function,be it in slum or suburb, can only strike out against an environ-ment they have experienced
as indifferent, callous, cruel, andunresponsive. We do not condone the destruction and violencemanifested by young people in widely disparate sections of oursociety; we merely point to the roots of a process which, if notreversed, will continue to spread. The failure to reorder ourpriorities, the insistence

on business as usual, and the continuedreliance on rhetoric as substitute for fundamental reforms eanhave only one result: the far more rapid and pervasive growth ofalienation, apathy, drugs, delinquency, and violence among &heyoung and not so young in all segments of our national lif e. Wefr:.le the prospect ofa society which resents its own children andfears its youth. Surely this is a road to national destruction.
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This is not the road for America. Our society still has the capacity
and the value commitment necessary to reverse the trend. What is
needed is a change in our patterns of living which will once again
bring people back into the lives of children and children back into
the lives of people.

Forum 15 proposes a series of measures to accomplish these ends.
The measures can be undertaken by many different parts of our
society, including Federal, state, and local government, the com-
munity, schools, employers, the mass media, and the advertising
industry. The recommendations serve five major objectives:

To enhance the dignity and status of families and children in all
phases of American life. Particular, but nct exclusive, attention
must be given economically or socially disadvantaged families.

To increase opportunities for parents, other adults, and older
Mil& on to engage in meaningful activities with the young at
home, in the neighborhood, in preschool settings, in schools, and in
the community at large.

To enhance the ability, responsibility, and power of parentsand
of their children as they matureto choose and influence the
kinds of environments in which their children are growing up,
including neighborhoods, preschools, health and welfare services,
schools, churches, mass media, and reci.eatIonal facilities.

To provide children with opportunities to accept challenging re-
sponsibilities in work and service in school, neighborhood, and
community.

To grant children, especially teenagers, a greater measure of in-
fluence and control over Tams that affect them
in their schools, nei. ities.

To e nh an ce the
carry responsil
society.

,2 of all those who
on of children in our

We call f or a reordering of priorities el all i.vels of American
society so that children anti families come first. At the national
level, we recommend that the proportion of our Gross National
Product devoted to public expenditure for children and youth be
increned by at least 50 percent during the next decade, and that
the proportion of the Federal budget devoted to children be at
least doubled during that period. We recommend that an annual
income at the level necessary to meet " needs of children be
guarante,d to every family in the n.,,,un. Support for families
should be provided to the family as a unit, without prejudice
against variant family structures and with recognition of dif-
fering cultural values and traditions. This call for a reordering of
priorities is addressed to all levels of our society: government,
business, industry, mass media, communities, schools, churches,
neighborhoods, and individual citizens.

We must change our national way of life BO that children are no
longer isolated from the fest of society. We call upon all our
institutionsPublic and privateto initiate and expand programs
that will bring adults back into the lives of children and
children back into the lives of adults. This means the
reinvolvement of children of all ages with parents and other
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adults in common activities and responsibilities. It means par-
ent-child centers as opposed to child development centers. It means
breaking down the wall between school and community. It means
new flexibility for schools, business, and industries so that chil-
dren find adults can spend time l:ogetner and became acquainted
with each other's worlds at work and at play. It means family-
directed community planning, services, and recreation programs.
It means the reinvolvement of children and adults in each other's
lives.

We recommend that the Federal government fund comprehensive
child care programs, which will be family-centered, locally con-
trolled, and universally available, with initial priority to those
whose needs are greatest. These programs should pi ovi de for
active participation of family members in the development and
implementation of the program. These programsincluding
health, early childhood education, and social servicesshould have
sufficient variety to ensure that families can select the options
most appropriate to their needs. A major educational program
should also be provided to inform the public about the elements
essential for quality in child care services about the inadequacies
of custodial care, about the importance of child tare services as a
supplement, not a substitute, for the family as the primary agent
for the child's development as a human being.

Acknowledging that the family is society's primary unit f or de-
veloping human potential and transmitting cultural heritage, we
charge parents and children with enhancing their own abilities
and responsibilities in their family lives.

We recommend that a Department of the Family and Children
with the status of a cabinet post and councils and commissions on
state and local levels be established and adequately funded. We
also recommend the permanent establishment and Federal f unding
of the Office of Child Development. These should be responsible
for :

Coordinating services to families and children

Reconstructing old programs

Developing new programs and performing other functions, such
as convening a White House Conference on families and children
at least every five years with ongoing activities in states and local
communitim with children participating at all levels ; supporting
policies whi.ch provide for part-timo empoyment without dis-
crimination for parents who wish to spend more time with their
children; arid assuring the right of all children to have legally
responsible, Permanent parents.

The power of the family to function effectively depends in large
measure on the support to family life provided by the local com-
munity. The following recommendations are designed to ensure
ana increase such support.

We recommend that every community or local area establish a
Council for Families and Children to have as its initial charge
determsning what the community is doing, or not doing, f or its
children and their families. The council would examine the ade-
quacy of existing programs such as maternal and child health
services, day care facilities, and recreational opportunities. It



Family Members
Participating in
Policy Bodies

The Neighborhood
Family Centers

Community and.
Neighborhood Projects

245

138

would also investigate what places and people are available to
children when they are not in school; what opportunities they
have for play, challenging activity, or useful work ; and to whom
they can turn for guidance or assistance.

The council would also assess the existing and needed resources in
the community that provide families with positive learning, living,
and leisure opportunities that lend themselves to pleasant, stim-
ulating, human experiences for the members of families to enjoy
togefuer. The council would raise the questions; "How do fami-
lies spend their leisure time ?" "Can the community sponsor events
and projects that are within the means of every family in the
community?" "Could these experiences add to the positive iden-
tification of an individual as a valued family member and as an
important community member?"

To accomplish its thsk, the council would need to include repre-
sentatives of the major community institutions concerned with
children and families, such us schools, churches, welfare services,
businessmen, parents from different segments of the community,
and, especially, teen-agers and older children who can speak fron;
direct experience. The council would be expected to report its
findings and recommendations to uppropriate executive bodies and
to the public at large through the mass media. After completing
the initial assessment phase, the council would assume continuing
responsibility for d?...reloping and monitorMg programs to imple-
ment its recommendations.

Family members should have a voice in ail programs and policies
affecting their 'welfare. Young people become responsible by beirg
given, and held accountable for, responsibilities that really matter
to them. In keeping with these principles, every community or-
ganization that has jurisdiction over activities affecting children
and youth should include some teen-agers, older children, and
parents as voting members. This would include Buell organizations
as school boards, welfare commissions, recreation commissions,
and hospital boards.

Families are strengthened through association with each other in
common activities and responsibilities. For this to occur, there
must be a place where families can meet to work and play to-
gether. The Neighborhood Family Center is such a place. Located
in a school, church, or other community building, it provides a
focal point for leisure and learning and community problem
solving to all family members. The center offers facilities for
games and creative activities that could be engaged in by persons
of all ages with space for those who prefer merely to "watch the
fun." To eliminate fragmentation of services, the center can also
serve as the local "one door" entry point for obtaining family
services in areas such as health, child care, legal aid, and welfare.
The center differs from the traditional community center in em-
phasizing cross-age rather than age-segregated activities. In ad-
dition to the Family Neighborhood Center, the community should
provide other recreation facilities'and programs in which
cross-age activities can take place (for example, family camps,
fairs, games, picnics, etc.).

The community, as a family to the families within it, has the
responsibility to provide activities which enable different gener-
ations to have contact and become a significant part of each oth-
er's lives. Through community sponsored projects, individuals of
all ages can grow in their appreciation of each other as they learn
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to give to one another through a sharing of their talents and skills.
The growing interest in ecology--cleaning up the environment
provides an excellent focus for such common endeavors, since it
requires a variety of knowledge, skills, and services.

The school plays a central role in the lives of children and their
parents in American society. As a result, it is hi a position to do
much either to enhance or to weaken relationships between chil-
dren and adults. With few exceptions, schools, as they are or-
ganized and operated today, increase the separation of children
from their parents mid other adults in the community. The school
does this by isolating children in age-gmded groups under the
supervision of teachers w.eo are enmeshed in regulations that
prevent them from aging effectively rs intermediaries between
pupils and the community in which the school exists. The result is
to intensify the alienation of young people, not only from the
school, but from adult society at large.

The following 7ecomrnendations are based on the fundamental
premise that children cannot learn about the mita. world, nor
adults about children, unless they interact with each other. Our
recommendations are aimed at helping the school take fullest
advantage of its considerable opportunities to build bridges be-
tween children and adults.

The school and, more specifically, teachers should assume central
responsibility for establishing and maintaining meaningful rela-
tionships between children and adults in all walks of life. This will
involve:

Extending the physical and psychological boundaries of the school
to include the community at large.

Radically altering current conceptions of school curricula to in-
corporate and acknowledge the educational value of continuing
interactions between children and adults involved in a variety of
occupational and social roles.

Central to this recommendation is the principle that teachers be
encouraged tn serve as links between the children and persons and
activities in the surrounding community. Teachers can do this in
the following ways:

Ey making al rangements for children to spend time, during the
school duy, outside school under the supervision of other adults
engaged in a variety of occupational and social roles. These con-
tacts and experiences must provide an opportunity for children to
engage in interaction with adults over time. A simple example
would be the "adoption" of an entire class by a police precinct,
local industrial firm, or other adult organization. Children would
visit, oegularly for prolonged periods r,f time, usually without their
teacher, thereby widening their knowledge of adults beyond
family and school. In the course of these associations, learning by
both the children and their adult sponsors would take place.

Ey making arrangements . Jr adults in the community to partic-
ipate actively in the school's instructional program. The purpose
of such participation must be different from the occasional voca-
tional counseling programs currently conducted by schools using
outside personnel. The primary objective would be to acquaint

246 pupils with adults in their roles as productive members of society.
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To give a fuller picture of what human heings can become, par-
ticipants should be selected not only to reflect a variety of occu-
pations but also civic responsibilities and avocations, such as
hobbies and artistic skills. In addRion, persons possessing subject
matter skillswriting, languages, mathematics, or science
should be encouraged to assist in supervising special projects,
tutoring, and grading both in and out of school.

American schools are a public institution. In keeping with the
objective of enabling family members to have a strong voice in
determining the programs a j f Jcting the lives of their children,
schools should develop mechanisms for actively involving both
parents and children in formulating policies and curricula re-
-ponsive to the values, aspirations, and cultural backgrounds of
t.he families to whom the school is ultimately responsible.

School boards, state boards of education, and other responsible
bodies must revise existing regulations and curriculum require-
ments to permit schools and teachers in svhoofs to make these new
kinds of educational experiences available to children. In addition,
questions of legal responsibility, including liability for injury and
the provision of insurance coverage for outside groups, must be
resolved through appropriate Federal and state legislation.

America has been referred to as a society characterized by the
mging "inutility of children." Our children are not entrusted with any

real responsibilities in their family, neighborhood, or community.
Llitle that they do really matters. When they tic) participate, it is
in some inconsequential undertaking. They are given duties rather
than responsibilities; that is, the ends and means have been de-
termined by someone else, and their job is ta fulfill an assignment
involving little judgment, decision making, or risk. The latter
remain within the purview of mpervising adults. Although this
policy serves the interest of children by protecting them from
burdens beyond their years, evidence suggests that it has been
carried too far in our contemporary society and has contributed to
the alienation and alleged incapacity of young people to deal
constructively with personal and social problems, Children acquire
the capacity to cope with difficult social situations when they have
been given opportunities to take on consequential responsibilities
and are held accountable for them, We recommend that the school
provide children with such opportunities (as distinguished from
"duties") in both the school and, especially, in the surrounding
community.

The children should have an active part in defining what the
problems are in their school and their community and what their
responsibility is or should become in contributing to their solution.
Within the school, this Implies greater involvement of children in
formulating and enforcing codes of behavior and in planning and
developing activities in the classroom. This should ensure that the
burden of maintaining discipline does not fall solely, or even
primarily, on the shoulders of the teacher, who is then freed to
perform her primary function of expanding the children's horizon
and range of competence. Outside the school, the pupils should
take on projects, both as individuals and groups, dealing with
concrete problems which they themselves have identifiedfor
example,"cleaning up the environment' or other service projects.
Particularly important are activities involving care and respon-
sibility for younger children (as discussed in the succeeding rec-
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At the presmt thoe, Ar.erican schools give only minimal attention
to the one sphere- oi activity nhich almost all their graduates win
share as adultsparenthood. Where parent education does occur,
it is typically presented in vicarious forms, through reading and
discussion, t3r, at best, role playing rather than actual role taking.
Programs are needed which involve all family members, including
children, in problems each as family management, decision mak-
ing, aud consumer education. Excellent preparation fcr parent-
hood can be given to school-age children thmugh direct experi-
ence, under appropriate supervision, in caring for and working
with those younger than themselves. From the elementary grades
onward, children should be given the opportunity (but not the
"duty") to engage in these activities. For example, an entire class
might be invited to "adopt" a kindergarten, day care group, or
Head Start center as a means of becoming acquainted with the
children, playing with them, teaching them games, helping escort
them on outings or to and from their homes, and getting to know
their parents, For older children, the activities would be extended
to include helping with subject matter skills, supervising special
projects, and providing guidance and leadership in recreational
and civic activities.

To implement these recommendations, we recommend that Head
Start centers, day care facilities, and other programs for young
children be located in or near schools, be integrated with ti
school curriculum, and serve as laboratories in which young people
and adults alike can learn about children and experience the re-
wards of seeing and contributing to their dem! opment. This
objective will be defeated if the schools impose their current
philosophy and mode of operation on preschool program& It is
therefore essential that the administration of preschool programs
be substantially independent of the school and provide a decisive
role for parents in the planning of policy and programs.

To an extent not generally recognized, the patterns of life of
American families are influenced by employment policies and
practice. Employers, both public and private, can make a signifi-
cant contribution to placing families and chiklren at the center
rather than the periphery of our national life by such measures as:

Recognizing their role in influencing the way Amerkan familieslive

Changing the organization and demands of work in ways which
will enable children and parents to live and learn together

Actively providing opportunities, resources, and facilities that will
increase the involvement of parents and all employees M the lives
of children in the community

Developing ways for children and youth to engage in meaningful
acitvities in the world of adults.

At both central and local levels, industries, businesses, and gov-
ernment offices ehoulcl examine present policies and practices of
the organization as they affect fatnily life. Particularattention,
pith a view co possible modification, should be accorded the fol-

lowing; out-of-town, week-en& and overnight obligations; fre-
quency and timing of geographical moves; flexibility of work
schedules; leave and rest privileges for maternal and child care;
job-related social obligations ; day care facilities; ane number and
status of part-time positions.
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The need "to bring people beck into the lives of children and
children back into the lives of people" is especially relevant for
business and industry. Although for many years businessand
industrial organizations have engaged in activities involving
children (for example, plant tours, Junior Achievement programs,
and public service by employees), most peograms of this kind do
not lead to continuing relationships between children and adults.
As an example of an innovation which can add an entirely new
dimension to the involvement of adults with children, we recom-
mend that business firms or subdivisions consider. inviting chit-
dren in the community to spend time at the place of work geZting
to know the staff and employees as people. For example, employees
could invite a school classroom, day care facility, Head Start
program, or Boy Scout troop to spend time at their place of wora,
to become their friends, and learn not only about the specific jobs
they do, but also about them as people. In return, the employees
would come to know children on a new basis by taking an active
interest in the day-to-day activities of "their" children and their
parents. We are not suggesting that organizations employ chil-
dren, or exploit them in any way, but rather that, as a matter of
civic responsib;lity, employers should experiment with new ways
of establishing close and continuing relationships with children
and families in their communitis, In all instances the program
shonld be carried out with the ccasent, and, wherever possible, the
active involvement of parents and other family members.

A concrete example of how such an innovative program might
work is provided by a film produced by Forum 16 for presentation
at the White House Conference. Entitled "A Place to meet, A
Way to Understand," the film documents an experiment carried on
in cooperation with the Detroit Free Press in which sixth-graders
from two publit schoolsone in a slum arer the other in a mid.
dle-class neighborhoodspent most of the day for several days in
the various shops and offices of the newspaperpress room, city

room, composing room, and advertising acaartment.

To facilitate knocking down barriers to the reinvolvem ant of
children with adults, we urge:

Reexamination and revision of child labor laws to eliminate un-
necessary restrictions that presently preclude the development of
programs that would enable children to become acquainted with
the world of work amz to participle-, in informal apprenticeship
experiem.,s.

Provisio, of low cost insurance to cover liability of employers who

wish to tZL_ 'op prog--:ms for acquainting children with the world

of work.

Reexam otion and r, vision of licensing requirements for chil-

dren's i-:- itutians and Programs so us to remove barriers to, and
enhance -zae particips' ion of, parents and paraprofessionals in the
program

Drafting ond passage of a Fair Part-Time Employment Practices
Act whit:- would prohibit discrimination in job opportunity,
income, or status for persons veth family responsibilities desiring
part-time employment.

Family-oriented To a- ,ver increasing degree, business establish.zients determine

Industrial Planning not c.ily ce and how employees work but also where and how

and Development their fam_iies live. Der..-Lsions on plc: or office cation influence in
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substantial measure the kinds of housing, schools, and neighbor-
hoods inat become available to employees and their children. In-
deed, more and more large organizations are involved in planning
awi building the housing projects and even the entire communities
in which their emrloyees live. Such plans should give explicit
consideration to factors which influence the course of family life,
specifically those which provide or preclude opportunities for
active participation of parents and other adults in the lives of the
children and vice-versa. This i. ziudes such factors as commuting,
traffic safety, location of shops and businesses where children
could have contact with adults at work, recreational and day care
facilities readily accessible to parents as well as children, provi-
sions for a Fa: oily Neighborhood Center and other family oriented
facilities and services described in this report.

American children and adults spend an average of twenty-seven
hours a week watching television.(1) In addition, they spend
considerable amounts of time reading newspapers and magazines
and listening to radio. There are disagreements as to the precise
effects of television on the lives of those who watch it, but thenc is
no doubt as to its enormous influence. The mass media must
therefore bear a heavy burden ci" responsibility for the well-being
of our society. The media recognize this in their code of ethics, but
their current practices contribute significantly to the undermining
of the American family. Watching television is an individual
activity requiring no interaction with others. Therefore, as telo-
vision viewing rises, communication within the family tends to
decrease. A radical new concept of television is required, one that
both in content and in style recognizes the importance of the
family and encourages interaction among family members.

Urgent attentton should be paid to the creation of an entirely new
'.-ind of television programming, one which no longer cz.sts the

zwer in the role of passive and isolated bystander but instead
Aivolves family members in activities with each other games,
conversation, and joint creative activity. There is nothing inherent
in television technology which precludes this waibility.

Leaders of the advertising indurn,ry should join with representa-
tives of the mass media to develop and give wit; s exposure to a
nationwide advertising campaign designed to enhance the status
of children and parents in Amertoan life, to provide concrete ex-
amples of family-oriei...ed activities and programs, and tn show
how such activities can be fun for both children and th parents.

One of the most destructive manifestations of the low priority
accorded children and families in American society is the way in
which advertisements in the mass media exploit the child and his
family for commercial purposes. For example, a child is shown
urging his mother to buy a particular product. It is the direct
responsibility of the mass media and their clients to identify and
eliminate this practice wherever it occurs.

Radio and television stations are obligated to perf or= public
service as a condition for operation. We recommend that contri-
bution to the Quality of family !if e be stipulated as an explicit
criterion for reviewing and retaining a license.

At the request of 'Forum delegates, the following additional recom-
Forum W,rkshops mendations devel -Ted by Forum 15 workshops are included.

The Family We affirm that the social institution "the family" in all its varied
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fume is the major force in society in developing physically,
emotionally, socially, spiritually, and intellectually healthy chil-
dren. Therefore our nation should invest its attention, energies,
and resources to provide new programs and to reconstruct old
programs which avoid ,ragmenting the family but which enhance
the quality of life of the family as a whole.

We recommend that major educational opportunities be provided
to promote interaction between parents and children and between
children of different ages within the context of the life of the
family and its community, specifically:

Greater use of school facilities for all parents and other adults

Use of comawnity resources in the education and learning expe-
rience of the child by the schools

Integration of community resources for the Purpose of bringing
parents, children, and other members of the community together

Fulfillment of parental responsibilities by taking an active part in
the developmest of school policy and planning of school curricula

New emphasis on teacher training in preparation for greater
community control or participation

Opportunities for meaningful service available to children, such as
tutoring younger children ; for involvement in the internal or-
ganization of the school and for outlining problems in the school
and in helping to effect change

Families be urged to select a time each week to hold a family
council in which all family members will partkipate in a discus-
sion of family concerns and problems.

The Family in Society Since a family is not an isolatea unit and is affected by forces,
elements, and institutions of society, we recommend:

Parent-Child
Relationship

,..Lreater participation of children in policy making, beginning
with the family and working on up through the community level.

Flexible scheduling in industry and school to facilitate greater
participation in family and com.nunity life.

Cooperation by community organizations in the establishment of
family relations programs in schools, businesses, and industries,

Recognizing the uniqueness of the parent-child relationship, we
affirm:

That it is the right of all children to live with legally responsible
and permanent parents. New legislation should be enacted to limit
temporary custody of children to very brief periods of time, with
frequent reevaluation ; provide needed services to children in their
own homes, and to give these services priority over any form of
placement of children; require that placement be family-centered,
community oriented, and free from restrictive and irrelevant
adoption requirements.

The rights of children to be responsibly involved in the family,
school, church, and work areas and enlist the cooperation of of-

251 ficials in government, education, religion, business, industry and
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labor in reexamining their policies and resti lotions on children's
involvement

Oui concern for the separation of children from parents and other
adults, and underscore the responsibility of all community leaders
to consider the parent-child relationship in their planning

The needs for strengthening family relationships through moral
and spiritual values and urge that religious-oriented organizations
be increasingly responsive to family needs and interactions

That the recognition of the dignity and ststr.c of families is
crucial to sound family function, and that both national and local
efforts be initiated with this recognition as their goal.

Minority Report of I take issue with the accompanying document on two major
Forum 15 by Forum counts.
Chairman Urie
Bronfenbrenner First, the report, in my judgment, fails to convey the urgency and

severity of the problem confronting the nation's families and their
children. Second, the document underestimates and consequently
fails to alert the reader to the critical role played by business and
industry--both private and publicin determining the life style of
the American family and the manner in which parents and chil-
dren are treated in American society. I shall speak to each of these
points in turn.

The National Neglect The working draft of the original Forum 15 Task Force rcport
of Childrea began with the following statement:

America's families, and their children, are in troubie, trouble so
deep and pervasive as to threaten the future of our nation. The
source of the trouble is nothing less than a national neglect of
children and those primarily engaged in their carf,America's
parents.

The Editorial Committee objected to thia statement on the grounds
that it applied only to a minority of the nation's children a,id that,
therefore, no note of urgency was justified. I strongly disagree.

One does not dismiss an epidemic as no threat to the nation's
health merely because, as of the moment, only a minority of the
nation's children has been stricken by disease. To assess danger,
and to avert it, one must be aware not only of where we are, but in
what direction we are mo 'ng. From this perspea:ve, the picture
is hardly reassuring. The evidence indicates that American so-
ciety, whether viewed in comparison to other nations or to itself
over time, ts according progressively less attention to its children.
The trend is already apparent when the child is born. America, the
richest and most powerful country in the world, stands thirteenth
,mong the nations in combating infant morta1ity.2) Even East
Jermany 2oes better. Moreover, our ranking has dropped steadily
in recent decades.(3) The situation is similar with respect to
maternal and child health, day care, children's pllowances, and
other basic services to children and families.

But the figures for the nation as a whole, dismaying, as they are,
mask even greater inequities. For example, infant mortality for
non-whites in the United States is almost twice that for whites,
and in several states tde ratios are considerably higher.(4)

252 Ironically, of even greater cost to the society than the infants who
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die are the many more who sustain injury but survive with some
disability. Many of these suffer impaired intellectual function and
behavioral disturbance including hyperactivity, distractibility, aria
low attention span, all factors contra- uting to school retardation
and problem behavior. Again, the destructive impact is greatest on
the poorest segments of the population, espelially non-whites. It is
all the more tragic that this massive damage, and its subsequent
cost in reduced productivity, lower income, unemployability,
welfare payments, and institutionalize", are avoidable if ade-
quate family and child services are provided, as they are in a
number of countries less prosperous than ours.

But it is not only children from disadvantaged families who show
signs of progressive neglect. For example, a survey by this writer
of changes in child-rearing practices in the United States over a
'25-year period reveals a decrease, especially in recent years, in all
spheres of interaction between parent and child A similar con-
clusion is indicated by data from cross-cultural studies comparing
American parents with those from Western and Eastern Europe.
Moreover, as parents and other adults move out of the lives of
children, the vacuum is filled by the age-segregated peer group.
Recently, my colleagues and I completed a study showing that, at
every age and grade level, children today show a greater de-
pendence on their peers than they did a decade ago. Our eviaence
indicates that susceptibility to group influence is higher among
children from homes in which one or both parents are frequently
absent. In addition, "peer-oriented" youngsters describe their
parents as less affectionate and less rirm in discipline. Attachment
to age mates appears to be influenced more by a lack of attention
and concern at home than by any positive attraction of the peer
group itself. In fact, these children have a rather negative view of
their fr:ends and of themselves as well. They are pessimistic about
the future, raw lower on such traits as responsibffity and lead-
ership, and are more likely to engage in such antisocial behavior
as lying, teasing other children, "playing hooky," or "doing
something illepal." In short, we see here tNe root? of alie .ation
and its milder consequences. The more serhos manifestations are
reflected in the rising rates of youthful drug abuse, delinquency,
and violence documented in charts and tables specially prepared
for the White House Conference.(5) According to these data, the
proportion of youngsters between ages 10 and 18 arrested for
drug abuse doubled betw,,en 1934 and 1968; since 1963, juvenile
deliquency has !leen increasing at a faster rate than the juvenhe
population; over half the crimes involve vandalism, theft, or
breaking and entry; and, if present trends continue, one out of
every nine youngsters will appear in juvenile court before age 18.
These figures index only detected and prosecuted offenses. How
high must they run beforc 'we acknowledge that they reflect deep
and pervasive problems in the treatment of children and youth in

our society?

In the original Task Force report, the first and longest series of
recommendations was addressed to business, industry, and gov-
ernment as employers. In the present document, this section has
been drastically reduced and relegated to an inconspicuous Posi-
tion in the total report. Yet, it is American business and industry,
more than any other institution in our society, that has the op-
portunity a determining the fate of the American family and the
American child. More than any other institution, they have the
power to reverse the present trend and to place families and
children at the center rather than the periphery of our national
life. They can do so by:
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Recognizing the full measure of their responsibility for the way in
which families are forced to live

Changing the organization and demands of work in such a way as
to make it possible for children and parents to live and learn
together

Actively providing opportunities, resources, and facilities that will
increase the involvement of parents and all employees in tho lives
of children in the community

Developing ways for children and youth to engage in meaningful
aztivities in the world of adults.

Specifically, the Planning Corr: tee for Forum 15 originally
ncommended the following meg.Aires in addition to those cot ered
in the majority report.

Minimizing Out-of-town, A, parent who cannot be at home when his children are, no matter
Weekend, and Evening how excellent he may be in othe- respects, cannot fulfill his role as
Obligations a parent. And tha organization that keeps him away is under-

mining the welfare of his children. The introduction of a fami-
ly-oriented personnel policy whica minimizes such obligations
would not only counteract these effects butif offered as a fringe
benefitwould help attract and hold more able personnel, for the
most capable and responsible staff are also likely to be those who
care most about their families.

Reducing
Geographic

Increasing Number
and Stat,s of
Part-time Positions

Leave and Rest
Privilega for Maternal
and Child Care

Day Care Fadlities
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The policy followed by ..nne large organizations of transferring
personnel every fay/ years from one city or region to another is
highly disruptive to family life. The impact is hardest on children,
since healthy psychological development requires some degree of
stability and ,oatinuity in the social environment from childhood
through adolescence. A pattern of life which repeatedly tears the
child away from familiar friends, schools, and neighborhoods
increases the likelihood of the child's alienation both inside and
outside the family Accordingly, moves should be kept to a mini-
mum.

We recommend that business and industrial organizations and
government agencies increase the number and status of part-time
positions so that employees who wish to give a larger part of thei-.
time and energy to parenthood or other activities with childreu
can do so without sacrificing their career opportunities anc: rate of
income.

Business and industrial organizations share with other institu-
tions in society responsibility for the birth of a healthy child. In
view of the cost to society of welfare and institutionalization of
children born with prenatal damage, these organizations have the
obligation to develop policies of leave and rest for mothers during
pregnancy and early months of infant care without jeopardy to
their employment or income status.

To increase opportunities for parents and other employees to
spend time with their children, day care facilities should be es-
tablished within or near the place of work, but with completely
independent administrative arram-ments which allow parents a
determining voice in the planning .wd execution of the program.
Parents and other employees should he encouraged to visit the day
care facility during the lunch hour or coffee breaks and to par-
ticipate in activities with the children,
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Although these recommendations are primarily designed to benefit
children and families, experienced managers and labor leaders will
also recognize them as good business. For example, contrary to
commonly held views, studies of part-time workers in several
occupations and industries reveal a gain rather than a loss of
quality and quantity of production. Similarly, implementation of
these recommendations can be expected to counteract two of the
most serious and growing problems in the nation's economyhigh
rates of turnover and absenteeism,

References 1. Nielson TV Index, Winter 1970.

2, See Profiles of Children, Table 14.

3. Except as otherwise noted, the comparative data cited in this
commentary are documented in Bronfenbrenner, U., Two Worlds
of C hildhood (New Y ork: Russell Sage Foundation 1970). See
especially pp. 95-124,

4. See Profiles of Children, Tables 13, 16, 17.
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 16
FAmily Planning and Family Economics

Family Economics The primary consideration in family living is the quality of life
for each family member. To develop prectices conducive to sus-
taining the dignity and self-worth basic to human well-being,
families must have the opportunity to assess and plan for family
life in the home and community, including health, education, and
employment. But no family can either plan or function adequately
when financial resources are so limited that no options exist for
choice or private decisions. Economic security is fundamental to
supportive family life.

No family should be forced to subsist on funds determined less
than adequate by current budget standards (such as those avail-
able from the United States Department'of Agriculture, the
Bureau of Labor Statistics, or other governmental agency). Where
the efforts of the individual family cannot adequately provide this
standard, it becomes the responsiblity of the larger society
through the Federal government. The costs of failing to meet this
responsibility are intolerable : the multiple handicaps that affit:t
children born and raised in poverty last a lifetimelifetimes of
poor health, poor housing, poor education, and poor self-esteem.

The following assumptions underlie our discussion of family
economics:

Without reasonable economic security, planning for improved
family living in other areas is nat possible.

Maximum employment opportunities si .! essential to human
dignity.

A Federally financed and administered system of income support,
260 geared to the cost of living, must be legislated.

An acceptable minimum wage must be established throughout the
nation for all jobs.

Page 260
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Forum 17
Developmental Child Care Services

Introduction

The Need : Some Data

The members and delegates of this Forum ( -rivate,
state, local, and parent organizations, busines privat n-
dustry throughout the nation) are shocked :ack of ational
attention to th critical developmental needs ildrsr... Ve urge
the recognition of day erre as a developments.] sex ice wt tre-
mendous potential for positively influencing and reng :ening the

of children and families, and we urge the er dica of day
as only a custodirl, "baby-sitting" service.

fundamental issue is how we can arrange for the optimal
nu;turance of today's children at a time of profound ch.:' nge in the
American family and its living conditions. The response_ to the
changing needs of children, families, and communities have been a
variety of part-time child care arrangements outside the family.
Too many of these ideas and experiments are isolated from each
other and from existing community resources. Too often, thought
about such programs is fragmented into restricted concepts
nursery schools, babysitting, preschool enrichment centers, or
child care service for parents in job training. These programs are
not a full solution, but are individual responses to parts of a
general and growing national need for supplementary child care
services.

Although this paper considers the broad range of needs, it focuses
on developmental child care which we define as any care, super-
vision, and developmental opportunity for children which sup-
plements parental care and guidance. The responsibility for such
supplementary care is delegated by parents (or guardians) and
generally provided in their absence; however, the home and family
remain the central focus of the ehild's life. Parents must retain
the primary responsibility for rearing their children; but society,
in turn, must recognize its role in the ultimate responsibility for
the child's well-being and development.

Developmental child care should meet not only normal supervi-
sory, physical, health, and safety needs, but should also provide
for the intellectual, social, emotional, and physical growth and
development of the child with opportunities for parental in-
volvement and participation. Day care can be provided in public
and private day care centers, Head Start programs, nursery
schools, day nurseries, kindergartens, and family day care homes,
as well as before and after school, and during vacations.

Child care is a service for all childreninfants, toddlers, pre-
schoolers, and school-age children. Regardless of the hours, the
auspices, the funding source, the name of the 2-.Tvice, or the child's
age, the program should be judged by its success in helping each
child develop tools for learning and growing, both in relation to
his own life style and abilities and in the context of the larger
culture surrounding him.

Many forces are converging to accelerate the need for day care:
female employment ; family mobility; urbanization; community
mobilization to fight poverty; the rise in single-parent families
through divorce, separation, or other causes; pressures to reduce
the public welfare burden; and realization of the needs and op-
portuMties for early education in the broadest sense.

The most direct force is the growing number of employed women.
Since the beginning of World War II, mothers have increased
almost eightfold.(1) Today half of the nation's mothers with

273 school-age children are working at least part-time (a third with
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children under six years), (2) and by the 1980 White House
Conference on Children, working mothers of preschool children
alone are expected to increase by over one and one-half million.(3)
Although the primary motive for women to work is economic
to provide or help provide food, housing, medical care, and ed-
ucation for their families (4)increasing numbers of women
work for the personal satisfaction of using their education, skills,
and creativity. Many more women, often those with critically
needed skills, such as nurses, would work if they could be sure of
adequate care for their children. (5) More women are demanding
more choices in their lives : choices in parenthood, in jobs, and in
family roles. The resultmore than ',:welve million children under
fourteen had mothers working at least part-time in 1965; four
and one-half million of these children were under six.

What happened to those Lhildren while their mothers worked?
Thirteen percent required no supplementary care since their
mothers worked only while they were in school. For the remaining
eighty-seven percent, a variety of arrangements were used. For-
ty-six percent were cared for at home by the father, another adult
relative, a sibling (often a child himself), or someone paid to come
into the home. Fifteen percent were cared for by their mothers on
the job, and sixteen percent were cared for away from home, half
by a relative and half in r,mall "family day care homes." Only two
percent of the children received group care in a day care center or
nursery school, and eight percent received no care at all (including
18,000 preschoolers). (6) These percentages yary, of course, for
the different age groups. The complete picture of supplementary
care must also include the hundrrds of thousands of children at-
tending nursery school whose m ,thers do not work. (7)

If all these care arrangement, were Adequate, wc would have to
worry only about the almost o le million "latch-key" children who
received no care. But many of tl.,se care arrangements do not
even assure immediatephysical sfety, as child accident rates
show. We know very little of the cp. Ility of care given by non-
maternal sources in the hcme, but o the lutside arrangements,
far too many are unlicensed, unsupen..1, and chosen because
they are the only available care alternative. Even the many ded-
icated women who put effort and love into their "family care" or
nursery school often lack the training and the educational, med-
ical, physical, and financial resources to meet the needs of a
growing child. A recent nationwide survey of child care has
turned up far too many horrifying examples of children neglected
and endangered in both licensed and unlicensed centers. (8) In a
study of New York City, 80 percent of ti,e known and inspected
day care homes were rated as inadequate. (9) Since the major
failings were related to inadequate resources and physical fa-
cilities and since the homes were in the -child's neighborhood, it is
reasonable to assume that other neighborhood home care sites,
including the child's own home, would rate no better using the
same criteria.

The dramatic rise in the need for child care services caused by
changing employment patterns has partly overshadowed the great
needs evident since well before the first White House Conference
on Children in 1910. Special programs are required to serve the
needs of children suffering emotional disturbance, mental retar-
dation, cerebral palsy, and other handicaps; to assist families with
such children by relieving the parents of some of the burdens of
full-time care; and to help strengthen families in difficult situa-

274 tions by offering child care and attention perhaps otherwise
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unobtainable. These needs still exist, and in large numbers. Over

eleven percent of school-age children have emotional problems

requiring some type of mental health service. (10) The vast ma-

jority of these five million children, and preschoolers with similar

problems, can be treated by trained professionals and parapro-
fessionals "working in settings not primarily Established for

treatment of mental illness." (11) Three million persons under the

age of 20 are mentally retarded ; with adequate training and

continued support, most could learn to care for themselves, but

special education classes reach oLly a quarter of those needing

them. (12) Similarly, many of the thousands of families with

children handicapped by bl.ndness, cerebral palsy, and other
disorders, are unable to find the necessary assistance in caring for

their children. Partly in response to these facts, the recent Joint

Commission on Mental Health of Children recommended the

"creation or enlargement of day care and preschool programs" as

a major preventive service, with an important potential role in

crisis intervention and treatment services. (13) These programs,

they said, should be "available as a public utility to all children."

(14)

For all these needs, about 640,000 spaces for children presently
exist in licensed day care homes and centers. But this number
compares to a need estimated at several million. (15) Even though

the number of places has risen rapidly in the past five years
from 250,000 to 640,000the total picture has improved little;

while the 400,000 places were being added, the number of children

under age six whose mothers were working increased by 800,000.

(16)

Answers Old and New The social institutions traditionally responsible for child care have

generally treated the new nends simply as more of the old. For

decades, "day care" has been part of "child welfare," Where it has

been "tended by a devoted few, condescended to by many." It is

still widely believed that only mothers on the verge of destitution

seek ernploynlent and outside care for their children; that only

disintegrated families, where parents are unfit to give even
minimal care, seek outside support. The need for supplementary
child care is often viewed as the result of other pathology in the

family, its use justified only in
forestalling greater disaster for the

child. (17)

The child welfare concept of day careas a service to poor and
problem familieshas contributed to the resistance to enlarging
services to cover broader segments of the population. Inadequately
funded and primarily concerned with the Care and protection of
children, agencies have usually responded by creating supervised
centers for care, and/or promoting additional regulation and li-

censing of less formal child care arrangements.

Both approaches have failed to meet the current demand for day

care arrangements. Although thousands of families are unable to

find care for their children, some group'care centers show serious

under-enrollment. One study found that nearly three-quarters of
the centers in one city had spaces available; the same study
found only 250 officially approved and licensed day care homes

serving the community, compared to several thousand women
providing care in informal and unregulated arrangements. (18)

The reasons that the traditional responses have touched only a

275 minor part of the present supplementary child care needs are
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complex, but include lack of communiry understanding of, and
commitment to child care, inadequate ,ommunity coordination
and information on available programs, the high cost of center
care, and parental preference for convenient and personal ar-
rangements. This points to a need for sponsoring agencies to be
flexible and responsive to family needs. Families must be en-
couraged to understand and seek quality care. The needs and uses
of child care services have changed more rapidly than our un-
derstanding of the situation and our ability to respond to it.

The point is that developmental child care is no longer needed
primarily to buttress disintegrating families. Economics, divorce,
education, cultural values, and other factors have led to a variety
of family situations. The working mother is no longer a "misfit,"
and the family is not the simple mother-father-child picture
usually assumed. By the end of this decade, it is possible that most
American children will have working mo.hers, and there is no
reason to think these mothers will be less concerned than other
mothers about the care their children receive, or that their em-
ployment will, of itself, lead to destructive deviations from normal
parent-child relationships. (19)

Because the primary need for child care is to help functioning
families lead more satisfying lives, and not to replace families,
services which are not responsive to the variety of family needs
will not be adequate. We must understand the process by which
families choose a particular child care arrangement. In general,
they are 16oking for supplementary care that is flexible in hours,
reasonable in cost, convenient in location, and, often last,
dependable in quality. (20) The challenge we face is to develop
a system of services with at least three effect-.: making parents
more aware of quality in child care programs; assisting parents in
maintaining their parentsl responsibilities ; and delivering good
care to all children, regardless of the specific arrangement.

Although as a nation we le an adequate system of developmental
child care services, mar." ml efforts have been fruitful during
the past decades. Thousands of children and families have benefited
from the programs developed and sponsored by church groups,
parent cooperatives, community organizations, and small pro-
prietary operations. As more services are developed, the progress
and wisdom gained from successful efforts must not be lost.

Next to the growing number of employed women, the second force
in the increasing demand for making available supplementary
child care to all citizens grows out of recent discoveries on the
importance of early experience on human growth and develop-
ment. Psychologists, pediatricians, psychiatrists, educators, nu.:
tritionists, anthropologists, and other investigators continue to
document the critical significance of the first years of life. The
central finding is that during the years when a child's body, in-
tellect, and psyche are developing most rapidly, his conditions of
life will profoundly influence his later health, motivations, intel-
ligence, self-image, and relations to other people. (21)

Every moment of a child's life i9 learningwhat he can and
cannot do, what adults expect and think of him, what peor.le need
and like and hate, what his role in society will be. His best chances
for a satisfying and constructive adulthood grow from a satisfy-
ing and constructive childhood and infancy.

276 Sound development cannot be promoted too early, for the early
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experiences will be either supportive or destructive. The Presi-
dent's commission on Mental Retardation estimated that three-
quarters of mental retardation in America could not be related
directly to genetics (such as mongolism or Down's syndrome),
physical damage, or other organic factors and was typically as-
sociated with geographic areas, where health care, nutrition, and
developmental opportunities are usually minimal. (22)

One reason why many social institutions formerly resisted extra-
familial child care was their deep 'cella in the imporMnce
of family life and fear of the possibly destructive
results of separating a child from his mother. The institutional
syndrome of maternal deprivation found in many orphanages was
attributed to any separation from the biological mother, rather
than to prolonged separation combined with other institutional
conditions such as perceptual monotony ; little interaction with
adults; and lack of a basis for self, family, and hirtorical identity.
Traditional guidelines viewed day care as a last resort because the
institutional findings were over-generalized tc . include the mat-
time--and very differentseparation involved in day care, where
the child returns daily to the family. (23)

While it remains supremely important to ensure against depri-
vation of adult care, it ',tow appears that with adequate planning
even full day care can sustain the emotional adjustment of infants
and leave intact their attachment to the mother. (24) In addition,
it is becoming clear that day care holds an important potential for
providing all children with "the essentials of experience" which
support optimal development. Although until recently few at-
tempts were made to evaluate objectively the efforts of full day
care, abundant research documents the possibility of desirable
effects associated with some variety of experience outside the
home which involves careful planning of the environment for the
young child. (25) New research is accumulating to demonstrate
that day care projects can provide programs highly beneficial to
the social and intellectual functioning of children. (26) When
programs are successfully integrated with, and followed up by, the
public school system, the possibility of maintaining these advan-
tages remains high.

It is also important to realize that the Place where care is given is
not the most significant dimension for a child. The issue is the
kind of care given: how he is handled, what abilities are nurtured,
what values are learned, and what attitudes toward people are
acquired. The child can learn to trust or hate in a neighbor's
apartment, in a commune, in an expensiie nursery school, or in
his own house. Parents have realized this, and their fear of ex-
posing their children to destructive influences, along with a
wide-spread misunderstanding of children's needs and their re-
lationship to our particular nuclear family arrangement have tied
"women more tightly to their children than has been thought
necessary since the invention of bottle feeding and baby car-
riages." (27)

Our traditional model of the biological mother as the sole and
constant caretaker ie, in fact, unusual. In most cultures and in
most centuries, care has been divided among the mdcher, father,
sisters, brothers, aunts, grandparents, cousins, and neighbors.
Universal education for older children, the geographic Mobility of
families, and the social isolation of many people in the cities have
drastically limited these resources for the American mother. AB a
result, we are now faced with the need for new options for child

277 care. The "day care" option involves placing the child for a sub-
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stantial part of his day in the care of a person who initially has noclose social relationship with the family. Like the location of care,this may be of little importance by itselfit is the developmental
concern of the care, whatever its source, which is the world of thechild and which influences the future adult.

Day care is a powerful institution.
Quality service geared to theneeds and abilities of each child can be an enormously constructive

influence. But a poorly funded program, where children are leftwith few challenging activities and have little relationshipwith orguidance from adults, can seriously jeopardize development. A daycare program that ministers to a child from six months to sixYears of age has over 8,000 hours to teach him values, fears,beliefs, and behaviors. Therefore, the question of what kinds ofPeople we want our children to become must guide our view of day^are. Scientific knowledge can point to several possible dangersand can suggest principles for sound programs. But the programwhich best suits a particular child in a given community cannot bepredicted in any precise way. After all formal standards and
guidelines have been met, parents and organizations must stillremain open and responsive to the needs of individual children.
Child care programs cannot hope to meet the needs of childrenunless they are responsive to parents' values and their under-standing of their own children. Similarly, parents can learn agreat deal about mee!;ing the needs of their children by remainingopen to new knowledge about child development. One of the so-cially beneficial aspects of a day care program is that it provides aforum for parents and staff to pursue jointly new understandingsto guide child-rearing endeavors.

A third factor behind the concern with day care is pragmatic. Agrowing number of mothers want to work and will seek the ben-efits of good care for their children and for themselves. In addi-tion, such programs as Head Start have made tl,e public aware ofthe vast potentials which can be realized if we commit ourselvesand our country to providing a sufficient number of quality pro-grams which eiwourage a new vigor for life in children, families,and communities.

Given a taste of such programs, the public is becoming anxious forcontinuation and expansion. To discuss at length whether day careis an economic luxury, a political right, or a social tool ignores thetremendous need for supplementary care which exists today, aneed which parents will continue to meet the best they can withwhatever resources are available. The question is not whether
America "should" have day care, but rather whether the day carewhich. toe do have, and will have, will be goodgoo for the child,good for the family, and good for the nation.

As with any question of economic and social resources, people withthe least private access to them deserve primary consideration inthe allocation of public resources. Good developmental child careean cost 82,000 to $5,000 per year, and even most middle-classfamilies cannot bear such costs.(28) Sliding scales for paymentfrom 0 to 100 percentmust be developed to enable all citizensto participate as we build toward a system of developmental childcare available to all parents who seek it and all children who needit.

The ability to pay for care, though, is not the same issue as the278 need to find care. There are many segments of society which need
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supplementary developmental child care. Employment rates are

higher for mothers who are the sole support of their children, and

higher for those whose husbands earn less than $3,000 a year; but

most working mothers have working husbands earning more than

$5,000 a year. The most rapid rise in seeking work and child care

is occurring in the group of mothers with the most education. (29)

The problem facing our public and private institutions is to or-

ganize arid pay for good services for all families.

There are two clear issues in developmental child care for
American children : the comprehensiveness and quality of care

which all children deserve; and the responsiveness and flexibility
of social institutions to the changing needs and desires of Amer-
ican parents. The best care, with stimulating and nurturing per-
sonnel, will he wasted if offered in programs which will not bo

used by families as they adjust their own social, economic, and
personal needs. Simply keeping the child during parents' working
hours without applying our utmost expertise and common sense

for his sound development is as cruel and absurd as feeding him

only minimal nutrition required to sustain life and expecting a
vigorous and healthy body.We need not just day care centers so
mothers can work, nor just preschools. Rather, we must respond

as a nation to the changes that we as individuals are living,

changes in our views of family roles and in the needs of our
families with children. Our lives are changing more rapidly than

our institutions. We must develop a network of voluntary sup-
plementary child care, flexible enough to be part of family life,
able to promote the full development of our children, and readily
available to all families with children. We must commit our heads,

our hearts, and our pocketbooks to this task.

Forum 17 believes that the following points should be carefully
considered in planning developmental child care services.(30)

Although the location of child care is not a crucial factor, different
settings can influence how well a particular service fits the needs
of a family. For example, a center for children of two to six years
adjacent to a factory may be useful in some circumstances. But
problems will arise if the mother of a three-year-old also has an

infant or a school-age child who will need some other care ; or if
the mother changes jobs and the child is no longer eligible for that

center; or if difficult public transportation must be used. For a
mother who works short hours, the family day care home run by a
neighbor or a home-visiting service operating out of a child care
center may be mast useful. Families which must move frequently
migrant and seasonal workers, military personnel, and so

onfaca additional problems. Special settings may also be needed

or evening care for children whose parents work unusual hours;

or for short-term, crisis care in the case of death, illness, or arrest

of a parent.

It is important that facilities "feel comfortable" to the children
they serve. Ramps and other aspects of design may appreciably
improve the handicapped child's view of his importance and be-
longing in the center. For normal children, too, one goal of design

should be to foster their development; there is much room for
innovation here. Facilities also have a role in the community;
store-front, split-level modern, or whatever, a child care center
should fit its community's view of what is appropriate and im-

279 portant.
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The lack of funds for renovating and constructing facilities has
inhibited the growth of more and innovative services. If a pro-
gram must be revised to accommodate limitations of the available
settings, crucial program elements for the child or the family may
be slighted or eliminated. Every effort, therefore, must be made to
provide facilities and settings for the services which encourage
program flexibility and quality and are most appropriate to a
given set of needs.

There are not enough trained day care personnel to staff current
programs, and expanding the services will increase this shortage.
If half the four- and five-year-old children of working mothers
were served by programs following the Federal Interagency
Standards ratio of one adult to five children, over 35,000 trained
personnel would be needed to staff those programs alone.

Recent attempts to define the skills needed by these workers have
stressed general human abilities and sympathies, and specific
training in child development, family relations, and community
involvement. The need for persons with a variety of expertise
suggests that active cooperation between educational institutions,
local businesses, and individuals in the community can be very
profitable. Academic training is b.-, no means necessary for all
persons who work with young children, but experience and
training are essential for directors and head teachers if children
are to receive quality care. In-service training of local persons has
proven a valuable procedure for many day care programs, serving
the joint purpose of producing excellent staff who know the life
situation of the children and of using resources efficiently. Local
colleges often help with planning and running the training pro-
grams and provide academic credit for those interested and able to
develop careers in the field. Such career ladders are an important
part of training programs. New roles are also needed for workers,
both in terms of the duties they perform and the persons who fill
them. Some programs are now being developed for personnel to
sdminister basic health services and other program elements.
Teenagers and older citizens, both male and female, can also work
in programs to the benefit of both themselves and the children.

In the end, the content of a child care program is most important
to the development of the child. Children need to learn social and
intellectual attitudes and skills that will enable them to cope
successfully with society and meet their own individual needs. A
good program, then, must attend to all areas of growth: social,
physic:4, emotional, hAellectual, and spiritual. How these elements
are combined in the program will depend heavily on such factors
as the type of service and ihe other developmental resources of the
community. Several points nand out, however, as especially im-
portant.

A good program must focus on the development of warm, trusting,
and mutually respectful social relationships with adults and other
children. Such relationships form the basis not only for the social
and personal development of the child, but also for his future
ability to learn from others.

The program must help develop self-identity so that each child
views himself and his background as worthy of respect and
dignity. A child's image of himself as a member of a racial, cul-
tural, linguistic, religious, or economic group is basic to a strong
self-concept. Cultural relevance, therefore, is not a separate po-

280 litical issue but an integral part of human development. Supple-
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mentary child care must not alienate a child from his family and
his peers. Those in charge of programs must be knowledgeable of
and sensitive to the values and patterns of life in the children's
homes. To help correct past inadequacies and injustices and move
toward a truly human heritage for future generations, children
must also learn about our diverse cultures and their contributions
to modern .!..merica.

Provisions must be made to ensure nutrition and health care that
focus on promotion of optimal health and prevention of disease, as
well as the identification, evaluation, and treatment of existing
health problems. Integration of health services with other child
care services is essential.

Attention raust be given to the full development of each child,
taking into account his or her individual ability, personality, im-
agination, and independence, and resisting the degradation caused
by racist, sexist, economic, cultural, and other stereotypes.

A good program should utilize the knowledge and resources of
those trained in, and familiar with, child development to foster the
maximum potential of each child as well as to utilize their
knowledge for selection and use of equipment, space, and methods
to achieve the desired goals in a comprehensive child car.: pro-
gram.

The inclusion of parents in thc affairs of the program is a vital
element in the value of the program.(31) It is important that
families maintain the feeling of responsibility for, and involve-
ment with, their children. Parental participation can be at several
levels, depending on the particular family's skills and available
time. The aim is mutually beneficial communication between the
program and the parents. Parental control of fundamental aspects
of the program is also important ; this is one reason informal and
private arrangements are preferred by many parents.

In institutionalized group care facilities, especially when sup-
ported by public funds, legal issues may become complicated, but
they nevertheless remain secondary to the principle that child care
centers, like governments, are instituted to serve the people. The
power of control, therefore, should ultimately rest with those af-
fected by the programs. Children, whose lives are the most af-
fected, cannot vote for either policy-making bodies or public of-
ficials, but they must not be forgotten. One concern of day care as
an institution should be to act as a voice for children.

The licensirg of out-of-home care for children can serve the dual
purposes of protecting children and their families from inadequate
care and of helping agencies and individuals improve their pro-
grams through providing, promoting, or coordinating training for
staff in administration, program planning, and daily interaction
and understanding of children. Unfortunately, many licensing
authorities do not live up to these possibilities because regulations
are inappropriate or because their own,training and funding are
inadequate. In some cases, the complexity of local, state, and other
requirements impedes the establishment and expansion of pro-
gmms, both good and bad. Too often, regulations focns on physical
facilities and on superficial differences in services, such as
"nursery schools" versus "day care centers," and ignore crucial
areas such as the inclusion of specific program elements. The
creation of licensing agencif., the resources and power to
take strong action against h.rrmful programs and equally strong
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action for better care is one of the most important challenges in
working for a flexible network of quality child care services.

The need for coordination in the delivery of services arises in
every discussion of day care needs. We see the goals as coordi-
nation and consolidation at upper levels, with coordination, di-
versity, and flexibility at local levels.

Although the Federal government is making efforts at coordi-
nated planning through such actions as the Community Coordi-
nated Child Care Program (4-C), designed by the Federal Panel
on Early Childhood, it is currently operating over 60 different
funding programs for child care or child development. Among
these, there are at least seven separate programs with funds for
operating expenses, nine personnel training programs, seven re-
search programs, four food programs, and three loan programs,
Only a few of these, howev^r, are aimed directly at child devel-
opment ; most were set up other purposes and day care or child
development is only ancillar, . Funding, moreover, is grossly in-
adequate, and state and local support is, with rare exceptions,
minimal or non-existent.

As a result of such overlap, child care centers funded by different
sources could compete for the same children. In other cases, pro-
posed and needed centers cannot get funded. Lack of coordination
may mean frequent placement changes for children. And, ironi-
cally, the complexity of sources can result in sorely needed funds
remaining unknown and unused.

One solution to this set of problems would be to establish a Fed-
eral mechanism for consolidation, and local structures for coor-
dination and diversity.

At the Federal level, consolidation of administrative responsibility
for children's programs is urgently needed. The present admin-
istration has taken a significant step in establishing the Office of
Child Development (OCD) and assigning to it responsibility for
day care services. However, the responsibilities have not yet been
designated for all programs concerned with early childhood de-
velopment. Thus, Head Start and other programs could remain
within OCD, while day care services delivered as part of the
Family Assistance Plan could operate quite separately. This ar-
rangement would violate both the ethical and scientific arguments
against segregating children on the basis of financial need. Fur-
thermore, health, educational, psychological, and social services
are all part of the many-faceted approach which early childhood
programs should include. Developmental day care services should
be consolidated in one arm of the Federal Government, charged
with general responsibility for all aspects of child development.
Child development programs should focus on the child, not on his
parents' status or on a bureaucratic division.

At the state and local level, maximum flexibility is needed and is
compatible with a democratic form of government. To provide for
diversity of programming and sponsorships which can best meet
the needs of each community, parent, and child, a mechanism,
should be established to coordinate the several branches of gov-
ernment involved in the provision of day care services; non-public
agencies, involved either directly or indirectly; and a substantial
number of parents. Such a coordinative arrangement would serve
to share knowledge of funding sources, to process information on

282 the establishment and operation of programs, and to centralize
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such resources as training and purchasing. A community-wide
planning process would determine the priorities of need and
funding which would ensure both the continuity of services and
the generation of new programs.

The need for supplementary child care services is so great that
only by cooperation of all parties can it be met, Estimates of the
cost for the immediate unmet needs are on the order of two to
four billion dollars a year. Only the Federal Government can
riv,bilize such funds on a coordinated basis; but other sources,
public and private, will also be vitally needed for the foreseeable
future. Industry, business, and the university can be especially
helpful by contributing expertise in organization, accounting,
training, and other areas to local and state planning groups.
They may also play a special role by supplying starting funds and
some operating expenses to community child care services in
return for a guaranteed number of places for the children
of their employees.

We recommend that a diverse natianal network of comprehensive
developmental child care services be established to accommodate
approximately 5.6 million children by 1980 through consolidated
Federal eff orts via legislatiori ard funding, as well as through
coordinated planning and operation involving state, local, and
private eff orts.

The network's ultimate goal is to make high quality care available
to all families who seek it and all children who need it. By 1980 it
should be prepared to accommodate approximately 5.6 million of
the estimated 57 million children potentially requiring develop.
mental day care services, at a yearly cost of approximately $10
billion. Immediate efforts should be made to accommodate at least
500,000 children in each age group (infants, preschool, and
school-age). These efforts will require $2 to $2.5 billion of Federal
money per year, assuming that this amount can be matched from
non-federal sources, local, state, and private.

Such a network must be comprehensive in set ices, including at
least educational, psychological, health, nutritional, and social
services; and the services must suoport family life by ensuring
parent participation and involvement as well as including a
cooperative parent education program.

The network must offer a variety of services including, where
appropriate, group day care, family care, and home care, as well
as evening and emergency care. Services must cover all age groups
from infants through elementary school age.

Local coordination of child care services through a Neighborhood
Family and Child Center should be strongly considered whenever
appropriate. The Center would :

Offer all the comprehensive and supplementary services outlihed
above.

Serve as an outlet for other programs and services and as a
meeting place for parent and youth groups so that it may help
create a community without alienation and separation.

Enabling comprehensive Federal legislation must not only provide
funds adequate for operating programs (up to 100 percent where
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Establish child care services independently of public welfare,
ensuring integration of services to all ethnic and socioeconomic
groups

Include funds for planning, support services, training and tech-
nical assistance ; facility construction and renovation ; coordina-
tion of programs at Federal, state, and local levels; research and
development; and evaluation and monitoring

Ensure pro.gram continuity through long-term grants and con-
tracts.

The need for private capital in efforts to develop the system is
recognized. This Forum approves this involvement only if quality
is maintained in all areas affecting the child and/or his family.The
use of private funds should be encouraged by: legislation to pro-
vide low-cost loans for facility construction and renovation ; tax
incentives to the private sector to develop quality child care
services; and alteration of tax schedules to provide tax relief to
families who have children in developmental care.

While working toward the above goal, first priority for spaces
should go to children and families in greatest need, whether the
need be economic, physical, emotional, or social. One hundred
percent funding should be made available for those who cannot
afford quality child care; a sliding scale should also be available to
those above the poverty level who are unable to bear full cost of
the same developmental opportunities as those given children who
must be fully subsidized by public funding.

Coordination of services should be ensured through consolidation
of all Federal activities relating to child development in the Office
of Child Development, and by coordination and planning by state
and local bodies. When a state's efforts are unable to meet the
needs of its children, direct Federal funding to local projects
should be required.

To hasten the achievement of this network, all construction of
housing, busines% industry, and service facilities (such as hos-
pitals) which receive Federal funds should be required to provide
developmental child care services, either by including such serv-
ices in the construction or ensuring permanent funds for partic-
ipation in existing or planned facilities.

All child care centers and services should abide by local, state, and
Federal laws that apply to non-discrimination in programming,
housing, and construction of new buildings. Day care centers
should make every effort to support businesses that have non-
discriminatory practices.

We recommend that the quality of child care services in America
be ensured through innovative and comprehensive training of
child care personnel in adequate numbers; parent and community
control of services; and supportive monitoring of services and
programs with enforcement of appropriate standar*.

To ensure adequate Personnel:

The Federal government should fund and coordinate a combined
effort by all levels of government, educational institution% the
private sector, and existing child care organizations to train at
least 50,000 additional child care workers annually over the next
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Education should be provided for training staff, professionals,
preprofessionals, and volunteer staff who work directly with
children ; administrative and ancillary staff of child care pro-
grams; and parents.

Special tra.aing for parenthood should be instituted in all public
school systems, starting before junior high school. It should pro-
vide direct experience in child care centers and should include
both male and female students.

Joint efforts by educational institutions and existing child care
services should be directed at creating new types of child care
workers for child care settings. These new positions could be in
areas such as health, child development, education, evaluation, and
t.3mmunit7 services.

Educational institutions should ensure transferability of training
credits in child care; issue certificates of training which are .1a-
tionally recognized; and establish a consistent system of academic
credit for direct work experience.

Child care institutions should allow paid periods for continuing
training and career development Funding for this policy should
be required in all Federal grants for child care service operations.

To ensure that the system is responsive th demands for quality
care:

Parents of enrolled children must control the program at least by
having the power to hire and fire the director and by being con-
sulted on other positions.

Parent and local communities must also control local distribution
of funds and community planning and coordination.

To ensure the continuing quality of child care ;

Standards for service facilities and program elements must apply
to all child care services, regardless of funding or auspices.

Standards must be appropriate to the cultural and geographic
areas, the types of care, anti the available resources.

Parents and other community members must play a role in the
flexible administration of standards, licensing, and monitoring.

Licensing should allow for some provisional status while the
service is being built up, to enable programs to receive full
funding.

Federal and/or state governments should provide funds for
training monitoring personnel. These personnel must be numerous
enough both to observe the services in their area and to work for
their improvement.

We recommend a national campaign, coordinated and funded bp a
Federal task force, to broaden public understanding of child care
needs and services.

The campaign should be directed by a task force of citizens rep-
resenting the breadth of economic and cultural groups in America
who are concerned with the issues of developmental child care
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Using Federal monies, the task force should contract with several
private, non-profit organizations (such as the Day Care and
Child Development Council of America, the Black Child
Development Institute, the Child Welfare League of America, and
the National Association for the Education of Young Children) to
prepare and disseminate to the general public and specific insti-
tutions information concerning the difficulties, values, needs, costs,
and technicalities of child care services. Consumer education for
informed selection of child care services should be a major element
of the campaign. The campaign should use all forms of media.

The task force should prepare and make public an annual report
evaluating its activities and contracts. A cumulative report should
be presented to the 1980 White House Conference on Children.

The task force should operate through the Office of Child Devel-
opment and should feed back to that office any information it
receives concerning the public's need for developmental child care
services.

The Federal government should additionally contribute to public
awareness by providing child care facilities at all Federally
sponsored conferences and conventions, including the 1980 White
House Conference on Children.

The task force should encourage business and industry to make it
easier to be both an empliyee and a good parent. For example, job
hours should be flexible wherever possible, and more part-time
;obs, for both male and female, should be made available with
prestige and security equal to full-time jobs.

Resolutions by We hereby change the title of Forum 17 from "Developmental Day
Forum 17 Delegates Care Services for Children" to "Developmental Child Care Serv-

ices." (The title of Forum 17 was changed by unanimous vote in
order to stress that the needs of children and families with which
we are concerned are noL restricted to daytime hours, and that
child care must always be developmental, not simply custodial. The
content of the paper should make it clear that we are not dis-
cussing "child care services" in the sense of adoption, foster
homes, or institutional care.)

We, the Developmental Child Care Forum of the 1970 White
House Conference on Children, find the Federal Child Care
Corporation Act, S. 4101, inadequate and urge its defeat.

S. 4101 (Senator Long's Bill) does not address the basic problem
of providing operating funch.. Nor does it provide an acceptable
delivery system which must place the decision-making authority at
the local level and given parents a decisive role in the policy
direction of those programs in which their children participate.
As a matter of principle, we do not believe that program stand-
ar& should ever be written into law. S. 4101 would not only fix
standards in law, but would provide for such m:nimal standards
that it would allow the widespread public funding of custodial
programs which we vigorously oppose.

Society has the ultimate responsibility for the well-being and
optimum development of all children. The implementation of this
responsibility requires that child development services such as day
care, Head Start, and after-school programs, be available in all the
variety of forms to meet the needs of all children whose parents or
guardians request, or whose circumsteuces require, such services.
In further implementation of this concept, we propose that all

286 child development services be compNtely separated from public
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assistance programs. They must not be developed to lessen public
assistance roles but rather as a basic right.

We applaud the President's stated commitment to the healthy
development of young children. We believe that the creation of the
Office of Child Development has been an important first step in
fulfilling this commitment but further steps have not been evident.

We strongly recommend that the administration now act to pro-
vide the necessary resources to implement this commitment. The
Office of Child Development must be enabled to meet its appro-
priate responsibilities, including action on the recommendations of
the White House Conference.

We support the plan for a children's lobby presented by I, Sug-
arman, as amended.

We support the recommendations of the Spanish-speaking,
Spanish-surname ..aucus, espechilly those most relevant to Foruai
17 and as amended by it ; to wit:

To ensure that the specific
concerns of the Spanish-
speaking children of the nation
not be neglected and that the
issues pertinent to groups such
as Spanish-speaking American
Indians and Black Americans
not be diffused, the Spanish-
speaking Caucus makes the
following recommendations.

Multilingual, multicultural
education nlust be provided in
the schools, on radio, and
television, wherever five percent
of the child population is of
more than one culture.

Among the most disadvantaged
children in the United States
are the children a Spanish-
speal *ng and Spanish-surname
migrant workers. The highest
priorities must be placed on
immediate implementation of
an extensive and comprehensive
program to deal with the health,
education, welfare, and labor
problems faced by these
children and their parents.

The child care and child
development programs must be
controlled at the community
and neighborhood level by the
parents of the children aerved
so as to ensure the child an

?,87 environment akin to his cultural

Para asegurar que los intereses
de los nifios de habla-Hispana
de la nación no seen despreciados
y que los puntos importantes a
este grupo i o seen olvidados el
caucus de pe rsonas de habla
Espanola y nombres
Hispanos sugiere las siguientes
recomendaciones.

El sistema educacional del pais,
asi como las radio difusoras,
television y todo medio de
comunicaci6n tiene que levar a
cabo programas multilinguales
multiculturales dondequiera
que el 5% de la poblaci6n de

rspresenta mas de una
cultura.

Entre los nifios de mayores
necesidades basicas de los
Estados Unidos se encuentran
los niiios de habla y tradicidn
Hispana, que son hijos de
trabajadores de labor en
agricultura (migratorio y
temporal). Debe prestarse altas
prioridades a un programa
extenso y comprehensivo de
ayudar a resolver los problemas
de salud, educaci6n, asistencia
social, y trabajo que enfrentan
estos niños y sus familias.

La dirección de todo programa
sea pars el desarrollo del nino
o cuidar el nifiotiene que
estar en las manos de los padres
de los nirios en el programa. De
este modo los padres de familia
como representantes de la
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and ethnic heritage. Servicea
must be divorced from welfare
agencies and must not be used
to force or entice mothers to
work if they prefer to care for
their own children.

comunidad y los barrios
mantiener A control y aseguran
que el a=-.nierite del programa
refleja y .speta ls. culture, el
idioma y costumbres del
nifio. Ser, [dos tendran que ser
separadoP de agencies de
Bienestar Pdblico y asegurar
que madr--3 que prefieren cuidar
sus hijor io serail obligadas de
trabajar

Through parliamentary error, the statern- on child care by the
Black Caucus was not brought to the floor a vote by the dele-
gates. It read :

We strongly urge that Federal funding:-., .-ailable for day care
centers for all children. Such programs ild be planned and
directed by the people of the communit no use them and that
this funding not be through state or loz.. I welfare agencies. All
efforts to commercialize day care centeL-_ should be resisted.

The Forum members support the thrust of this statement.

The statements by the Women's Caucus, and other groups and
Forums, supporting universally available developmental child care
are also appreciated. The full ter ts of these statements were not
available for detailed consideration by the Forum members at
their final meeting.

Forum 17 supported the convening of a plenary session to deal
with the following conflicts on a conference-wide basis : direct
delegate input to the Conference; racism; and neglect of chairmen
and vice chairmen in the initial planning of the Conferencl.

The Forum panel also feels strongly that there has been no con-
vincing commitment of Conference officials or the Federal ad-
ministration to sincerely act to implement the recommendations of
the Conference. We urge the Forum chairmen, vice chairmen, and
representatives of the conference caucuses to remain an inde-
pendent, self-constituted body to continue to report to the dele-
gates of the White House Conference and to the public on the
efforts or lack of efforts taken at the national level to implement
the Forum's recommendations.
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(S eiec te d Exc erpts )

Report of Forum 23
Alternatives to Delinquency, Abus e and Negl ect

Day Care Centers We recommend that proper day care centers be established
throughout the country for all children who need them. We also
suggest that older children and stable senior citizens, who perhaps
now occupy other institutions, be trained to act as paraprofes-
sionals to assist in these centers.

Page 383
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT TO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Report of Foram 24
The Child Advocate

Children's Righth The Doclaration of Independence states:

The Case for a System
of Child Advocacy

We hold these truths to be self-evident: that an men are created
equal; that they are endowed by their Creator with certain ina-
lienable rights ; that a nong these are life, liberty and the pursuit
of happiness.

This Forum asserts its complete accord with this proposition and
its belief that such rights inure to all persons, including children.
Other basic rights and needs are unique to children including
parental care, a secure home, proper nutrition, mental and phys-
itml health, moral guidance, reasonable limits on conduct, and
educatk,n and training commensurate with natural talents and
ability. Government should be responsive to these legitimate and
particular needs. Equally important, children should be helped to
recognize and assume responsibilities commensurate with their
age and maturity.

A substantial segment 0 children existh whose basic needs are
only partially met or totally ignored; and the effect of such neglect
is obvious. Unemployment among school dropouts is nearly four
times that of others in the employment market. The spiraling
increase in delinquency and youth crime is documented in the
tabloids daily. Children from poor and lower income families,
especially minority groups in ghetto areas and children of mi-
gratory workers, seldom achieve full potential because of cultural
and environrnenthl handicaps. Children with mental and physical
disabilities also fall short of their full potential because of inad-
equate, or lack of, health services. Permissiveness and affluence
have produced a significant force of dissident youth whose conduct
ranges from harmless idleness to gross drug abuse and violent
disruption.

While many factors contribute to the plight of such children and
youth, cert: :nly one significant cause is the absence of a system
responsible for securing the basic righth guaranteed them under
our Constitution. These children need an advocath.

Some child advocacy now exists such as representation by lawyers
in juvenile and family coart proceedings and in some other legal,
or quasi-legal, areas; the services of a school social worker or
counselor ; and the protective services of a child welfare worker to
an abused or neglected child. Some organizations broadly repre-
sent child interesth by fosterina improved child care programs,
increased health service, better schools, and needed protective
legislation, and some by instituting legal class actions to improve
the lot of whole segments of children.

While these services for children are both useful and necessary,
they do not meet the day-to-day wants of the individual child in
his own environment, nor are they designed to do so. Both public
and private agencies whose charge is to furnish health, education,
and welfare serices to children, often stray from their purpose or
fall far short of heir goals.

The notorious inadequacy of services to children is due to more
than a shortage of professional staff. Child-serving agencies in the
private domain perform at less than optimal effectiveness because
of several biases which have emerged in their development.

S89 First, agencies emphasize program descriptions more than im-
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plementation and evaluation. The search for statue, prestige, and
empire-building by following the latest fad or catchword in pro-
fessional circles leads to many "paper programs." Secondly,
agencies tend to be dominated by one particular profession or
guild whose concerns are less child-oriented than territorially
dominated. Too many programs are written to expand a guild's
territory rather than to give relevant and needed services.
Thirdly, agencies use their expertise in diagnosis and classification
of children as a means of excluding children from services. Rigid
definitions of who can be treated often exclude children who need
the service the most or send them on endless rounds of diagnosis
in lieu of giving help.

Agencies in the public d ornain suffer from their own brand of
"governmental ills." B, reaucratic and inflexible sets of eligibility
requirements both alienate many clients and exclude them on the
basis of arbitrary funding or logistical concerns. The needs of
those unrecognized by specific legislation, those who fall between
the cracks, must wait until a suitable category is created.

Common to almost all agencies is a Lack of accountability to those
they serve. The philosophy of the "white man's burden" or a sort
of professional noblesse oblige still permeates the system. The
client is usually the last consulted concerning his own future.

Every child, because of his immaturity and legal diLabilities, re-
quires a skilk-d, experienced, and dedicated advocate whenever he
is deprived of a home, schooling, medical care, property rights,
entitlements or benefits. This Forum believes independent repre-
sentation for children, a system of child advocacy, is urgently
needed and should be immediately created.

Goals and Objectives of The broad goals of a system of child advocacy include:
the Child Advocate
System Ensuring that each child is reared in an environment which se-

cures his fundamental rights and allows the development of his
fullest potential

Structure

390

Strengthening the family by bringing together the community's
helping services, public and private, secular and religious, with a
united attack on areas of special concern

Improving and strengthening established child and family care
agencies and extending these services into the community

Providing basic services where they do not exist until a permanent
agency can be brought in or created

Working for legislative, judicial, and administrative change to
permanently improve the lot of children.

In considering how an advocacy system might be implemented, the
Forum discussed existing government departments, agencies, and
bureaus to consider the advantages and disadvantages of their
different plans and structures. Forum delegates and consultants,
Presently or previously employed in such agencies at a national
level, offered extensive comment and advice on the subject. The
overriding recommendation of nearly every Forum participant
was to describe a structure which would preserve the integrity
and independence of the advocacy system and create a highly
visible and accessible child advocate to work directly with children
and families.
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The plan adopted almost unanimously by the Forum delegates
recommends that a cabinet-level Department of Children and
Youth be created, and that its Secretary establish an Office of
Child Advocacy, directly responsible to the Secretary.

The Office of Child Advocacy will receive funds from Congress to
implement the advocacy system. To implement the program and
review its subsequent performance, the Secretary will establish a
National Advisory Council on Child Advocacy containing repre-
sentation from youth and from all minority groups and income
levels, together with representatives of child-serving institutions.
However, the majority of council members should be from non-
agency groups. The National Advisory Council will identify the
broad needs to be met by, and the priorities to be assigned to an
advocacy program. The Council can then establish standards and
guidelines for state, community, and neighborhood programs of
child advocacy.

Without requirement of state or local contributions, funds will be
dislrirsed to states which develop comprehensive plans in keeping
with the National Council's guidelines and priorities and which
ensure a statewide system of child advocacy. If a state fails to
submit an acceptable plan, direct grants, not subject to veto by
state or local officials, could be made to local Advocacy Boards
submitting acceptable child advocacy plans.

To qualify for funding, each state will establish a State Adiisory
Council on Child Advocacy to formulate its comprehensive plan.
Similar in composition to the National Advisory Council, the S,Ate
Council will include representatives from all minority groups and
income levels, from youth, and from child-serving institutions.
The State Council will disburse funds to opera:e local advaca
programs, ensuring through direct evaluation that local prggrams
function within the National Council guidelines and priorities; the
State Council will work with the National Council and local boards
in such areas as program formulation or infcrrnation gathering.

On the local level a community or neighborhood Child Advocacy
Board will implement and operate the advocacy program with
funds alloted to it. Composea of a representative cross-section of
the area and its child-serving institutions (selected according to
the standards developed by the National Advisory Council), the
Board will employ a paid Child Advocate(s) and such additional
staff as it needs and funds permit. Through frequent meetings of
its members and the Advocate, its most important role will be to
identify the area's most pressing needs, to assess the services
available in the area, and to marshal the cooperation and influence
of its members and others to respond to these needs. To assure
fulfillment of this role, the Board must be autonomous within the
broad National Advisory Council's guidelines.

The Child Advocate, as we conceive him, differs from any existing
person or service. He is exclusively committed to the interest and
welfare of children, and in doing so is also an advocate for im-
proving the services of child-serving agencies. He not only is an
advocate for individual children who seek his help or come to his
attention, but he also has the duty to seek out those unable to ask
for help.

It is the Advocate's responsibility to know the functions of all
391 major agencies and to frequently evaluate the ways in which they
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serve children; to work for improvement and to expose those
areas where they are inadequate or ineffective (such as lack of
protective services, dilatory or unrealistic adoptive procedures, or
poor foster home care).

It should be stressed, the Advocate does not duplicate or supplant
existing services. For example, he is not a lawyer to displace the
public defender, court-appointed counsel, or the parent-selected
attorney in juvenile court matters. Yet he may perform or secure
such service where it is non-existent or ineffective, lie does not
invade the province of the legal aid or legal services attorney in
legal repr .entation of a child or family in public or private liti-
gation. :1-1- 'lay, however, provide or arrange for mich service
where it do. s not exist. He does not institute class litigation on
behalf of children and families if legal services are available fru
this purpose, except where such service is unresponsive to his
client's needs.

He does not assume the role of the teacher, school counselor,
principal, or other school official in prescribing school programs or
curricula. When the child fails to learn or when he is suspended or
expelled, the Advocate may, in cooperation with a parent, nego-
tiate with the school or take other appropriate action on behalf of
his client, the child.

He does not encroach upon the domain of the physician, other
health specialists, or child guidance counseling services, but he
ensures that these services are provided to the child.

He does not interfere in legitimate parent-child relations, but he
may secure help for the family and child. Where persistent abuse
or neglect occur& he may obtain protective services or refer the
case for court intervention.

He does not try to replace or duplicate the efforts of public or
private child care agencies, although he will negotiate with the
agency on behalf of an individual child who cannel, obtain needed
help. Through his local board, he may advocate 1.thangt s in the
nature and extent of care, or modification of rules and procedures
which deny the child needed services.

He does not impede the lawful functions of the police in their
dealings with child and family problems, but he will intercede
with the police on behef of individual children, to prevent un-
necessary detention or to avoid court referral where possible. To
foster better police-child-family relations and to preserve human
dignity and promote respect for law, he will seek to improve police
juvenile services and resources available to them through rec-
ommendations to the local board.

In summary, the Child Advocate will be a spokesman for indi-
vidual children who do not have a concerned parent woao fa,zeaks
for them or who can secure needed service& He secures for :MI-
dren, individually and as a group, their basic rights and needs,
including those related to the home, school, peer group, associates,
and community institutions which in some way affect their lives.
Through the local board, the Advocate Ls concerned about im-
proNing the quality of service to children.

We conceive of the Child Advocate as a full-time, salaried indi-
vidual responsible for children in a designated geographic area.
He is foremost an empathetic ch'1,1 ,riented person; his profes-
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sional qualifications are leas important than a practical under-
standing of his community and an ability to convey to the local
board the need for bettering or creating services for children. Just
as a good parent is not professionally and technically qualified to
meet all his children's needs, but knows where and how to secure
help, so the Advocate would perform such functions. The Child
Advocate is not an authoritarian figure. Rather, he will use his
knowledge and skills to bring together the child in need and the
needed service.

When a child-serving agency is unresponsive to the Advocate's
efforts, the problem will be referred to the local Advocacy Board,
which should iss able to persuade the agency to improve its service.
If the agency does not respond or requires additional funds to act,
the Advocacy Board's responsibility will be to marshal public
opinion to bring about change. Through funds available to the
local Child Advocacy Board, temporary services may also be
purchased when needed. By demonstrating the needs for locally
unavailable assistanse, as well as the benefits to the community,
the Board may create a demand which will iesult in the estab-
lishment and funding of additional service.

Should class litigation, actions for declaratory judgments, or
similar suits be necessary to reform existing agency practices, the
Board will have both funds and authority to bring such action.

Finally, through a network of child advocacy, any local delislen-
des or abuses of Federally funded child care programs will be
reported so that such problems can be corrected at the Federal
level.

Specific Areas of Because day-to-day advocacy for chilciren :,hoold come from the
Advocacy parents, one of the advocacy program's :;,:emost concerns will be
Thc Family to strengthen and preserve the family by dealing with the many

institutions and multiple community problems relative to them.
These include housing, environment (eradication of slum and
ghetto conditions), Improved child and family law (such as di-
vorce, custody, children's laws on neglect, delinquency, and em-
ployment), child protective services, medical and dental care,
mental health and counseling programs for families (marriage
counze:aig, child guidance clinics), special servkes for the men

and physically disabled, religious organizations and extension
c.S. !telr services to children, and better use of existing private
institutions (boy and girl scouts, and private, charitable, and
child-family agencies).

For those parents who cannot fully provide for their children or
who do not know where or how to obtain needed services, the
Child Advocate will be a source a help and support. For example,
a child with serious learning or behavior problems may be men-
tally or physically handicapped. When parents cannot sesure a
satisfactory diagnosis or proper treatment, the Advocate will help
them obtain an evaluation of the child's needs and see that these
are met.

When the family endangers tho shild, as by willful neglect or
abuse; where the family, for ...ilatever reason (unemplo3rment,
illness, desertion, or separation), fail s. to provide proper care; and
where existing community agencies do not intervene effectivetr,
the Advocate should represent the child. The Advocate should not,

393 however, interfere with acceptable parental prerogatives or dis-
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cipline nor will he undermine the child's responsibilities towardshis family.

The school is second only to the parents in influencing a child's
character and personality, in preparing him to live in and with hisenvironment, and in determining what kind of an adolescent and
adult he will become. Parents and community increasingly look tothe school, particularly primary and elementary schools, as amajor child-rearing and socializing agent. However, the school
system fails some children because it ignores the child's home and
out-of-school environment. There must be relevance between what
is taught, how the child lives, and his projected way of life. Whena system fails to accept and respond to this demand, widespread
school-child-parent conflict results.

Because of the school's vital and continued influence on the child, asignificant part of the Child Advocate's efforts will be devoted tochild-school relations. A significant number of children are ex-pelled, suspended, or otherwise excluded from school for reasonsranging from truancy, misconduct, ahild-teacher conflict, violationof rules, to poor peer-group
relationships. One child may fail inschool because of an unrecognized physical or mental handicap.

Another may lag behind because he lacks basic skills in readingand expression. A third child may be the victim of a destructive
home environment; a fourth may find no interest or relevance in
the school, curriculum, and, a fifth may be alienated by a boring orinsensitive teacher. All may manifest their anger or frustration by
improper, disruptive conduct. Generally these actions are symp-tomatic of other problems. If the parent does not or cannot obtain
reinstatement, the Child Advocate may intervene to learn the truereason for the child's difficulty and negotiate for corrective mea-sures.

Many school suspensions and expulsions are obviously justified.Where the child is patently wrong, the Child Advocate's first ef-forts should be directed to obtaining the services necessary to
modify the child's behavior and then trying to secure his admis-
sion. Obviously, mere reinstatement of such a child in no wayensures a future positive relationship between child and school.Unless the root cause is recognized and solved, the incident will
probably recur. Since the sohool often has neither the time nor
mechanism to seek out such causes, the Child Advocate will at-
tempt to learn and alleviate the source of trouble by obtaining
remedial medical care for the handicapped, special tutoring forthe academically deficient, modification in home environment, achange cf school, curriculum, or teacher, or whatever services areneeded.

Of course, more superficial child-school conflicts can arise fromdress codes and unpopular regulations and restrictions. Here theAdvocate's role will be to seek not only the reinstatement of a
suspended or expelled child, but also modification of unduly re-
strictive rules which could produce future child-school problems.

Since the Advocate's primary concern is for all children, he mustwork to help both individual children and to enso-e that the school
system is the most effective possible.

Children's attitudes toward law, law enforcement, and authority
are formed early and once solidified, usually prevail unchanged inadult life. Because the child's perception of the police, an early
sYmbol of authority, is moat important, the Advocate has a specialmission in fostering improved child-parent-police relationships.
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Especially in urban areas, the police have a far broader role than
merely keeping the peace and apprehending law violators. They
are often the community's unseen arid unsung first line of defense
in meeting a wide variety of social, physical, and emotional
problems of parents and children. It is the police who most often
are the first to reach the child or parent in crisis. It is they who
locate the lost or runaway child, who intervene on behalf of the
abused and neglected child. They are called to arbitrate disruptive
marital disputes and family quarrels, to deal with suicide and
homicide threats and other forms of physical violence which erupt
within a family, or to aid the alcoholic or mentally ill parent.

The Child Advocate will have n special need to understand and
work with the police, simle the ponce will turn to the Child Ad-
vocate to:

Refer a child or child-parent problem which cannot be handled
through existing channels

Aid the parents oa behalf of the children in a family in obtaining
specini servicc :. to relieve a known disruptive problem ; for ex-
ample, legal services for oppressive debt, medical help for alco-
holism, marriage counseling for family problems, or vocational
training for an uncle:employed family head

.Obtain shelter, care, and protective services for any abused or
neglected child when the usual child care services fail or are
non-existent.

By working directly with both police and public education re-
sources, the Advocate will also encourage employment of juvenile
officers with appropriate temperament, attitude, and training.
Equally important, the Advocate Board will strive to change those
laws and police procedures based on obsolete concepts held by both
police and the public regarding what constitutes effective child
and ju- enile police work.

Almost universally, the concept of juvenile justice is moving ju-
venile and family courts toward a program of court appointed
counsel for children who come within the court's orbit. This
change i3 more prevalent in charges of delinquency which may
result in institutional commitment, than in less serious matters of
truancy, runaways, and rejection of parental authority. In areas
of neglect and abuse, custody disputes, and non-support, legal
representation for children is still limited, and in many jurisdic-
tions non-existent.

In the juvenile justice system, the Advocacy Board has a dual
role

Whe7c legal representation of the child is not provided by parents
or the court or where the service is inadequate, the Advo-ate
should represent the child. If the Advocate is not a licens4d at-
torney, his staff should include, or his board be empowered to
engage, an attorney.

The Advocacy Board must be concerned with the ertire process by
which justice is administered to childen, from intaite and adju-
dication to disposition and aftercare. S,,Rcifically, the Board must
focus on intake procedures, quality and objectivity of social re-
ports, probation planning, the basis for institutiolial placement,
the quality and extent of treatment in institutions, duration of

395 stay, and provisions for release and aftercare.
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The Advocacy Board will seek to improve and upgrade juvenile
and family law ; press for competent, specially trained judges; and
advocate more and better trained court staff and community based
treatment facilities.

Most communities have at least some public and private child-
serving agencies such as public welfare, church developed and
supported agencies, day care centers, and health care facilities.,
The Advocacy Board should stimulate the discovery of program-
matic alternatives for improved child care and urge the creation
of more alternative "solutions" to child problems. The Advocacy
Board can also devise a system whereby the agency will be
accountable to the client or his surrogate, rather than to an ex-
ternal funding source, thus emphasizing the program rather than
its description.

On a case level, the Child Advocate can ensure that agency deci-
sions made about a child are subject to review at a local level. His
prime role can be to ensure that several alternative paths are open
to the child at each decision point within an agency, and that these
alternatives and their possib'e outcomes are known to both child
and/or surrogate and agency personnel.

Recommendations Establish immediately a high level, independent Office of Child
Advocacy with a network of local advocacy programs.

Conclusion

'7 he cost of the Child Advocacy Program will be paid from Federal
tax monies, with provision for use of other supplemental funds
without the requirement for matching funds.

States, local communities, and neighborhoods can develop their
own programs. States which do not develop comprehensive plans,
and hence do not develop state councils, would not receive Federal
funds for state programs. The Federal law should provide that
direct local or neighborhood grants for local planning can be made
where no state council is developed or the National Office of Child
Advocacy determines the state plan to be insufficient. Such direct
local or neighborhood grants will not be subject to veto by state
officials.

Local councils shall be structured to maintain effective citizen
control while providing for active participation of community
agencies and organizations concerned with thc

This Forum believes there is a distinet and urgent need for a
Department of Children and Youth and a Child Advocacy pro-
gram. If properly conceived, explained, and implemented and if
presented as helpful, rather than threatening, to existing insti-
tutions, it should be received enthusiastically.

Today the rights of a significant number of children are totally
ignored. Neglect, poor parental supervision, inadequate schools,
understaffed and insensitive systems of justice, and poor child
nutrition and health care all contribute to the filling of our mertal
and penal institutions and the swelling of relief rolls. We will aot
reduce these increasing problems until we correct the sources.

By ensuring to children in their formative years their funda-
mental rights, we can achieve the basic values of life, liberty, and

396 the pursuit of happiness.
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The advocacy program is not the sole answer, but it is one way to
reach, influelne, and protect children in a manner no institution
now does. The alert, concerned, vigorous efforts of an independent
advocate, responsive to children, can ensure that children's rights
will be safeguarded and that they will enjoy their true heritage as
free people.
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WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON CHILDREN
REPORT "PO THE PRESIDENT
(Selected Excerpts)

Results of Balloting
by the Delegates
to the 1970
White House
Conference on
Children on
Overriding Concerns
and Specific
Recommendations
Overriding Concerns

Following are the results of the December 18, 1970, balloting bythe White House Conference on Children, as certified by the
accounting firm of Alexander Grant & Company, Washington,D.C.

Votes were cast by 1,912 delegates, or 52% of those eligible.
Several Forums chose not to vote, feeling that all of the recom-mendations should be considered of equal importance.

:',Vg6,hted Ranked by No.,V
of 1st Place
Votes Only

Comprehensive family-oriented child
devclopment programs including health
services, day care and early childhood
education

The development of Programs to eliminate
the racism which cripples all children

Reordering of national priorities
beginning with a guaranteed basic family
income adequate for the needs of children

Improve nation's system of child justice
so law responds in timely, positive ways
to needs of children

A Federally financed national child health
care program which assures comprehensive carefor all children

5

1 3

2 2

1

4 11

A system of early identification of children
with special needs and which delivers prampt
and appropriate treatment 6 10
Establishment of a child advocacy agency
financed by the Federal government and other
sources with full ethnic, cultural, racial
and sexual representation

7 8
Establish immediately a Cabinet post of
children and youth to meet needs of all children 8 4
Health, welfare, education and
bilingual-bicultural growth of all
children must be given top priority 9 7

9

5

Immediate, massive funding for development of
alternative optional forms of public education :0
A change in our national way of life to
bring people back into the lives of children 11

Elimination of racism demands many
meaningful Federal programs, particularly an
adequate family income maintenance floor 12 12

*Under the weighted voting system, 1st place votes received16 points, 2nd place votes 15 points, 3rd place 14 points and so on,423
Each concern's total points determined its rank in the listing,
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Weighted Ranked by No.
Vote. of 1st Place

Votes Only

A national land use polioy must be developed
to guarantee the quality of leisure services,
social services and our nation's natural resources
for all children 13 15

Universal developmental chi/d care without
sex role stereotyping will help to eliminate
institutional, individual sexism 14 16

All bstitutions mid programs that affect
children must involve children as active
participants in the decision-making process 15 13

The Indian representatives of this Conference
will recommend that all levels embark on a
vigorous practical approach to enhance the
future of our children 16 14

Under the weighted voting system, 1st place votes receive( 16
points, 2nd place .ites 15 points, 3rd place 14 points and so m.

424 Each concern's total points determined its rank in the listirg.
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Rating No. of Votes

Provide opportunities for every child
to learn, grow, and live creatively by
reordering national priorities 1 933

Redesign education to achieve individualized,
humanized, child-centered learning. We support
proposed National Institute of Education with
this goal 2 820

Establishment of citizen community action
groups to implement the multitude of excellent
recommendations which have evolved out of this
White House Conference on Children 3 771

Reform justice system; emphasize prevention
and protection; replace large institutions
with small, homelike facilities 4 735

Rights of childrenacluding basic needs and
education, require legal and other
accountability of individuals and agencies
responsible for providing them 6 618

Establishment of a child advocacy agency
financed by the Federal government and other
sources with full ethnic, cultural, racial
and sexual representation 6 602

A Federally financed national child heoth
care program which assures comprehensive
care for all children 7 514

To enhance the self-worth of all children, and
to achilve early population stabilization, we
recommend consumer-determined, publicly
funded programs of (1) family life, sex and
population education, and (2) voluntary
family planning services and safe abortion
available to all 8 482

Resolved: The President immediately and
unequivocally express his commitment to
enforce existing legislation to end racism
and discrimination 9 481

The establishment of a Department of
Education with Cabinet status, backed by
a National Institute of ,',ducation 10 430

Establish immediately a high-level,
independent Office of Child Advocacy,
with a network of local advocacy 11 427

Department of Family and Children with
Cabinet status : state and local councils,
all adequately funded 12 406

Comprehensive developmental programs for
handicapped or potentially handicapped

425 children f:: om birth to six be mandatory 13 382
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Rating No, of Votes

The United States can and must drastically
reduce injuriesperinatal, traffic, poisoning,
burns, malnutrition, ratsand provide health
and safety education

Quality developmental child care requires
thoroughly trained personnel and parent and
community control of programs

Federal support for independent research
and dissemination of information on existing
and alternate forms of education

Establish a people-oriented, National Institute
for the Family for action, advocacy,
implementation, legislation and research

A Federally financed national child health
care program which assures comprehensive
care for all children

The right-to-lead effort be established as a
top national priority supported by special
legislation and funding commensurate with
its mitical importance

Promote expressions of identity through
physical-emotional identity learning, parent
education, and an international children's
year

It is essential for a national body to be
formed to assure the implementation of the
recommendations of the 1970 Children's
Conference

That these words be included in the Pledge
of Allegiance to the flag: ". . . stands; and
dedicate myself to the task of making it
one nation, . . ."

That cross-cultural, participating experiences
must be provided for all children so they may
understand the concepts and goals of justke
in terms of human relations ; and that
community decision-making processes and
educational experiences must provide for the
participation and knowledge necessary for a
personal, realistic commitment to the
democratic system

Establish a national task force to develop an
Office of Leisure Services at Federal and
state levels

In an effort to begin the process of improving
the quality of life for children (some of
whom we can each call by name) the

42 5 rnembern of Forum 20 (Child Development

14 364

15 337

16 316

17 299

18 293

19 271

20 270

21 259

22 196

23 152

24 120
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Rating No. of Votes

and Mass Media) are making such
r,-:ommendations as to affect and implement
many concerns regarding humane human
development and the mass media. We are
unwilling tc smest the relative
dispensibility of any one of our recom-
mendations. They are all urgent and
affordable 25 89

115
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Back-up Statements of
Major
Recommendations

Overriding Concerns

Comprehensive
Family Oriented Child
Development Programs
Including Health
Services, Day Care
and Early Childhood
Educat ion

The Development of
Program to Eliminate
the Racism Which
Cripples All Children

Reordering of
National Priorities
Beginning with a
Guaranteed Basic
Family Income Adequate
for the Needs of
Children

428
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These are back-up statements of the major recommendations
submitted by the clusters, forums and independent caucuses. The
statements are in two parts The first presents overriding concerns
identified by forum clusters and independent caucuses. The second
part covers the top recommendation of each of the forums. The
order of the statements was randomly selected and corresponds to
the order of recommendations of,. the official ballot.

We recommend that the Federal Gvornment fund comprehensive
child care programs, which will be family centered, locally con-
trolled, and universally available, with initial priority to those
whose needs are greatest. These programs should provide for
active participation of family members in the development and

. implementation of the program. These programsincluding
health, early childhood education, and social servicesshould have
sufficient variety to insure that families can select the options
most appropriate to their needs. A major educational program
should also b. ,rovided to inform the public about the elements
essential for q. .dity in child care services, about the inadequacies
of custodial care, and the nature of the importance of child care
services as a supplement, not a substitute, for the family as the
.primary agent for the child's development as a human being.

Federal funding must be available Immediately for the first year
for spaces for 500,000 children, increasing 250,000 spaces per year
until it reaches all families who seek it and all children who need
it.

Much has been written and said about racism in our country, yet
this crippling process permeates all elements of our society. Unlike
racial segregation which can be at least partially dealt with by
direct government intervention, racism is far from being uprooted
from the hearts of the American people. It is a social disease that
most of us carry. The tragedy is that we are unaware of our
subconscious feelings of superiority and inferiority.

To rid this nation of racism we must bring to the attention of our
people the gravity and scope of this disease, explaining how it is
manifested and how it is dangerously vitiating the strength of our
naticu and dividing it against itself.

We must set up the mechanism of education to assist People to
become aware of their racism and to begin to rid themselves of it,

Conquering racism is America's most challenging issue. It re-
quires immediate attention by all levels of government. It requires
serious self-examination by every American. If we continue to
ignore this problem, the nation itself is in jeopardy.

We call for a reordering of priorities at all levels of American
society so that children and families come first. At the national
level we recommend that the proportion of our gross national
product devoted to public expenditure for children and youth be
increased by at least 50 percent during the next decade, and that
the proportion of the Federal budget devoted to children be at
least doubled during that period. We recommend that an annual
income at the level necessary to meet the neeus or children be
guaranteed to every family in the Nation. Support for families
should be provided to the family as a unit without prejudice
against variant family structures and with recognition of dif-
fering cultural values and traditions. This call for a reordering of
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of Child Justice so
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Children with Special
Needs and which Delivers
Prompt and Appropriate
Treatment
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priorities is addressed to all levels of our society: government,
business, industry, mass media, communities, schools, churches.
neighborhoods and individual citizens.

In a time of soaring child neglect, abuse and delinquency, the
White Ilouse Conforence believes that concerned citizens every-
where must reappraise the entire child justice system. Deficiencies
of the system contribute to this alarming increase.

Not only do we need moie and better trained judges and staff, but
community resources must be available. We need a complete re-
structuring of child and juvenile laws; laws which emphasize notguilt or innocence, but which seek out and treat with compassion
those who come to the law's attention.

Law must be restructured to aid and guide; to humanize, notstigmatize ; Lw must strengthen and improve the quality of famiiylife.

We need a massive plan for small community-b, sed care facilities,
foster homes, group homes, and day care. When children must be
involuntarily confined, let it be only after full due process and
legal safeguards and let it be to home-like institutions staffed with
competent, concerned persons dedicated to care and not to storageand punishment.

We believe that this country is moving toward a more formalized
national health program. It seems feasible that implementation bein atages, and we urge that children be given first priority. We,
therefore, recommend that, as a first stop, a Federally financed
comprehensive child health care program be established. This
program will require a stable, permanent, Federal financing

mechanism, possible through a combination of payroll taxes andgeneral tax revenues. Reimbursement procedures, including pre-
payment, must be designed to create incentives for more rational,
organized, and efficient systems of health care delivery which
stress illness prevention and health promotion. We also believe
that this program and all Federal programs providing health careservices to children should.allocate a specific percentage of their
budgets to held finance new resources in areas of critical need.

Children cry out for help, but are seldom heard. Least able of all
are those with special net dB: the retarded; the physically and
mentally handicapped; those whose environment produces abuse,neglect and directs the child to anti-social conduct. Even the in-
tellectually gifted child has special needs: he does not fit into the
conventional mold.

We call on the communities to find new ways to identify and reach
these children. We urge the schools, the health and welfare
agencies to bettor serve these childrenby parent and community
education, by iniproved case-finding methods.

We recognize that in many communities sources of case referrals
are painfully inadequate. We know even when programs are
available, agedcies are too often unresponsive.

We urge each community to reexamine its sooial conscience, to askif it is doing all it can for these children. Let us not, for lack of
concern, allow such children to become the social and physical
misfits of tomorrow. Let each community, with generous aid from
State mid Federal funds, make available effective care for children429 with special needs.
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This Agency will be charged with the fostering, the coordination,
and the implementation of all programs related to the development
of childhood identity. To foster this development the Agency will
be especially concerned with programs which strengthen family
life in any form it occurs. These programs will involve 1) educa-
tion for parenting, which emphasizes the recognition of the
uniqueness of every child, 2) the establishment of a National
Commission to strengthen and enhance cultural pluralism, and 3)
the development of community based comprehensive resource
center for families.

We strongly recommend that the President and Congress imme-
diately establish a Department of Children and Youth at cabinet
level, responsible directly to the President of the United States.
This department, with heavy youth involvement at policy level,
would encompass all Federal agencies and institutions dealing with
children and youth ; would present and protect the needs and
rights of children and youth; and would set standards and mon-
itor all Federal, state, and local programs serving the needs of
children.

This department is needed because children have not received the
attention due them in our society under the existing fragmented
organizational structure. We concur with the President that with
one-fourth of our population under the age of 14, it is orly right
that this segment receive proper recognition.

The Concerned Kids Caucus

The future of our children and their families has -tvn bleak and
full of despair. When the richest nation on earth hi g.vernment
that, with a clear conscience, can deafen its ears verty-
filled cries of ten million poor children, then Arrs '.ias lost its
soul indeed.

We who represent the Spanish-speaking-Spanish-surnamed mi-
nority groups are adamently united in that those injustices forced
on us will be exposed and rectified.

We will unite our resources to change an administration that can
light a Christmas tree on the White House lawn on the same day
that a manpower development bill (5.3867) is vetoed, thus putting
out the Christmas lights of hope for ten million poor children.

Merry Christmas White House in the Name of Our Children.

Spanish-Speaking, Spanish-Surname Caucus

Education has long been locked into a monolithic structure that
has frustrated most fundamental efforts for change. We need to
develop a wide range of new options and new pragrams within
and parallel to the present system of public education. We need
fundsmassive fundsto develop and implement a variety of
alternatives, but there are many alternatives that require little or'
no additional funds. Legislative cremptions from regulat!on and
the imagination to free ourselves from the binding constraints of
unexamined tradit:,,r, can in themselves be combined to produce
significant changes,

We seek the right to be wrong, to make mistakes in our quest for
better education. Such experimental tr.ograms must be optional
not required. Experimental programs should be evaluated and

430 held to the same criteria of evaluation as existing programs.



A Change in Our
National Way of Life
to Bring People
Back Into the Lives
of Children

Elimination of
Racism Demands Many
Meaningful Federal
Programs, Particularly
an Adequate Family
Income Maintenance
Floor

A National Land Use
Policy Must Be
Developed To Guarantee
The Quality of Leisure
Services, Social Services
and Our Nntion's
Natural Resources for
All Children
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Evidence should be applied equally in seeking change or seeking
not to change. Provision must be made to protect the interests of
everyone concerned and to guarantee that the development of al-
ternatives not be an unwitting support of bigotry or segregation.

We must change our national way of life so that children are no
longer isolated from the rest of society. We cull upon all our
institutionspublic and privateto initiate and expand programs
that will bring adults back into the lives of children and children
back into the lives of adults. This means the reinvolvement of
children of all ages with parents and other adults in common
activities and responsibilities. It means parent-child centers as
opposed to child development centers. It means breaking down the
wall between schml and community. It means new flexibility for
schools, business and industries so that children and adults can
spend time together and become acquainted with often other's
worlds at work and tit play. It means family-directed community
planning, services and recreation programs. It means the rei n-
volvement of children and adults in each other's lives.

Racism, individual, institutional, and collective, that permeates
American society has resulted in psychological and physical
damage to its childrenBlack, brown, red, yellow, and white.

This racism has created an environment which hinders the
learning capacity of all children, even those with special family
resources.

Similarly, this racism has made it impossible for children to ob-
tain the health services vital to their survival, growth, and de-
velopment.

Removal of external handicaps to the family and support of in-
ternal strengths through Federally sponsored and financed pro-
grams acceptable to and designed by these families is of the
highest priori4v.

Programs that deal with discrimination in employment and lack of
access to financial resources should take priority over currently
popularized programs.

The greatest injustice to children can be found in the failure to
provide wholesome physical environments and services.

A positive vote for this resolution by White House Conference on
Children delegates is vital to all children.

Black Caucus

A national land use policy must encompass the Soaiaf as well as
the Physical environment of children. A national land use
policy must address itself to cities as well as to open spaces. A
national land use policy must assure space set aside for recreation
und leisive activities, for adequate housing, for public transpor-
tation systems, for sidewalks and bicycle paths, for learning sta-
tions (such museums, libraries), and must address itself to
pollution of air and water as well as to noise pollution.
The quality of life for a child is affected by the quality of the
physical and social environment which must provide him or her
with a broad variety of educational and leisure experiences.

189



Universal Developmental
Child Care Without
Sex Role Stereotyping
Will Help to Eliminate
Institutional,
Individual Sexism

All Institution; and
Programs That Affect
Children Must Involve
Children as Active
Participants in
the Decision-making
Process

The Indian
Representatives of
this Conference
Will Recommend That
All Levels Embark on
a Vigorous Practical
Approach to Enhance
the Future of our
Children
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We demand:

A commitment to a network of quality child care developmental
services for all children whose families seek them ;

complete separation of all child welfare devele,Anent services from
Aic assistance programs;

condemnation of sexismthe belief that women and men must
play separate sex-linked roles with women in a subordinated po-
sition ;

censure of the White House Conference itself for demonstrating
sexism through the domination of decision-making processes by
men and execution of details by women ;

flexible and/or shorter work week hours for women and men, to
provide wider opportunities outside the home for women and more
child care and home life for men ;

For women, as for men, for girls as for boys, anatomy should be a
part not the whole of one's identity and destiny. We urge unani-
mous adoption of this resolution.

Women's Caucus

Children are pOwerless people. Like other minority groups they
are denied the basic right to participate in the decisions that
govern their lives. Their dignity is smothered, needs go unde-
tected, fresh ideas are lost, programs are mis-directed, and their
decision-making capacities go undeveloped.

Perhaps there is no one quality more important for the developing
self than a feeling of involvement in what is taking place. The lack
of consultation and involvement is the cause of he continuing war
between children and society. When the child ,i part of some-
thing, then he becomes responsible.

If, for example, children, not just youth, had been included in the
White House Conference as both delegates and planners, we might
have come into sharper focus on their needs and at the same time
have made an affirmative statement of their worth.

American Indians are a unique peop:e within American society,
guaranteed by treaties, congressional laws and individual actions
of United States Presidents. Violations of this relationship have
been numerous because neither Congress nor the various United
Sta:.es Presidents have been active in carrying out the provisions
of these guarantees. President Nixon has declared that ceitnii:
innovations conducive to self-determination will be implenninted
by his administration.

The American Indian Caucus of the White House Conference on
Children declares that the President should follow through with
his stated INDIAN policy of self-determination for American
Indians without termination of government responsibilities with
INDIAN trihes.

The American Indian takes pride in his land and desires to protect
its physical and cultural environment f rom any outside exploita-
tion.

432 American Indian Caucus
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Specific Forum
Recommendatiol:s

Provide Opportunities
for Every Child to
Learn, Grow, and Live
Creatively by Reordering
National Priorities

Redesign Education to
Achieve Individualized,
Humanized,
Child-centered Learning.
We Support Proposed
National Institute of
Education with this Goal

Establishment of
Citizen Community
Action Groups to
Implement the Multitude
of Excellent
Recommendations Which
Have Evolved Out of this
White House Conference
on Children

67-5g2 0 - 71 - 14
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The crcItive child whom we wish to nurture is curious, wonders
and . tions; seeks new experiences; is open to the world; in-
dependent and free from social and group pressures to conform at
thc cost of individuality; willing to risk error; play with ideas and
experiment; willing to change and live with change.

Such a child is in the heart of every child but presently our schools
and communities are not providing the atmosphere and resources
for the development of such creative persons.

In response, we must foster in each community the development of
total educational programs available to every child through a more
diverse and flexible educational system, more creative approaches
to learning, a stress on early childhood education, the expansion of
cultural and creative learning centers, and the integration of
aesthetic education in ei,oy school, institution and agency which
serves children.

Forum 6

A major redesign of education is urgent. Educational technology,
defined as a logical process of learning design, can help achieve
this goal.

An overriding goal of redesign ahouid be development of an edu-
cational system responding to the needs of individual learners
through personalized evaluation, individualized learning, and the
thorough preparation of all persons involved in their education.

We specifically urge that legislation authorizing N.I.E. provide
for applied research and development efforts in educational
technology within the Institute and that educational technology be
defined in thli legislation as described in our 11 port.

A process which;

A. Identifies needs of learners, individually and collectively

B. Determines what must be done to meet thoze needs and con-
siders alternative solutions and options

C. Involves individual learner in selecting the beat way to meet his
needs

D. Designs and implements the selected strategies and tools

E. Evaluates their effectiveness

F. Revises when necessary

Forum 9

ihe White House Conference process is one of proposing and
influencing the passage of legislation that will enhance the phys-
ical and social environment of children. While acknowledging the
success of this process, it is our conclusion that no legislation,
however commendable, can be a valuable instrument of social
change unless a structu e exists that extends the legislative
process to a point that guarantees its provisions are implemented
at the lowest level of society. Existing processes are not accom-
plishing this task adequateb
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Therefore, it is urgent that procedures be created which guarantee
that our efforts here become a tangible reality to children, and
that our words become effe-tive processes.

Young Americans, striving to accept the responsibilities of citi-
zenship find few positions of responsibility open to them. It is our
sense and that of many delegates at this conference, that a new
thrust is imperative:We submit that the process described herein
is one workable answer to this need : a rrobiMng force at the
grass roots level which is composed either youth or of youth
and concerned adults that will work for CHILDRENNOW!

Contemporary history indicates that the recent impact of youth
upon our society has been one of conscience and sot er responsi-
bility.

Therefore, let it be resolved that: (A) A need e:cists for the
const-uction of a power base that will serve as a booster to the
existing concerns of our present youth and how they relate to our
ChildrenNow; and for those currently in power at the
local, state, and Federal levels to have an honest approach to
change.

(R) Delegates to this conference be made to feel the necessity to
continue the White House Conference process by committing
themselves to activities of organization, mobilization, and sensi-
tivity within their communities.

(C) That we cause to exist a body of people compos_.1 of two
members of each of the forums of this conference.

(D) At least one of these must be a youth.

(E) Geographio, economic, aria ethnic factors must be taken into
consideration for selection.

(F) That this body be completely autonomous in nature. (G) That
neither sanction, endorsement, or funding for this body be
accepted if it in any way endangers its autonomy.

We suggest five options of initiating procedures at the commanity
level:

(a) a Working rapport with the White House Conference process

(b) utilizatiou of existing youth organs.

(c) university-based urban studies coalition groups.

(d) National Community Programs, Inc.

(e) Community Self Starters.

We strongly feel that best potential for the new thrust is offera
by the Self Starter method, but this requires a moral encourage-
ment from a non-managerial existing body, and a cogent liaison
with the delegates of this Conference.

It is imperative that there be a strong interaction with existing
community organizations, responsible and effective.

These ideas apply not only in implementation of ideas to better the
child's physical and social environment, but also in developing
suggestions made by other forums in this Conference.

434 Forum 19



Reform Yu? Ice System;
Emphasize Prevention
and Protection; Replace
Large Institutions
with Small, Homelike
Facilities

Rights of Children,
Including Basic Needs
and Education,
Require Legal and
Otner Accountability
of Individuals and
Agencies Responsible
for Providing Them

Establishment of a
Child Advocacy Agency
Financed by the
Federal Government and
Other Sources With
Full Ethnic, Cultural,
Racial and Sexual
Representation

*A Federally Financed
National Child Health
Care Program Which
Assures Comprehensive
Care for All Children
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Children in trouble are crying fr HELP! Prevention of abuse,neglect, and delinquency should he the top priority of this nation,and should be stressed by all citizens, officials, agencies and in-stitutions. We believe the Federal government must assist stateand local units of governments financlally and in other ways inimproving the juvenile justice system. All children in trouble andin need should be diverted from the justim system unleds courtproceedings are necessary to protect the child. No child under theage of 16 should be placed In a jail or penal institution. No childunder 14 should be committed to a training school. Instead werecommend that small, home-like treatment-oriented facilitiessuch as shelter homes, foster homes, yotth hot aes, group homes,
and half-way houses be developed and firameed by Federal, state,
local and private funds, and be staffed with trained, concerned
Personnel.

Forum 23

Every child is entitled to good health and care from conception,and to at least minimum standards of food, shelter and clothing,
and to effective education, in an environment of economic security.
Individuals, agencies and publicbodies offering these services to
children have seldom beer held legally accountable for ensuring
competent performance. Therefore we recommend that methods ofredress be established to hold accountable those who render
services to children to a standard of care commensurate with theskill their profession requires, and to hold accountable those
private and public bodies which fail to render adequate servicestc

Forum 22

This Agency will be charged with the fostering, the coordination,
and the implementation of all programs related to the development
of childhood identity. To foster this development the Agency willbe especially concerned with programs which strengthen familylife in any form it occurs. These programs will involve 1) Edu-cation for parenting, which emphasizes the uniqueness of everychild, 2) the establishment ofa National Commission to
strengthen and enhance cultural pluralism, 3) the development of
community based comprehensive resource center for families.
Forum 2

We believe that this country is moving toward a more formalized
national health program. It seems feasible that implementation be
in stages, and we urge that children be given first priority. We,
therefore, recommend that, as a first step, a Federally financed
comprehensive child health care program be established, This
program will require a stable, permanent, Federal financingmechanism, possible through a combination of payroll taxes and
general tax revenues. Reimbursement procedures, including pre-payment, must be designed to create incentives for more rat' ,r al,organized, and efficient systems of health care delivery which
stress illness prevention and health promotion. We also believe
the+. this program and all Federal programs providing health care
services to children should allocate a specific percentage of theirbudgets to help finance new resources in areas of critical need.

435 Forum 10 (See footnote reference at top of 436)



To Enhance the
Self-worth of All
Children, and to
Achieve Early
Popuh.tion Stabilization,
We Recommend
Consumer-determined
Publicly Funded
Programs of (1) Family
Life. Sex and Population
Education, and
(2) Voluntary Family
Planning Services and
Safe Abortion
Available to All

Resolved:
The President
Immediately and
r7viequivocally Expresses

Commitment to
Enforce Existing
Legislation to End
Racism and
Discrimination
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C omprehensive Child Health Program
A Federally financed National Child Health Care
Program which assumes comprehensive care for

Votes Rank

all children (17th item on listby Forum 10) 540" 7

Identical recommendation (19th item on listby
Forum 11) 293 18

Combined gross total 833 5

Net total !less estimated ov,lapping vote of
17% of latter item or 50 votes 783 5

Corrected total as tabulated by . '.xander Grant & Co., but erroneously
reported on Press Release of Dee. 2-, 1970, as 514.

P. is the right of every child to know about his own sexuality and
identity without the legal restrictions now imposed upon distri-
but e aformation and services to minors. Family life and sex
edue simuld be a multi-faceted approach including community
involvement, information on methods of planning families, and
emphasis on the uniqueness of each individual within1-:::. yo,

family.

Family planning services are defined as services to all family
members, including the education, comprehensive medical and
social services necessary to permit individuals freely to determine
and achieve the number and spacing of their children. Family
planning services include contraception, sterilization, and abor-
tion, The full range of services should be available to all, re-
gardless of sex, age, marital status, ece-,omic group or ethnic
origin ; and should be administered in a noncoercive and nondis-
criminatory manner.

We recommend a national program to educate all citizens in the
problems of population growth, and to develop programs to
achieve population stability. Population growth in the United
States occurs primarily among affluent and middle class whites,
and programs designed to achieve population stat should
be directed to reducing their natality.

Forum 16

The President 9 h:aald make the elimination of racism and all
discrimination against minorities the No.1 priority of this ad-
ministration. We insist he address his moral authority as Presf.
dent to this issue in his State of the Union Address.

There is flagrant disrespect of law and order in this country when
it comes to the rights of minority groups. Existing laws, treaties,
and court decisions are not enforced, e.g., various Indian-Ameri-
can Treaties, the 1843 Guadalupe-Pidalgo Treaty. We are also
concerned about the continuittion of the concentration camp laws.
We insist the President use his authority to enforce this legisla-
tion and these decisions.

Incisive reports have been ma laying bare the present de-
structive results of racism and the ineipient dangers. We urge that
these reportsNational Advisory Commission on Civil Disorders
U.S. Civil Rights Commission, Committee on Minority Group
Children of the Joint Commission on the Mental Health of Chil-
drenbe given the widest possible :.!,ssemination. We urge that
their j udici ous recommendatie,,- which might save our nation, be
immediately implemented.

Forum 18



The Establishment of a
Department of Education
with Cabinet Status,
Backed by a
National Institute of
Education

Establish Immediately
a High Level,
Independent Office of
Child Advocacy,
with a Network of
Local Advocacy

I partment of Family
and Children With
Cabinet Status: State
and Local Councils, All
Adequately Funded
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to establish national education policies and to promote construc-
tive change in present educational practices, with the over-riding
purpose of developing each individual's potential to the fullest,
and improving our society.

This requires substantial increases in Federal appropriations to
achieve the following:
salvaging t growing number of school districts new on the verge
of collapse.

providing massive implementatlon of what we know is good
quality education as well as further experimentation through a
wide variety of educational institutions, but insisting on public
accountability.

We make this recommendation in light of our conviction that
school is a concept, not a place, and that schooling and education
are not synonymous.
Forum 5

Forum 24 passed the following recommendations:

A. That the cost of the Child Advocacy program be paid from
Federal tax monies, with provision for use of other supplemental
funds, without the requirement for matching funds.

B. States, local communities and neighborhoods can develop their
own programs. States which do not de, lop comprehensive plans
and hence do not develop state councils would not receive Federal
funds for state programs. The Federal law should provide that
direct local or neighborhood grants for local planning could be
made wher" no state council was developed or the National Child
Advocacy office determines the state plan insufficient. Such direct
local or neighborhood grants will not be subject to veto by state
officials.

C. Local councils shall be so structured as to maintain effective
citizen control while providing for active participation of com-
munity L., ,ncies and organizations concerned wlth the child.

Acknowledging that the family is society's primary unit for de-
veloping human potential aria transmitting cultural heritage, we
charge parents and children with enhancing their ability and re-
sponsibility to strengthen their own family life; furthermore

We recommend that a Department of the Family and Children
with the status of a cabinet post and councils and commissions on
state and local levels be established, adequately funded, and
charged with the responsibility for :

coordinating services to families and children;

reconstructing old programs;

developing new programs; and performing other functions, such
as;

convening a White House Conference on Families and Children at
least every five years with ongoing activities in sta and local
communities with children participating at all levels ;

supporting policies which provide for part-time employment
without discrimination for parents who.wish to spend more time

437 with their children; and



Comprehensive
Developmental Programs
for Handicapped or
Potentially Handicapped
Children From Birth to
Six be Mandatory

The United States Can
and Must Drastically
Reduce Injuriee--
Perinctal, Traffic,
Poisoning, Burns,
Malnutrition, Rats
and Provide Health
and Safety Education
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assuring the right of all children to have legally responsible,
permanent parents.

In the interim, we strongly urge increased support for the Office
of Child D..:velopment.

Forum

We affirm that comfAc.e comprehensive child health care should be
recognized as a top ps ,.ority for all children in the Nation, The
child with handicapping conci:tiona has often been denied his right
to health care because of the difficulties in meeting his special
needs. This recommendation will allow handicapped children to
achiev^ the fulfillment of their potentials which is the right of all
childr..i.

Recommendntion

Inclusive within comprehensive health needs, diagnostic, treat-
ment, and educational services be provided handicapped children
without arbitrary barriers.

There are many programs for which legislation and authorization
have been completed. We feel that full appropriation of all such
legislation is an important first step in imp] oving and expanding
the potential of handicapped children. An example of such legis-
lation is the recently enacted Developmental Disabilities Act
(Public Law 91-517). Cognizant of the failure to appropriate
authorized funds, we recommend the full appropriation of au-
thorized funds for programs dealing with handicapping condi-
tions, especially in those programs which focus on manpower
training, the provision of 2ervices, and research.

Forum 12

The top priority for this nation's development and utilization of
its resources must be its children because:

1. They form the essential element of human, social, and economic
propagation;

2. The majority of this country has a vested interest in the
well-being of its children;
3. Individually or collectively, they are unable to provide their owr
supportive political forces and power ;

4. They are constantly changing but they continue to represent ar
essential element of our nation's present and future; and

5. They become, or are already, a truly disadvantaged popn'ati,
without appropriate support.

With these tenents as a framework, the concept of children's in-
juries has been incorrectly defined, and consequently decisions
relating to children's injuries have reflected a restricted
perspective. Ch;ldhood injury encompasses interdependent phys-
ical, psychological, social and environmental factors.

Forum 13



Quality Developmental
Child Care Requires
Thoroughly Trained
Personnel and Parent
and (ommunity Control
of Programs

Federal Support For
Independent Research
and Dissemination of
Information on
Existing and Alternate
Forms of Education

Establish a
People-oriented,
National Institute for
the Family for Action,
Advocacy,
Implements tion,
Legislation and
Research
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The two most important factors in insuring quality in develop-mental child care are adequate training of the personnel who workwith the children and the responsiveness of the programs throughparent and community control.

A massive increase in training efforts is essential to meet the goalof universal availability of developmental child care. Adequatefunding to provide training for at least 50,000 additional childcare workers must be added annually over the next decade.Training should be directed toward trainers, professional, pre-professional, and volunteer staff who work directly with children,administrative and ancillary staff of child care programs, parents,and youth. A complete program should include training for par-enthood in the public schools, started before the Junior HighSchool level, and with opportunities for direct experience in daycare centers. The training should include both male and femalestudents.

True responsiveness of programs to insure quality can only beestablished by requiring control in individual programs by parentsof the enrolled children. Parents and local communities must alsocontrol 1) local distribution of funds, 2) community planning andcoordination, and 3) monitoring and licensing functions.

Forum 17

To encourage and support independent research relating to thedevelopment of those evaluative systems and vocesses designed tomeasure those aspects of human development which are not gen-erally considered in the present system of public education.

To encourage and support independent investigations and criticalevaluations of educational programs, motives, goals, systems, andpractices currently in use, and/or suggested as experimentalmodels for future use. Such a commission would consider forsupport studios and experiments designed to explore, for exomple,the extent and the validity of the alleged myths and misconcep-tions governing our educational culture.
A national "information-on-educational

alternatives" body which,using television, films, and other media, bring to parents, teachers,students, and communities, a mmre extensive understanding of thewealth of educational alternatives now available in the UnitedStates ar 1 elsewhere. (The body will be not only a central sourceof information, but an active dispenser or new information.)
Forum 8

Recognizing that the family is the dominant socializing agent andthe primary interface between the individual and societY, itscentral position must be considered by the White House Confer-ence on Children in making recommendations for improving thewell being of our Nation's children.

It is vital that children living in all types of family structures, e.g.single parent, traditional, dual work, commune, etc., have equallyavailable options for self fulfillment.

Present human service syr rems tend to fragmeat and underminethe family. All such delivery systen!s should be redirectod toprovide services and support through and to the family as a unit439
with recognition of the different needs, strengths and weakneases



A Federally Financed
National Child Health
Care Program Which
Assures Comprehe:,sive
Care for All Children

The Right to Read Effort
Be Established As a
Top National Priority
Supported by Special
Legislation and Funding
Commensurate With Its
Critical Importance
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of varying family forms. Therefore, we recommend that an In-
stitute for the Family be established by the Congress as a quasi-
public organization. The process for its operation should be
assured by establishing a trust fund through a per capita
assessment drawn from Federal taxes.

This Institute should have a broadly representative Bonru of
Directors and be adequately staffed for carrying out its full:dons.
These functioAs are :

1) Serve as an advocate for families and children;

2) Provide the mechanisms for assuring follow-up and imple-
mentation of the White House Conference recommendations at all
levels ;

3) Develop and support demonstration, action, research and
evaluation programs which focus on building new environments
for families and rhildren; reorder existing services and programs
to fit around desires and aspirations of families, and to involve
families in their development and implementation;

4) Examine existing legislation for its effects on variant family
forms;

5) Take action against legislation, regulations and practices which
are punitive to children because of their discriminatory policies
against the intsgrity of familic:. or variant forms of parenting;
and

6) Technical assistance to state and local programs for families
and children.

Forum 14

We believe that this country is moving toward a more formalized
national health program. It seems feasible that implementation be
in stages, and we urge that children be given first priority. We,
therefore, recommend that as a first step, a Federally financed
comprehensive child health care program be established. This
program will require a stable, permanent, Federal financing
mechanism, possible through a combination of payroll taxes and
general tax revenues. Reimbursement procedures, including pre-
payment, must be designed to create incentives for more rational,
organized, and efficient systems of health care delivery which
stress illness prevention and health promotion. We also believe
that this program and all Federal programs providing 'aealth care
services to children should allocate a specific percentage of iheir
budgets to help finance new resources in areas of critical need.

Forum 11

The single overriding goal of this recom nendati on is national
literacy. For generations we irave accopted as a fact that literacy
is imperative to the survival of a democracy. As an Meal, nothing
less than universal school attendance in the United States, we are
decidedly short of universal literacy. The Right to Read Effort
(launched in September of 1969) has made a beginning toward
improvement. However, obstacles stlil remain. The effort needs to
be strengthened, coordinated, and specifically funded on a scale
commensur..ce with the job to be done. The goal requires national
awareness of the problem; national coordination of research;



Promote Expressions of
Identity Through
Physical-emotional
Identity Learning,
Parent Fducation,
and au International
Children's Year

It is Essential for a
National Body to be
Formed to Assure the
Implementation of the
Recommendations of
the 1970 Children's
Conference.

That These Words
be Included in the
Pledge of Allegiance
to the Flag;
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rapid improvement in teacher education; development of effective
instructional materials; integration of school experiences with
home and community resources; and adoption of modern man.
agement procedures within the education sector.

Forum 7

Whereas in our present society, complicated by cultures within
cultures, many children experience insecurity, fear, and prejudice;
and

Whereas a positive self-concept and a satisfactory realization of
role are vital in a rapidly changing society;

We Propose to Federal, state, mid local governments:
That programs be funded to encburage high priority for the
affective learnings (those dealing with feelings and imagination)
balancing the current emphasis on cognitive learnings (those
dealing with factual knowledge) ; provide resources such as a
cultural bank; and provide necessary teacher re.training.

That funding be provided for programs of Parent Education
which offer new options in child rearing, conflict-resolution, and
self-identity growth.

We propose to the United States Government and to the United
Nations that these and other recommendations of the White House
Conference on Children be promoted and celebrated through an
International Children's Year comparable to the International
Geophysical Year with a possible target date of 1975.

Forum 3

Recommendation No. 21 does not have a back-up statement.

". . . stands; and dedicate myself to the task of making it one
nation, . . ."

Our primary concern is that all Americans, concerned with the
future of our children, join in faith and work to maku the values
expressed in our pledge of allegiance to the flag, a living fact in
American life.

Under the administration of President Dwight D. Eisenhower,
Congress revised the pledge to the flag to include the phrase
"und( God." We recommend that it be further revised to read "I
pler'ge allegiance to the flag of the United States of America and
to the Republic for which it stands ; and dedicatc myself to the
task of making it one nation, under God, indivisible, with liberty
and justice for all."

This would provide Americans of all ages, races and cultures with
a realistic, affirmative pledge to deepen our common commitment
to a truly frce, truly responsible and truly united society.

Forum 4



Recommendations of
Forum 25

Establish a
National Task Force
to Develop an Office
of Leisure Services
at Federal and State
Levels

198

Whereas we recognize that the American home, school, and
community are failing to provide the examples, experiences, and
knowledge that will teach all children about democratic values and
processes, Forum 25 recommends:

That cross-cultural, participating experiences must be provided
for alt children so they may understand the concepts and goals of
justice in terms of human relations;

And that community decision-making processes and educational
experiences must provide for the participation and knowledge
necessary for a personal, realistic commitment to the democratic
system.

This office shall have as its objectives and responsibilities pro-
motion or administration of :

a. Education in the knowledge, attitudes, and skills for creative
participation in leisure activities.

b. Coordination of resources and services relevant to leisure at all
levels of organization, public and private.

c. The use of all educational media for the purpose of education in
leisure.

d. Ensuring that availability of resources be equal for all, having
in mind minority groups, socioeconomic level, and geographic 10-

e. Leisure resources and activities should be used to strengthen
rather than fragment family life.

f. Involvement of children and Youth at the community level in
decision-making regarding use of leisure resources.

g. Education in the importance of the total physical environment.
cation.

h. Standards for personnel, services, and facilities.

i. Long-term research and development relevant to leisure and its
role in survival and enrichment of human life.

j. Ensuring that leisure resources are included in all public and
private land and urban developments.

The President and the respective governors should immediately
appoint task forces representative of children, minority groups,
and the broad areas of leisure activities to develop plans for the
implementation and operation of the offices and to serve as on-
going advisory grinips.

Forum 21

In an effort to begin the process of improving the quality of life
for children (some of whom we can each call by name) the
members of Forum 20 (Child Development and Mass Media) are
making such recommendations as to affect and implement many
concerns regarding humane human development and the mass
media. We are unwilling to suggest the relative dispensibility of
any one of our recomendations. They are all urgent and afford-
able

442 Forum 20
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PROFILES OF CHILDREN
(Selected Charts)

Table 13,
Deatha Under One Year Per
1,000 Live Births, by Race, in
apecified group: United Staten,
1937-1969
(Chart 90)

Table 14,
/dant Mortality Rater Selected
Countries: 1908
(Rains are deaths under one year of
Age per 1.000 live birth.)
(Chart 81)

199

Year Total White Other
1935

55.7 5139
83.21916

57.1 52.9
87.61937 ..... . , 54.4 50.3
83.21938 ..... .. . 51.0 47.1
79.11939

49.0 44.3
74.21049 ..... . , 47.0 43.2
73.01141

45.3 41.2
74.81042

40.4 37.3 64.511141
40.4 57.5 62.51144 30.8 30.9 60.31949
38.3 35.0

57.01946
33.8 31.8 49.51947.... 32.2 30.1 48.51948 .....

. . 32.0 110.9 41.51940 ....... .. 11.3 26.0 47.3
20.2 26.9 44.51951
254 25.9 44.91952 . 28.4 25.5 47.01053 . . 27.8 25.0 44.71954
26 6 23,9 42,92055
26.4 23 fi 42.926.0 23.3

42.11257
26,3 233 43.71959
27.1 23.0

45.71959.. 26 4 23.2 44.01900 .

26.0 22.9 43.21901
25.3 22.4 40.71902.
25.3 '22.3

41.41933
25.2 22,2 41.51964.
34.8 21.6 41.11965..
34.7 21.5 40.31906..
23.7 20.8 38.81917
22.4 19.1 3001918
21.8 10.2 34.51960'
30.7

Provisional

U. S. Department of Health, Educationsind Welfarelioalth Seli/iCe and Mental Health AdministrationNotional Center (or iloalth %slitting

Rank

Page go

Co
Rate

I Sweden (1767)-
12.92 Netherlands (1987)...
13.43 Finland
14.0"4 Norway (1966)
14.65 Japan (1967)
16.0"n.n.' 6 Want/irk (1901)
15.9*7 Switserlend (19671
l 7.621 Auatralia (1967)
18,39 New Zeeland
10.7In United Kinadorn
19.9.II

Eastern (lermany .
20.4.12 Fran.
20.4*13 UNITED STATES (1969)
21.7.14 Canada (1967)
22.915

6', leral Rep. of Germany D0071
22.816

Otechmlovakin ((967)
22.9.1; Botch-on 49671
23.4.18 Ireland (1067)
24.410

Singapore (1967)
21 120 Austria
25.5"21 lame) 11967)

22 Bulgaria
28.2023 Jamaica 119671
31.0"24 Spain
32.0"25 Italy (1967)
32.9"26 (;reeee
34.4527 Hungary 11967)
37.029 Poland 119671
38.1PI

Trioidad and Tobago 115661
41.930 Ceylon (1965)
53.231 Portugal (1967) .. - . ..... 69.232 fintnacia
59.633 Yugoslavia 11967/
61.4*34 El Salvador (1967)
63.135 Men ,co (19671, . .. ................. 63.136 CC.. Rica (19611
693037 Albania (1965)
86.638 Guaternaia (1066)
91.5"39 Ch10. 11967)
90.9

*Provisional

NOTE: This tattle is limited to
sovereign countries with tali:anted pontdationg of one million ormore, end with "complete" collate a(live births

and infant death.. as Indicated in the 19687,trnograp9ie Ytotnale of the United Nations.
13.5. Department of Health, Education.

and Wefare, Heald. Serviee. and Mental Health AdminlioBatton, National Center for Heithh Statistic.
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PROFILES OF CHILDREN
(Selected Charts )

Table 59.
Percent Age Distribution
of Abused Children:
United Slates. 1967. 1968
(Chart 1171

200

Male g Farnala 1967

Nn,
1908

Nb. 617

Ihuler mos.
o; 'nog to 1 Yr
1 lo 2 yrs
2 la a ym

I, to
In yrs. 3 mi over
Ago unlInamn .

ill prrve01
r.

111.0

DI 1

1
11:1

116 1/emu-towed OF I 1111Ith. tion.and Welfare Servey .VM1111q1 by (1111th-en'. Ibureno.

141.w.ly. Ph cern/ l'hailivn in Me U.S.. Dr. David liii. Wanders Univorsity.

Page 112

Table r I.
Scho..1 Enrollment by Level,
Race, and Residence in
Poverty Areas: United States,
October 1969

IN umber. in Thounandr0

'rid
Level and Itare Enrolled

Ilexide in poverty areas of
metropolitan arr. a 250,000

Of more

Number Percent

While
(Charts 90,126) Nursery oche° 611;

Kindergarten 2,803
18

NW 5.0 .7

EleMent toy etchnol 28,572 1.370 4.8
f

Negro
Nursery achoo 120 SI 30.0 I

Kirldurg.rten 425 147 34.'
ElententAry school 4,785 1,372 28.7

U.S. Dtmartment of Co llll erre, Durrau of the Cense,

i

Table 65.
Population of 3 and 4 Year Old
Children Living in Poverty

Total
Population

Enrollinent
Number Percent

:1

Areas of 250,000 or More,
and Enrollment in Nursery

While 326.000
Negro 087,19/0

74.000
119.000

10.6
70.0

School. by Race: United States,
Octobe, 1969 (Chan 991 U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Croata.

116
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PROFILES OF CHILDREN
(Selected Charts)

Table 66.
Nursery School ard
Kindergarten Enrollment by
Control of School
and Family Inatome)
ihrited States, October 1969
(Nom hem In Thousands/
(Chart est

Family Income
Tani

Enrolled
Pel.3e Privnte

Percent Distribution

Total
Public Private

% Numhor

'retat 100.9 4,144 2,034 1,210 1000 70 8 29.2Under 52.000
53,006 to $4.93!)
55,600 to 97.999
57.0101 to 59.090
910,000 In 514,999
015,1100 nnd over
Income not

reported

5.0 241
0.2 302

20.2 836
22.7 939
24.0 297
11.1 461

7.0 292

216
at I
676
692
852
226

20(1

25
71

230
247
340
235

92

100,0
1000
100,0
100.0
100.0
100.0

1130.0

89.6
81.4
76.1
73,7
65.8
99.0

68.5

10.4
10.6
23.9
28.3
34.2
51.0

31,5
U.S. neonr,nent of Commerce, Ilureau of the Ceneus.

Table 67.
School Enrolhoent by Level
of School. and Type of Control,

Age: United States,
1,evel of school and type of comml

1969 1964
Percent
nornoen.

1964 to 1009

and
October 1969 and 1964

N umber. In Thounande, Totol enrolled,
3 to 34 yearn 01(1

59,918 52,490 14,1
Mitten nian tlenntan deereane(

Level nnd trts) of nontrol:(Chart, 94-95)
Nursery ...... .. .. . . 860 471 82.6Public

Private
. ..... 245

515
91

380
189,2
61.8Kindoramden

3,276 2,630 10,8Public, .... . . . 2,632 2.349 14.2Private ..... .. 594 481 23 0F,lernentory school
(Endes 1 to 81

33,788 31,734 6.5Puhlic
29,825 26,811 11.2Prionte
3,964 4,923 -19.5Arc

3 yearn old
315 182 73.14 yearn old
880 619 42.25 yenra old

6 yonrs old 3,129
4,026

2,846
4,026

71.9

(5)
7 to 13 yearn old

28,844 26,725 7.9
(2) L.-sn than 0.05 )mercent.
U.S. Department of Commerce. turesa of the CeneUe.

Table SS.
Nursery School and
Kindergarten Pupils by
Pull-Day Attendance and Sacs:
United States, October 1969
(Chart 97)

Level and race Total
Enrolled

Enrolled FulhDay

Number Percent
While

Nursery -school..
Kinder)saten

Negm
Nursery school

inderoorten

676,000
2.803,000

1611,000
227.000

90,000
113,000

23,7
8.1

53.2
26,6

11.6. Department cf Commerce, Bureau of the Census.
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PROFILES OF CHILDREN
(Selected Charts)

Table 69.
School Enrollment by Age,
Reeidence and Race;
(Jnited Statea, October 1969

;Number. In Thoumndel

(Chart 96)

Table 71,
Project Head Start: Children
and Family Information

(Percent.)
(Oharte108 -(09)

202

Ago, rare rind rteiderne 1)t,oulell
'9otri

(dnrolled In Schee)

nm Numl,er Percent

White

5 and 6 years
7 to 0 yearc
ICI la 13 yearn

8,175
8,142

10,006
14,1791

934
0,056
10.598
13,973

15,1
89.2
99.4
9542

Metropoliian-Central Citim
3 and 4 yearn . /,461 249 17.2

5 end 6 yearn.. 1.546 1.794 90.1

7 to 9 ycam .... .. 2.325 2,300 99.0

III to IS mint 2,997 2,971 99.1

Metroptilitnn-Outaide
Centre) Cities

:1 and 4 yearn.. ...... 2,413 140 18.2

5 end 0 year. 2,741 2,517 91.8

7 to 9 yearn 4,392 4,370 99.6

10 to 13 yeam 5,687 6,821 50.2

Nor-Metrypolitan
3 and 4 yeara 2,308 245 Ie.,:

5 and 6 yeara 2,564 2,140 AS 0

7109 years 7,950 3,923 99 3

10 to 13 yeare
5,427 5.380 99.)

Negro
3 and 1 yearn 1,140 242 21 t

S and 0 yam 1,190 1.031 84.1

7 to 9 yearn 1,772 1,751 98,8

I0 to 13 year. 2,171 2,151 09.1

Metropolitan-Central Chien
3 end 4 yean 629 160 25.4

6 end li year.. , ...... ... , ... 632 678 91.2

7 to 9 yearn 082 974 99.1

12 to 13 yeare 1,182 1,166 98.8

Metropolltan-Outolde
Control Cities

3 end 4 year.. 109 47 28.9

6 end 8 yea. 166 118 89.3

7 to 9 yeam 219 244 97.7

10 to 13 year. 332 328 913.8

NornMetropoliten
3 and 4 year. 343 10.1

5 and 6 years 384 277 70.4

7 La 9 years 540 034 957

10 lo 13 years
006 99.7

11.S. Department or Commerce, Bureau of theCORM.

Children
Full Year 1988 Summer 1988 Pull Year 1969 Bummer 1969

I. age
100.0 100.0

a. Under 3 year. 2.6 0.6

5. 3.3 yr. 11 moo 17.8 3.2

c. 4-4 yr, II Ind 43.2 20.2

d. 5.6 yr, 11 Inoe 31.0 40.1

a. 8 no, and elder
3.0 33,0

r. Not reported ...... 2.3 2.4

2. Bea
100.0 100.0

a. Male
02.8 01.4

b. Female
47,3 18.5

4. Nol reported 0.2 0,1

3, Elbnle/Cultural Group.. , 100.0 100.0

a. Caucealen
23.4 38.0

5.
131.0 37.2

c. Oriental
0.2 0.0

ti. Anted.. Indian 2.3 1.2

a. MeolcamAmerican
0.8 10.2

f. Puerto Rican . . 51.0 0.0

a. sEeklato
0.6 0.3

h. Other... 1.0 8.9

I. Not reported
6.2 0.5

100.0 100.0

1.0 0.8
14,8 5.1

47.0 20.0
31.6 40.9

3.8 32.1
1,6 1.4

1050 100.0

50,4 BOA
49,8 43.4
0.1 0,1

100.0 100.0

23.5 43.4
62.8 37.0

02 0.1
25 1.0

50.0 8.8
5.8 3,9
0.2 0.0
0.8 1.4

4.3 4.4...-,-----.
The Bureau of the Centime approximate

6% temple in full yearend 1% temple of children ineummer

Head Burt progreme.

118
U.O. Department of Health, Education,end Welfera

Office of Child Development
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PROFILES OF CHILDREN
(Selected Charts)

Table 92.
Year With ihildren

under 6.
With children

6.17 only
Labor Forge Participation
Rate. of Mothers,' by
Age o Children:
United States, 1948-69 March 1969 30.4 00.7

(Chart 1001
March 1964
March 1060 . ... 24.5

20 2
45.8
42.5Mare), 1956 .... .. . 17.9 39.9

April 1952 ... 15.7 35.1
April 1948 12.8 30.7

"Minters.' refers to married women. husband present or absent, widows..and divorcees.
U.S. Department nt Lnbor, Bureau of Labor Stat

Table 93,
Ever-Married Warner. with
Children 6-17 Yearn Only
and Under 6 Years, nnd in
Labor Force: United State..
1999-59.69

MatchAre sf ebildno, More()
10n0

April
1040

Number In population
Mothers with children under 18 years, Total .. . 28.421 25.936 21,308
With children 6 to 17 year. only ..... . ... . 1.1.538 11.633 8.816

(Chart 1017 With children under 6 years... ... .. . . .... 17,983 14,303 12,492

Number in Labor force
Mothere with children under 18 years. Total 11,599 7.964 4,333
With children 6 lo 17 years only 7,376 5,007 2,710
With children under 6 years. 4,223 2,957 1.623

Labor force participation rate
Mother. with children under 18 years. Total 40.8 30.7 20.3
With children 6 la 17 yearn only 50.7 43.0 30.7
With children under 6 years'. 30,4 20.7 13.0

Mey also have older children.
U.S. Dcpartment ef Labor, Bureau of Labor Statiatiat; Special Labor Force Ileporta.

Table 94.
Labor Force ParticIPOtion (Mothera 16 years of age and over/

Rate, and Percent Distribution
of Mothers (Husband Present), Labor force participation r atm of Percent distribution of mother.
I:0. Inmate of lluSband in mothers with children in the lalor fore. with children
1968 and AV. of Children,
March 1969: United States

Income of hoshend
Under IS 6.17 yearn Linde- 6 Under 18

years only years' year.
6.17 years

only
Under 6
years,

(Chart 102)
Number - 9,742.0l 1 6,146,000 3,596,000
Percent 36.6 48.6 28.5 103.0 100.0 100,0

Under $1,000.. 43.2 59 9 31.4 2.2 2.6 1.6
91.000 to 91.909._ 46.8 56.'2 311.0 2.9 2.3 2.8
22,000 to 12,999.- 40.0 52.1 30.8 3.1 3.0 3.4
$3,000 to 94.999 43.1 55.0 34.1 13.2 11.4 16.1

44.7 55.6 35.7 21.4 20.8 28,0
27,000 to 99.909 40.1 02.4 28.3 32.0 32.5 31.2
$10,003 and over 293 38.4 13.3 23.5 27.5 10.8

Table 95.
Labor Force Participation
Rates of Married Women,
Husbands Present, by Presence
and Me of Children, and by
Race: United States, March 1969
(Chart 102)

May also have older children.
II.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics: Special Labor Force Reports.

Presenennd agea children

Labor force
Participation

rates

Neof. o
and other White

raca

Negro and
other rarea
.114 percent

of all married
women In the

labor force

Total 51.0 38,6 I0.5

ChIldren 6 to 17 yeomanly 63.3 47,3 10.3
Children under 0 yeerst 44.3 26,8 15.2

None under 3 years 51.6 32.9 19.5
Some under 3 yeen, 39.3 22.6 16.0

140

No children under 18 yeses 48.2 4114 3.5,

'May atm have other children. '
U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Stattsties: Special Labor Force Report..
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Table 110.
Child Care Arrangernenta of
Working Mother& With
Children Under 14 Years Of
Ai,. by Aire of Child min

Type of Arrangement 'renal
ace

Order 0
Sears

0 to II
Years

12 and 13
Ycore

Needs, tin thougandal
Pereent

12.287
1000

3,794
100.0

6,1191
100.0

2.4111
1000

United Stn les, Februar9 1965
Were, n( Distribution)

Care is, ehild'a Own hn .w by- 47.0 47.1 46.9 38.1(Chart 1041
Father ... .... . 14.9 14.4 15.4 14.3Other relative... .

Under 16 years .

11.2
.1.41

17.7
2.1

23.2
s

214.9

II/ yenta nod nver 16.3 17.3 17.1 10.2
Nonrelmive who only looked

after children . . 4.7 0.4 3.8 1.2
Nonrodetive whn weirdly did

additinnol hnusehold chmm.. 4.7 0.9 4.4 1.7

Care in someone Own 1,,,n,r. sy___ 15.7 367 I 1.0 4.8

Relative .. . 7,8 14.9 5.2 3.2Nonrelative... 8.0 15.8 7.0 1.5

Other nrrnagemente . 38.8 22.1 42.1 07.3

Care in grin 6 care center.... 2.2 5.0 .0 .4Child looked after self .. . 8.1 ,5 80 '211.7
Mother loeVed after eht..t1

while working.... . 13.0 15.0 12.5 (1.1
Mother wnrked only dming

chi/We mho.) Mum 15.0 .8 20.5 24.2Other. .5 .3 Ii .7

1 Hefei, to methets whn worked either full 4.r part time fnr 27 weeka nr more in 1964.
11.5. Deent, men,. or I lenith, F.ducntion,end Welfare. &Hai nod Rehnhilitnlion Service, Children'a
Buren, nnil U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Labor Standards Adminiewatino, Women's
1141000.

Table 111.
Licensed, or Approved Day
Care Centers and Fara. Day
Care Unions. Number aw)
Capacity: United States,
1965.1960

(Chart 105)

Year
'Feta 1 Day Care Camera Family

Day C,re Home.
Number Capacity Number Capacity Numi.er Cnpncity

1965
1907
1968
1969

23,700
34,700
39,100
46,300

310,000
475,000
535,000
639,000

7,350
10,400
11.700
13,600

252,000
393,000
438,000
518,000

15,400 .8,400
24,300 81,900
27,450 97,200
32,700 130.000

148

U.S. Department of 14enith, Eduentler,and Welfare
Social and Rehah guidon Service
National Center for Soc.al Stalklike

Page 148

ruble 140.
Projec: Head Start Statiatical Fiscal Year To1.41

Summer p"ggroIlll FulliYear Program.
Fact Sheet, Fiscal Years Budget Dollars

No. of No. of1960-1970 , harken Deaare Drente Children Dollars Drente(Milani in 141111inio1

(Chant 1011
1965
19E6

5 96.4
108.9

561,000
513.000

$ 85,0
98.0,

2,397
1,645

No full.year program. is 1965
160,000 9 81.9 4701967 349.2 466,000 116,61 1,249 215,000 210.4 7501968 316.2 476,000 91.0 1,185 218,000 192.0 7191969 332.94 447,000 90.2 1,100 217.010:1 212.3 7561970 326,0 230,800 46.1. 1,107 257,7001 757 3,4, 4 771

An additional 914 million wea obligated mil of FY '67 to aopplement the yy .90 summer pragr060. to ownlarge deice.

Forward funding of $3.5 million accrued in FY '68 in order for worne programa to operate through FY '69and to be refunded in FY '70.
includes 85.0 olaUlon supplemente.funda appropriated In FY '68.
HaseL: on conversirn estimateo submittod by Ftegiona in April 1970.

'Raved on assumption that carryover will be 6 percent, COB frarn FY '69 will be retained by GEO. AdditionalNOA will be required in FY '70 to meet Full Year and Summer Head Start seed,
'Include. 0100 million for experimental programa.
U.8. De.mitment. of Health. Education,and Welfare
Oince of Child Developmeni
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